

# IBM DB2 Web Query for IBM i

Version 2 Release 1.8

Active Technologies, EDA, EDA/SQL, FIDEL, FOCUS, Information Builders, the Information Builders logo, iWay, iWay Software, Parlay, PC/FOCUS, RStat, Table Talk, Web390, WebFOCUS, WebFOCUS Active Technologies, and WebFOCUS Magnify are registered trademarks, and DataMigrator and Hyperstage are trademarks of Information Builders, Inc.

Adobe, the Adobe logo, Acrobat, Adobe Reader, Flash, Adobe Flash Builder, Flex, and PostScript are either registered trademarks or trademarks of Adobe Systems Incorporated in the United States and/or other countries.

Due to the nature of this material, this document refers to numerous hardware and software products by their trademarks. In most, if not all cases, these designations are claimed as trademarks or registered trademarks by their respective companies. It is not this publisher's intent to use any of these names generically. The reader is therefore cautioned to investigate all claimed trademark rights before using any of these names other than to refer to the product described.

Copyright <sup>©</sup> 20, by Information Builders, Inc. and iWay Software. All rights reserved. Patent Pending. This manual, or parts thereof, may not be reproduced in any form without the written permission of Information Builders, Inc.

# **Contents**

| Preface                                     | 7  |
|---|----|
| Documentation Conventions                   | 7  |
| 1. Using InfoAssist                         | 9  |
| Introducing InfoAssist                      | 10 |
| InfoAssist                                  | 10 |
| InfoMini                                    | 11 |
| Getting Started With InfoAssist             | 11 |
| Accessing InfoAssist from the Resource Tree |    |
| Accessing InfoMini                          |    |
| Accessing InfoAssist Options                | 13 |
| Changing User Preferences                   | 16 |
| Navigating the InfoAssist Interface         | 19 |
| InfoAssist Application Window               | 20 |
| Application Main Menu                       | 21 |
| Quick Access Toolbar                        | 25 |
| Ribbon                                      | 26 |
| Home Tab                                    | 29 |
| Insert Tab                                  | 37 |
| Format Tab                                  |    |
| Data Tab                                    | 49 |
| Slicers Tab                                 | 64 |
| Layout Tab                                  | 66 |
| View Tab                                    | 68 |
| Field Tab                                   | 75 |
| Series Tab                                  | 83 |
| Understanding the Resources Panel           | 86 |
| Understanding the Results Panel             |    |
| Using the Navigation Taskbar                |    |

IBM

|    | Using the Status Bar                                |     |
|----|---|-----|
| 2. | Customizing InfoAssist Output                       | 123 |
|    | Creating a Basic Report                             | 124 |
|    | Report Outputs                                      | 126 |
|    | Creating and Customizing Charts                     |     |
|    | Visualizing Your Data With Charts                   | 128 |
|    | Selecting a Chart                                   | 129 |
|    | Creating a Chart                                    | 146 |
|    | Accessing Chart Formatting Tools                    | 154 |
|    | Formatting a Series                                 | 159 |
|    | Formatting Data Labels                              | 191 |
|    | Formatting a Legend                                 | 205 |
|    | Formatting Gridlines                                | 216 |
|    | Formatting Axis Labels                              | 232 |
|    | Formatting a Frame and a Background                 | 246 |
|    | Formatting a Gauge Chart                            | 265 |
|    | Formatting Page Headings and Page Footings          | 290 |
|    | Using Additional Formatting Features                | 293 |
|    | Creating and Customizing Documents                  |     |
|    | Accessing Document View                             |     |
|    | Building a Document                                 |     |
| 3. | Building Dashboards and Applications in InfoAssist  | 337 |
|    | Creating HOLD Files                                 |     |
|    | Valuable Applications of HOLD Files                 |     |
|    | Storing HOLD Files                                  |     |
|    | Output Formats for Reports and Charts               |     |
|    | Creating Hold Files                                 |     |
|    | Creating a Subquery Filter Using a HOLD File        |     |
|    | Document Mode                                       | 352 |
|    | Creating Multi-page Documents and Dashboards        | 353 |
|    | Creating Multi-page Documents                       | 353 |
|    | Creating a Multi-page Active Technologies Dashboard | 355 |
|    | Navigating the Page Menu                            | 357 |
|    |   |     |

| Using the Active Cache Option                           | 358 |
|---|-----|
| Enabling Active Cache Through InfoAssist                | 359 |
| Creating Active Technologies Components With InfoAssist | 361 |
| Creating an Active Technologies Report                  | 361 |
| Creating an Active Technologies Chart                   | 375 |
| Creating an Active Technologies Dashboard               | 378 |
| Using Slicers   | 405 |
| Creating Slicers  | 406 |
| Filtering With Slicers                                  | 409 |
| Edit Slicers Dialog Box                                 | 417 |
| Building InfoMini Applications                          | 422 |
| Understanding InfoMini Applications                     | 422 |
| Creating an InfoMini Application                        | 424 |
| Glossary  | 429 |
|   |     |



This documentation describes the functions that are available for IBM DB2 Web Query for IBM i.

# How This Manual Is Organized

This manual includes the following chapters:

|   | Chapter/Appendix                                      | Contents  |
|---|---|---|
| 1 | Using InfoAssist                                      | Describes the benefits of the InfoAssist ad hoc reporting tool, how to access it, and how to use its start-up screen. |
| 2 | Customizing InfoAssist<br>Output                      |   |
| 3 | Building Dashboards and<br>Applications in InfoAssist |   |

### **Documentation Conventions**

The following table lists and describes the conventions that apply in this manual.

| Convention    | Description  |
|---------------|--|
| THIS TYPEFACE | Denotes syntax that you must enter exactly as shown.                             |
| or            |  |
| this typeface |  |
| this typeface | Represents a placeholder (or variable), a cross-reference, or an important term. |
| underscore    | Indicates a default setting.   |

| Convention    | Description  |  |
|---------------|--|--|
| this typeface | Highlights a file name or command. It may also indicate a button, menu item, or dialog box option you can click or select.                             |  |
| Key + Key     | Indicates keys that you must press simultaneously.   |  |
| { }           | Indicates two or three choices; type one of them, not the braces.  |  |
| [ ]           | Indicates a group of optional parameters. None is required, but you may select one of them. Type only the parameter in the brackets, not the brackets. |  |
|               | Separates mutually exclusive choices in syntax. Type one of them, not the symbol.  |  |
|               | Indicates that you can enter a parameter multiple times. Type only the parameter, not the ellipsis points ().  |  |
| -<br>-<br>-   | Indicates that there are (or could be) intervening or additional commands.   |  |

# **1** Using InfoAssist

Ad hoc reporting is critical to an effective decision-making process and efficient day-to-day operations. InfoAssist provides a robust, user-friendly solution that helps companies overcome traditional ad hoc reporting challenges.

Tools that provide ad hoc reporting solutions have freed non-technical users from their dependence on Information Technology (IT). These tools empower users to satisfy their own Business Intelligence (BI) needs. With these tools, business professionals are able to transform enterprise data into the compelling reports needed to effectively perform their jobs without IT intervention.

However, most of the solutions on the market address only part of the problem. They provide users with limited options for answering the important questions raised by the information contained in their reports. Most reporting tools are technical in nature and provide a host of features that can often be confusing to even the most technically astute user. Additionally, while ad hoc reporting tools decrease report development tasks for IT teams, the need to install and administer related software on user desktops increases.

#### **Topics:**

- Introducing InfoAssist
- Getting Started With InfoAssist
- Navigating the InfoAssist Interface

# **Introducing InfoAssist**

| In this section: |  |  |
|------------------|--|--|
| InfoAssist       |  |  |
| InfoMini         |  |  |

Describes the benefits of the InfoAssist ad hoc reporting tool, how to access it, and how to use its start-up screen.

InfoAssist provides business users with the most advanced, yet simple to use, ad hoc reporting features needed to create intricate reports and perform insightful analysis.

InfoAssist provides a robust, user-friendly solution that helps companies overcome traditional ad hoc reporting challenges.

InfoAssist is available in the following versions:

- □ **InfoAssist.** Complete version of this powerful report-generation tool.
- □ **InfoMini.** Applications built from an InfoAssist report that contain a subset of InfoAssist functionality at run time.

#### InfoAssist

With InfoAssist, you can quickly and easily:

- Generate highly complex reports, charts, dashboards, and documents from any enterprise information source without IT intervention.
- Complete tasks, such as building a report, with minimal clicks.
- Progress to more sophisticated activities, such as publishing and sharing documents.
- □ Convert reports to charts, or charts to reports, in a single click.
- Analyze multiple reports and charts simultaneously, using advanced tiling options to view data from multiple perspectives.
- Browse enterprise-information sources, including multi-dimensional sources.
- □ Output report and chart data in a variety of formats, including HTML, HTML5 (charts only), active reports, active Flash<sup>®</sup>, PDF, active PDF, Excel<sup>®</sup>, and PowerPoint<sup>®</sup>.

InfoAssist is a Rich Internet Application (RIA) that uses AJAX (Asynchronous JavaScript and XML) technology. It delivers its cutting-edge functionality using a familiar Microsoft Windows<sup>®</sup> ribbon interface. This highly intuitive environment shields users from the underlying technical complexities associated with ad hoc reporting features, while providing access to all the functionality needed to address mission-critical information requirements.

This powerful ad hoc reporting tool enables rapid and efficient design and deployment of reports and charts. It uses an interactive and fully-customizable WYSIWYG (What You See Is What You Get) development environment. Users receive instant feedback throughout the development process to ensure that reports and charts are properly built.

InfoAssist offers ad hoc reporting in a single, thin-client environment. There is no software to install, no desktop clients to maintain, and no user licenses to track. It is a RIA that makes desktop-style ad hoc applications readily available, using the Web, to business users across your enterprise.

**Note:** If you manually edit a report created with InfoAssist, do not delete or modify the internal comments located at the top of the procedure. Modifying these comments, or any content of the procedure, could produce unpredictable results when you open the report with InfoAssist. In general, we do not recommend that you manually edit a procedure.

#### InfoMini

Business analysts can use InfoAssist to build InfoMini applications that enable their nontechnical end users to modify reports without having to learn a tool or rely on IT for support.

InfoMini enables business analysts and end users to choose the information they receive from their BI system with the click of a button, displaying only the information specific to their needs for faster, more informed decision-making.

With InfoMini, a business analyst can easily build an application to customize or filter a report into any format an end user needs.

This tailored interactivity feature allows specific conditional styling, formatting, or functionality to be applied to any individual report without manual coding.

Business analysts can also build and publish gadgets (or mini-applications similar to an iGoogle<sup>®</sup> widget) that connect directly to the BI system to pull customizable information and reports.

## **Getting Started With InfoAssist**

#### In this section:

Accessing InfoAssist from the Resource Tree

Accessing InfoMini

Accessing InfoAssist Options

**Changing User Preferences** 

Describes how to start working with each version of the InfoAssist application and how to set your user preferences.

You can quickly access each of the versions of InfoAssist using the information provided in the following sections.

Once you get started with InfoAssist, you can easily change your user preferences to customize the way that InfoAssist behaves when you are creating reports and charts and generating output.

You can customize the InfoAssist interface by selecting a particular theme that styles all menus and dialog boxes. In addition, you can style your reports and charts with a distinctive document theme.

#### Accessing InfoAssist from the Resource Tree

#### **Reference:**

**Opening Existing Procedures** 

**Browser Configuration** 

To launch InfoAssist, right-click a folder, select New and select Report, Chart, Document, or Dashboard.

#### **Reference:** Opening Existing Procedures

To open an existing procedure, right-click a procedure and select *Open*. When InfoAssist opens a report that you previously created, the report is opened using the last view that was displayed when you saved the report.

#### **Reference:** Browser Configuration

When using Internet Explorer<sup>®</sup> to access InfoAssist, you must have the correct security settings to run the program properly. Automatic prompting for downloads must be enabled. For more information on changing your Internet Explorer security settings, please see your browser documentation.

#### **Accessing InfoMini**

You have the option to activate InfoMini when you create a report in InfoAssist. When you run a report with InfoMini activated, an InfoMini application is launched. An InfoMini application contains a subset of the functionality available to a full InfoAssist report. You can limit or expand the functionality that is available to the user at run time when you build the report in InfoAssist.

An InfoMini application opens in its own browser window if it is running from InfoAssist. Otherwise, InfoMini opens wherever you have it, such as a container in the Business Intelligence (BI) Portal.

#### **Accessing InfoAssist Options**

| In this section:        |  |  |
|-------------------------|--|--|
| Getting Started         |  |  |
| Help                    |  |  |
| Selecting a Data Source |  |  |

On the InfoAssist application window, click the *Application* button to open the InfoAssist application main menu of procedure-related commands. When you click *New* a splash screen that contains all available options opens. The splash screen is shown in the following image.

 

 InfoAssist WebFOCUS - Version 8.0.02

 Getting Started
 Help

 Build a Report
 Build a Chart
 Build a Dashboard
 Build a Document
 Open Existing Item
 Change Default Options
 Close Application

The available options are grouped into Getting Started and Help.

#### **Getting Started**

The following Getting Started options are available in InfoAssist:

- Build a Report. Opens the Select a data source dialog box, where you can select a data source for your report.
- Build a Chart. Opens the Select a data source dialog box, where you can select a data source for your chart.
- Build a Document. Opens the Select a data source dialog box, where you can select a data source for your document.

- Build a Dashboard. Opens the Select a data source dialog box, where you can select a data source for your dashboard.
- **Open Existing Item.** Opens the Open dialog box, where you can select an existing item.
- Change Default Options. Opens the Options window, where you can change the default settings to reflect your preferences. For more information, see Changing User Preferences on page 16.
- **Close Application.** Closes and exits the application.

#### Help

The Help options provide help for the new user. The following Help options are available when you open InfoAssist.

- □ InfoAssist Help. Opens the online documentation window for InfoAssist.
- **Online Forum.** Opens the Focal Point website in a new browser window.

#### **Selecting a Data Source**

#### **Reference:**

**Opening a New Procedure** 

Selecting a data source is the first step when you create a new report or chart. When the Open dialog box appears, select the desired data source and click *OK*, which closes the dialog box. You can also double-click a data source to open it and close the dialog box in one step. If the desired data source is not in the default directory, select a different directory using the Look in drop-down list.

| pen            |                    |                         |
|----------------|--------------------|-------------------------|
| Look in:       | C Reporting Server | - 🖄 🔲-                  |
| Name           | Description        | Туре:                   |
| BROKERS        |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| 🚳 CAR          |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| CAROLAP        |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| CASHFLOW       |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| COURSE         |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| DMLOCS         | Plant Locations    | Fixed-format sequential |
| EDUCFILE       |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| EMPDATA        |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| EMPLOYE2       |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| EMPLOYEE       |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| FINANCE        |                    | WebFOCUS                |
| GGDEMOG        |                    | WebEOCUS                |
| <              |                    |                         |
| File name:     |                    |                         |
| Files of type: | Master Files       | <b>•</b>                |
|                |                    | VOK SCancel             |

The Open dialog box is shown in the following image.

InfoAssist also displays the Open dialog box when you save a report, select a drill-down procedure, or open a StyleSheet, theme, or Cascading Style Sheet (CSS) file.

#### Reference: Opening a New Procedure

When you open a new procedure in InfoAssist, you are presented with the splash (start-up) screen. Selecting Build a Report, Build a Chart, or Build a Document displays the Open dialog box for selecting a data source. When you select a data source and click *OK*, the InfoAssist application window opens, as shown in the following image.



#### **Changing User Preferences**

| In this section:        |  |
|-------------------------|--|
| Startup Options         |  |
| Layout                  |  |
| View                    |  |
| Format                  |  |
| Environment and Styling |  |

You can change the default user preferences to customize the way that InfoAssist behaves when you create reports and generate output. The application theme, which is inherited from the BI Portal, customizes the InfoAssist interface, including all menus and dialog boxes.

You can style your reports by selecting a document theme independent from the interface. On the InfoAssist application main menu, click *Options*, or on the InfoAssist Options dialog box, click *Change Default Options*.

The Options window, as shown in the following image, opens to provide you with a userfriendly interface for customizing the InfoAssist application.

| Options                        |                          |   |                      | x                     |
|--------------------------------|--------------------------|---|----------------------|-----------------------|
| Customize your InfoAssist envi | ironment                 |   |                      |                       |
| Startup Options                |                          |   | Layout               |                       |
| Show splash screen             |                          |   | Page Size            | Letter                |
| Start Mode                     | Report                   | • | Orientation          | Portrait 💌            |
| View                           |                          |   | Format               |                       |
| Design View                    | Live Preview             | - | Report output type   | HTML                  |
| Preview Method                 | Preview with Source Data | Ţ | Chart output type    | HTML 👻                |
| Record Limit                   | 500                      | F | Document output type | PDF 👻                 |
| Data Panel                     | Logical                  | ī |                      |                       |
| Query Panel                    | Tree                     | Ī |                      |                       |
| Output Target                  | New Tab                  | • |                      |                       |
| Environment and Styling        |                          | _ | 1                    |                       |
| Document Theme                 | ENBlue_Medium1.sty       |   |                      | Browse                |
|                                |                          |   |                      |                       |
|                                |                          |   |                      |                       |
|                                |                          |   | C.                   | 🖊 OK 💪 Reset 🚯 Cancel |

**Note:** If you make changes to the default selections in the Options dialog box, changes will take effect the next time InfoAssist launches.

If any of the options are unavailable, contact your administrator for assistance.

You can also select a document styling theme through the ribbon. Go to the Home tab, then in the Report group, click *Theme*. For more information, see *Home Tab* on page 29.

#### **Startup Options**

**Note:** The Startup Options are disabled because in Web Query 2.x, you can choose the mode of InfoAssist directly from the Resource Tree in the BI Portal.

#### Layout

The Layout area provides settings for printing reports and charts.

- **Page Size.** Values are A4, A3, A5, Letter, Tabloid, and Legal. The default value is Letter.
- **Orientation.** Values are Portrait and Landscape. The default value is Portrait.

#### View

The View area provides settings for establishing the design view in which you will work, the type of data you will use when you preview your output, the limit you need to set on your record input, how your data and query panels will look, and the output target that you will use.

- □ **Design View.** Values are Interactive and Query. Select *Interactive* to activate the Preview Method drop-down menu. The default value is Interactive.
- Preview Method. Values are Preview with Source Data and Preview with Sample Data. This menu becomes active when you select Interactive from the Design View drop-down menu. The default value is Preview with Source Data.
- Record Limit. Values are All records, 1, 10, 50, 500, or you can type a numeric value directly in the menu. The default value is 500.
- Data Panel. Values are Logical, List, and Structured. The default value is Logical.
- □ **Query Panel.** Values are 2x2 (2 columns by 2 rows), 1x4 (1 column by 4 rows), and Tree. The default value is Tree.
- Output Target. Values are Single Tab, New Tab, Single Window, and New Window. The default value is Single Tab.

#### Format

The Format area provides settings for the output types for reports, charts, and documents.

- Report output type. Values are HTML, PDF, PowerPoint, Excel 2007, Excel, active report, active Flash, active PDF. The default value is HTML.
- □ **Chart output type.** Values are HTML, HTML5, PDF, PowerPoint, Excel, active report, active Flash, and active PDF. The default value is HTML5.
- □ **Document output type.** Values are HTML, PDF, PowerPoint, Excel, active report, active Flash, and active PDF (for documents containing only reports). The default value is PDF.

#### **Environment and Styling**

The Environment and Styling area provides settings for styling reports and charts through the specification of a Document Theme.

You can use the default style sheet or select from a list of available themes. Click the *Browse* button to open the Templates - Browse predefined template files dialog box, in which you can search for an existing WebFOCUS StyleSheet. You can also click *Use Default Stylesheet* to revert back to the default style sheet.

## Navigating the InfoAssist Interface

InfoAssist Application Window

Application Main Menu

Quick Access Toolbar

Ribbon

Home Tab

Insert Tab

Format Tab

Data Tab

Slicers Tab

Layout Tab

View Tab

Field Tab Series Tab

Understanding the Resources Panel

Understanding the Results Panel

Using the Navigation Taskbar

Using the Status Bar

Describes how to use the elements that make up the application window.

InfoAssist provides an intelligent, flexible layout for creating reports, charts, dashboards, and documents.

The application window provides intuitive menus and toolbars, a versatile ribbon that provides access to specialized groups for different functional areas of report design, a taskbar for selecting output, and a status bar for directing output.

The application window also provides a resources area for selecting and sorting data, and a multi-faceted results area that can display report design, a preview of report output, or actual report output.

#### InfoAssist Application Window

The components of the InfoAssist Application window are shown in the following image.



The InfoAssist main interface components are annotated as follows:

- **1. Application button.** Provides access to the Application menu of procedure-related commands.
- **2. Quick Access Toolbar.** Displays frequently-used commands, such as New, Open, Save, Undo, Redo, View code, Run, and Preview, in a toolbar that remains visible. For more information, see *Quick Access Toolbar* on page 25.
- **3. Ribbon.** Displays the commands you need to create reports, charts, and documents. It also displays the Help menu. For details, see *Ribbon* on page 26.
- **4. Help.** Provides access to the online documentation window for InfoAssist and the Focal Point website in a new browser window.
- **5. Resources panel.** Displays the fields from the selected data source in the Data pane. Also displays the Query Design pane below the Data pane, except in Query Design view. For more information, see *Understanding the Resources Panel* on page 86.
- 6. Results panel. Displays the Query Design pane, Layout canvas, or Output window.

- □ The Query Design pane appears when you select Query Design view.
- The Layout canvas appears in Live Preview mode when you create or modify a report. In Live Preview mode, the Results panel displays a preview of the report as you create the report.
- □ The Output window appears when you execute a report.

For more information, see Understanding the Resources Panel on page 86.

- **7. Navigation taskbar.** Displays groups and icons that provide different views and quick access to all active reports and report output. For details, see *Using the Navigation Taskbar* on page 120.
- 8. Status bar. Provides an output format button that you click to see the selected format and an output target button that you click to view the selected option for displaying new output windows or tabs. For more information, see *Using the Status Bar* on page 122.

#### **Application Main Menu**



In the upper-left corner of the InfoAssist interface, click the IA **second** button to open the Application main menu, as shown in the following image.

| New          | Recent Items             |
|--------------|--------------------------|
| Open         | Chart1 -     Document1 - |
| Save         | Report1 -                |
| Save As      |                          |
| 🕽 Run        |                          |
| Run Deferred |                          |
| Close        |                          |
|              | 🎢 Options 🛛 😣 Exit       |

You can run the following commands from the Application main menu:

□ **New.** Creates a new report, chart, dashboard, or document. The exact functionality of the New command depends on your current InfoAssist session.

If you open a Reporting Object through InfoAssist, and then click *New*, a new report is generated from the Reporting Object. You are prompted to choose the type of report you want to create from the Reporting Object.

When you open a new session of InfoAssist and then click *New*, a new report is created. You are prompted to choose a data source, as shown in the following image.

| Select a data source | 2                                       |                         |                  | ΠX       |
|----------------------|---|-------------------------|------------------|----------|
| Look in:             | C Reporting Server                      |                         | - 1              | <b>-</b> |
| Name                 | Description                             | Туре                    | Application Name | <b>^</b> |
| BROKERS              |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
| CAR @                |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          | =        |
| CAROLAP              |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
| CASHFLOW             |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
| COURSE @             |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
| OMLOCS               | Plant Locations                         | Fixed-format sequential | ibisamp          |          |
| MSTARTERM            | l i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i | Fixed-format sequential | ibisamp          |          |
| S DMVPX              |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
| EDUCFILE             |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
| SEMPDATA             |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
| EMPLOYE2             |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
| EMPLOYEE             |   | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |          |
|                      |   | Fived-format sequential | ibicamp          | <b>T</b> |
| File name:           |   |                         |                  |          |
| Files of type:       | Master Files                            |                         |                  | -        |
|                      |   |                         | J ok             | 🔇 Cancel |

- **Open.** Opens an existing item.
- **Save.** Saves a report, chart, dashboard, or document.
- **Save As.** Saves a report, chart, dashboard, or document with a new name.
- **Run.** Runs a report, chart, dashboard, or document immediately.
- Run Deferred. Submits a report, chart, dashboard, or document for processing in the background while you continue to work on other tasks.
- **Close.** Closes the currently active report, chart, dashboard, or document.

Recent Items. Displays recent reports, charts, dashboards, and documents and those items that have been pinned to the menu. The Recent Items area of the InfoAssist Application main menu is shown in the following image.

| New          | Recent Items       |
|--------------|--------------------|
| Dpen         | 📶 Chart1 🧣         |
| Save         | Document1 -0       |
| Save As      |                    |
| 😝 Run        |                    |
| Pun Deferred |                    |
| Close        |                    |
|              | 💐 Options 🛛 😣 Exit |

Pinned reports, charts, dashboards, and documents are represented by a blue pin  $rac{1}{2}$  icon. Pinned items appear at the top of the list in alphabetical order.

Recent reports, charts, dashboards, and documents are represented by a sideways blue

pin <sup>1</sup> icon. Recent items appear below the separator bar in the order in which they were created, with the most recently created item at the top.

You can pin important reports, charts, dashboards, and documents to the top of the Recent Reports section of the Application main menu for quick and easy access. To promote a recent report to pinned report, click the sideways blue pin icon. The icon turns upright and the report is moved to the pinned report area of the Recent Items window, where it stays until it is unpinned.

To demote a pinned report, click the blue pin icon. The icon turns sideways and the report is moved below the separator bar.

Reports also have a context menu that you can access by right-clicking a report in the Recent Items section of the Application main menu. The menu is shown in the following image.



The options in the menu are:

- **Open.** Opens the selected report, chart, dashboard, or document.
- Pin to list. Pins a recent report, chart, dashboard, or document to the pinned reports list above the separator bar.
- Remove from list. Unpins a pinned report, chart, dashboard, or document from the pinned reports list.
- Clear unpinned list. Clears all reports, charts, dashboards, or documents from the Recent Items list.
- □ **Options.** Opens the Options window to customize your user preferences. For more information, see *Changing User Preferences* on page 16.
- **Exit.** Exits the application.

#### **Quick Access Toolbar**

The Quick Access Toolbar, as shown in the following image, provides access to the most commonly used functions. It is located to the right of the Application main menu button and is always visible no matter which options are selected. In addition to the New, Open, Save, and Run commands discussed in *Application Main Menu* on page 21, you can access the Undo, Redo, and View code commands. The Quick Access Toolbar contains a Run menu of commands. In addition to the Run command, the Run menu contains the Preview, SQL Trace, and SQL Preview Trace commands.



Undo and Redo. The Undo icon undoes your last action. The Redo icon repeats your last action.

The Undo icon is enabled (blue) when there is an action to undo. Otherwise, the icon is unavailable (gray). The Redo icon is enabled (blue) when there is an action to redo. Otherwise, the icon is unavailable (gray).

For example, assume that your first action when creating a report is to add a database field to the report. After you add the database field, the Undo icon turns blue. You can now click the Undo icon to remove the database field from the report. The Undo icon turns gray, and the Redo icon turns blue. To restore the field to the report, click the blue Redo icon.

You can also press Ctrl+Z to undo an action, or Ctrl+Y to redo an action.

You can undo and redo up to 25 actions per session. InfoAssist maintains the undo and redo list of actions even when you switch between reports.

When a dialog box is open in the application window, you cannot use the Undo and Redo icons. However, when you click OK and close the dialog box, the icons become available for use. With a single click of Undo, you can undo all the actions that you performed in the dialog box, and you can reinstate them with a single click of Redo.

- **View code.** View the underlying code for the report.
- Run. Click the Run button to run a report, chart, dashboard, or document immediately. Click the down arrow to open the Run menu, which contains the following additional options:
  - Preview. Runs the report, chart, dashboard, or document in the selected format with the limited number of records as set in the Design group on the Home tab. For more information, see *Design Group* on page 30.
  - **SQL Trace.** Returns the SQL commands for the request.

**SQL Preview Trace.** Returns the SQL commands for the Live Preview run.

#### Ribbon

The ribbon is a rectangular area of distinct groups of buttons that spans the top of the InfoAssist application window. The ribbon, with the Home tab selected, is shown in the following image.



The ribbon is made up of nine tabs. Each tab contains a subset of InfoAssist functionality organized in logically-related groups of controls and commands graphically represented by distinctive icons.

The tabs are:

- Home
- Insert
- Format
- Data
- Slicers
- Layout
- View
- Field
- □ Series (when creating a chart)

The Home tab is selected by default when you first open InfoAssist.

When you select a tab, the tab opens a particular view of the ribbon by exposing groups of controls and commands related to the task that you are performing.

The ribbon contains two types of arrow-based buttons. The first type of button opens a menu when you click it. The Orientation button on the Layout tab, in the Page Setup group, is an example of this type of button. Clicking the Orientation button opens a menu of options, as shown in the following image.



The second type of button is a split button. Clicking the left side of the split button performs a default action. Clicking the down arrow on the right side of the button opens a menu of options. The Header & Footer button on the Home tab, in the Report group, is an example of a split button. It is shown in the following image.



Clicking the Header & Footer button on the left opens the Header & Footer dialog box, shown in the following image.



Clicking the down arrow on the right opens a menu of options shown in the following image.



Some options open dialog boxes of additional commands and option lists.

The ribbon displays all controls and commands using different sized icons and groups, depending on the size of the monitor and application window. In the following example, the Features group is fully expanded and all its icons are visible.



When you reduce the size of the application window, some groups are collapsed into single icons as determined by the amount of available space. The following image shows the Features group, from the Format tab, collapsed into a single icon.



When a group is collapsed into a single icon, the individual icons are removed from view, but are still available. Clicking a collapsed group icon restores the group to its normal full size and displays all of the individual icons.

When expanding a collapsed group, the ribbon collapses a neighboring group to make enough room to expand the selected group.

When an icon, button, or option in a menu or dialog box appears dimmed, that functionality is not available for that report as it currently exists. Some functionality is available for reports only, charts only, or documents only.

In some situations, selecting one or more options makes other options incompatible with the previously selected ones. As a result, the incompatible options are dimmed and unavailable for selection. InfoAssist automatically makes incompatible options unavailable as you create and modify a report.

The following image shows an example of an option that is unavailable because it is not compatible with the selected output type. In the example, PDF has been selected on the Format tab, in the Feature group, as the output type for the report. You cannot create an Accordion report with a PDF output, therefore, the Accordion button appears dimmed and is unavailable.

| Output<br>Types | Destination | Navigation | Title  | Accordion | Repeat Sort | Stack<br>Measures | Active Report | الله Accessibility |
|-----------------|-------------|------------|--------|-----------|-------------|-------------------|---------------|--------------------|
|                 |             |            | 1.0505 |           | Fe          | atures            |               |                    |

Note: If you do not have access to a particular option, contact your administrator.

#### Home Tab

| In this section:        |  |
|-------------------------|--|
| Format Group            |  |
| Design Group            |  |
| Filter Group            |  |
| Report Group            |  |
| Report Style Dialog Box |  |
| Color Dialog Box        |  |

The Home tab contains the most commonly used commands and options from the Format, Design, Filter, and Report groups. It is shown in the following image.



#### **Format Group**

The Format group displays a menu of output formats and buttons to toggle between creating a report (default) or a chart. It also contains a menu from which you can create an image file from a chart.

- □ Current Output Format. Displays a drop-down menu of all supported output formats.
  - □ HTML (the default for charts and reports)

- □ HTML5 (only available for charts)
- □ active report (default for dashboards)
- active Flash
- □ PDF (the default for documents)
- active PDF
- Excel 2007 (reports designed in Live Preview and Query Design views only)
- Excel
- Excel Formula (reports designed in Live Preview and Query Design views only)
- Excel 2007 Formula (reports designed in Live Preview and Query Design views only)
- Excel Pivot (reports designed in Live Preview and Query Design views only)
- PowerPoint

When you run a report, the output is created in the format that is currently selected. You can also select output format options on the Format tab, in the Output Types group, and on the status bar, from the output format drop-down menu.

- Report or Chart. Determines whether report-specific or chart-specific functionality is available in the InfoAssist tool. The default name *ReportX* or *ChartY* is given for each new report or chart created in a given InfoAssist session. X and Y are numbers that start at 1 and increase by 1 for each report or chart created. For more information on switching between multiple reports, see *View Tab* on page 68.
- □ **File.** Creates an image file from a chart, or a data file from a report. For more information, see *Output Formats for Reports and Charts* on page 338.

#### **Design Group**

The Design group contains commands to select the design mode for creating reports, and design preview options for accessing data. The Design group is shown in the following image.



The design preview options are:

- Query (Design view). Displays the Query Design pane in the Results panel. The Query Design pane provides a large work area for creating the report.
- Live Preview (Design view). Displays the report in the Results panel as you create the report. You can use the Live Preview to add, remove, and arrange fields, as well as style the report.
- Document (Design view). Opens the document on the Layout canvas in the Results panel. You use the Layout canvas to add text, images, lines, reports, and charts to create dashboards and documents. For more information about Document view, see Accessing Document View on page 304.

The design options are:

- Data from Source. Uses the selected data source to display a live preview of the output in the Results panel.
- □ **Use Sample Data.** Displays sample data, which reduces processing time by eliminating the need to access the actual data source.
- Records. Limits the number of rows retrieved from the data source when Live Preview is selected. This feature is useful in reducing response time if you are working with a large amount of data. Type the number of rows that you want directly in the Records field, or use the drop-down menu to select one of the preset record limits. The preset choices are All rows, 1, 10, 50, 100, 500, 1000, 2000, 5000, and 10000.

**Note:** In Live Preview, an exclamation point is placed next to fields that are too large to be displayed within the space allotted. The allotted space is determined by the page-level styling. Page-level styling includes page size, orientation, margins, and font size.

There is no way to define a limit for the number of characters that will fit on a page. This limit varies by the selected page and font styling. The bigger the page size and smaller the font, the more characters that can fit.

#### **Filter Group**

The Filter group contains commands for creating filters. The commands are:

□ **Filter.** Opens the Filter dialog box for creating filters. Filters enable you to select only the data that you want and to exclude unwanted data.

In the Filter dialog box, you can create simple filters using the Values, Prompt, and Relational Operators menus. For more information, see *Field Tab* on page 75. For more information on creating advanced filters, see *Data Tab* on page 49.

- **Exclude.** Turns off a filter.
- □ **Include.** Turns on a filter.

#### **Report Group**

The Report group contains commands to enhance a report. The commands are:

□ **Theme.** Opens a dialog box where you can select a theme to style your report or chart. You can use the default style sheet by clicking the *Use Default Stylesheet* button.

You can also select a document styling theme or an application theme to style all reports created in InfoAssist. Use the Environment and Styling section of the Options window, which is accessible by clicking *Options* in the Application main menu.

- □ **Style.** Opens a Report Style dialog box for applying global styling to the entire report. For more information about the Report Style dialog box, see *Report Style Dialog Box* on page 34. For more information about styling reports, see *Styling Report*.
- Banded. Opens a Color dialog box for choosing a color that provides an alternating color scheme for the report. The report output displays alternating rows of data, using a white background for one row and a background of the selected color for the next row. This pattern continues throughout the report. For more information about the Color dialog box, see Color Dialog Box on page 36. For more information about banded styling, see Style Rows of Data With Alternating Colors in a Report.
- □ **Header & Footer.** Opens the Header & Footer dialog box, from which you can add and style headings and footings.
  - □ For a report, you can add and style report headings, page headings, page footings, and report footings. In the dialog box, the tab for Report Header is active by default.
  - For a chart, you can add and style page headings and page footings. For a chart, Page Header is active by default.
  - □ You can drag fields from the Data pane into the Header & Footer dialog box.



The following image shows the Header & Footer dialog box with Report Header active.

Another way to access the Header & Footer dialog box is to click the down arrow next to the Header & Footer button. It opens a drop-down menu from which you can select the heading or footing that you want to work with (Report Header, Page Header, Page Footer, Report Footer). After you make your selection, the Header & Footer dialog box opens, and the heading or footing that you selected is active.

From the Header & Footer dialog box, you can add and style the active heading or footing, or choose a different heading and footing to work with by selecting the applicable tab. You can switch among tabs, but InfoAssist does not save changes made on the tabs until you click Apply or OK. If you click Apply, the Header & Footer dialog box remains open. If you click OK, the dialog box closes.

You can style a selected heading or footing using the options on the styling toolbar. From left to right, you can customize the font type, font size, and font style (bold, italic, or underline). You can justify text (left, center, or right), select the font color and background color, and restore styling settings to their default value from the template.

You can also insert *quick text* into a heading or footing. Quick text is supplied for you. It includes information that is typically useful in identifying a report or chart. From the preformatted text drop-down menu, you can select:

- Draft
- Page X of Y
- Confidential
- Date (multiple formats)
- □ Time (multiple formats)

□ Created by (followed by a name)

For charts, an icon **on the far right of the styling ribbon is enabled.** This icon provides two options for controlling the way in which the page heading and page footing are rendered. The default option, Create Header and Footer as Text, renders the heading and footing as text elements that are separate from the chart image. The option, Embed Header and Footer in the Chart, renders the heading and footing text as part of the chart image.

Once you have added a heading or footing to a report or chart, you can double-click it on the canvas in design mode to reopen the Header & Footer dialog box. You can also right-click an existing heading or footing in design mode and click *Edit* from the menu to open the dialog box.

For more information on adding and styling headings and footings, see *Add Headings and Footings to a Report* and *Formatting Page Headings and Page Footings* on page 290.

- Column Totals. (Reports only) Adds a grand total row to the bottom of the report to sum numeric data in each column. For more information, see Add Column Totals to a Report.
- Row Totals. (Reports only) Adds a grand total column to the right side of the report to sum numeric data in each row. For more information, see Add Row Totals to a Report.

#### **Report Style Dialog Box**

The Report Style dialog box, shown in the following image, provides options to style your report.

| Frebuchet MS   | -    | 9 | -      |
|----------------|------|---|--------|
| B I U          | I    | 2 | \$   🤌 |
| Trebuchet MS 9 |      |   |        |
|                |      |   |        |
|                | <br> |   |        |
|                |      |   |        |

The Report dialog box options are:

**Font.** Use the drop-down menu to change the font.

- **Font size.** Use the drop-down menu to change the numeric value for the font size.
- **Font style.** Click the appropriate button (bold, italic, underline) to style the selected text.
- **Text alignment.** Click the appropriate button (left, center, right) to align the selected text.
- □ **Font color.** Click the button to open the Color dialog box, where you can select the font color. For more information, see *Color Dialog Box* on page 36.
- **Background.** Click the button to open the Color dialog box, where you can select the background color for the report.
- □ **Font color.** Click the button to open the Color dialog box, where you can select the font color.
- Currency symbol. Click the button to access the following currency symbols US dollar, British Pound, Japanese Yen, Euro, New Israeli Shekel.

**Note:** The New Israeli Shekel currency symbol can be displayed with the following settings only:

- □ Server codepage = 1255, 65001, 424, or 65002.
- $\Box$  Client codepage = 1255 or 65001.
- Application server encoding = Cp1255 or UTF8.
- □ Font name = Lucida Sans Unicode or Arial Unicode MS.
- Reset to template style. Click the button to reset all settings to the default settings from the template.

**Note:** Reset only works while the Report Style dialog box is open. Once you click OK, all changes are committed. To undo global styling after it has been committed, you must use the Undo command on the Quick Access Toolbar.

#### **Color Dialog Box**

The Color dialog box, shown in the following image, provides options for working with color in your report.



The Color dialog box options are:

- Standard Color Swatches. Provides a set of 48 predefined colors from which to choose on the left side of the dialog box. Your selection appears in the Selected Color field.
- Custom Color Palette. Provides a palette on the right side of the dialog box to define a custom color. Your selection appears in the Selected Color field.
- Luminosity bar. Drag the slider to change the luminosity (relative lightness or darkness) of a color. The corresponding numerical value appears in Lum.
- □ **Hue.** Indicates the hue value of your selected color. You can enter a value, or increase or decrease the hue value by using the up and down arrows, respectively.
- Sat. Indicates the saturation value of your selected color. You can enter a value, or increase or decrease the saturation value by using the up and down arrows, respectively.
- Lum. Indicates the luminosity (lightness or darkness) of your selected color. You can enter a value, or increase or decrease the luminosity value by using the up and down arrows, respectively.
- **Red.** Represents the numeric value of red (0 to 255).
- Green. Represents the numeric value of green (0 to 255).
- **Blue.** Represents the numeric value of blue (0 to 255).
- **Selected Color.** Displays the color that you selected.
- **Transparent.** Makes the color transparent.

#### **Insert Tab**

| In this section:                            |  |
|---|--|
| Pages Group                                 |  |
| Reports Group                               |  |
| Objects Group                               |  |
| Active Technologies Dashboard Prompts Group |  |

The Insert tab contains options to add reports, charts, existing reports, text, images, and active form controls (for active report, active PDF, and active Flash outputs only) to a canvas in Document view. It is shown in the following image.



Home Insert Format Data Slicers Layout View

Note: The Insert tab is only available in Document view.

#### **Pages Group**

The Pages Group contains the Page command to add a new page to a document.

#### **Reports Group**

The Reports Group contains commands to insert reports, charts, and existing reports into your document. You can add multiple reports and charts to a single canvas. The commands are:

**Report.** Inserts a report placeholder on the canvas.

- **Chart.** Inserts a chart placeholder on the canvas.
- **Existing Report.** Opens an Open dialog box where you can browse to the report that you want to insert in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

## **Objects Group**

The Objects group contains commands to insert text and images into your document. The commands are:

- **Text.** Inserts an inline text object in the upper-left corner of the canvas.
- Image. Opens an Open dialog box where you can browse to the image that you want to insert in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

### **Active Technologies Dashboard Prompts Group**

The active dashboard prompts group contains commands to insert active form controls into your document. You can add multiple controls to a single canvas with these buttons. This group is only visible when the output format of the document is set to active report, active PDF, or active Flash. The commands are:

- **Drop Down.** Inserts a drop-down control placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.
- List. Inserts a list control placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.
- Checkbox. Inserts a check box control placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.
- Radio Button. Inserts a radio button control placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.
- **Text.** Inserts a text area control placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

For more information on inserting active form controls, see *Creating an Active Technologies Dashboard* on page 378.

## **Format Tab**

#### In this section:

Output Types Group Destination Group Navigation Group (Reports Only) Features Group (Reports) Features Group (Charts) Chart Types Group (Charts) Labels Group (Charts)

The Format tab contains different options for selecting output formats and other reporting features, depending on whether you are creating a report or a chart.

For reports, the Format tab provides access to the Output Types, Destination, Navigation, and Features groups, as shown in the following image.



For charts, the Format tab provides access to the Output Types, Destination, Chart Types, Features, and Labels groups, as shown in the following image. If HTML5 is selected as the Output Type, the Lightweight Mapping feature is enabled in the Chart Types group. This also gives you access to the Interactive Options that are available for HTML5.



# **Output Types Group**

In this section: HTML5 Enabling Additional Output Types User Selection

The Output Types group contains commands to create output in any of the supported formats listed in the following table. When you run a report, the output is created in the format that is currently selected. You can also set output format options by going to the Home tab, and in the Format group, selecting from the menu of output options. In addition, you can select an output form the output format button in the status bar. For more information on the additional Excel formats available for reports, see *Report Outputs* on page 126.

| Format   | Reports                | Charts                 | Dashboards and<br>Documents      |
|--|------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|
| HTML   | Available<br>(default) | Available<br>(default) | Available                        |
| HTML5  | Not Available          | Available              | Not Available                    |
| active Report  | Available              | Available              | Available<br>(dashboard default) |
| active Flash   | Available              | Available              | Available                        |
| PDF  | Available              | Available              | Available<br>(document default)  |
| active PDF<br>(requires Adobe <sup>®</sup><br>Reader <sup>®</sup> 9.0 or<br>later) | Available              | Available              | Available                        |
| Excel formats  | Not Available          | Available              | Available                        |
| PowerPoint   | Available              | Available              | Available                        |

| Format  | Reports       | Charts    | Dashboards and<br>Documents |
|---|---------------|-----------|-----------------------------|
| PDF/GIF<br>(must be set to<br>display in<br>InfoAssist<br>Properties) | Not Available | Available | Not Available               |
| PNG<br>(must be set to<br>display in<br>InfoAssist<br>Properties)     | Not Available | Available | Not Available               |
| GIF<br>(must be set to<br>display in<br>InfoAssist<br>Properties)     | Not Available | Available | Not Available               |
| JPEG<br>(must be set to<br>display in<br>InfoAssist<br>Properties)    | Not Available | Available | Not Available               |
| SVG<br>(must be set to<br>display in<br>InfoAssist<br>Properties)     | Not Available | Available | Not Available               |

#### HTML5

HTML5 is the default output format for charts. It allows you to render a chart in the browser using a built-in JavaScript engine. Charts with this output format utilize the very latest capabilities of the HTML5 web standard, including animation, high-quality vector output, and attractive alpha-channel and gradient effects.

## **Enabling Additional Output Types**

The output types of PNG, GIF, JPEG, and SVG do not appear in the Output Types group, by default. In addition, User Selection is not available, by default. You can enable these options by opening the Administration Console, selecting *Utilities*, and then *InfoAssist Properties*.

If these formats are not enabled and you try to open an existing procedure with PNG, then HTML becomes the output. In addition, the following warning messages could open:

- When opening an existing procedure with JPEG, GIF, or SVG, a warning message opens, indicating that the request is not allowed with the current configuration and that the procedure will be converted to HTML output.
- When opening an existing procedure with PDF or GIF, a warning message opens, stating that the request is not allowed with the current configuration and that the procedure will be converted to PDF output.

When you run a report, the output is created in the format that is currently selected. You can also set output format options from the output format button in the status bar.

#### **User Selection**

The User Selection output format allows you to change the output type of your report at run time. User Selection can be accessed from the Output Types group on the Format tab, as shown in the following image.



Once it is enabled, you are prompted, at run time, to select an output type. This is shown in the following image.

| Paran    | neters      |              |                     |
|----------|-------------|--------------|---------------------|
| Select a | n output ty | ype          |                     |
| Run      | Reset       | Clear Output | Run in a new window |

You can select one of the following output types for your report, chart, document, or dashboard:

□ For reports, you can select HTML, active report, active Flash, PDF, active PDF, Excel 2000, Excel Formula, Excel 2007, Excel 2007 Formula, and PowerPoint.

- □ For charts, you can select HTML, HTML5, active report, active Flash, PDF, active PDF, Excel 2000, and PowerPoint.
- □ For documents and dashboards, you can select HTML, active report, active Flash, PDF, active PDF, Excel 2000, and PowerPoint.

## **Destination Group**

The Destination group contains commands to create an InfoMini application, an image file for a chart, a data file for a report, or a HOLD file.

When a chart is selected, clicking the *File* button or selecting Select a location and format from the File drop-down menu, opens the Select a location and format dialog box, as shown in the following image.

| Cap Temporary   |                  |           |               |                      | □ x              |
|---|------------------|-----------|---------------|----------------------|------------------|
| G Temporary   |                  |           |               |                      | - 4 <sub>9</sub> |
|   |                  |           |               |                      | 8== +            |
| Temporary   | Name 🗠           | Size Type | Last Modified | Title                |                  |
| <ul> <li>advworks</li> <li>baseapp</li> <li>foccache</li> <li>binccen</li> <li>bisamp</li> <li>lea</li> </ul> |                  |           |               |                      |                  |
| <   | File name: File1 |           |               | PNG (*.png)     Save | Cancel           |

**Note:** The label *Temporary* appears at the top of the dialog box. When you select a folder, the label changes to Select a location and format, as shown in the following image.

Select a location and format

In the Select a location and format dialog box, you are able to name the file and select the output type. The available output types are PNG, GIF, SVG, and JPEG. In order to create the image file, you need to execute the procedure.

□ **InfoMini.** Enables the creation of an InfoMini application. For more information on using InfoMini, see *Building InfoMini Applications*.

- Report. Makes report-specific functionality available in InfoAssist. If you switch from Report to Chart all selected options specific to each type of report are maintained during the current session until you save the report. When you save a report, chart-specific options are not maintained.
- □ **Chart.** Makes chart-specific functionality available in InfoAssist. If you switch from Chart to Report all selected options specific to each type of chart are maintained during the current session until you save the chart. When you save a chart, report-specific options are not maintained.

# **Navigation Group (Reports Only)**

The Navigation group contains commands to customize output display and navigation.

Note: You can only choose one option from this group.

The commands are:

- **Table.** (Default) Generates standard browser output.
- □ **Table of Contents.** Generates output by displaying a table of contents icon in the upper-left corner where report output typically appears. Clicking *Table of Contents* opens a menu that enables you to select (view) individual values of the first Sort By (By) field, one value at a time.

You can also select options to view the entire report or remove the table of contents. For more information, see *Create Table of Contents Reports*.

#### Note:

- The Table of Contents option is activated only when HTML, active report, Excel, or PowerPoint output format is selected.
- □ You cannot use the Table of Contents option with the Accordion feature. For more information, see *Create Accordion Reports*.
- □ **Freeze.** Generates output with column titles that freeze (remain in view) when you scroll through pages of the report output. For more information, see *Freeze Column Titles in Reports*.
- Pages On Demand. Provides access to two distinct features depending upon the output type that you have selected.
  - HTML. If you select this output type, and click Pages on Demand, then the report opens in the WebFOCUS Viewer. For more information on the WebFOCUS Viewer and its menu bar options, see Creating Customized Report Outputs.

active report. If you select this output type, and click Pages on Demand, then active cache is enabled. For more information on active cache, see Using the Active Cache Option on page 358.

### **Features Group (Reports)**

The Features group for reports contains commands to select specialized reporting features.

The commands are:

- □ **Title Popup.** Displays pop-up titles when the mouse pointer hovers over a column title in the report output. For more information, see *Add Pop-Up Titles to a Report*.
- Accordion. Creates expandable views of data for each vertical sort field. This option displays data values only for the first vertical sort field when you first view the output. You can manually expand your view to expose the data values of lower-level sort fields. For more information, see *Create Accordion Reports*.

**Note:** You cannot use the Table of Contents with the Accordion feature. For more information, see *Navigation Group* (*Reports Only*) on page 44.

- □ **Repeat Sort Value.** Displays all repeated sort values instead of blanks in the output after the first instance of a new sort value, which is the default behavior.
- Stack Measures. Displays all numeric measure field names in a column of the report output with the corresponding numeric data values. For more information, see Implement Stack Measures.
- active report options. Opens the active report options dialog box where you can configure your active report options such as menu items, graph engine, and colors. For more information, see *Creating an Active Technologies Report* on page 361.
- Accessibility. Allows a title to be added to a report, chart, or document that is Section 508-compliant.

The following table lists the output for which each feature is available. Yes means the output is available for the feature. No means that the output is not available for the feature.

|                    | HTML | HTML5 | active<br>report | active<br>Flash | PDF | active<br>PDF | Excel | PowerPoint |
|--------------------|------|-------|------------------|-----------------|-----|---------------|-------|------------|
| Title Popup        | yes  | no    | no               | no              | no  | no            | no    | no         |
| Accordion          | yes  | no    | yes              | no              | no  | no            | no    | no         |
| Repeat Sort Values | yes  | yes   | yes              | yes             | yes | yes           | yes   | yes        |
| Stack Measures     | yes  | no    | no               | no              | no  | no            | no    | no         |

|                                 | HTML | HTML5 | active<br>report | active<br>Flash | PDF | active<br>PDF | Excel | PowerPoint |
|---------------------------------|------|-------|------------------|-----------------|-----|---------------|-------|------------|
| active report options           | no   | no    | yes              | yes             | no  | yes           | no    | no         |
| Accessibility (reports, charts) | yes  | no    | no               | no              | yes | no            | no    | no         |
| Accessibility<br>(documents)    | no   | no    | no               | no              | yes | no            | no    | no         |

# **Features Group (Charts)**

The Features group for charts contains commands to select custom chart features.

The commands are:

- 3D Effect. (Default.) Sets the three-dimensional view to on or off. The 3D Effect feature is disabled for 3D, stock, gauge, gauge thermometer, Pareto, spectral map, and funnel chart types.
- Rotate. Toggles between a vertical display or horizontal display of a chart. For more information, see *How to Rotate a Chart* on page 296. The Rotate feature is disabled for pie, scatter, 3D, stock, gauge, gauge thermometer, Pareto, spectral map, and funnel chart types.
- Reference. Opens a drop-down menu that provides the Add Reference Line to Y-axis and Add Reference Line to X-axis options. Selecting one of these options opens the appropriate Reference Line dialog box, where you can set the specific X-axis or Y-axis value, type the text that you want, and position the reference line on a chart. For more information, see *How to Display a Static Reference Line* on page 297. The Reference feature is disabled for pie, 3D, stock, gauge, gauge thermometer, Pareto, spectral map, and funnel chart types.
- Annotate. Opens a drop-down menu that provides the Add an annotation option. Selecting this option opens the Annotation dialog box, where you can type the text that you want and position the annotation on a chart. For more information, see *How to Display* Annotations on page 301.

Note: The annotation option is not available in HTML5.

Grid. Opens a drop-down menu allowing you to expand options for Horizontal or Vertical Gridlines. Both selections allow you to enable or disable Major and Minor Gridlines. Clicking More Options opens the Format Grid Lines dialog box. For more information, see Formatting Gridlines on page 216.

- Frame & Background. Opens the Frame & Background dialog box where you can edit the background style and frames for charts. The dialog contains different options depending on the chart type selected. For more information, see *Formatting a Frame and a Background* on page 246.
- Gauges. Opens the Gauge dialog box where you can edit your gauge chart. This button is only available when a gauge chart type is selected. For more information, see *How to Style a Gauge Needle* on page 287.
- active report Options. Opens the active report options dialog box where you can configure your active report options, such as menu items, graph engine, and colors. This button is available when the output type is set to active report, active Flash, or active PDF.

Note: Annotate is not available in HTML5.

Accessibility. Allows a title to be added to a report, chart, or document that is Section 508 compliant. This option is only available for reports and charts when the output type is HTML or PDF. For documents, the output type must be set to PDF.

**Note:** The chart features are unavailable when designing a chart that will be output in active report, active Flash, or active PDF formats.

# **Chart Types Group (Charts)**

The Chart Types group contains the most commonly used chart types, including Bar (default), Pie, Line, Area, and Scatter. You also have access to Lightweight Mapping, provided that HTML5 is selected as the output type.



Click *Other* to open the Other Chart Types dialog box, shown in the following image. Across the top of the dialog box are tabs which are depicted by icons. Each tab represents a chart type category. The left-most tab represents the bar chart category, which is selected by default. When a tab is selected, it displays thumbnail images of the bar chart variations that are supported by InfoAssist.

In this example, the Vertical Percent Bar chart type is selected. A description of the selected chart type is provided beneath the images.



For more information on the chart types that you can choose from, see <u>Selecting a Chart</u> on page 129.

# Labels Group (Charts)

The Labels group for charts contains the Axes and Legend drop-down menus.

The commands are:

Axes. Opens a drop-down menu, where you can enable, stagger, and rotate horizontal and vertical axis labels. You can also edit the axis labels by clicking *More Horizontal Axis Options* or *More Vertical Axis Options*. For more information, see *Formatting Axis Labels* on page 232.

Legend. Opens a drop-down menu, where you can select the Show Legend option to display the legend on the chart, or clear your selection to hide the legend, change the default legend position, and change the default legend orientation. For more information, see Format Legend Dialog Box on page 205.

## Data Tab

| In this section:  |  |
|-------------------|--|
| Calculation Group |  |
| Join Group        |  |
| Filter Group      |  |
| Display Group     |  |
| Data Source Group |  |

The Data tab contains data manipulation and data display options in the Calculation, Join, Filter, Display, and Data Source groups. It is shown in the following image.



# **Calculation Group**

The Calculation group contains commands to define Define and Compute fields.

DEFINE fields and COMPUTE fields are two different types of temporary fields. A temporary field is a field whose value is not stored in the data source, but can be calculated from the data that is there, or assigned an absolute value. A temporary field takes up no storage space in the data source, and is created only when needed.

When you create a temporary field, you determine its value by writing an expression. You can combine fields, constants, and operators in an expression to produce a single value.

You can specify the expression yourself, or you can use one of the many supplied functions that perform specific calculations or manipulations. In addition, you can use expressions and functions as building blocks for more complex expressions, as well as use one temporary field to evaluate another.

A virtual field (DEFINE) is evaluated as each record that meets the selection criteria is retried from the data source. The result of the expression is treated as though it were a real field stored in the data source.

A calculated value (COMPUTE) is evaluated after all the data that meets the selection criteria is retrieved, sorted, and summed. Therefore, the calculation is performed using the aggregated values of the fields.

Detail (Define). Opens the Detail Field (DEFINE) dialog box, where you can create a defined field, type a name for the field, and enter a format. A Define field is added to the actual data. The Detail (DEFINE) dialog box is shown in the following image.

| 搦 Detail I | Field (DEFIN | E)       |           |        |       |  | □ )   | ĸ |
|------------|--------------|----------|-----------|--------|-------|--|---|---|
| Field De   | fine_1       |          |           | Format | D12.2 |  | K - A - E - A   |   |
|            |              |          |           |        |       |  |   |   |
| I          | <            | >        | +         | 7      | 8     | 9  | <ul> <li>Product,Category</li> <li>Product,Subcategory</li> </ul> |   |
|            |              | 6        | 🖃 🔳 Model |        |       |  |   |   |
| IF         | =            | <i>≠</i> | *         | 1      | 2     | 3  | Product Name Ime (Sales)  |   |
| THEN       | AND          | OR       | 1         | 0      |       |  | □ □ Year,(Sales)  |   |
| ELSE       | NOT          |          | **        | 0      | •     | U  | <ul> <li>Quarter, (Sales)</li> <li>Month, (Sales)</li> </ul>      |   |
|            | or SCancel   |          |           |        |       | Day,(Sales)     Write (Shipped)     G Year,(Shipped) |   |   |

□ **Summary (Compute).** Opens the Summary Field (COMPUTE) dialog box, where you can create a computed field, type a name for the field, and enter a format.

The Field dialog boxes, which open when you click *Detail* or *Summary*, provide similar functionality, including options to display data source fields in a Tree, Dimension, or List view. You can also view a complete set of functions, instead of data source fields, by clicking the *Functions* button. The Summary (COMPUTE) dialog box is shown in the following image.

| Summary Field (COMPUTE) |                               |                   | • x   |
|-------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------|---|
| Field Compute_1         | Format                        | D12.2             | 🔊 - 🗏 - 🏂   |
|                         |                               |                   |   |
| I     <                 | 7  <br>4  <br>1  <br>0  <br>0 | 8 9<br>5 6<br>2 3 | <ul> <li>Product,Category</li> <li>Product,Subcategory</li> <li>Model</li> <li>Product Name</li> <li>Time (Sales)</li> <li>Year,(Sales)</li> <li>Quarter,(Sales)</li> <li>Month,(Sales)</li> <li>Day,(Sales)</li> </ul> |
| / ox. 🔞                 | Cancel                        | _                 | Wire (Shipped)     Year,(Shipped)   |

### **Join Group**

The Join group contains the Join button to open the Join dialog box, where you can create a new join, edit or delete existing joins, and add data sources to a join.

The following image shows the Join dialog box with two data sources joined by the common ID\_AGE indexed field.



Using conditional joins, you can establish joins based on conditions other than equality between fields. In addition, the host and cross-referenced join fields do not have to contain matching formats, and the cross-referenced field does not have to be indexed.

**Note:** You can edit the description of a Join by clicking *Edit* in the Join dialog box and typing in the Description section. You can only use letters, numbers, and underscores in your description. No special characters are allowed.

The conditional join is supported for all relational data adapters. Because each data source differs in its ability to handle complex conditional criteria, the optimization of the WHERE syntax differs depending on the specific data sources involved in the join and the complexity of the conditional criteria.

For certain data sources, if the host and cross-referenced join fields do not have common matching formats, the following message appears.

| Where-B | ased Loin   |
|---------|---|
| ?       | ん<br>The total length of host fields format<br>should match the length of target<br>field format! |
|         | Do you want to create a Where-Based<br>Join?  |
|         | Yes No  |

**Note:** If you click Yes, the Advanced Filter dialog box opens, where you can create a Where-Based Join.

If the cross-referenced join field does not have an index, the following message appears.

| V¶sere-B | ased Join                                    |
|----------|--|
| 2        | Target field is not indexed!                 |
| ~        | Do you want to create a Where-Based<br>Join? |
| [        | Yes No                                       |

**Note:** If you click Yes, the Advanced Filter dialog box opens, where you can create a Where-Based Join.

To create a Where-Based Join, create a filtering condition, as shown in the following image.

| Treate a filtering condition |   |        |         |      |                            |        |  |  |
|------------------------------|---|--------|---------|------|----------------------------|--------|--|--|
| 🐺 New Fil                    | 🐺 New Filter 🛛 💥 Insert Before 🛛 🛣 Insert After 🛛 🗢 Group 🗢 Ungroup |        |         |      |                            |        |  |  |
| 🗙 🎓 🗋 🕤 💮                    |   |        |         |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | VEDE  |        |         | _    |                            |        |  |  |
| • • • •                      |   |        | u al to | 14/6 |                            |        |  |  |
| 🛛 🖂 😿 wi                     | WERE HERE   |        | lagi to |      | _KETAIE_AGE/DIM_AGE/ID_AGE |        |  |  |
| <b>` ▼</b> "                 | <field> Foual to <value></value></field>                            |        |         |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | WE RETAIL WE RETAIL AN  | 0F     |         |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | Name  | Title  | Alian   |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | PECION  | Region | DECT    |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              |   | Region | CTAT    |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | STATECODE   | State, | STAT    |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              |   | City   | CITY    |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | PRODUCT_CATEG   | Produ  | PROL    |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | PRODUCT_SUBCAT  | Produ  | PRO     |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | MODEL   | Model  | MOD     |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | PRODUCT_NAME  | Produ  | PRO     |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | TIME_YEAR   | Year,( | TIME    | ÷    |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | <b>₹</b>  |        | •       |      |                            |        |  |  |
|                              | <b>_</b>  | ок 🎯 ( | Cancel  |      | 🗸 ок 🔞 с                   | Cancel |  |  |

## **Filter Group**

The Filter group contains the Advanced Filter button to open the Advanced Filter dialog box to set advanced filtering options. Advanced filter options include Where, Where Total, the And conjunction, and the Or conjunctions in a single expression.

When creating a report, you refer to fields in several parts of the request. For example, in display commands (PRINT, SUM), in sort phrases (BY, ACROSS), and in selection criteria (WHERE, WHERE TOTAL, IF).

The WHERE phrase selects records from the data source to be included in a report. The data is evaluated according to the selection criteria before it is retrieved from the data source. You can use as many WHERE phrases as necessary to define your selection criteria.

In WHERE TOTAL tests, however, data is selected after all the data has been retrieved and processed.

You can group conditions and expressions within Simple Filter criteria. In addition, you can apply functions and calculations within criteria. This option provides more functionality than the Filter dialog box. For more information on the simple filter, see *Field Tab* on page 75.

You can create Where and Where Total filters in the Advanced Filter dialog box by clicking *WHERE*, as shown in the following image.



Double-clicking the *Double-click or press F2 to edit!* text, as shown in the following image, opens drop-down menus for Fields and Subqueries, Operators, and Values, as shown in the second image to follow.



You can retrieve fields and values from the Master File and data source and Subqueries from a HOLD file.

| Create a filtering condition  | □ X           |
|---|---------------|
| 🐺 New Filter 🛛 🗶 Insert Before 🔍 Insert After 🛛 🔿 Group 🧅 Ungroup   |               |
| 🗙 🌮 🗅 🛄 🧠 🧼   |               |
|   |               |
| Type: Field   |               |
| FILE1 Field   |               |
| Subquery  |               |
| 🖃 🍘 FILE1 📃 🔺   |               |
| Category Category Product ID Product Solar Category Cate |               |
| VK S Cancel   |               |
|   | 🗸 OK 🚫 Cancel |

The Field drop-down menu provides a field list from the Master File. The Field list can be viewed as follows:

□ In business order (default)



□ In a sortable grid

| <b>Y</b> Create a | filtering condition             |              |        |       |           |  |      | ΠX       |
|-------------------|---------------------------------|--------------|--------|-------|-----------|--|------|----------|
| 🐺 New Fi          | iter 🛛 💐 Insert Before          | 🏋 Insert Aff | ter 🔷  | Group | 💠 Ungroup |  |      |          |
| × *               | · 🖸 🗋 🖣 🗯                       | ÷            |        |       |           |  |      |          |
| 🗏 🖉 🗰             | <pre>HERE <field></field></pre> | alue>        |        |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   | Type: Field                     |              | •      |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   |                                 |              |        |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   | Name                            | Title        | Alias  |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   | FULLNAME                        | FULLNAM      | E01    |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   | PRODUCT_CATE                    | GORY PRODUC  | E02    |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   |                                 |              |        |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   |                                 |              |        |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   |                                 | 🗸 ОК 🔞       | Cancel |       |           |  |      |          |
|                   |                                 |              |        |       |           |  | 🗸 ОК | 🚫 Cancel |

□ In a hierarchical structure of the data

| Create a filtering condition  | □ x          |
|---|--------------|
| 🐺 New Filter 🛛 🗶 Insert Before 🛛 💘 Insert After 🛛 🤿 Group 🔶 Ungroup |              |
| 🗙 🌮 🖸 📋 🧠 🥐   |              |
| 🕀 🐺 WHERE   |              |
| <field> Equal to <value></value></field>                            |              |
| Type: Field   |              |
| FILE1   |              |
|   |              |
|   |              |
|   |              |
|   |              |
| _   |              |
|   |              |
| <ul> <li>▲ []]</li> </ul>   |              |
| 🗸 OK 💊 Cancel   |              |
|   |              |
|   | VOK 🚫 Cancel |

□ If you select Subquery, then the Operator drop-down menu is replaced by a menu with the options of *In list* and *Not in list*, as shown in the following image:

| Create a filtering condition  | □ x           |
|---|---------------|
| 🐺 New Filter 🛛 🗶 Insert Before 🛛 🕵 Insert After 🛛 🤿 Group 🔶 Ungroup |               |
| 🗙 🌮 🗅 🛄 🤜 🧼   |               |
| 🗏 🐺 WHERE   |               |
| Subquery In I 💌 <subquery></subquery>                               |               |
| In list   |               |
| NOL III IISL  |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   | 🗸 OK 🚫 Cancel |

In list. Activates a drop-down menu in the right-most part of the expression. The dropdown menu contains a list of all subqueries that you have created from the Master file in use, and an EXISTING option.

Click *EXISTING* to open the Open dialog box, where you can select a subquery from a different Master file.

□ Not in list. Opens the Open dialog box, where you can select a subquery from a different Master file.

The Operator (default) drop-down menu provides the following operators:

- Equal to
- Not equal to
- Greater than
- Less than
- Greater than or equal to
- Less than or equal to
- In literal list
- Not in literal list
- Missing
- Not missing
- □ From To
- Not From To
- Includes literal list
- Excludes literal list
- Contains characters
- Omits characters
- Like character mask
- □ Not like character mask

The Value drop-down menu opens a dialog box with multiple options, as shown in the following image.

| Create a filtering cond               | ition                                     |       |
|---------------------------------------|---|-------|
| 🖌 New Filter 🛛 🗶 Insert               | Before 🏋 Insert After 🛛 🤿 Group 🧅 Ungroup |       |
| X   🎢 🖸 📋                             | 9 (P                                      |       |
| ∃ ₩ WHERE<br><field> Equal to</field> | <value></value>                           |       |
|                                       | Type: Constant                            |       |
|                                       | Value: Multiple Val 🔺 👻 🗙                 |       |
|                                       | Cot Valuer                                |       |
|                                       | 2 det values                              |       |
|                                       |   |       |
|                                       | K O                                       | Cance |
|                                       | OK OCancel                                |       |

The Type drop-down menu contains the following options:

- **Constant.** Enables the entry of a literal constant value.
- Parameter. Enables you to specify a parameter by entering a name and description in the provided text input areas, as well as selecting the type of parameter (Simple, Static, Dynamic).
- **Field.** Enables the specification of a field name to compare against.

The value area contains a text input box that you can use to manually insert values. It also contains a Get Values drop-down menu, which supplies the following options.

- □ All. Retrieves all the values from the selected field.
- **First.** Retrieves the first value from the selected field.
- Last. Retrieves the last value from the selected field.
- □ **Minimum.** Retrieves the minimum value from the selected field.
- **Maximum.** Retrieves the maximum value from the selected field.

From File. Retrieves a value that you specify. Selecting this option opens a browse dialog box.

**Note:** The Get Values drop-down menu is only accessible if you have already selected a field.

After selecting the values that you want, you can move them into and out of the Multiple Values area with the left and right arrows. You can also change the value order and delete values with the up and down arrows and the Delete icon.

After creating a condition, you can insert additional conditions before and after the selected condition by using the *Insert Before* and *Insert After* buttons at the top of the Advanced Filter dialog box. You can use either the *And* or the *Or* conjunction to link conditions and the *Group* and *Ungroup* buttons to nest and organize conditions.

You can create additional filters by clicking the *New Filter* button at the top of the Advanced Filter dialog box.



After creating the filters that you want, click *OK* to save and apply the filters. You can access them from the Filter pane of the Resources panel.

# **Display Group**

The Display group contains the Missing Data menu, which contains options to control the display of missing data values in a chart.

The Missing Data menu options are:

□ **Missing Data.** Displays the following options Gap, Zero, Interpolated Line.

- **Gap.** Displays missing values as a gap in bar, line, and area charts.
- Zero. Displays a bar on the zero line in a bar chart. Displays a solid line that connects the missing value with the succeeding value in a line chart. Displays an area on the zero line in an area chart.
- Interpolated Line. Displays missing values as an interpolated dotted line that connects the plot points preceding and succeeding the missing value in a line chart. Displays missing values as an interpolated bar in a bar chart. Displays missing values as an area in an area chart.

### **Data Source Group**

The Data Source group contains the Add command and the Switch drop-down menu to add and switch data sources. The Data Source group is only available in Document mode.

Note: The Data Source group is not available when working with Reporting Objects.

The commands are:

Add. Opens the Select a data source dialog box, where you can add additional data sources to a document, enabling you to insert reports from different data sources into the same document. The Select a data source dialog box is shown in the following image.

| Select a data source      |             |                         |                   | ΠX       |
|---------------------------|-------------|-------------------------|-------------------|----------|
| Look in:                  | ng Server   |                         | - 2               | •        |
| Name                      | Description | Туре                    | Application Name  | *        |
| 💞 CUST                    |             | XFOC                    | hyperstagetesting |          |
| CUSTHOLD                  |             | Comma-delimited         | hyperstagetesting | =        |
| OAILY_PRICES              |             | Hyperstage              | hyperstagetesting |          |
| 💞 HOLD                    |             | Comma-delimited         | hyperstagetesting |          |
| LOCALAW64                 |             | MS Analysis Server 2005 | localcube         |          |
| MOVIES                    |             | Hyperstage              | hyperstagetesting |          |
| PORTFOLIO                 |             | Hyperstage              | hyperstagetesting |          |
| QUOTES_2B                 |             | Hyperstage              | hyperstagetesting |          |
| QUOTES_IB                 |             | Hyperstage              | hyperstagetesting |          |
| RETAIL_FLAT               |             | Hyperstage              | hyperstagetesting |          |
| SALES                     |             | XFOC                    | hyperstagetesting |          |
| SALES_FLAT_RANDOM         |             | Hyperstage              | hyperstagetesting |          |
| SALES FLAT SORTAL         |             | Hyperstage              | hyperstanetesting | Ŧ        |
| File name:                |             |                         |                   |          |
| Files of type: Master Fil | es          |                         |                   | •        |
|                           | _           |                         |                   | S Cancel |

Switch. Opens a drop-down list of all the data sources that have been added. You can choose which data source is currently active and being used to create new reports.

You can also switch data sources by selecting a report that is using a data source different from the one that is currently active.

## **Slicers Tab**

| In this section:   |  |  |
|--------------------|--|--|
| Options Group      |  |  |
| Record Limit Group |  |  |
| Group Number Group |  |  |

The Slicers tab provides the ability to create and edit slicers. Slicers are dynamic filters that you can use with reports, charts, dashboards, and documents. For more information on Slicers, see *Using Slicers*. The Slicers tab is shown in the following image.

| Home Insert    | 🤜 🧼 🖳    | ) 💛 R<br>Data <mark>Sli</mark> | un<br>cers L | ayout View Field   |     | ۵ 🕲 |
|----------------|----------|--------------------------------|--------------|--------------------|-----|-----|
| 🖉 New Group    | Preview  | 500                            | •            | Drag Fields Here t | ю   |     |
| Update Preview | Run Time | All                            | -            | Create Slicers     |     |     |
| Options 🖻      | Reco     | rd Limit                       | l¶a          | Group 1            | l¶∎ |     |

# **Options Group**

The Options group contains command related to slicers. The commands are:

- **New Group.** Creates a new group of similar slicers.
- **Clear Slicers.** Resets all slicers so that no filtering is done.
- **Update Preview.** Applies slicers to preview.

## **Record Limit Group**

The Record Limit group contains the Preview and Run Time drop-down menus.

Preview. Sets the number of records retrieved from the data source for preview. The options are:

🖵 All

- **u** 1
- **u** 10
- **J** 50
- **u** 100
- **J** 500
- **1**000
- **2**000
- **J** 5000
- **1**0000

**Run Time.** Sets the number of records retrieved at run time. The options are:

- 🖵 All
- **J** 50
- **1**00
- **J** 500
- **1**000
- **J** 5000
- **1**0000
- **5**0000

## **Group Number Group**

The Group Number group contains a group for each Slicer group that is added. Group 1 is the default slicer group to which you can drag fields to create slicers.

# Layout Tab

| Page Setup Group<br>Size & Arrange Group<br>Report Group | In this section:     |  |  |
|--|----------------------|--|--|
| Size & Arrange Group<br>Report Group                     | Page Setup Group     |  |  |
| Report Group   | Size & Arrange Group |  |  |
|  | Report Group         |  |  |

The Layout tab provides access to page display and layout options from the Page Setup, Size & Arrange, and Report groups. It is shown in the following image.



## **Page Setup Group**

The Page Setup group contains the Margins, Orientation, Size, Units, and Page Numbers (reports only) commands to customize the page setup for the output of your report.

Margins. Enables you to set margin values by choosing Normal (1 inch all around), Narrow (.5 inch all around), Moderate (.5 inch left or right), Wide (1.5 inch left or right), or Custom. Choosing *Custom* opens the Margins dialog box, as shown in the following image, where you can set specific margins as needed.

| 🗋 Mar         | gins       |                  |                   |       | x                |
|---------------|------------|------------------|-------------------|-------|------------------|
| Top:<br>Left: | 0.0<br>0.0 | inches<br>inches | Bottom:<br>Right: | 0.0   | inches<br>inches |
| Leru          |            |                  | lagrici           |       |                  |
|               |            | 🗸 ОК             | 🦏 F               | leset | S Cancel         |

- **Orientation.** Enables you to set the orientation of your report to portrait or landscape.
- Size. Enables you to select the size of the paper for printing output. You can choose A3, A4, A5, Letter, Tabloid, Legal, PowerPoint, or Large Size.

- Units. Enables you to select the unit of measurement used for customizing the dimensions of your report or chart. You can choose Inches, Centimeters, or Points.
- Page Numbers. (Reports only). Enables you to select page numbering options. You can choose one of the following:
  - □ No Lead (no space for headers)
  - □ On (page numbers only in headers)
  - □ Off (space for headers, but no page numbering)

The Page Numbers value is overridden by header and footer text options.

#### Size & Arrange Group

The Size & Arrange group contains commands to size charts and document components. The Size & Arrange group contains the Height and Width, Auto Overflow, Aspect Ratio, Autofit, Align, and Relative Position commands. The Size & Arrange group is available when working with charts and documents.

For more information on using the options available in the Size & Arrange group to lay out components in a document, see *Editing Components in a Document* on page 320.

### **Report Group**

The Report group contains commands to customize report spacing settings. Cell Padding and Autofit Column are for reports only.

- Cell Padding. Opens the Cell Padding dialog box, where you can set specific values to control the amount of space inserted between rows and columns in a report. For more information, see Use Cell Padding in a Report.
- **Autofit Column.** Limits the width of columns in a report to be no wider than the largest value in each column. Autofit Column is selected by default.

### **View Tab**

| In this section:       |  |
|------------------------|--|
| Design Group           |  |
| Show/Hide Group        |  |
| Data Panel Group       |  |
| Query Panel Group      |  |
| Output Window Group    |  |
| Report Group (Reports) |  |

The View tab provides access to report design viewing options in the Design, Show/Hide, Data Panel, Query Panel, Output Window, and Report groups. The View tab is shown in the following image.



# **Design Group**

The Design group contains commands to select the design mode for creating reports, and design preview options for accessing data. For more information, see *Design Group* on page 30.

# **Show/Hide Group**

The Show/Hide group contains commands for choosing different viewing options while working with reports and output. The default view shows both the Resources panel and the Results panel at the same time.

The commands are:

- Resources. Minimizes the Resources panel and expands the size of the Results panel to also occupy the area where the Resources panel typically appears. The Results panel can display a preview of a report, output of a report, or the Query Design pane.
- **Ruler.** Displays a ruler above the canvas and to the left of the canvas for a document.
- **Grid.** Displays a grid as a visual aid for aligning objects in a document.

Relationships. (Document only) Shows the relative positioning relationship among objects.

# **Data Panel Group**

The Data Panel group contains commands to display data source fields in the Data pane (Resources panel), using different views that are labeled Logical (default), List, and Structured. All three views provide options for displaying each data source field as a Title, Description, Field, or Alias. The List view also includes options to show the Alias, Format, and Reference of each field.

The following is an example of the default Logical view, displaying the Title of each field.



The following is an example of the List view, displaying the (data source) Field Name of each field.

| Name           | Title  | Alias  | Format | Segment  | Filename  | Description           |
|----------------|--------|--------|--------|----------|-----------|-----------------------|
| REGION         | Region | REGION | A15V   | DIM_GEOG | WF_RETAIL | Customer Region       |
| STATECODE      | State, | STAT   | A2     | DIM_GEOG | WF_RETAIL | Customer State (Code) |
| CITY           | City   | CITY   | A50V   | DIM_GEOG | WF_RETAIL | Customer City         |
| PRODUCT_CATEG  | Produ  | PROD   | A40V   | DIM_PROD | WF_RETAIL | Product,Category      |
| PRODUCT_SUBCAT | Produ  | PROD   | A50V   | DIM_PROD | WF_RETAIL | Product,Subcategory   |
| MODEL          | Model  | MODEL  | A50V   | DIM_PROD | WF_RETAIL | Model                 |
| PRODUCT_NAME   | Produ  | PROD   | A150V  | DIM_PROD | WF_RETAIL | Product Name          |
| TIME_YEAR      | Year,( | TIME   | I6     | DIM_TIME | WF_RETAIL | Year,(Sales)          |
| TIME_QTR       | Quart  | TIME   | I6     | DIM_TIME | WF_RETAIL | Quarter,(Sales)       |
| TIME_MTH       | Month  | TIME   | I6     | DIM_TIME | WF_RETAIL | Month,(Sales)         |

The following is an example of the Structured view, displaying the Description of each field.



## **Query Panel Group**

The Query Panel group contains commands to display the filter and data source field containers in the Query Design pane in the following ways: provide three different views of the Query Design pane, Areas 2x2, Areas 1x4, and Tree (default).

- Areas 2x2. Displays data in two-column by two-row grid.
- Areas 1x4. Displays data in one-column by four-row grid.

□ **Tree.** (Default.) Displays data in a tree, not a grid.

The following image shows the Query Design pane when Areas 2x2 is selected for a report.

| T Filter   | Column Labels (ACROSS) |
|--|------------------------|
| Region Equal to Central or NorthEast or SouthEast or | Product,Category       |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
| Row Labels (BY)                                      | E Measures (SUM)       |
| E Region   | Quantity,Sold          |
|  | Revenue                |
|  | MSRP                   |
|  | Discount               |
|  | Cost                   |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |
|  |                        |

The following image shows the Query Design pane when Areas 1x4 is selected for a report.

| n Y Filter   |
|--|
| V Decion Equal to Control or NorthEast or SouthEast or |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
| Column Labels (ACROSS)                                 |
|  |
| Product, Category                                      |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
| Row Labels (BY)  |
|  |
| E Region   |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |
| C Marana (CIBA)  |
|  |
| Quantity,Sold  |
| C Revenue  |
| MSRP   |
| Discount   |
| 🗉 Cost   |
|  |
|  |


The following image shows the Query Design pane when Tree is selected for a report.

## **Output Window Group**

The Output Window group contains three menus for setting output display. The menus are:

Arrange. Opens a drop-down menu for choosing to display multiple output windows as a Cascade, Tile Horizontally, or Tile Vertically.

| ggsales[6] |           |       | _ 🗆 🗙 | ggsales[5] |        |        |          | ggsales[4] |        | -         |       |
|------------|-----------|-------|-------|------------|--------|--------|----------|------------|--------|-----------|-------|
|            | _         | _     | A     |            | 11     | _      | Della    |            | 11     | _         | Dell  |
| Product    | Region    | State | Sa    | Product    | Sales  | Region | Sales    | Product    | Sales  | Region    | Sal   |
| Biscotti   | Midwest   | IL    | 294   | Biscotti   | 421377 | West   | 5263317  | Biscotti   | 145242 | Northeast | 18020 |
|            |           | MO    | 291   | Capuccino  | 189217 | West   | 2381590  | Capuccino  | 44785  | Northeast | 5420  |
|            |           | TX    | 275   | Coffee     | 186534 | West   | 2337567  | Coffee     | 40977  | Northeast | 5092  |
|            | Northeast | CT    | 462   | Grinder    |        |        |          | Grinder    |        |           |       |
|            |           | MA    | 470   | Coffee     | 190695 | West   | 2449585  | Coffee     | 46185  | Northeast | 5907  |
|            |           | NY    | 519   | Pot        |        |        |          | Pot        |        |           |       |
|            | Southeast | FL    | 40£   | Croissant  | 630054 | West   | 7749902  | Croissant  | 137394 | Northeast | 16708 |
|            |           | GA    | 43€   | Espresso   | 308986 | West   | 3906243  | Espresso   | 68127  | Northeast | 8501  |
|            |           | TN    | 353   | Latte      | 878063 | West   | 10943622 | Latte      | 222866 | Northeast | 27718 |
|            | West      | CA    | 437   | Mug        | 360570 | West   | 4522521  | Mug        | 91497  | Northeast | 11442 |
|            |           | WA    | 266   | Scone      | 333414 | West   | 4216114  | Scone      | 70732  | Northeast | 9071  |
| Capuccino  | Northeast | СТ    | 123   | Thermos    | 190081 | West   | 2385829  | Thermos    | 48870  | Northeast | 6040  |
|            |           | MA    | 153   |            |        |        |          |            |        |           |       |
|            |           | NY    | 170   |            |        |        |          |            |        |           |       |
|            | Southeast | FL    | 24    |            |        |        |          |            |        |           |       |
|            |           | GA    | 275   |            |        |        | _        |            |        |           |       |
|            |           | ]     |       |            |        |        |          |            |        |           |       |

For example, the following image shows how you can display three output windows when you click *Tile Vertically*.

- Output Location. Opens a drop-down menu for choosing to direct new output to a Single Tab (default), New Tab, Single Window, or New Window. For details, see Understanding Output Options on page 110.
- Switch Output. Opens a drop-down menu for choosing to view any active output window.

# **Report Group (Reports)**

The Report Group for reports contains the Switch Report drop-down menu which lists any active report or chart to which you can switch to.

You can also switch reports from the status bar. For more information, see *Using the Status Bar* on page 122.

# **Field Tab**

| n this section:       |  |
|-----------------------|--|
| Filter Group          |  |
| Sort Group            |  |
| Break Group (Reports) |  |
| Style Group           |  |
| Format Group          |  |
| Display Group         |  |
| inks Group            |  |

The Field tab appears in the ribbon when you select a data source field in the Query Design pane or Layout canvas. The options available in the Field tab are specific to the data type that is selected. The options available for numeric fields are different from the options available for non-numeric and date fields. The Field tab provides access to the Filter, Sort, Break, Style, Format, Display, and Links groups. It is shown in the following image.

| Filter |  | n Rank | No Limit 🔻 | Page Break | Sub Header<br>Sub Footer | Style | Sormat | Specific | Visibility | Links |
|--------|--|--------|------------|------------|--------------------------|-------|--------|----------|------------|-------|
| Filter |  | Sort   |            | Br         | reak                     |       |        |          |            |       |

The Field tab provides the following groups and options.

## **Filter Group**

The Filter group contains the following filtering options:

**Filter.** Opens the Filter dialog box for creating or modifying WHERE statements.

The Values drop-down menu contains the following options:

- Fetch All Values from Source
- □ Fetch Values from Disk File
- Fetch First Value in Source
- Fetch Last Value in Source
- Fetch Minimum
- Fetch Maximum

The Prompt drop-down menu contains the following options:

- □ No Value Prompt (default)
- Prompt using Data Values (Dynamic)
- Prompt using Selection (Static)
- □ Prompt using Text Input (Simple)

Selecting any Prompt option changes the purpose of the dialog box to creating an auto prompting parameter that you can select when you run a report. When you select the *Prompt using Data Values (Dynamic)* option or the *Prompt using Text Input (Simple)* option, the Values drop-down menu is unavailable. The Filter dialog box is shown in the following image.

| ilter for F | RODUCT                       | Promot* |
|-------------|------------------------------|---------|
| ok.   👒 R   | set. 🚫 Cancel    🛃 Values* 🔤 | Prompt* |
| Equal to    |                              | •       |
| Add:        | 1                            | 27      |
|             |                              |         |
|             |                              |         |
|             |                              |         |
|             |                              |         |

When you select an existing filter in the Filter area of the Query Design pane, choosing *Exclude* removes, but does not delete, the filter from the report. When you select a filter that was previously excluded from a report in the Filter area of the Query Design pane, choosing *Include* restores the filter to the report.

- Prompt. Opens the Filter dialog box for creating an auto prompting parameter that you can select when you run a report. The Filter dialog box is used to create both filters and auto prompting parameters. The following options are available in the Prompt drop-down menu:
  - Prompt using Data Values (Dynamic). This is the default value.
  - □ Prompt using Selection (Static)
  - □ Prompt using Text Input (Simple)

Allow Multiple Values for Prompt. Displays a multi-select menu in the output window when you create a dynamic auto prompting parameter for a field and then run the report. The Filter dialog box, shown in the following image, creates a filter that displays a dynamic auto-prompt, when the report is run for the Product field. The dynamic auto-prompt lists the products that you can select.

| Y Fi | Iter for QUANT | TTY_SOLD                |           |                | Ωx       |
|------|----------------|-------------------------|-----------|----------------|----------|
| 1    | OK 🛛 🥎 Reset   | 🛛 🚯 Cancel 🔢 🔡 Values – | 🛛 🕜 Promp | t •            |          |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |
|      | Equal to       |                         |           |                | <b>_</b> |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |
|      | Variable:      | QUANTITY_SOLD           | Prompt:   | QUANTITY_SOLD: |          |
|      | 📳 Allow Mult   | iple Values for Prompt  |           |                |          |
|      | _              |                         |           |                |          |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |
|      |                |                         |           |                |          |

The following is an example of a dialog box that prompts the user for a parameter value. This dialog box opens when you run a report after creating a dynamic auto prompting parameter for the Product field.

| ه Report3[0] ــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ | γx  |
|---|-----|
| Parameters  | Â   |
| QUANTITY_SOLD:                                    |     |
| Run Reset Clear Output Run in a new window        |     |
| <u>▲ 111111111 ▼</u>                              | - 1 |
| 1. Specify values for all parameters              |     |
| 1. Specify values for all parameters.             |     |
| 2. Select the run button to submit the request    |     |
|   |     |

If you click the *Allow Multiple Values for Prompt* button while creating a dynamic auto prompting parameter, a multi-select menu appears when the report is run. Selecting multiple parameter values displays the output in the same dialog box as the prompt, as shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Report3[0]   | - @ × |
|--|-------|
| Parameters   | -     |
| REGION:<br>No Selection<br>Central<br>MidEast<br>NorthEast |       |
| Run Reset Clear Output Run in a new window                 |       |
| <u>▲ 111111111 ▼</u>                                       | _     |
| Quantity<br>Region Sold Revenue                            |       |
| Central 32,463 19,160,774.07                               |       |

## **Sort Group**

The Sort group contains the following sorting options:

- **Up.** (Default.) Sorts the selected field in ascending order.
- **Down.** Sorts the selected field in descending order.
- Rank. Inserts a rank column immediately to the left if a Sort By field is selected. It also adds a rank column to the left of the Sort By field if a Measure is selected. Ranking a Measure results in two copies of the field, the original Measure, and the Sort By field that is created during ranking.
- □ **Limit.** Opens a drop-down menu that allows you to specify the number of unique values to display for a sort group that has been added.

For more information about these report options, see Using Custom Reporting Features.

# **Break Group (Reports)**

The Break group contains the following options for customizing a report:

- Page Break. Starts a new page when the primary sort field changes. Clicking the drop-down icon enables you to select *Reset Page Numbers*, which allows you to reset page numbers on a page break to start at 1.
- □ **Line Break.** Inserts a line in the report output when the primary sort field changes.
- **Sub Header.** Opens a dialog box where you can type text to add a subheading just below the column titles in the report output when the primary sort field changes.
- □ **Sub Footer.** Opens a dialog box where you can type text to add a subfooting at the end of the data on each page of the report output when the primary sort field changes.
- Subtotal. Inserts a line, total text (TOTAL FIELD Value), and subtotals for all numeric fields when the primary sort field changes.

For more information about these report options, see Using Custom Reporting Features.

## **Style Group**

The Style group contains styling options for reports and charts. For a selected field in a report, you can customize the font type, font size, font color, background color, and restore styling to the default values. You can also style fonts (bold, italic, underline), justify text (left, center, right). You can apply styling to the Data (default), column Title, or both the Data and column Title for the selected field in a report.

For more information about styling reports, see Styling Reports.

#### **Format Group**

The Format group contains the following formatting options for virtual or column fields:

The drop-down menu provides three field-type options for the selected column, which are Alphanumeric, Integer, and Decimal. Selecting the fourth option, More options, opens the Field Format Options dialog box, which provides further formatting options for the selected field. For more information, see *Changing a Field Format*.

You can also apply floating and non-floating currency, percent signs, and commas. You can increase and decrease decimal places by clicking the appropriate buttons under the dropdown menu.

The Currency button is a split button that turns the currency symbol on or off. Click the *Currency* button to turn on the default floating currency option. Click the *Currency* button a second time to turn off the floating currency option.

To turn on the non-floating currency option, open the drop-down menu and select *Non floating currency*. To turn off the non-floating currency option, click the *Currency* button.

# **Display Group**

The Display group contains the following additional options for a selected field:

- □ Hide Field. Allows you to hide a selected field.
- **Hide Missing.** Allows you to hide fields that have no value.
- Aggregation. Opens a drop-down menu of the following options:
  - □ None (default)
  - Sum
  - ❑ Average
  - Count
  - Count Distinct
  - Percent of Count
  - First Value
  - Last Value
  - Maximum
  - Minimum
  - Total
  - Percent
  - Row Percent
  - □ Average Square

Sum is the default aggregation type value for all numeric fields added to the Measure field container in the Query Design pane. Changing the Measure field container from Sum to Print, Count, or List overrides all assigned aggregation type values. For more information related to reports, see *Display Numeric Measure Data Using Aggregation Options in a Report*. For more information related to charts, see *How to Display Aggregations on Measures* on page 182.

- □ **Traffic Lights.** Opens the Traffic Light Condition dialog box. From this dialog box you can do the following:
  - add new conditional styling by applying traffic light (and other) colors to a selected field in the output when the field meets specified criteria
  - modify existing conditional styling

enable conditional drill-down

For more information related to reports, see *Styling Reports*. For more information related to charts, see *Traffic Light Condition Dialog Box* on page 162.

- Data Bars. (Reports only.) Adds a data visualization column to the right of a selected numeric field. The column displays values in each row using horizontal bars that extend from left to right in varying lengths, depending on the corresponding data values. For more information, see Add Data Visualization Bars to a Report.
- Within. Allows you to use specific aggregation tasks at different report levels. You can use the Within phrase to manipulate display field values as they are aggregated within a sort group rather than a report column. For more information, see Access the Within Functionality.

## **Links Group**

The Links group contains the Hyperlink command to add a hyperlink or drill-down procedure to a selected field in a report.

Click *Hyperlink* to open the Drill Down dialog box, shown in the following image. In the Drill Down dialog box, you can configure a hyperlink or a drill-down procedure for the selected field. Clicking that field in report output takes you to the specified URL or executes the specified procedure.

| Drill Down          | -         | x                          |
|---------------------|-----------|----------------------------|
| 💿 Web Page 🔘 Report |           |                            |
| URL                 |           |                            |
|                     |           |                            |
| Alternate comment   |           |                            |
|                     |           |                            |
| Target              |           |                            |
| New Window          |           | <b>T</b>                   |
| Parameters          |           | S 1 ×                      |
| Name                | Value     |                            |
|                     |           |                            |
|                     |           |                            |
|                     |           |                            |
|                     |           |                            |
|                     | Lov 图 D   | lata this deildaum 🖉 Canad |
|                     | V OK 🔬 De |                            |

## **Series Tab**

| on:        |  |
|------------|--|
|            |  |
|            |  |
| oup        |  |
|            |  |
|            |  |
| )          |  |
| on:<br>oup |  |

The Series tab appears in the ribbon only when you are working with charts. It provides access to chart options through the Select, Properties, Line, Pie, and Display groups. The Series tab is shown in the following image.



## **Select Group**

The Select group contains a drop-down menu for selecting a specific measure field to which to apply one or more of the options that are available in the Series tab. The default setting is All Series, which applies the selected options to all the measure fields in the report.

## **Style Group**

The Style group contains the following command for modifying the style options for the selected series in a chart:

Style. Opens the Format Series dialog box, where you can edit the styling options for the selected series. You can also open this dialog box by right-clicking a series, and then clicking More Style Options. For more information, see Formatting a Series on page 159.

## **Properties Group**

The Properties group contains the following commands for enhancing charts:

- Data Labels. Adds data labels to the chart. The drop-down menu contains the following data position options for selecting where to display data values as labels on a chart:
  - □ Above (default)

- On top edge
- Below top edge
- Center
- Base

Clicking *More Data Label Options* opens the Format Labels dialog box, where you can further edit your data labels. For more information, see *Formatting Data Labels* on page 191.

- **Type.** Opens a drop-down menu with the following options for selecting different chart types:
  - □ None (default)
  - Bar
  - Line
  - Area
- □ **Trendline.** Opens a drop-down menu that provides the following options for adding a trendline to a chart:
  - □ None (default)
  - Linear
  - Quadratic
  - Polynomial
  - □ Hyperbolic
  - □ Logarithmic
  - Modified Hyperbolic
  - Rational
  - Exponential
  - Modified Exponential
  - □ Log Quadratic
  - Geometric

#### Note:

□ The trendline option is not available in HTML5.

For more information, see How to Add a Trendline on page 169.

**Equation.** Displays the associated mathematical equation for the selected trendline on the chart.

#### Note:

□ The equation is not available in HTML5.

#### **Line Group**

The Line group contains the following options for formatting chart lines and line markers:

- □ **Smooth Line.** Draws the chart using smooth lines. For more information, see *How to Apply Smooth Line Effect to a Line Chart* on page 170.
- Connect Lines. Controls the display of connecting lines between markers on a line or scatter chart. By default, lines are connected on a line chart and disconnected on a scatter chart.
- Marker. Opens a drop-down menu from which you can select options to change the display of the default data and legend markers on line and scatter chart types. The drop-down menu contains the following options:
  - None
  - Square
  - Circle
  - Diamond
  - Plus
  - Triangle Down
  - Triangle Up
  - Triangle Right
  - Triangle Left
  - Pirate Plus
  - House
  - Hexagon
  - Fat X
  - Five Star

- Six Star
- Hourglass
- Sideways Hourglass
- Horizontal Line
- Vertical Line
- Area

For more information, see How to Change the Appearance of a Marker on page 173.

#### **Pie Group**

The Pie group contains options to expand or hide pie slices. The Pie group is activated only when you click *Pie* on the Format tab, in the Chart Types group.

## **Display Group**

The Display group contains the Reverse Order command to reverse the order of a series when *All Series* is selected in the Select group.

The Reverse Order option is available for all chart types.

#### **Understanding the Resources Panel**

#### In this section:

Using the Data Pane to Add Fields to a Report

Using the Query Design Pane in the Resources Panel

Using Right-Click Field Options in the Query Design Pane

#### **Reference:**

Field Image List

Filter Area of the Query Design Pane

The Resources panel displays the Data pane in the upper half of the panel and the Query Design pane in the lower half of the panel by default. When you select Query Design view, the Resources panel displays the Data pane only. You select Query Design view on the Home tab, in the Design group, clicking *Query* or on the View tab, in the Design group, clicking *Query*.

The following image shows the default view of the Resources panel, which displays the Data pane above the Query Design pane when you create a report.



The Data pane, which contains all the fields from the selected data sources, is always displayed.

You can manually adjust the size of the Resources panel and Results panel by clicking and dragging the border between the two panels in either direction. Move the mouse pointer over the border. When the pointer changes to a two-way arrow, click and drag the border.

#### Reference: Field Image List

In the Resources panel, each field has an image associated with it. The following table displays each image and describes what it represents.

| lcon     | Туре                        |
|----------|-----------------------------|
| <b>@</b> | Database                    |
| *        | Dimension Segment           |
|          | Measure Segment             |
| A        | Locked Segment              |
| 0        | Unique Segment              |
| 8        | Key Field                   |
| 4        | Index Field                 |
| •        | Blob                        |
| 8        | Text or Alpha Field         |
| 8        | Date or Date and Time Field |
| •        | Numeric Field               |
| 5        | Calculated Date Field       |
| 5        | Calculated Numeric Field    |

| lcon     | Туре                   |
|----------|------------------------|
| <b>P</b> | Calculated Other Field |
| E a      | Calculated Text Field  |
|          | Cube                   |
| ۵        | Cube Dimension         |
| 2        | Cube Property          |
| <b></b>  | Folder Closed          |
| <b></b>  | Folder Open            |
|          | Measures               |
| -        | Measure Group          |

#### Reference: Filter Area of the Query Design Pane

The Filter area of the Query Design pane displays all filters that have been created for the selected report. The Filter area is shown in the following image.



For more information on simple filters, see *Field Tab* on page 75. For more information on advanced filters, see *Data Tab* on page 49.

Note: The Filter area displays all created filters, both active (included) and inactive (excluded).

## Using the Data Pane to Add Fields to a Report

There are several ways that you can add data source fields to a report. You can drag and drop, double-click, or right-click data source fields in the Data pane to add them to a Query field container or Filter in the Query Design pane.

After you add data source fields to a Query field container, you can change the order of the fields by dragging and dropping one field above or below another field.

**Drag and Drop.** This method provides the most control. You can drag and drop data source fields from the Data pane to the appropriate Query field container or Filter in the Query Design pane.

For a larger work area in which to drop data source fields in the appropriate Query field container, make sure that Query Design view is selected, and then, on the View tab, in the Query Panel group, click *Areas 2x2* or *Areas 1x4*.

You select Query Design view on the Home tab, in the Design group, by clicking *Query* or on the View tab, in the Design group by clicking *Query*. That selection expands the Query Design pane so that it is opened in the Results Panel.

**Multi-Select.** You can multi-select data source fields that you want to add to a report in Live Preview, Query Design view, and Document view. To select multiple data source fields to add to a report, click the appropriate fields while holding the Ctrl key on the keyboard. You can drag and drop fields onto the canvas, or add them to the Query field container.

**Double-Click.** To automatically add a field to the appropriate field container in the Query Design pane, you can double-click a data source field in the Data pane.

- When you double-click a numeric measure field in the Data pane, it is automatically added to the Sum (Measure) Query field container.
- When you double-click a dimension (non-numeric or date) field in the Data pane, it is added to the By (Row Label) Query field container for a report, or to the X-axis Query field container for a chart.

You cannot automatically add a field to the Across (Column Label) Query field container for a report, or to the Legend (Series) and Multi-graph Query field containers for a chart.

**Right-Click.** You can right-click a field in the Data pane to add it to the Filter area or a Query field container in the Query Design pane. For reports, the available right-click options are as follows:

- **Sum.** For measure (numeric) fields.
- **Sort.** For all types of fields.
- Across. For dimension (non-numeric or date) fields.
- □ Include as Coordinated. Only available in Document view.

- □ **Filter.** For all types of fields.
- □ **Slicers.** For all types of fields.

For charts, the available right-click options are as follows:

- **Sum.** For measure (numeric) fields.
- □ Include as Category Axis. For dimension (non-numeric or date) fields.
- □ Include as Legends Series. For dimension (non-numeric or date) fields.
- □ **Filter.** For all types of fields.
- □ **Slicers.** For all types of fields.
- □ Include as Coordinated. Only available in Document view.

Although most measure fields are composed of numeric values, and most dimension fields are composed of non-numeric or date values, there can be exceptions, depending on the selected data source.

# Using the Query Design Pane in the Resources Panel

The Query Design pane, which contains the Filter and Query (field container) areas, appears below the Data pane, except when you select Query Design view, which expands the size of the Query Design pane and displays it in the Results panel. There are different field containers for reports and charts.

**Note:** If you have more than one item in either Sum, By, or Across field containers (for reports) or Measure (Sum) or X-axis field containers (for charts), you can drag them up or down in the Query Design Pane to rearrange the order in which they display in your report or chart. When you perform the rearrangement, the Live Preview refreshes based on the newly indicated order.

**Reports.** For all reports, the Query field containers in the Query Design pane include Sum, By, and Across.

- □ Use the Sum ≥ field container to aggregate or display numeric measure fields. Its context menu provides options to Sum (default), Print, Count, or List the fields in the report.
- □ Use the By field container to vertically sort dimension fields to produce row labels in the report output. Dimension fields are normally non-numeric or date fields.
- Use the Across field container to horizontally sort dimension (non-numeric or date) fields to produce column labels in the report output.

The following image shows the Filter and Query (field container) areas of the Query Design pane as it appears in the Resources panel for reports.



**Charts.** For most charts, the Query field containers in the Query Design pane include Measure (Sum), X Axis, Legend (Series), Multi-graph and Coordinated. More complex charts that require additional data dimensions have alternative field containers.

- Measure (Sum). Use this field container to aggregate or display numeric measure field values.
- **X Axis.** Use this field container to sort dimension (non-numeric or date) fields in the chart output.
- Legend (Series). Use this field container to display dimension (non-numeric or date) fields as color-coded values (lines, bars, areas, scatter plots) that match the color-coded dimension values displayed in the legend below the chart. Legend (Series) provides functionality that is similar to an Across field in a report.
- Multi-graph. Use this field container to create outermost sort fields and to serve as a page break for working with multiple charts. The sort field added to this Multi-graph container is not plotted on the chart, but each unique sort field value is listed for every chart.
- Coordinated. Use this field container to collectively sort and collate by a common sort group (for documents only).

The following image shows the Filter and Query (field container) areas of the Query Design pane as it appears in the Resources panel for most charts in Live Preview and Query Design view.



For pie charts, the Query field containers in the Query Design pane include Measure (Sum), Slices, Category, Multi-graph, and Coordinated.

- Measure (Sum). Use this field container to aggregate or display numeric measure field values in the pie.
- Pie slices. Use this field container to display dimension (non-numeric or date) fields as color-coded pie slices that match the color-coded dimension values displayed in the legend below the chart. The Pie slices field container is equivalent to the Legend (Series) field container used for other chart types.
- Multi-graph. Use this field container to create outermost sort fields and to serve as a page break for working with multiple charts. The sort field added to this Multi-graph bucket is not plotted on the chart, but each unique sort field value is listed for every chart.
- Category. Use this field container to sort dimension (non-numeric or date) fields in the chart output. Category is equivalent to the X-axis field container used for other chart types.
- Coordinated. Use this field container to collectively sort and collate by a common sort group (for documents only).

The following image shows the Query (field container) area of the Query Design pane as it appears in the Resources panel for pie charts in Live Preview and Query Design view.

| 🛛 📶 Query 👝 🚽 |  |
|---------------|--|
|               |  |
| Measure (Sum) |  |
| Quantity,Sold |  |
| 🛗 Slices      |  |
| 🖃 📊 Category  |  |
| Region        |  |
| 📊 Multi-graph |  |
|               |  |
|               |  |
|               |  |

# Using Right-Click Field Options in the Query Design Pane

#### **Reference:**

Right-Click Field Options in Query Design Pane

In the Query Design pane, you can right-click any field and select from a list of available options that are displayed in the menu that appears. The options that you can select vary, depending on the type of Query field container (Sum, By, Across) in which the field is located and the type of report that you are creating (report or chart).

**Report.** When you create a report, the Query field containers in the Query Design pane include Measure (Sum), By, and Across.

□ **Sum.** Right-clicking a Sum field in a report displays the Filter Values, Sort, Visibility, Change Title, Edit Format, More, and Delete options. You can point to *More* to access the Data Bars, Aggregation Functions, Traffic Light Conditions, Sub Header, Sub Footer, and Missing options. The right-click menu is shown in the following image.

| Query                           |                     |                                     |    |                          |   |
|---------------------------------|---------------------|-------------------------------------|----|--------------------------|---|
| 🖃 ∑ Sum                         |                     |                                     |    |                          |   |
| Quantity,Sold  By Region Across | <b>▼</b><br>2+<br>€ | Filter Values<br>Sort<br>Visibility |    |                          |   |
|                                 | <b>N</b>            | Change Title.<br>Edit Format        |    |                          |   |
|                                 |                     | More                                |    | Data Bars                | ⊬ |
|                                 | ×                   | Delete                              | ₽* | Aggregation Functions    | ► |
|                                 |                     |                                     | 3  | Traffic Light Conditions |   |
|                                 |                     |                                     |    | Sub Header               |   |
|                                 |                     |                                     |    | Sub Footer               |   |
|                                 |                     |                                     | Z  | Missing                  | ► |

□ **By.** Right-clicking a By field in a report displays the Filter Values, Sort, Break, Visibility, Change Title, More, and Delete options. You can point to *More* to access Traffic Light Conditions, Sub Header, Sub Footer, and Missing options. The right-click menu is shown in the following image.

| <ul> <li>Query</li> <li>■ ∑ Sum</li> <li>■ Quantity,Sold</li> <li>■ By</li> </ul> |  |
|---|--|
| Across Filter Values.   | ····   |
| More  | Image: Sub Header         Sub Footer         Image: Sub Footer         Image: Sub Footer         Image: Sub Footer         Image: Sub Footer |

Across. Right-clicking an Across field in a report displays Filter Values, Sort, Break, Visibility, Change Title, and Delete options. The right-click menu is shown in the following image.



**Chart.** When you create a chart, the Query field containers in the Query Design pane include Measure (Sum), X Axis, Legend (Series), Multi-graph, and Coordinated (for documents only).

Measure (Sum). Right-clicking a Measure (Sum) field in a chart displays the Filter Values, Sort, Visibility, Change Title, More, and Delete options. You can point to *More* to access the Aggregation Functions, Traffic Light Conditions, and Missing options. The right-click menu is shown in the following image.

| Query<br>Measure (Sum) |              |               |   |              |                          |   |
|------------------------|--------------|---------------|---|--------------|--------------------------|---|
| Quantity,Sold          | Y            | Filter Values |   | ]            |                          |   |
| Product,Catego         | 2÷           | Sort          | ⊩ |              |                          |   |
| E Legend (Series)      | ۲            | Visibility    | Þ |              |                          |   |
| Multi graph            | $\mathbb{N}$ | Change Title  |   |              |                          |   |
| mulu-graph             |              | More          |   | ₽ <b>*</b> ) | Aggregation Functions    | ► |
|                        | ×            | Delete        |   | 3            | Traffic Light Conditions |   |
|                        |              |               |   | P            | Missing                  | Þ |

X Axis or Legend (Series). Right-clicking an X Axis or Legend (Series) field in a chart displays the Filter Values, Sort, Visibility, Change Title, More, and Delete options. You can point to *More* to access the Missing option. The right-click menu is shown in the following image.



Coordinated or Multi-graph. Right-clicking a Coordinated field or a Multi-graph field in a chart displays only the Delete option. The right-click menu is shown in the following image.



## Reference: Right-Click Field Options in Query Design Pane

The following table lists and describes all the right-click field options available in the Query Design pane for a selected field.

| Option            | Description   |
|-------------------|---|
| Filter Values     | Opens the Filter dialog box for creating WHERE statements,<br>which enable you to select only the data that you want and to<br>exclude all unwanted data.   |
| Prompt for Values | Opens the Filter dialog box for creating an auto prompting parameter that can be selected when a report is run.   |
| Rank              | Inserts a rank column immediately to the left if a Sort By field<br>is selected and adds a rank column to the left of the Sort By<br>field if a Measure is selected. Ranking a Measure results in<br>two copies of the field, the original Measure and the Sort By<br>field that is created during ranking. |
| Sort              | Provides access to the Sort and Limit menus. The Sort menu<br>allows you to sort your data either in ascending or descending<br>order. The Limit menu allows you to specify the number of<br>unique values displayed for a sort group that has been added.  |

| Option                   | Description  |
|--------------------------|--|
| Data Bars                | Provides a menu for enabling the data bar representation functionality. Selecting <i>On</i> adds a data visualization column to the right of a selected numeric field. The column displays values in each row using horizontal bars that extend from left to right in varying lengths, depending on the corresponding data values. |
| Aggregation Functions    | Provides a menu for selecting options to assign an aggregation type value to a selected numeric field in a report.   |
| Subtotal                 | Provides a menu for enabling subtotal functionality. Clicking <i>On</i> inserts a line, descriptive text, and subtotal values in the report output for all numeric fields when the primary sort field changes.   |
| Page Break               | Provides a menu for enabling page break functionality. Clicking <i>On</i> starts a new page in the report output when the primary sort field changes.  |
| Reset Page Numbers       | Allows you to reset page numbers on a page break to start at 1.  |
| Traffic Light Conditions | Opens the Traffic Light Condition dialog box, where you can<br>add new conditional styling or modify existing conditional styling<br>by applying traffic light (and other) colors to a selected field in<br>the report output when the field meets specified criteria.   |
| Visibility               | Provides a menu for controlling the visibility of the selected field. Clicking <i>Hide</i> removes the selected field from the report output. Clicking <i>Show</i> (default) displays the selected field in the report output.   |
| Sub Header               | Opens the Sub Header & Sub Footer dialog box where you can edit and style your headers.  |
| Sub Footer               | Opens the Sub Header & Sub Footer dialog box where you can edit and style your footers.  |
| Missing                  | Allows you to show or hide fields with no value.   |
| Change Title             | Opens the Edit Title dialog box, where you can change the title<br>of the selected field by typing the new title in the Enter Title<br>field.  |

| Option      | Description   |
|-------------|---|
| Edit Format | Opens the Field Format Options dialog box, where you can edit the field type and display options. |
| Delete      | Deletes the selected field.   |

All the right-click options available in the Query Design pane are also available in the Field tab. For more information, see *Field Tab* on page 75.

## **Understanding the Results Panel**

#### In this section:

Using the Query Design Pane in the Results Panel

Understanding the Layout Canvas

Understanding Output Options

As you create or modify a report, the Results panel displays the Layout canvas in the default Live Preview, or in the Query Design pane when you select Query Design view. When you execute a report, the Results panel displays the Output window. If the Output window is closed, or if there is no report to preview, the Results panel is blank. You can select Query Design view or Live Preview from the Design group of the View tab or Home tab. The following image shows the Results panel, which displays a chart preview when you first launch InfoAssist to create a chart. The Resources panel appears to the left of the Results Panel.



After executing a report to generate output, if you minimize or close the Output window, the Results panel displays empty space.

# Using the Query Design Pane in the Results Panel

The Query Design pane displays the Filter area, and the Query field containers. The Query Design pane appears in the Resources panel below the Data pane when you select the default Live Preview.

The Results panel provides a larger area for displaying the Query Design pane. This feature is useful when you are designing a report with multiple filters or numerous fields. You can select Query Design view or Live Preview on the Home tab, in the Design group, or on the View tab, in the Design group.

The following image shows the Query Design pane in the Results panel of the InfoAssist application window. It is displaying report field containers that include Filter, Sum, By, and Across.



Depending on whether you are creating a report or a chart, the Query Design pane displays selected data source fields using different types of field containers.

For reports, the Query Design pane displays Column Labels, Row Labels, and Measures field containers.

For charts, the Query Design pane displays Filter, Legend (Series), Categories (Axis), and Measures (Sum) field containers, as shown in the following image.

| Filter<br>WHERE GGSALES.SALES01.REGION EQ 'West'<br>GGSALES.SALES01.REGION EQ 'West' |
|--|
| Category   |
| Categories (Axis)  |
| Measures (SUM)  Unit Sales Collar Sales  |

# **Understanding the Layout Canvas**

The Layout canvas displays a preview of the report being created or modified in the Results panel when you are in the default Live Preview. To select Live Preview, go to Home tab, and in the Design group, click *Live Preview*, or on the View tab, in the Design group, click *Live Preview*. The Layout canvas is always fully maximized (within the Results panel) and cannot be minimized, cascaded, or tiled. However, a blank canvas opens when there is no report.

The Layout canvas displays either live data or sample data.

The Layout canvas displays live data if, on the Home tab, in the Design group, you have clicked *Data from Source* (default).

The Layout canvas displays sample data if, on the Home tab, in the Design group, you have clicked *Use Sample Data*.

When you select Data from Source, a live preview of the report being built is refreshed in the Layout canvas as you add, remove, and style data source fields in the report.

When you select Use Sample Data, the Layout canvas displays sample data based on the field type, with the same formatting and styling used to display live data.

The following image shows a preview of a report displayed in the Layout canvas in Live Preview.

| n 🗐 Data                        | 🔊 Interactive Desi | ign View |           |  |
|---------------------------------|--------------------|----------|-----------|--|
|                                 |                    |          |           |  |
| Day,Name,(Delivery)             |                    |          |           |  |
| Date, (Estimated Delivery)      | (                  | Juantity |           |  |
| Weekend, (Estimated Delivery)   | Region             | Sold     | Revenue   |  |
| Holiday, (Estimated Delivery)   | Central            | 42       | 26,696.44 |  |
| Month,Name,(Estimated Delivery) | MidEast            | 25       | 13,596.76 |  |
| Day,Name,(Estimated Delivery)   | NorthEast          | 34       | 9,144.28  |  |
| Date, (Shipped)                 | NorthWest          | 43       | 22,685.62 |  |
| Weekend, (Shipped)              | SouthEast          | 34       | 29,932.52 |  |
| Holiday, (Shipped)              | SouthWest          | 9        | 2,118.41  |  |
| Month,Name,(Shipped)            | West               | 32       | 29,704.27 |  |
| Day,Name,(Shipped)              |                    |          |           |  |
| 🖃 🎯 Measures/Properties         |                    |          |           |  |
| Quantity,Sold                   |                    |          |           |  |
| Revenue                         |                    |          |           |  |
| MSRP E                          |                    |          |           |  |
| Discount                        |                    |          |           |  |
| 🗖 Cost                          |                    |          |           |  |
| Population,City                 |                    |          |           |  |
|                                 |                    |          |           |  |
| Tilter                          |                    |          |           |  |
|                                 |                    |          |           |  |
|                                 |                    |          |           |  |
|                                 |                    |          |           |  |
| Query                           |                    |          |           |  |
| E Sum                           |                    |          |           |  |
| Quantity,Sold                   |                    |          |           |  |
| Revenue                         |                    |          |           |  |
| 🖃 🧱 By                          |                    |          |           |  |
| Region                          |                    |          |           |  |
| Across                          |                    |          |           |  |
|                                 |                    |          |           |  |
|                                 |                    |          |           |  |
|                                 |                    |          |           |  |

When working with a report in Live Preview, you can rearrange the columns of the report by dragging them to the left or right, depending on your display preference. If the column is numeric, you are presented with the option to Drop as Sum or Drop as Sort, as shown in the following image.

**Note:** If you select *Drop* as *Sort*, the values are listed individually and they are sorted. If you select *Drop* as *Sum*, the values are summed for that particular row. The default is Drop as Sum.

|           |           | Quan |     |  |
|-----------|-----------|------|-----|--|
| Region    | Drop as   | Sort | old |  |
| Central   | Drop as   | Sum  | 50  |  |
| MidEast   | 16.564,70 |      | 24  |  |
| NorthEast | 22.685,64 |      | 37  |  |
| NorthWest | 2.727,05  |      | 8   |  |
| SouthEast | 37.873,97 |      | 48  |  |
| SouthWest | 2.462,22  |      | 10  |  |
| West      | 21.855,80 |      | 42  |  |

When placing the column in a new location, a red indicator bar displays, indicating the location of placement for the moved column. This allows you to see where the column will be placed before you actually perform the operation. This is shown in the following image.

|           |           | Quantity |
|-----------|-----------|----------|
| Region    | Revenue   | Sold     |
| Central   | 29.708,92 | 37       |
| MidEast   | 16.564,70 | 24       |
| NorthEast | 22.685,64 | 37       |
| NorthWest | 2.727,05  | 8        |
| SouthEast | 37.873,97 | 48       |
| SouthWest | 2.462,22  | 10       |
| West      | 21.855.80 | 42       |

**Note:** Column sort order can also be rearranged by dragging the fields in the field containers of the Query Design pane to reorder them. For more information, see *Using the Query Design Pane in the Resources Panel* on page 92.
If you create a filter, then the filter appears in the Filter pane and the Create Report dropdown menu appears at the bottom of the Results panel in Live Preview, as shown in the following image.





Open the menu to access the available options, as shown in the following image.

## **Understanding Output Options**

| Reference:            |
|-----------------------|
| Output Target Options |
| Output View Options   |
| Output Format Options |

When you run a report, the output appears, either in a tab in the Results panel, or in a new browser window. You can create and display output in several different ways, depending on the following options. You can select these options on the View tab, in the Output Window group:

Cascade

- □ Tile Horizontally
- □ Tile Vertically
- Single Tab
- New Tab
- □ Single Window
- New Window
- Switch

Output window and tab options are also available in the status bar, and output window display options are also available in the Navigation taskbar.

**Note:** When you run a report, tab focus is not on the output window and pressing the Tab key does not move the selection. To move the Tab focus out of the output window, press F6.

#### **Reference:** Output Target Options

The following are output target options that you can select.

- □ **Single Tab.** When you click *Single Tab* and run a report, a new output window is created in the Results panel, a report instance is created, and an output tab is placed on the Navigation taskbar. As you modify a report, the same output window is refreshed each time the report is run. This option, which is the default, is ideal when you are working with just one report.
- New Tab. When you click New Tab, each time you run a report, a new output window is created in the Results panel. A new report instance is also created and preserved by the addition of a new output tab on the Navigation taskbar. Each output tab maintains the output of the report that generated the corresponding output window. Selecting an output tab on the Navigation taskbar loads the associated output instance into the output window.
- Single Window. When you click Single Window and run a report, a new browser window is opened and populated with the report output. As you modify the report, the same browser window is refreshed each time the report is run. If the browser window is closed and the report is run, a new browser window is opened again and is refreshed for each subsequent run. The output is not displayed in the Results panel, and an output tab is not added to the Navigation taskbar.
- New Window. When you click New Window, each time you run a report, a new browser window is opened and populated with the report output. The output is not displayed in the Results panel, and an output tab is not added to the Navigation Taskbar.

#### **Reference:** Output View Options

The following are output view options (Arrange) that you can select.

□ **Cascade.** When you click *Cascade*, if multiple output windows exist, they are cascaded diagonally across the Results panel, as shown in the following image. This option does not affect open browser windows when you select New Window or Single Window.

| S R | eport | 1[0]       | ]          |            |         |             |                  |          | _ 🗆 X        |
|-----|-------|------------|------------|------------|---------|-------------|------------------|----------|--------------|
|     | 🌒 Re  | epo        | rt 1[1]    |            |         |             |                  |          | _ <b>—</b> × |
|     |       | <u>.</u> ] | Repor      | t1[2]      | 1       | _           |                  | _        | _ 🗆 X        |
| F   |       |            | <b>a</b> R | lepor      | rt 1[3] |             |                  |          | _ <b>—</b> x |
| (   | F     |            |            | <b>a</b> 1 | Repor   | rt1[4]      |                  |          | _ <b>_</b> X |
| í   | C     | F          |            |            | 2 R     | Report 1[5] |                  |          | _ 🗆 X        |
| t.  | 1     |            | F          |            |         |             | MAX              |          |              |
| 2   | 1     | 1          |            |            |         |             | Product          | Quantity |              |
| 2   | 2     | 1          |            | -          | R       | Region      | Category         | Sold     |              |
| ľ   | 2     | 9          |            |            | C       | Central     | Video Production | 32,463   |              |
|     | V     | 9          |            | 1          | ٨       | AidEast     | Video Production | 13,851   |              |
|     |       | ١          | -          | 1          | N       | NorthEast   | Video Production | 25,108   |              |
|     |       |            |            | 2          | N       | NorthWest   | Video Production | 21,702   |              |
|     |       |            | •          | 2          | s       | outhEast    | Video Production | 21,645   |              |
|     |       |            |            | ١          | s       | outhWest    | Video Production | 5,537    |              |
|     |       |            |            |            | ۷       | Vest        | Video Production | 19,182   |              |
|     |       |            |            |            |         |             |                  |          |              |
|     |       |            |            |            |         |             |                  |          |              |
|     |       |            |            |            |         |             |                  |          |              |
|     |       |            |            |            |         |             |                  |          |              |
|     |       |            | _          |            |         |             |                  |          |              |
|     |       |            |            |            |         |             |                  |          |              |
|     |       |            |            |            |         |             |                  |          |              |

□ **Tile Horizontally.** When you click *Tile Horizontally*, if multiple output windows exist, they are tiled horizontally, one above another, across the Results panel, as shown in the following image. This option does not affect open browser windows when you select New Window or Single Window.

| 4  | Report1[5]   |                  |          |
|----|--------------|------------------|----------|
|    |              |                  |          |
|    |              | MAX              |          |
|    |              | Product          | Quantity |
|    | Region       | Category         | Sold     |
|    | Central      | Video Production | 32,463   |
| _  | AAL-E+       | Video Droduction | 10 051   |
| 2  | Report1[4]   |                  |          |
|    |              |                  |          |
|    |              | MAX              |          |
|    |              | Product          | Quantity |
|    | Region       | Category         | Sold     |
|    | Central      | Video Production | 32,463   |
|    | AAL-E+       | Video Droduction | 10 051   |
| Ľ  | Report 1[3]  |                  |          |
|    |              | MAN              |          |
|    |              | MAX              |          |
|    |              | Product          | Quantity |
|    | Region       | Category         | 2010     |
|    | Central      | Video Production | 32,463   |
|    | AAtdEset     | Video Droduction | 10 051   |
| 2  | Keport [[2]  |                  |          |
|    |              | MAY              |          |
|    |              | Droduct          | Quantity |
|    | Region       | Category         | Sold     |
|    | Control      | Video Droduct    | 22,462   |
|    | Central      | video Production | 32,463   |
| 10 | Report 11 11 | Video Droduction | 10 051   |
| P  | [Kepoli 1]   |                  |          |
|    |              | MAX              |          |
|    |              | Product          | Quantity |
|    | Region       |                  | Sold     |
|    | Central      | Video Production | 32 462   |
|    | MidEact      | Video Production | 12 951   |

Tile Vertically. When you click *Tile Vertically*, if multiple output windows exist, they are tiled vertically, side by side, across the Results panel, as shown in the following image. This option does not affect open browser windows when you select New Window or Single Window.

| 🛃 Re | eport1[5] |                            | - 0 X            | Report1[4] |                            | - 🗆 X            | Report 1[3] |                            | - 🗆 X            | Report 1[2] |                            | - 🗆 X            | Report1[1] |                            | _ 🗆 X            | Report 1[0] |                            | - 🗆 X    |
|------|-----------|----------------------------|------------------|------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------|----------------------------|----------|
| Re   | egion     | MAX<br>Product<br>Category | Quantity<br>Solo | Region     | MAX<br>Product<br>Category | Quantity<br>Sole | Region      | MAX<br>Product<br>Category | Quantity<br>Sole | Region      | MAX<br>Product<br>Category | Quantity<br>Sole | Region     | MAX<br>Product<br>Category | Quantity<br>Solo | Region      | MAX<br>Product<br>Category | Quantity |
| G    | entral    | Video<br>Production        | 32,46            | Central    | Video<br>Production        | 32,46            | Central     | Video<br>Production        | 32,46            | Central     | Video<br>Production        | 32,46            | Central    | Video<br>Production        | 32,46            | Central     | Video<br>Production        | 32,46    |
| м    | idEast    | Video<br>Production        | 13,85            | MidEast    | Video<br>Production        | 13,85            | MidEast     | Video<br>Production        | 13,85            | MidEast     | Video<br>Production        | 13,85            | MidEast    | Video<br>Production        | 13,85            | MidEast     | Video<br>Production        | 13,85    |
| N    | orthEast  | Video<br>Production        | 25,10            | NorthEast  | Video<br>Production        | 25,10            | NorthEast   | Video<br>Production        | 25,10            | NorthEast   | Video<br>Production        | 25,10            | NorthEast  | Video<br>Production        | 25,10            | NorthEast   | Video<br>Production        | 25,10    |
| N    | orthWest  | Video<br>Production        | 21,70            | NorthWest  | Video<br>Production        | 21,70            | NorthWest   | Video<br>Production        | 21,70            | NorthWest   | Video<br>Production        | 21,70            | NorthWest  | Video<br>Production        | 21,70            | NorthWest   | Video<br>Production        | 21,70    |
| So   | outhEast  | Video<br>Production        | 21,64            | SouthEast  | Video<br>Production        | 21,64            | SouthEast   | Video<br>Production        | 21,64            | SouthEast   | Video<br>Production        | 21,64            | SouthEast  | Video<br>Production        | 21,64            | SouthEast   | Video<br>Production        | 21,64    |
| So   | outhWest  | Video<br>Production        | 5,53             | SouthWest  | Video<br>Production        | 5,53             | SouthWest   | Video<br>Production        | 5,53             | SouthWest   | Video<br>Production        | 5,53             | SouthWest  | Video<br>Production        | 5,53             | SouthWest   | Video<br>Production        | 5,53     |
| w    | est       | Video<br>Production        | 19,18:           | West       | Video<br>Production        | 19,18:           | West        | Video<br>Production        | 19,18            | West        | Video<br>Production        | 19,18:           | West       | Video<br>Production        | 19,18            | West        | Video<br>Production        | 19,18    |

Switch Output. When you click Switch Output, a drop-down menu opens, where you can select any active report to view the output. The selected report is loaded into the output window or browser window, depending on the selected output window or tab option.

#### **Reference:** Output Format Options

The Output window can display report output in the following formats HTML, HTML5, active report, active Flash, PDF, and active PDF.

**Note:** Excel and PowerPoint formats open in their native programs in a window external to InfoAssist.

The following image shows the HTML report output, which is the default output format, as displayed in the Output window. The Resources panel appears on the left.

| - 🗐 Data               | No. Live Preview | V (500 Records)  |          |           |           |
|------------------------|------------------|------------------|----------|-----------|-----------|
| G 🞯 WF_RETAIL          |                  |                  |          |           |           |
| 🗆 🔄 Measures           |                  | Product          | Quantity |           |           |
| E 🚟 Sales              | Region           | Category         | Sold     | Revenue   | Customers |
| 🕀 🚟 Shipments          | Central          | Stereo Systems   | 11       | 2,217,89  | 8         |
| 🖃 🔄 Dimensions         |                  | Televisions      | 5        | 7,272,98  | 5         |
| E 🗾 Customer           |                  | Video Plavers    | 13       | 3,734,37  | 10        |
| 🖃 🧾 Product            |                  | Video Production | 3        | 973,40    | 3         |
| 🖃 🛃 Product 💷          | MidEast          | Stereo Systems   | 4        | 807,96    | 4         |
| Product,Category       |                  | Televisions      | 5        | 10.726,89 | 4         |
| Product,Subcategory    |                  | Video Players    | 10       | 3.749,90  | 7         |
| Model                  | NorthEast        | Stereo Systems   | 15       | 2.941,50  | 11        |
| 🕀 🎆 Product Name       |                  | Televisions      | 9        | 15.168,25 | 8         |
| A Values               |                  | Video Players    | 5        | 1.658,95  | 4         |
| - Y Filter             |                  | Video Production | 2        | 468,99    | 2         |
|                        | NorthWest        | Stereo Systems   | 2        | 399,98    | 2         |
|                        |                  | Televisions      | 2        | 848,99    | 2         |
|                        |                  | Video Players    | 1        | 599,99    | 1         |
|                        |                  | Video Production | 1        | 269,10    | 1         |
| _ Duery                | SouthEast        | Stereo Systems   | 18       | 4.377,97  | 11        |
|                        |                  | Televisions      | 12       | 22.194,18 | 6         |
|                        |                  | Video Players    | 6        | 1.817,94  | 4         |
| Quantity Sold          | SouthWest        | Stereo Systems   | 2        | 763,30    | 1         |
| Quantity, solu         |                  | Televisions      | 1        | 148,99    | 1         |
| Revenue<br>Revenue     |                  | Video Players    | 4        | 999,96    | 2         |
|                        | West             | Stereo Systems   | 15       | 4.412,38  | 12        |
| B Design               |                  | Televisions      | 9        | 10.790,57 | 5         |
| Region Reduct Catagory |                  | Video Players    | 11       | 3.885,89  | 9         |
| A modulet, Category    |                  | Video Production | 2        | 919,05    | 2         |
| Across                 |                  |                  |          |           |           |

The following image shows the active report output displayed with an output location of a new window. The drop-down menu for the last column of data exposes the reporting options.

| 28 of 28 rec   | ords, Page <u>1</u> of   | 1                |                             |   |  |  |  |  |
|----------------|--|------------------|-----------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|
| Product        | (  | Quantity         |                             |   |  |  |  |  |
| Category 🔷 🔻   | Region 🔻   | Sold 🛫           |                             |   |  |  |  |  |
| Stereo Systems | Quantity     Region   Sold     ms   Central   11,1     MidEast   4,6     NorthEast   8,7     NorthWest   7,2     SouthEast   7,4     SouthEast   7,4     SouthWest   1,8     Pivot (Cr   Visualize     Central   7,4     West   6,6     Central   7,4     MidEast   3,5     Central   7,4     MidEast   3,5     OnorthEast   5,6     SouthWest   1,5     Pivot Tool   Chart/Ro     OnorthEast   5,6     SouthWest   1,5     SouthWest   1,5     SouthWest   1,5     SouthWest   1,5     SouthWest   1,5     SouthWest   1,6     MidEast   5,6     MidEast   5,6     NorthEast   9,6     Window   Restore     SouthEast   7,657 | Sort Ascending   |                             |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | MidEast  | 4,6              | Son Descending              |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | NorthEast  | 8,7              | Filter                      |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | NorthWest  | 7,2              | Calculate                   |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | SouthEast  | 7,4              | Chart                       |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | SouthWest  | 1,8              | Rollup<br>Pivot (Cross Tab) |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | West   | 6,6              | Visualize                   |   |  |  |  |  |
| Televisions    | Central  | 7,4              |                             |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | MidEast  | 3,2              | Hide Column                 |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | NorthEast  | 5,5              | Chart/Rollup Tool           |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | NorthWest  | 5,(              | Pivot Tool                  |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | SouthEast  | 5,(              |                             |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | SouthWest  | 1,2              | Show Records                |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | West   | 4,3              | Send as E-mail              |   |  |  |  |  |
| Video Players  | Central  | 11, <del>(</del> | Save Changes                |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | MidEast  | 5,(              | Export                      | ► |  |  |  |  |
|                | NorthEast  | 9,(              | Print                       |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | NorthWest  | 7,8              | Restore Original            |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | SouthEast  | 7,657            | ricoloro originar           |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | SouthWest  | 2,038            |                             |   |  |  |  |  |
|                | West   | 6,870            |                             |   |  |  |  |  |

The following image shows the active Flash output displayed with an output location of a new window.

| 2             | 8 of 28 record | ls, | Page 1 of 1       |    |             |
|---------------|----------------|-----|-------------------|----|-------------|
| Product       |                | Q   | Sort Ascending    |    |             |
| Category      | Region         | SI  | Sont Ascending    |    |             |
| Storeo System | Central        |     | Sort Descending   |    | 1/2         |
| Stereo System | MidFast        | 1   |                   |    | 607         |
|               | NorthFast      |     | Filter            | ь  | 735         |
|               | NorthWest      | 1   | T III GI          | ٢  | 287         |
|               | SouthFast      |     | Highlight         | Þ  | 431         |
|               | SouthWest      | 1   | Calculate         | Þ  | 832         |
|               | West           | ii. | Chart             | ь  | 638         |
| Televisions   | Central        | П   | onare             | r  | 428         |
|               | MidEast        | Ű.  | Rollup            | Þ  | 246         |
|               | NorthEast      | 1   | Pivot (Cross Tab) | Þ  | 578         |
|               | NorthWest      | 1   | Visualize         |    | 029         |
|               | SouthEast      | П   | ( ISGUILE)        |    | 031         |
|               | SouthWest      | 1   |                   |    | 296         |
|               | West           | П   | Hide Column       |    | 340         |
| Video Players | Central        |     | Show Columns      |    | 647         |
|               | MidEast        |     | Chow Columno      |    | 043         |
|               | NorthEast      |     |                   |    | 057         |
|               | NorthWest      |     | Show Records      | Þ  | 869         |
|               | SouthEast      |     | Chart/Rollun Tool |    | 657         |
|               | SouthWest      |     | charartoliap roor |    | 038         |
|               | West           |     | Pivot Tool        |    | <b>B7</b> 0 |
| Video Product | Central        |     |                   |    | 245         |
|               | MidEast        |     | Pestore Original  |    | 955         |
|               | NorthEast      |     | Restore originar  |    | 738         |
|               | NorthWest      |     |                   | 1, | 517         |
|               | SouthEast      |     |                   | 1, | 526         |
|               | SouthWest      |     |                   |    | 371         |
|               | West           |     |                   | 1, | 334         |

The following image shows a PDF report output displayed with an output location of a new window.

| 📔 Save   | a Copy 🚔 🚔 🚷 🏟   | Search    | Select 📷 🔍 | · 🚺 ⊡ | 1359   | 6 - 🤁 |   | - | l 🔊 - |  |
|----------|------------------|-----------|------------|-------|--------|-------|---|---|-------|--|
| <b>"</b> |                  |           |            |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
| Page     | Product          |           | Quantity   |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          | Category         | Region    | Sold       |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          | Stereo Systems   | Central   | 11,143     |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | MidEast   | 4,607      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | NorthEast | 8,735      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | NorthWest | 7,287      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | SouthEast | 7,431      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | SouthWest | 1,832      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | West      | 6,638      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          | Televisions      | Central   | 7,428      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | MidEast   | 3,246      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | NorthEast | 5,578      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | NorthWest | 5,029      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | SouthEast | 5,031      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | SouthWest | 1,296      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | West      | 4,340      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          | Video Players    | Central   | 11,647     |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | MidEast   | 5,043      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | NorthEast | 9,057      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | NorthWest | 7,869      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | SouthEast | 7,657      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | SouthWest | 2,038      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | West      | 6,870      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          | Video Production | Central   | 2,245      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | MidEast   | 955        |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | NorthEast | 1,738      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
| 1        |                  | NorthWest | 1,517      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
|          |                  | SouthEast | 1,526      |       |        |       |   |   |       |  |
| -        |                  |           |            |       | 1 of 1 |       | 0 | ٢ |       |  |

The following image shows an active PDF report output displayed with an output location of a new window.

Note: The active PDF output can only be displayed if you have Adobe Reader 9.0 or later.

The following image shows an Excel report output displayed with an output location of a new window.

| 8  | WFServlet [Read-On | ly]     |          |   |   |   | - |   | x    |
|----|--------------------|---------|----------|---|---|---|---|---|------|
|    | A                  | В       | С        | D | E | F | G | Н | -    |
|    | Product            |         | Quantity |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 1  | Category           | Region  | Sold     |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 2  | Stereo Systems     | West    | 47,673   |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 3  | Televisions        | West    | 31,948   |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 4  | Video Players      | West    | 50,181   |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 5  | Video Production   | West    | 9,686    |   |   |   |   |   | =    |
| 6  |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 7  |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 8  |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 9  |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 10 |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 11 |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 12 |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   | - 11 |
| 13 |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   | - 11 |
| 14 |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   |      |
| 15 |                    |         |          |   |   |   |   |   | •    |
| H  | AdhocRec           | juest 🧷 | ⊋∕ ∣∢ 🔛  |   |   |   |   |   | L    |

The following image shows a PowerPoint report output displayed with an output location of a new window.

|   |   | WFServlet [Read-Only] - Microsoft PowerPoint   |   |
|---|---|--|---|
| Home Insert Design  | Animations Slide Show Review View   |  | 0   |
| A Cut<br>Copy<br>Paste<br>✓ Format Painter<br>Slide ✓ ♥ D | ayout -<br>eset<br>lelete $\mathbf{B} = I - \underline{\mathbf{U}}$ abe $\mathbf{S} = \mathbf{A}^{v} - \mathbf{A}\mathbf{a}^{v}$ $\mathbf{A}^{v}$ | ー 注 一 課 課 回 Lin Text Direction -<br>日 二 課 課 目 注 Align Text -<br>高 温 目 語 - 合して  | Os Shape Fill *   A Find     Image Quick   Shape Outline *     Styles *   Shape Effects * |
| Clipboard × Slides  | Font  | Paragraph IN Dr.   | awing Editing   |
|   |   | Product     Quantity       Rerion     Clearent       Contral     13,651       MidEast     Video Production       10,612     13,651       North&St     Video Production       11,702     13,051       NorthWest     Video Production       21,702     SouthBart       SouthWest     Video Production       21,025     SouthWest       Video Production     15,615       West     Video Production       19,182     Video Production |   |
|   | Click to add notes  |  |   |
| Slide 1 of 1 "Office Theme"                               |   |  |   |

#### **Using the Navigation Taskbar**

The Navigation taskbar provides quick access to all active output windows and to the report design that generated the output. You can return to the last report that you edited in the Query Design pane by clicking *Display Design View* on the taskbar. The Navigation taskbar, as shown in the following image, is always visible in InfoAssist. It is located near the bottom of the application window, just above the status bar.



Each of the active output windows displays a tab on the Navigation taskbar. Selecting the tab displays that output window in the Results panel. If you save a report with a unique name each time you modify it, when the report is executed and a new output window is generated, the unique name appears as a tab on the taskbar. If you continue to modify and execute a report without saving it with a unique name, a number in parentheses is appended to the original, saved report name to differentiate it among the multiple output windows.

The ability to select report output from the Navigation taskbar depends on the output window option selected from the status bar or from the Output Window group of the View tab. For more information, see *Using the Status Bar* on page 122, or *Understanding Output Options* on page 110.

Each report tab on the Navigation taskbar has a right-click menu with the following options:

- Restore
- Minimize
- Maximize
- Close
- Load View
- Auto Resize

Restore, Minimize, Maximize, and Close are standard options available in any browser window or software application. Minimize, Maximize (if the window is not maximized), or Restore (if the window is maximized), and Close can also be found in the top-right corner of the output window, as shown in the following image.

| 🛃 Report2 | [0]  |                  |          |
|-----------|------|------------------|----------|
|           |      | Product          | Quantity |
| Region    |      | Category         | Sold     |
| Central   |      | Video Production | 32,463   |
| MidEast   | t    | Video Production | 13,851   |
| NorthEa   | ast  | Video Production | 25,108   |
| NorthW    | /est | Video Production | 21,702   |
| SouthEa   | ast  | Video Production | 21,645   |
| SouthW    | /est | Video Production | 5,537    |
| West      |      | Video Production | 19,182   |
|           |      |                  |          |

You can load the underlying report design for each output window into the Query Design pane by right-clicking any active output window tab on the taskbar and clicking *Load View*. The Auto Resize option enables automatic resizing of an output window as needed when you add or remove fields.

The Query View Tools menu at the far left of the Navigation taskbar provides options for displaying all active output windows in the Results panel. The display options that you can select are Cascade, Tile Horizontally, Tile Vertically, Restore All, Minimize All, Maximize All, or Close All. The name of each active output window appears at the bottom of the menu.

The Query View Tools menu options are directly linked to the options available in the Output Window group of the View tab.

### **Using the Status Bar**

The status bar displays the status of the last selected action, a reports button that shows the number of open reports, an output format button that shows the selected format, and an output target button that shows the selected option for displaying new output windows or tabs. The status bar is shown in the following image.

| Done | 5 Reports | - | 🕘 HTML | - | 🔚 Single Tab | - |
|------|-----------|---|--------|---|--------------|---|
|------|-----------|---|--------|---|--------------|---|

When you click the reports button, a menu opens, with options for selecting any of the open reports. Each report is listed by name and an icon which represents the report type (report, chart, document). The report you select becomes active.

When you click the output format button, a menu opens, with options for selecting a different output format. For a complete list of options, see *Output Types Group* on page 40.

When you click the output target button, a menu opens, with options for Single Tab (default), New Tab, Single Window, and New Window. For more information, see *Understanding Output Options* on page 110.

# **2** Customizing InfoAssist Output

You can customize reports and charts with InfoAssist.

#### **Topics:**

- Creating a Basic Report
- Creating and Customizing Charts
- Creating and Customizing Documents

# **Creating a Basic Report**

| In this section:                               |
|--|
| Report Outputs                                 |
| How to:  |
| Create a Report From the BI Portal Tree        |
| Create a Report From the Application Main Menu |
| Create a Report From the Quick Access Toolbar  |
| Create a Report From an Existing Chart         |
|  |

You can use the following procedures to create a basic report in BI Portal and InfoAssist.

#### **Procedure:** How to Create a Report From the BI Portal Tree

After you have signed in to the BI Portal, you can work with an existing folder, or create a new folder in the tree to store your reports.

**1.** Right-click the folder that you want to use, point to New, and then click *Report*.

The Select a data source dialog box opens, as shown in the following image.

| ook in: 🛅     | Reporting Server |                         | - 2              | - |
|---------------|------------------|-------------------------|------------------|---|
| lame          | Description      | Туре                    | Application Name | A |
| 🗑 BROKERS     |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |   |
| 🌍 CAR         |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          | = |
| S CAROLAP     |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |   |
| CASHFLOW      |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |   |
| COURSE        |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |   |
| MLOCS         | Plant Locations  | Fixed-format sequential | ibisamp          |   |
| S DMSTARTERM  |                  | Fixed-format sequential | ibisamp          |   |
| S DMVPX       |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |   |
| EDUCFILE      |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |   |
| SEMPDATA      |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |   |
| EMPLOYE2      |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          |   |
| EMPLOYEE      |                  | WebFOCUS                | ibisamp          | - |
|               |                  |                         |                  |   |
| ile name:     |                  |                         |                  |   |
| iles of type: | aster Files      |                         |                  | • |

**2.** From the Select a data source dialog box, select the data source that you want to use, and click *OK*.

The data source that you selected appears in the Data pane of the Resources panel.

Drag and drop fields onto the canvas or into the Query pane to begin building your report.
A basic report is shown in the following image.

| Quantity  |      |           |  |  |
|-----------|------|-----------|--|--|
| Region    | Sold | Revenue   |  |  |
| Central   | 42   | 26,696.44 |  |  |
| MidEast   | 25   | 13,596.76 |  |  |
| NorthEast | 34   | 9,144.28  |  |  |
| NorthWest | 43   | 22,685.62 |  |  |
| SouthEast | 34   | 29,932.52 |  |  |
| SouthWest | 9    | 2,118.41  |  |  |
| West      | 32   | 29,704.27 |  |  |

#### Procedure: How to Create a Report From the Application Main Menu

- **1.** In the upper-left corner of the InfoAssist interface, click the *I*A button to open the Application Menu.
- 2. From the Application Main Menu, click New.

The InfoAssist splash screen opens.

**3.** On the InfoAssist splash screen, select *Build a Report*.

The Select a data source dialog box opens.

**4.** From the Select a data source dialog box, select the data source that you want to use, and click *OK*.

The data source that you selected appears in the Data pane of the Resources panel.

5. Drag and drop fields onto the canvas or into the Query pane to begin building your report.

#### Procedure: How to Create a Report From the Quick Access Toolbar

- **1.** On the Quick Access Toolbar, click the *New* icon. The InfoAssist splash screen opens.
- **2.** On the InfoAssist splash screen, select *Build a Report*.

The Select a data source dialog box opens.

**3.** From the Select a data source dialog box, select the data source that you want to use, and click *OK*.

The data source that you selected appears in the Data pane of the Resources panel.

**4.** Drag and drop fields onto the canvas or into the Query pane to begin building your report.

#### Procedure: How to Create a Report From an Existing Chart

- **1.** Open the chart that contains the data that you want to present in a report.
- 2. On the Home tab, in the Format group, click *Report*.

The data is presented as a report.

#### **Report Outputs**

The following output types are available for reports:

- HTML
- active report
- active Flash
- PDF
- active PDF
- Excel
- PowerPoint

Note: When you create a report in Document view, you have access to Excel only.

When you create a report in Live Preview or Query Design view, you have access to the following Excel output types:

- **Excel.** Outputs the report in Excel format.
- **Excel 2007.** Outputs the report in Excel 2007 format.
- **Excel Formula.** Outputs the report, using native Excel formulas for totals and computed values.
- Excel 2007 Formula. Outputs the report, using Excel formulas that calculate and display the results of any type of summed information, such as column totals, row totals, and subtotals.

**Excel Pivot.** Outputs the report in Excel with pivot table processing.

# **Creating and Customizing Charts**

#### In this section:

Visualizing Your Data With Charts

Selecting a Chart

Creating a Chart

Accessing Chart Formatting Tools

Formatting a Series

Formatting Data Labels

Formatting a Legend

Formatting Gridlines

Formatting Axis Labels

Formatting a Frame and a Background

Formatting a Gauge Chart

Formatting Page Headings and Page Footings

Using Additional Formatting Features

Describes how to create and customize charts, and provides an overview of the available chart types and output formats.

InfoAssist enables you to easily create different types of simple and complex charts. You can select from a variety of chart types and output formats, and add custom features to a chart.

You can also create a chart from any existing report in InfoAssist.

## **Visualizing Your Data With Charts**

A chart often conveys meaning more clearly and effectively than data displayed in tabular form. A chart enables you to visually communicate quantitative information. On a chart, you can give data a shape and form, and reveal patterns and relationships among many data values. A chart can highlight anomalies that require further investigation. These are some things to consider when deciding between a report and a chart for your data.

**Use a Table to:** Look up individual values. Compare individual values. Use values precisley.

| Degree Type       | Customer<br>Income Range |
|-------------------|--------------------------|
| Associate Degree  | A: \$0 TO \$24,999       |
|                   | B: \$25,000 TO \$49,999  |
|                   | C: \$50,000 TO \$74,999  |
|                   | D: \$75,000 TO \$99,999  |
|                   | E: \$100,000 OR MORE     |
| Bachelor's Degree | B: \$25,000 TO \$49,999  |
|                   | C: \$50,000 TO \$74,999  |
|                   | D: \$75,000 TO \$99,999  |
|                   | E: \$100,000 OR MORE     |
| Master's Degrees  | A: \$0 TO \$24,999       |
|                   | B: \$25,000 TO \$49,999  |
|                   | C: \$50,000 TO \$74,999  |
|                   | D: \$75,000 TO \$99,999  |
|                   | E: \$100,000 OR MORE     |
|                   |                          |

Use a Chart to:

Show overall shape of values. Show relationship among multiple values using patterns and trends.



### **Selecting a Chart**

| In this section:   |  |
|--------------------|--|
| Bar Charts         |  |
| Pie Charts         |  |
| Line Charts        |  |
| Area Charts        |  |
| Multi-Axis Charts  |  |
| XY Plot Charts     |  |
| 3D Charts          |  |
| Stock Charts       |  |
| Special Charts     |  |
| Combination Charts |  |
| Maps               |  |

It is important that you choose a chart that is appropriate for your data. InfoAssist provides a complete chart library of both basic and advanced charts. You can choose from a wide variety of charts to best represent the data that you want to display.

### **Bar Charts**

In this section: Bar Chart Types

Bar charts plot numerical data by displaying rectangular blocks against a scale (numbers or variable measures that appear along the axis). The length of a bar corresponds to a value or amount. You can clearly compare data series (fields) by the relative heights of the bars. Use a bar chart to display the distribution of numerical data. You can create horizontal and vertical bar charts.

**When to use:** Use a bar chart when individual values are important. For example, the following image is a basic *vertical bar chart* that compares the individual products sold to the total amount in sales for each product. A retailer would find it important to know which pieces of inventory are selling and how much revenue each item is generating for the company.



A *horizontal bar chart* becomes useful when you want to emphasize a ranking relationship in descending order, or the X-axis labels are too long to fit legibly side-by-side. For example, the following image is a basic horizontal bar chart that ranks in descending order which products are generating the most revenue for the retailer.



## **Bar Chart Types**

The following table lists the available bar chart types.

| Available Bar Chart Types                      |  |  |
|--|--|--|
| Vertical Clustered Bar                         | Horizontal Clustered Bar                         |  |
| Vertical Stacked Bar                           | Horizontal Stacked Bar                           |  |
| Vertical Dual-Axis Clustered Bar               | Horizontal Dual-Axis Clustered Bar               |  |
| Vertical Dual-Axis Stacked Bar                 | Horizontal Dual-Axis Stacked Bar                 |  |
| Vertical Bi-Polar Clustered Bar (Not in HTML5) | Horizontal Bi-Polar Clustered Bar (Not in HTML5) |  |
| Vertical Bi-Polar Stacked Bar (Not in HTML5)   | Horizontal Bi-Polar Stacked Bar (Not in HTML5)   |  |
| Vertical Percent Bar                           | Horizontal Percent Bar                           |  |

| Available Bar Chart Types            |                                      |  |
|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--|
| Vertical Histogram                   | Horizontal Histogram                 |  |
| Vertical Waterfall                   | Horizontal Waterfall                 |  |
| Vertical Multi-3Y Bar (Not in HTML5) | Vertical Multi-5Y Bar (Not in HTML5) |  |
| Vertical Multi-4Y Bar (Not in HTML5) | Error Bar                            |  |

## **Pie Charts**

In this section:

Pie Chart Types

A pie chart is a circular chart that represents parts of a whole. A pie chart emphasizes where your data fits, in relation to a larger whole. Pie charts work best when the data consists of several large segments. As a best practice, limit your pie chart to five measures. Too many measures can divide a pie into many thin "slices" that could become difficult to see. Use color on individual segments to create visual contrast.

Note: You cannot plot negative data on a pie chart.



**When to use:** Use a pie chart when you have several large segments of data that you want to display as a whole. For example, the following image is a pie chart that shows the educational background of the customers of a retailer.

#### **Pie Chart Types**

The following table lists the available pie chart types.

| Available Pie Chart Types             |  |  |
|---------------------------------------|--|--|
| Multi Pie                             | Multi Ring Pie                             |  |
| Multi Proportional Pie (Not in HTML5) | Multi Proportional Ring Pie (Not in HTML5) |  |
| Single Pie                            | Single Ring Pie                            |  |
| Pie-Bar (Not in HTML5)                | Ring Pie-Bar (Not in HTML5)                |  |

# **Line Charts**

#### In this section:

Line Chart Types

Line charts are useful for emphasizing the movement or trend of numerical data over time. They allow you to trace the evolution of a data point by working backwards or interpolating. Highs and lows, rapid or slow movement, or a tendency towards stability are all types of trends well suited to a line chart.

You can also plot line charts with two or more scales to present a comparison of the same value, or set of values, in different time periods.

**When to use:** Use a line chart when you want to trend data over time, for example monthly changes in employment figures, or yearly sales of an item in your inventory. For example, the following image is a line chart that traces gross profit in sales for four products over a four-year period.



Radar charts are essentially analogous to line charts, except that the scale wraps around. Radar charts compare two or more data sets. They work well with data that is cyclical, such as the months of a year. A radar line chart is available in the line chart category, and a radar area chart is available in the area chart category. You can use axes or polygons to represent values in a star or spider configuration.

#### **Line Chart Types**

The following table lists the available line chart types.

| Available Line Chart Types                     |  |  |
|--|--|--|
| Vertical Absolute Line                         | Horizontal Absolute Line                         |  |
| Vertical Stacked Line                          | Horizontal Stacked Line                          |  |
| Vertical Dual-Axis Absolute Line               | Horizontal Dual-Axis Absolute Line               |  |
| Vertical Dual-Axis Stacked Line                | Horizontal Dual-Axis Stacked Line                |  |
| Vertical Bi-Polar Absolute Line (Not in HTML5) | Horizontal Bi-Polar Absolute Line (Not in HTML5) |  |
| Vertical Bi-Polar Stacked Line (Not in HTML5)  | Horizontal Bi-Polar Stacked Line (Not in HTML5)  |  |
| Vertical Percent Line                          | Horizontal Percent Line                          |  |
| Radar Line                                     |  |  |

## **Area Charts**

In this section:

Area Chart Types

Area charts are similar to line charts except that the area between the data line and zero line (or axis) is usually filled with color. Area charts allow you to stack data on top of each other. Stacking allows you to highlight the relationship between data series, showing how some data series approach a second series.

**When to Use:** Use an area chart when you want to distinguish the data more dramatically by highlighting volume with color. For example, the following image is a basic area chart that depicts the price and product cost for four products. The data is more boldly distinguished on this chart in comparison to the line chart.



### **Area Chart Types**

The following table lists the available area chart types.

| Available Area Chart Types                     |  |  |
|--|--|--|
| Vertical Absolute Area                         | Horizontal Absolute Area                         |  |
| Vertical Stacked Area                          | Horizontal Stacked Area                          |  |
| Vertical Bi-Polar Absolute Area (Not in HTML5) | Horizontal Bi-Polar Absolute Area (Not in HTML5) |  |
| Vertical Bi-Polar Stacked Area (Not in HTML5)  | Horizontal Bi-Polar Stacked Area (Not in HTML5)  |  |
| Vertical Percent Area                          | Horizontal Percent Area                          |  |
| Radar Area                                     |  |  |

## **Multi-Axis Charts**

Bar, line, and area chart types have multi-axis options, such as dual-axis charts and multi-Y charts, where you can compare one X-axis value to several Y-axis measures.

InfoAssist allows you to assign each individual series to the Y1 through Y5 axis. For more information, see *How to Create a Dual-Axis Chart* on page 149.

**When to use:** Use a multi-axis chart when you want to plot values on an additional axis, or multiple axes, to compare multiple sets of data that are on different scales. For example, the following image is a dual-axis chart that shows the quantity of inventory pieces sold and the revenue that their sales generate.



# **XY Plot Charts**



An XY plot chart depicts the relationships among the numeric values in several data series. It plots two groups of numbers, where for every X value, there is a corresponding Y value. This results in a single point of XY coordinate.

**When to use:** Use XY plot charts when you have two sets of numbers to compare and want to perform trend analysis.

Scatter. Scatter charts show a relationship between X and Y values. They compare two sets of numbers at once, possibly revealing patterns and trends. You can plot data using variable scales on both axes. When you use a scatter chart, the data is plotted with a basic line pattern so that you can visualize the density of individual data values around particular points, or discern patterns in the data. A numeric X axis, or sort field, always yields a scatter chart by default.

If your chart reveals clouds of points, there is a strong relationship between X and Y values. If data points are scattered, there is a weak or no relationship.

Scatter charts share many of the characteristics of basic line charts. Scatter charts and line charts are distinguishable from one another only by virtue of their X-axis format. Line charts can appear without connecting lines, making them look like scatter charts, and scatter charts can appear with connecting lines, making them look like line charts.



Polar. A polar chart is a circular chart. Data is displayed on a polar chart in terms of values and angles. Polar charts share characteristics with scatter charts. Only one column field is allowed, in the following order: X (degree) for the column field, and Y (distance from the center) for the Across or By field.



 Bubble. A bubble chart is a chart in which the data points are represented by bubbles. Bubble charts can have two column fields representing X and Y data values, or have three column fields representing X, Y, and Z data values, in that order. The third variable (Z) represents size. The size of each bubble is used to show the relative importance of the data.



### **XY Plot Chart Types**

The following table lists the available XY plot chart types.

| Available XY Plot Chart Types |          |  |
|-------------------------------|----------|--|
| XY Scatter                    | XY Polar |  |
| Bubble                        |          |  |

## **3D Charts**

| In | this  | se   | CTIO | on: |
|----|-------|------|------|-----|
| 3C | ) Cha | rt T | уре  | s   |

A 3D chart uses three axes, X, Y, and Z to display data from two or more data sets so that trends are most apparent. For example, the following image is a 3D chart that shows the cost and revenue for four products.

**When to use:** Use a 3D bar chart when you want to look at the general shape of the data, but add visual depth to a chart presentation. A 3D chart would not be a good choice for presenting exact values, since it is difficult to determine values in a 3D chart.



### **3D Chart Types**

The following table lists the available 3D chart types.

| Available 3D Chart Types         |                                     |
|----------------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| 3D Bar                           | 3D Pyramid (Not in HTML5)           |
| 3D Octagon (Not in HTML5)        | 3D Cylinder (Not in HTML5)          |
| 3D Floating Cubes (Not in HTML5) | 3D Floating Pyramids (Not in HTML5) |

| Available 3D Chart Types            |   |
|-------------------------------------|---|
| 3D Connected Series Area            | 3D Connected Series Ribbon                  |
| 3D Connected Group Area             | 3D Connected Group Ribbon                   |
| 3D Cone (Not in HTML5)              | 3D Sphere (Not in HTML5)                    |
| 3D Surface                          | 3D Surface with Sides (Not in HTML5)        |
| 3D Smooth Surface (Not in HTML5)    | 3D Smooth Surface with Sides (Not in HTML5) |
| 3D Honeycomb Surface (Not in HTML5) |   |

# **Stock Charts**

#### In this section:

Stock Chart Types

Stock charts track the trend of a particular stock. They show the trading volume of the stock, its opening and closing values, and its high and low values over a specific time period. The data is represented by sets of bars or lines.



### Stock Chart Types

The following table lists the available stock chart types.

| Available Stock Chart Types           |  |
|---------------------------------------|--|
| Stock Hi-Lo (Not in HTML5)            | Stock Hi-Lo with Volume (Not in HTML5)                   |
| Stock Hi-Lo Open-Close (Not in HTML5) | Stock Hi-Lo Open-Close with Volume (Not in HTML5)        |
| Open-Hi-Lo-Close Candle Stock         | Open-Hi-Lo-Close Candle Stock with Volume (Not in HTML5) |

## **Special Charts**

Special charts include a variety of additional chart types.

- **Gauge.** A gauge chart indicates the current position of a single data value within a given spectrum. This chart has a circular shape.
- Gauge Thermometer. A gauge thermometer chart indicates the current position of a single data value within a given scale. This chart has the shape of a thermometer. It is not available in HTML5.
- Pareto. A Pareto chart uses the X axis to show group members, and the Y axis to show the percent of the total of all groups that each group represents. This chart highlights the differences between groups of data.
- Vertical Box Plot. A vertical box plot is oriented vertically, and shows the distribution of data through five-number summaries: Upper limit, Upper Quartile, Median, Lower Quartile, and Lower Limit. This chart can be represented with or without outliers, also known as whiskers.
- Horizontal Box Plot. A horizontal box plot is oriented horizontally, and shows the distribution of data through five-number summaries: Upper limit, Upper Quartile, Median, Lower Quartile, and Lower Limit. This chart can be represented with or without outliers, also known as whiskers.
- **Funnel.** A funnel chart is essentially a pie chart, displaying only one group of data at a time, from the first series to the last series at the bottom of the funnel.
- **Pyramid.** A pyramid chart is essentially a pie chart, displaying only one group of data at a time, from the first series to the last series at the top of the pyramid.
- □ **Spectral Map.** A spectral map contains a row or column matrix of markers that are displayed in different colors, according to the data values.

## **Combination Charts**

A combination chart displays multiple series using two or more different types of data graphics from a bar, line, or an area chart. Combining these charts improves clarity in the presentation of your data, and highlights the relationship between various data sets on one graph. This combination chart is referred to as a mixed, composite, or overlay graph.

**When to use:** For example, a retailer might want to combine a vertical bar chart that shows revenue with a line chart that shows quantity sold.



## Maps

The Lightweight Mapping functionality enables you to display your underlying data regionally. Using the Geographic Information System (GIS) capabilities that are built into WebFOCUS 8, the map functionality converts data values into maps that can be used for visualizing patterns or trends. More specifically, data that is bound to a geo-location, such as State, Country, and ZIP Code, can be viewed as symbol layers integrated into a powerful map viewer. The mapping functionality supports a variety of popular formats, such as bubble markers and heat-filled polygons (also known as Choropleths). These map formats are described below.

- □ **Choropleth.** A geographically-based heat map. It is useful for visualizing location-based data, trends, and distributions across a geographic area.
- Proportional Symbol (Bubble). A technique that uses symbols of different sizes to represent data associated with different areas or locations within the map.


For information on creating a map, see *How to Create a Map* on page 150. The following image illustrates one of the types of maps that can be generated.

scale controls. It also includes a mapping server with nine levels of zoom.

The WebFOCUS mapping architecture features an HTML5 map viewer with zoom, pan, and

**Note:** You can use the plus (+) and minus (-) symbols within the map to zoom in and out of different areas of the map. You can also click your left mouse button to zoom in.

Like all HTML5 visualizations, the highlighted markers and regions on the maps support drill, multi-drill, and informational tooltips.

**When to use:** The Lightweight Mapping functionality enables business users to make informed decisions. They can also visualize patterns, trends, and relationships related to the location information in their data.

# **Creating a Chart**

| In  | this section:            |
|-----|--------------------------|
| Ch  | art Outputs              |
| Ho  | ow to:                   |
| Cre | eate a Basic Chart       |
| Cre | eate an Advanced Chart   |
| Cre | eate a Combination Chart |
| Cre | eate a Dual-Axis Chart   |
| Cre | eate a Multi-Axis Chart  |
| Cre | eate a Map               |
|     |                          |

On the Format tab, the Chart Types group provides buttons for each of the five most commonly-used chart types. These include Bar (default), Pie, Line, Area, and Scatter, as shown in the following image. You also have access to Lightweight Mapping using the *Map* button. A button labeled *Other* gives you access to the complete chart library of advanced charts.



**Note:** For more information on how to invoke the version of InfoAssist that you are using, please see *Getting Started With InfoAssist*.

## Procedure: How to Create a Basic Chart

You can run this procedure in Query Design view or Live Preview.

**1.** On the Format tab, in the Chart Types group, click the button of the chart that you want to create. Bar chart is the default.

The chart appears on the canvas.

- **2.** Populate the chart with your data in one of the following ways:
  - Drag the data dimensions and measures onto the chart.
  - Drag the data dimensions and measures into the appropriate field containers in the Query pane.

## Procedure: How to Create an Advanced Chart

You can run this procedure in Query Design view or Live Preview.

**1.** On the Format tab, in the Chart Types group, click Other.

The Other Chart Types dialog box opens. Each of the tabs across the top of the dialog box represents a type of chart.

**2.** To display the name of a chart type, hover over the tab with the mouse.

From left to right, the chart type categories are Bar, Line, Area, Pie, XY Plots, 3D, Stock, and Special.

3. Click a chart type.

All supported variations of the chart type appear as thumbnail images in the area underneath.

**4.** Within the category, click an image to display a detailed description of that chart type.

If you are not familiar with a chart type, be sure to read the description carefully before finalizing your selection. Some chart types require a certain number of data values, or a certain type of data values. If your data does not satisfy the requirements, the chart will not accurately represent the data.

In the following image, the Pie tab is selected (the fourth tab from the left). Underneath the tab, the pie chart types supported by InfoAssist appear as images. Within the images, the pie chart type is selected, and a description appears underneath.



You can also hover over an image with your mouse to display the chart type name, as shown in the following image.



- **5.** In the Other Chart Types dialog box, click *OK* to finalize your selection and close the dialog box.
- 6. Populate the chart with your data in one of the following ways:

- Drag the data dimensions and measures onto the chart.
- Drag the data dimensions and measures into the appropriate field containers in the Query pane.

#### **Procedure:** How to Create a Combination Chart

You can run this procedure in Query Design view or Live Preview.

**1.** On the Format tab, in the Chart Types group, click the button of the chart that you want to create. Bar chart is the default.

The chart appears on the canvas.

- 2. Populate the chart with your data in one of the following ways:
  - Drag the data dimensions and measures onto the chart.
  - Drag the data dimensions and measures into the appropriate field containers in the Query pane.
- **3.** Change a series type in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Series tab, in the Select group, select the series that you want to display in a different chart type. Then, in the Properties group, from the Type drop-down menu, select the chart type.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click the series that you want to display in a different chart type, point to Series Type, and select the chart type.

The series appears in the new chart type.

#### **Procedure:** How to Create a Dual-Axis Chart

When you create a dual-axis chart, you assign one data series to the Y1 axis and another data series to the Y2 axis.

- **1.** Create a chart.
- 2. On the Format tab, in the Chart Types group, click Other.

The Other Chart Types dialog box opens.

- **3.** Select a dual-axis chart, such as dual-axis bar, and then click *OK*.
- **4.** Drag one field onto the Y1 field, and then drag another field onto the Y2 field.

## Procedure: How to Create a Multi-Axis Chart

When you create a multi-axis chart, you assign one data series to the Y1 axis and another data series to the Y2, Y3, Y4, and Y5 axes (as needed).

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. On the Format tab, in the Chart Types group, click Other.

The Other Chart Types dialog box opens.

- **3.** Select a multi-axis chart, and then click *OK*.
- **4.** Drag fields onto the Y1, Y2, Y3, Y4, and Y5 fields, as needed.

## **Procedure:** How to Create a Map

You use the Lightweight Mapping functionality to create a map in InfoAssist.

Note: You must use the HTML5 output format to access this functionality.

- **1.** Launch InfoAssist in Chart mode.
- 2. On the Format tab, in the Chart Types group, click Map,

| 🍓 Select a map  |   | □ x                      |
|---|---|--------------------------|
| Type  | 575   |                          |
| Location  |   |                          |
| Territory   | United States of Ame                              | erica 🗨                  |
| Color   |   |                          |
| Color Scale   | Default   | -                        |
| A Choropleth map is a geographically based heatmap<br>trends and distributions acro | It is useful for visuali<br>ss a geographic area. | zing location-based data |
|   | 🗸 ОК 🔕  | Cancel 🙎 Apply           |
|   |   |                          |

The Select a map dialog box opens, as shown in the following image.

- **3.** From the Type group, select *Proportional Symbol (Bubble)* or use the default selection, *Choropleth*.
- **4.** From the Location group, using the Territory drop-down list, select a territory (for example, United States of America).

**Note:** This section allows you to pick geographic locations for which maps are available. You can select a territory option from the drop-down list. For example, some of the available territories include World, Europe, or United States of America.

**5.** From the Color group, using the color scale drop-down list, select a Color Scale. For example, Qualitative.

**Note:** This section allows you to pick a color scale for a Choropleth chart, as shown in the following image. For a Proportional Symbol (Bubble) map, the color selection option is disabled.



- 6. Click OK.
- 7. Add the following dimensions to the chart:
  - a. A Measure. For example, Discount.
  - **b.** A Location field. For example, State.

The Location Type dialog box displays, as shown in the following image.

**Note:** The Location Type is needed for geocoding, which is a process through which fields are assigned to a specific geographic dimension (for example, ZIP Code, State, or Country) so that it can be matched correctly to the geographic coordinates. The geocoding process will occur once you add a geographic field to the Location data container.

| 🗞 Location Type |               |
|-----------------|---------------|
| Geographic Role | state_abbr 	▼ |
|                 |               |
|                 | 🗸 OK 🚫 Cancel |

**Note:** You can also access the Location Type dialog box by right-clicking on the *Location* dimension in the Query Design pane. From the menu, select *Geographic Role*. The Location Type dialog box opens, from which you can make a selection.

- **8.** From the Geographic Role drop-down list, select a *state\_name*.
- 9. Click OK.

The map displays based on your data and selections for Type, Location, and Color.

For example, the following map shows the geographic location, using a Proportional Symbol map, of Discount data by State in the United States.



# **Chart Outputs**

You can create charts using one of the following output formats:

- HTML
- □ HTML5 (default)
- active report
- active Flash
- PDF
- active PDF
- Excel
- PowerPoint

The HTML5 output format allows you to render a chart in the browser using a built-in JavaScript engine. Charts with this output format utilize the very latest capabilities of the HTML5 Web standard, including animation, high-quality vector output, and attractive alpha-channel and gradient effects.

**Note:** Not every chart type can be output in every format listed here. To make sure that the chart that you are creating can be output in the format that you want, please see the topic for that particular chart type.

## **Accessing Chart Formatting Tools**

#### In this section:

Identifying Chart Elements Using Live Preview Using Right-Click Field Options in the Query Design Pane

Your presentation of data on a chart is successful when it communicates to your audience the message that you intend. InfoAssist helps you meet the needs of your audience and convey your message by providing numerous chart features. For example, you can adjust the appearance of a chart, add layers of information, or customize the labels that identify the data on the chart.

# **Identifying Chart Elements**

The following image identifies the basic elements that you can customize on a chart. The elements that are annotated here are for a vertical bar chart. The available elements and their right-click menu options vary according to the chart that you are creating.

**Note:** The 3D effect is not a default setting. It was enabled for the chart in the following image to enhance the appearance of the chart. To access the 3D option, go to the Format tab, and in the Features group, click *3D Effect*.



- 1. Series
- 2. Data Labels
- 3. Legend
- 4. Horizontal Gridlines
- 5. Vertical Gridlines
- 6. X-Axis Label
- 7. Y-Axis Label
- 8. Reference Line
- 9. Annotation
- 10. Frame
- 11. Background

# **Using Live Preview**

In Live Preview, the canvas on the right of the window provides a preview of the report or chart that you can interact with. The preview is context sensitive, meaning that depending on what portion you select different options become available.

In Live Preview, when you hover the mouse over a graph element (for example, legend, axis label, title), the bounding area is highlighted with a dotted line. In the following image, the legend is highlighted.





In Live Preview, when you select a graph element (for example, legend, axis label, title), the bounding area is highlighted with a solid line. In the following image, the legend is selected.

Once you select a chart element, you can access all available design options on the ribbon, or you can right-click an element to open a right-click menu of frequently-used design options. Once you have selected your design option from the ribbon or the menu, InfoAssist instantly applies it to the chart element, so that you see the result immediately.



This image shows a Live Preview of a bar chart in Live Preview. In this example, the rightclick menu for a series (field) element is opened.

Right-click menus are enabled for charts that are generated with either sample data, or live data from your data source.

The following sections describe the chart elements, the ribbon options, and the right-click menus that you can work with to design your charts in Live Preview.

# Using Right-Click Field Options in the Query Design Pane

In the Query design pane, you can right-click any field and select from a list of available options that are displayed in the menu that appears. The options that you can select vary, depending on the type of Query field container in which the field is located, and the type of chart that you are creating.

When you create a chart, the Query field containers in the Query Design pane include Measure (Sum), X Axis, Legend (Series), Multi-graph, and Coordinated (for documents only).

Right-clicking a Measure (Sum) field in a chart displays the Filter Values, Sort, Visibility, Change Title, More, and Delete options. You can point to *More* to access the Aggregation Functions, Traffic Light Conditions, and Missing options.

Right-clicking an X Axis or Legend (Series) field in a chart displays the Filter Values, Sort, Visibility, Change Title, More, and Delete options. You can point to *More* to access the Missing option.

Right-clicking a Coordinated field or a Multi-graph field in a chart displays only the Delete option.

For more information, see Using Right-Click Field Options in the Query Design Pane on page 95.

## **Formatting a Series**

#### In this section:

Associated Dialog Boxes

Series Elements Right-Click Menu

Using Series Properties

A series is a data source field (measure field) that is included in a chart. You can format a series in a variety of ways. For example, you can change the color of a series, add a trendline to a series, or change the appearance of markers on a series.

You can access the full set of formatting options on the Series tab and Field tab. For more information, see Series Tab on page 83 and Field Tab on page 75.

You can also access a subset of frequently-used options by right-clicking a series element on a chart to open a menu of those options.

**Tip:** The options that you see on the menu depend on the type of chart that you are creating. For example, the Series Type option would not appear on the menu for a pie chart, but it would appear for a bar, line, and area chart.

# **Associated Dialog Boxes**

#### In this section:

Format Series Dialog Box

Edit Title Dialog Box

Traffic Light Condition Dialog Box

Whether you access series options from the ribbon or the right-click menu, you are presented with a dialog box of options. The following dialog boxes are commonly used for formatting a series:

- Format Series
- Edit Title
- Traffic Light Condition

For Instructions on how to open these dialog boxes, see the procedures in *Using Series Properties* on page 168.

### **Format Series Dialog Box**

The Format Series dialog box contains options to format the fill and border of each series on a chart.

The Format Series dialog box contains the following tabs:

- 🖵 Fill
- Border

Use the Fill tab to modify the color of a chart series. The Fill tab is shown in the following image.

| Format All Se | xies   |
|---------------|--|
| Fill          | Fil  |
| Border        | <ul> <li>No fill</li> <li>Solid fill</li> <li>Gradient fill</li> <li>Direction Gradient right</li> </ul> |
|               | Gradient Style Color Pattern   |
|               | First color Transparency 0 3%  |
|               | Second color Transparency 0 3 %  |
|               | ✓ OK S Cancel & Apply  |

The Fill tab contains the following options:

- **No fill.** Select this option to remove the color from the series.
- **Solid fill.** Select this option to display the Color and Transparency options.

- Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the series.
- □ **Transparency.** Move the slider to make the bands opaque (0%) or transparent (100%). The default is 0%.
- Gradient fill. Select this option to display the direction of the gradient, the color pattern of the gradient, and the degrees of transparency for the two colors that make up the gradient. A gradient is a smooth color transition or blending of one color to another. The number of colors to use in a gradient is defined by the *stop* or *pin* elements.
  - Direction. Select from this drop-down menu to set the direction of the gradient fill. The options are:
    - Gradient right
    - Gradient left
    - Gradient down
    - Gradient up
    - Gradient down left
    - Gradient up left
    - Gradient down right
    - Gradient up right
    - Radial
    - Radial top left
    - Radial top right
    - Radial bottom left
    - Radial bottom right
    - Radial pie
    - □ Radial pie inverted

Use the Border tab to specify a border for a chart series. The Border tab is shown in the following image.

| Format All Series |              |     |            | 3       |
|-------------------|--------------|-----|------------|---------|
| Fill              | Border       |     |            |         |
| Border            | Border Color |     |            |         |
|                   |              | ЛОК | (S) Cancel | @ Apply |

The Border tab contains the following options:

- **Show Border Color.** Select this option to show a border color around each series.
- Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the border.

## **Edit Title Dialog Box**

The Enter Title dialog box contains a text field in which you can type the title for a series on a chart. Click *OK* and the title appears on the chart.

| Edit Title |             |        |  |
|------------|-------------|--------|--|
| ?          | Enter Title |        |  |
|            | OK          | Cancel |  |

## **Traffic Light Condition Dialog Box**

The Traffic Light Condition dialog box contains fields for adding new conditional styling or modifying existing conditional styling by applying a traffic light color to the selected field.

| 🐮 Traffic Li | ight Condition for Revenue        |   |                |            |            | х         |
|--------------|-----------------------------------|---|----------------|------------|------------|-----------|
| <b>₩</b> New | 🔀 Delete 🛛 🏰 Color 🛛 🚿 Drill Down |   |                |            |            |           |
| •            | Revenue                           |   |                | •          | Preview    |           |
|              | Greater than                      | • | 0              | -          |            |           |
|              |                                   |   | Type: Constant |            | •          |           |
|              |                                   |   | Value:         |            |            |           |
| l            |                                   |   | 0              |            |            |           |
|              |                                   |   | 📑 Get Values•  |            |            |           |
|              |                                   |   |                |            |            |           |
|              |                                   |   |                |            |            | I 🚨 Apply |
|              |                                   |   |                |            |            |           |
|              |                                   |   |                |            |            |           |
|              |                                   |   |                | <b>√</b> 0 | K S Cancel |           |

The Traffic Light Condition dialog box is shown in the following image.

The Traffic Light Condition dialog box contains the following fields.

- Relational Operators. Select from this drop-down menu to set the relational operator. The options are:
  - Equal to
  - Not equal to
  - Greater than
  - Less than
  - Greater than or equal to
  - Less than or equal to
- □ **Type/Value.** Click this unlabeled field to open a dialog box that contains the following fields:
  - □ **Type.** Opens a drop-down menu of the following values Constant and Field. Select *Constant* to enter a constant value. Select *Field* to open a visual display of the fields in your data source.
  - Get Values. Select from this drop-down menu. The options are:

- 🖵 All
- First
- Last
- Minimum
- Maximum
- From Field

The visual display of fields is shown in the following image.

| 🐮 Traffic    | Light Condition for | Rev  | enue                  |   | -           | -   | x         |
|--------------|---------------------|------|-----------------------|---|-------------|-----|-----------|
| <b>₩</b> New | 🗙 Delete 🛛 🏰 Co     | olor | 🚿 Drill Down          |   |             |     |           |
| •            | Revenue             |      |                       | • | - Preview - |     |           |
|              | Greater than        | •    | 0                     | Ŧ |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | Type: Field           |   |             | •   |           |
|              |                     |      | WF_RETAIL_SALESONLY   |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | - 🗛 - 🔀               |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | G WF_RETAIL_SALESONLY |   |             | *   |           |
|              |                     |      | 🖃 🎡 Dimensions        |   |             | =   |           |
|              |                     |      | 🖃 🎆 Geography         |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | 🕀 🔳 Region            |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | 🖃 🎆 Product           |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | 🗄 🔳 Product,Categ     |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | 🖃 🎡 Time (Sales)      |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | 🗄 📮 Year,(Sales)      |   |             |     | I 📥 Apply |
|              |                     |      | 🖃 🎡 Education         |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      | 🗄 🔳 Education Typ     |   |             | -   |           |
|              |                     |      | € III                 |   |             |     |           |
|              |                     |      |                       |   |             | _   |           |
|              |                     |      |                       | ~ | OK 🛇 Can    | cel |           |

The Traffic Light Condition dialog box contains the following buttons:

- **Selected Condition.** Click this icon to select a condition to work on.
- □ New. Creates a new rule.
- Delete. Deletes a rule.
- **Color.** Opens the Color dialog box.

- □ **Drill Down.** Opens the Drill Down dialog box, shown in the following image, where you can drill down to a web page or a URL. Specify the following:
  - URL of the web page or location of the report
  - □ An alternate comment
  - □ Target (New Window, Same Window, a value that you enter)
  - Parameters that you want to use (Name, Value)

| Drill Down          | -     | -                     | x           |
|---------------------|-------|-----------------------|-------------|
| 🖲 Web Page 🔘 Report |       |                       |             |
| URL                 |       |                       |             |
|                     |       |                       |             |
| Alternate comment   |       |                       |             |
|                     |       |                       |             |
| Target              |       |                       |             |
| New Window          |       |                       | •           |
| Parameters          |       |                       | & 1 ×       |
| Name                | Value |                       |             |
|                     |       |                       |             |
|                     |       |                       |             |
|                     |       |                       |             |
|                     |       |                       |             |
|                     |       | -                     |             |
|                     | √ ок  | 🔊 Delete this drilldo | wn 🔇 Cancel |

## **Series Elements Right-Click Menu**

When you right-click a series on a chart, a menu of options opens. The menu contains options that are available on the Field and Series tabs.

The menu options are described in the following table. The table provides links to the sections of this document in which those options are also discussed.

| Option             | Description   |
|--------------------|---|
| Filter Values      | Enables you to create or modify a WHERE statement, using<br>the Filter dialog box. With a WHERE statement, you select only<br>the data that you want to display, and exclude unwanted data.   |
|                    | For information on filtering your data, see <i>Data Tab</i> on page 49 and <i>Field Tab</i> on page 75.   |
| Sort               | Enables you to sort the series in either ascending or descending order.   |
| Visibility         | Controls the display of the selected series (field) on a chart.<br>The value Hide suppresses the display of the series, and the<br>default value Show displays the series.  |
|                    | For instructions, see <i>How to Hide a Field in a Series</i> on page 181.   |
| Change Title       | Enables you to edit the title of the selected series. In the Edit Title dialog box, type the new title in the Enter Title field, and click <i>OK</i> .  |
|                    | For instructions, see <i>How to Change the Title of a Series</i> on page 188.   |
| Series Type        | Changes the chart type of the selected series to bar, line, or<br>area. The option None (default) returns the series to the chart<br>type that was in effect before you changed it. This option<br>applies to bar, line, and area chart types only. |
|                    | For instructions, see <i>How to Change the Type of a Series</i> on page 169.  |
| Series Color       | Enables you to specify the color of the selected series, using the Color dialog box. For more information, see <i>Color Dialog Box</i> on page 36.  |
| More Style Options | Opens the Format Series dialog box. For more information, see Format Series Dialog Box on page 160.   |

| Option        | Description   |
|---------------|---|
| Data Labels   | Controls the display of data labels (values) on the selected series. The default value Hide suppresses the display of labels, and the value Show displays labels.   |
|               | This option does not apply to the gauge chart type.   |
|               | For instructions, see <i>How to Show and Hide Data Labels</i> on page 203.  |
| Color Mode    | Controls how color is applied to a series (measure field) on a<br>chart. The possible settings are By Series (default) and By<br>Group. For example, assume that there is only one series on<br>a sample bar chart. The By Series setting applies the same<br>color to all the bars in the series. The By Group setting applies<br>a different color to each bar. |
|               | For instructions, see <i>How to Control the Color Mode</i> on page 190.   |
| Add Trendline | Draws a line on a chart to indicate a statistical trend.  |
|               | This option does not apply to the pie, funnel, 3D, gauge, or stock chart type.  |
|               | For an example of a chart with a trendline, see <i>How to Add a Trendline</i> on page 169.  |
| More          | Contains the Aggregation Functions, Traffic Light Conditions, and Missing options.  |
|               | Aggregation Functions assigns an aggregation value to a numeric measure field in a report. For instructions, see <i>How to Display Aggregations on Measures</i> on page 182.  |
|               | Traffic Light Conditions enables you to specify the color of<br>numeric measure fields in the output, depending on conditions<br>that you set. You can use the Traffic Light Condition dialog<br>box to specify the conditions and colors.  |
|               | For instructions, see How to Apply Traffic Light Conditions With<br>Drill-Down to a Numeric Measure Field (By Constant) on page<br>184 and How to Apply Traffic Light Conditions With Drill-Down<br>to a Numeric Measure Field (By Field) on page 187.  |
|               | The Missing option allows you to show or hide fields with no value.   |

| Option | Description   |  |
|--------|---|--|
| Delete | Removes the selected series from the report and updates the Live Preview accordingly. |  |

## **Using Series Properties**

| In this section:            |
|-----------------------------|
| Series Tab Select Group     |
| Series Tab Style Group      |
| Series Tab Properties Group |
| Series Tab Line Group       |
| Series Tab Pie Group        |
| Series Tab Display Group    |
| Field Tab Filter Group      |
| Field Tab Sort Group        |
| Field Tab Display Group     |
|                             |

The following sections contain procedures for customizing a series. The procedures are organized by the tab and group in which their associated options appear on the ribbon.

## **Series Tab Select Group**

The Select group contains a drop-down menu for selecting a specific measure field to which to apply one or more of the options that are available in the Series tab.

## **Procedure:** How to Select a Series

- 1. Create a chart.
- **2.** On the Series tab, in the Select group drop-down menu, select the Series that you want to customize.

The Series appears in the drop-down menu field.

## **Series Tab Style Group**

The Style group enables you to apply styling options to the series indicated in the Select group.

#### Procedure: How to Format the Fill and Border of a Series

- **1.** Create a chart.
- **2.** Open the Format Series dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Series tab, in the Style group, click Style.

Right-Click Menu: Right-click a series on the chart, and select *More Style Options*.
 The Format Series dialog box opens.

**3.** Use the fill and border options to format the series.

For more information, see Format Series Dialog Box on page 160.

**4.** Click *OK* to close the dialog box.

The Format Series dialog box closes. The series fill and border are formatted accordingly.

5. Click *Run* to generate the report.

### **Series Tab Properties Group**

The Properties group contains commands for enhancing charts, such as changing the type or adding a trendline, for the selected series.

#### **Procedure:** How to Change the Type of a Series

- **1.** Create a bar, line, or area chart.
- 2. Access the list of series types in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Series tab, in the Properties group, open the *Type* drop-down menu.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click a series on the chart, and point to Series Type.
- **3.** Select the type that you want the series to become.

The chart contains the new series type.

## Procedure: How to Add a Trendline

A trendline is a line that is drawn over the plot area of a chart to show the pattern of the data points. The pattern reveals a statistical trend.

Note: Linear regression trendlines are not available for bubble charts in HTML5.

- **1.** Create a chart.
- **2.** Access the menu of trendline types in one of the following ways:

- **Ribbon:** On the Series tab, in the Properties group, open the *Trendline* drop-down menu.
- **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click a series on the chart, and point to *Add Trendline*.
- 3. Select the type of trendline that you want to display.

The trendline appears on the chart.

**4.** Optionally, to display the mathematical equation for the selected trendline option, on the Series tab, in the Properties group, click *Equation*.



The following image shows a trendline that appears with the Linear option.

## Series Tab Line Group

The Line group contains the options for formatting chart lines and line markers.

#### Procedure: How to Apply Smooth Line Effect to a Line Chart

**1.** Create a line chart without a smooth line effect.



The following image shows a chart without the smooth line effect.

- 2. Select a series on the line chart.
- **3.** On the Series tab, in the Line group, click Smooth Line.

The Smooth Line effect is applied to the series, as shown in the following image.



## Procedure: How to Hide a Series Line Between Markers



Lines appear between markers by default, as shown in the following image.

To hide a series line between a marker follow these steps:

- **1.** Create a line chart.
- 2. Select a series on the line chart.
- **3.** On the Series tab, in the Series Group drop-down menu, select the series that you want to hide.
- **4.** In the Line Group, click Connect Lines.



The series line between the markers disappears, as shown in the following image.

To make the series line reappear, click Connect Lines again.

## Procedure: How to Change the Appearance of a Marker

Markers are used to display points of data on a line chart. They are also used in the legend to identify the data that is on the chart. The different marker shapes distinguish one series from another.

- 1. Create a line chart.
- 2. Select a series on the line chart.
- **3.** On the Series tab, in the Line group, open the *Marker* drop-down menu.
- 4. From the Marker drop-down menu, select the marker shape. The options are:
  - None
  - □ Square (default)
  - Circle
  - Diamond
  - Plus
  - □ Triangle Down

- Triangle Up
- □ Triangle Right
- Triangle Left
- Pirate Plus
- House
- Hexagon
- Fat X
- Five Star
- Six Star
- Hourglass
- Sideways Hourglass
- Line

The markers are formatted.

The following image shows a square marker for Dollar Sales and a circle marker for Quantity.



### **Series Tab Pie Group**

The Pie group contains options for expanding and hiding pie slices.

### **Procedure:** How to Expand Pie Slices

The following image shows a basic pie chart before its slices are expanded.



- **1.** Create a pie chart.
- **2.** On the Series tab, in the Select group, from the drop-down menu, select one of the following:
  - □ All Series expands all slices out from the center of the pie.
  - □ A specific series expands that particular slice out from the center of the pie.
- **3.** In the Pie group, click *Expand*.

The pie expands accordingly.



The following image shows a pie chart with all slices expanded.

## Procedure: How to Hide a Pie Slice

- 1. Create a pie chart.
- **2.** On the Series tab, in the Select group, from the drop-down menu, select the series that you want to hide. Then, in the Pie group, click *Hide*.

The slice is hidden.



The following image shows a pie chart with a slice hidden.

## **Series Tab Display Group**

The Display group contains the Reverse Order command to reverse the order of a series when *All Series* is selected in the Select group.

### Procedure: How to Reverse the Order of a Series

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. On the Series tab, in the Display group, click *Reverse Order*.

The order of the series is reversed.



The following image shows a vertical bar chart.





## **Field Tab Filter Group**

The Filter group contains various filtering options, which can be applied to a selected field.

#### **Procedure:** How to Filter Values in a Series

- 1. Create a chart.
- **2.** Select a series on the chart.
- 3. Open the Filter dialog box in one of the following ways:

**Ribbon:** On the Field tab, in the Filter group, click *Filter*.

**Right-Click Menu:** Right-click a series, and select *Filter Values*.

The Filter dialog box opens. For more information, see *Filter Group* on page 31.

- **4.** Select values for values and prompts.
- **5.** Click *OK* to close the dialog box.

The series values are filtered.

#### **Field Tab Sort Group**

The Sort group contains options for sorting the fields in your chart.

#### Procedure: How to Sort the Fields in a Series

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. Select a series.
- 3. Sort the series in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Field tab, in the Sort Group, click *Up* to sort the series values from smallest to largest, or click *Down* to sort the series values from largest to smallest.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right click a series on the chart, and point to Sort, and then Sort again. Click Ascending to sort the series values from smallest to largest, or click Descending to sort the series values from largest to smallest. Select Limit to open a list of values to display for a sort group.

The chart appears with the series sorted accordingly.

For more information, see Sort Group on page 78.



The following image shows a vertical bar chart before sorting is applied.

The following image shows the same data sorted in descending (highest to lowest) order.




The following image shows the same data sorted in ascending (lowest to highest) order.

# Field Tab Display Group

The Display group contains additional options for controlling the display of a field (for example, hiding a field).

# **Procedure:** How to Hide a Field in a Series

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. Hide a field in a series in one of the following ways:
  - □ Select the field in the Query pane.
  - □ Right-click the field in the chart.
  - Ribbon: Select the field in the Query pane or by right-clicking it in the chart. On the Field tab, in the Display group, click *Hide Field*. Click *Hide Field* again to make the series reappear.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click a series in the Query pane, or in the chart, point to Visibility, and then click *Hide*. Right-click the same series, point to Visibility, and then click *Show* to make the series reappear.

The field is hidden.



The following image shows a vertical bar chart with each of the series shown.

The following image shows the same data with the Price field hidden.



# Procedure: How to Display Aggregations on Measures

You can display numeric measure data using a variety of aggregation values.

For more information, see Display Group on page 62.

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. Open the list of Aggregation options in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Field tab, in the Display group, open the *Aggregation* drop-down menu.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click a series, point to More, and then Aggregation Functions.
- **3.** Select an aggregation function.

The aggregation function is applied to the series.

**Note:** If you change the Measure (Sum) field container in the Query Design pane from Sum to Print, Count, or List, the change overrides all assigned aggregation values.

The following image shows a vertical bar chart without any aggregation values applied.





The following image shows the same data with the aggregation value of Average (AVE.) applied to Price, and the aggregation value of Maximum (MAX.) applied to revenue.

# **Procedure:** How to Apply Traffic Light Conditions With Drill-Down to a Numeric Measure Field (By Constant)

- **1.** Create a chart.
- 2. Open the Traffic Light Condition dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** In the Query pane, select a field, and then on the Field tab, in the Display group, click *Traffic Lights*.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click a series on the chart, point to More, and then select Traffic Light Conditions.

The Traffic Light Condition dialog box opens. For more information, see *Traffic Light Condition Dialog Box* on page 162.

- **3.** From the Relational Operators drop-down menu below the field name, select a relational operator. The options are:
  - Equal to
  - Not equal to
  - Greater than
  - Less than

- Greater than or equal to
- Less than or equal to
- **4.** In the field to the right of the operator drop-down menu, click the down arrow for the Type drop-down menu.

The Type dialog box opens.

- **5.** In the Type dialog box, select Constant.
- 6. Enter a value in the Value field, or
  - **a.** From the Get Values drop-down menu, select one of the following values All, First, Last, Minimum, Maximum, From File. The value that you select appears in the Get Values field.
  - **b.** Select the value in the Get Values field. The value that you selected appears in the Value field.
- 7. Click OK.

The value that you selected appears in the field to the right of the operator drop-down menu.

**8.** Click the Color button.

The Color dialog box opens.

- 9. Select a color.
- **10.** Click OK.

The color appears in the Preview box.

- **11.** Click OK.
- **12** Click the Drill Down button.

The Drill Down dialog box opens.

- **13** In the Drill Down dialog box, specify each of the following:
  - Drill down to a report or a web page
  - □ URL of the web page
  - An alternate comment
  - □ Target (New Window, Same Window)
  - Parameters that you want to use (Name, Value)

- **14.** Click *OK* to close the dialog box.
- **15.** Click the *New* button to set traffic light conditions for additional fields.

The following image shows a vertical chart without traffic light conditions.



The following image shows the same vertical chart with traffic light conditions applied. In this example, the condition was set to display the revenue series in red when the Revenue series exceeds the value of 14399.46.



# *Procedure:* How to Apply Traffic Light Conditions With Drill-Down to a Numeric Measure Field (By Field)

- **1.** Create a chart.
- 2. Open the Traffic Light Condition dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** In the Query pane, select a field, and then on the Field tab, in the Display group, click *Traffic Lights*.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click a series on your chart, point to More, and then select Traffic Light Conditions.

The Traffic Light Condition dialog box opens. For more information, see *Traffic Light Condition Dialog Box* on page 162.

- **3.** From the Relational Operators drop-down menu below the field name, select a relational operators. The options are:
  - Equal to
  - Not equal to
  - Greater than
  - Less than
  - Greater than or equal to
  - Less than or equal to
- **4.** In the field to the right of the operator drop-down menu, click the arrow for the Type drop-down menu.

The Type dialog box opens.

**5.** In the Type dialog box, select *Field*.

The Type dialog box displays the Dimensions, and Measures and Properties of your data. You can display the data in the following ways:

- View fields in business order. Select from the following options Title, Description, Name, Alias.
- □ View fields in a sortable grid. Select from the following options Name, Title, Alias, Format, Segment, Filename, Description, Reference.
- □ View the hierarchical structure of the data. Select from the following options Title, Description, Name, Alias.

- **6.** Select a field.
- 7. Click OK.

The field that you selected appears in the field to the right of the operator drop-down menu.

8. Click the Color button.

The Color dialog box opens.

9. Select a color.

The color appears in the Preview box.

- **10.** Click OK.
- **11.** Click the Drill Down button.

The Drill Down dialog box opens.

- **12** In the Drill Down dialog box, specify each of the following:
  - Drill down to a report or a web page
  - URL of the web page
  - □ An alternate comment
  - □ Target (New Window, Same Window)
  - Parameters that you want to use (Name, Value)
- **13.** Click *OK* to close the dialog box.
- **14.** Click the *New* button to set traffic light conditions for additional fields.

### **Procedure:** How to Change the Title of a Series

- **1.** Create a chart.
- 2. Open the Edit Title dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click a series on the chart, and select *Change Title*.
  - **Query Pane:** Right-click a series, and select *Change Title*.

The Edit Title dialog box opens.

- **3.** In the Enter Title field, type the new name for the series.
- **4.** Click OK to close the dialog box.

The series has a new title.



The following image shows a vertical bar chart with a Price series and a Revenue series.

### In the following image, Annual Revenue has replaced Revenue as the series title.



# Procedure: How to Control the Color Mode

When you create a single-series chart, all series groups appear in the same color. To use a different color for each group, set the color mode to *By Group*.

The following image shows a single-series chart with all series groups in the same color.



- **1.** Create a chart.
- **2.** Right-click a series on the chart, point to Color Mode, and then select *By Group*.

A different color is applied to each group in the series. To return to the default display of the series in one color, right-click the series, point to Color Mode, and then select *By Series*.

**3.** Click *Run* to generate the report.

The following image shows a single-series chart with a different color applies to each group in the series.



### **Procedure:** How to Delete a Series

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. Right-click a series on the chart, and select *Delete*.

The series is deleted.

# **Formatting Data Labels**

### In this section:

Associated Dialog Boxes Data Labels Elements Right-Click Menu

Using Data Labels Properties

Data labels highlight important data points on a chart. They identify exact numbers. You can customize data labels in a variety of ways to make them stand out more clearly on the chart. For example, you can change the position, angle, color, or size of data labels.

# **Associated Dialog Boxes**

### In this section:

Format Labels Dialog Box

Style Dialog Box

Line Style Dialog Box

Whether you access data label options from the ribbon or the right-click menu, you are presented with a dialog box of options. The following dialog boxes are commonly used for formatting data labels:

- Format Labels
- □ Style
- □ Line Style

For instructions on how to open these dialog boxes, see the procedures in *Using Data Labels Properties* on page 203.

# Format Labels Dialog Box

The Format Labels dialog box contains options for editing data labels. Bar, line, and area charts share the same tabs.

The Format Labels dialog box contains the following tabs:

- General Options (options vary by chart type)
- □ Advanced (options vary by chart type)

Use the General Options tab to add data labels to a chart and set their position, angle, and radius. The General Options tab is shown in the following image.

| General Options | General O  | ptions    |       |         |          |       |
|-----------------|------------|-----------|-------|---------|----------|-------|
| Advanced        | Show [     | Data Labe | els   |         |          |       |
|                 | Position   |           | Above |         | -        |       |
|                 | Angle      | 90        |       | Radius  | 10       |       |
|                 | Format Lab | bels      |       | General |          | -     |
|                 | Custom Fo  | ormat     |       | #,#     |          |       |
|                 | Style Labe | ls        |       |         |          |       |
|                 |            |           |       |         |          |       |
|                 |            |           |       |         |          |       |
|                 |            |           |       | √ ОК    | S Cancel | Apply |

The General Options contains the following options:

- Show Data Labels. Select this option to show data labels on a chart. Clear this option to suppress data labels.
- Position. Select an option from this drop-down menu to determine where the data label will be positioned. The options are:
  - Custom
  - Above
  - On top edge
  - Below top edge
  - Center
  - Base
  - Center back

- □ **Angle.** Set the angle of the data label. When the position is set to *Custom*, you can define the angle properties to create a custom position for the data label.
- **Radius.** Set the radius of the data label. When the position is set to *Custom*, you can define the radius properties to create a custom position for the data label.
- □ **Format Labels.** Select from this drop-down menu of preset formats that can be applied to the labels. The options are:
  - □ Use Pattern / 100
  - Use Pattern
  - General
  - No Decimal
  - Percent with no decimal
  - Percent with one decimal
  - Percent with two decimals
  - Currency general
  - Currency with no decimal
  - General in thousands
  - □ Currency in thousands
  - □ Currency in millions
  - General in billions
  - General in trillions
  - Currency in trillions
  - □ Thousands separator no decimal.
  - □ Thousands separator two decimals.
  - Date short
  - Date medium
  - Date long
  - Date full
  - □ Percent with no decimal / 100

- □ Percent with one decimal / 100
- □ Percent with two decimals / 100
- Custom Format. Enter a standard number format pattern for the data label. This option is only available when you select the Use Pattern option from the Format Labels drop-down menu.
- Style Labels. Click this icon to open the Style dialog box, where you can style text. For more information, see Style Dialog Box on page 201.

Use the Advanced tab to modify additional data labels properties. The Advanced tab is shown in the following image.

| Format Labels               |  |   |                 | 3       |
|-----------------------------|--|---|-----------------|---------|
| General Options<br>Advanced | Advanced<br>Show Zer<br>Remove of<br>Negative Data | o Labels<br>duplicate data la<br>a labels | abels           |         |
|                             | Color  | or to negative o                          | data labels     |         |
|                             | -  | Лок                                       | <b>O</b> Cancel | 2 Apply |

The Advanced tab contains the following options:

- Show Zero Labels. Select this option to display zero values in a chart. Clear this option to display all data values except zero.
- Remove duplicate data labels. Select this option to remove the display of multiple data labels that share the same value so that only one value is shown.
- Apply color to negative data labels. Select this option to style negative data labels separately from positive data labels.

□ **Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the negative number.

There are some options in the General Options tab that are specific to stack charts. The General Options tab for a stack chart is shown in the following image.

| General Options | General Option       | ns       |        |    |   |  |  |
|-----------------|----------------------|----------|--------|----|---|--|--|
|                 | Show Data I          | Labels   |        |    |   |  |  |
|                 | Position             | Above    |        |    | - |  |  |
|                 | Angle 90             | )        | Radius | 10 |   |  |  |
|                 | Format Labels        | General  |        | •  |   |  |  |
|                 | Custom Format        |          | #.#    |    |   |  |  |
|                 | Style Labels         |          |        | 2  |   |  |  |
|                 | Show Cumulative Sums |          |        |    |   |  |  |
|                 | Stacked Total        | 11       |        |    |   |  |  |
|                 | Show Stacked Total   |          |        |    |   |  |  |
|                 | V Show Zer           | o Labels |        |    |   |  |  |
|                 | Style Labels         |          |        |    |   |  |  |

These options specific to a stack chart are:

- □ **Show Cumulative Sums.** Select this option to have the data text labels show cumulative sums. Clear this option to have data text labels show individual sums.
- Show Stacked Total. Select this option to display stacked totals. Data position should be set to *Center* to display a stacked total.

Bubble and stock charts share the same General Options and Advanced tabs as bar, line, and area charts, except for the Custom Label option.

For pie charts, the General Option and Advanced tabs are replaced by the Pie Labels and Pie Title tabs.

| Use the Pie   | Labels tal | b to | customize | your | pie | data | labels. | The Pie | Labels | tab is | showr | n in |
|---------------|------------|------|-----------|------|-----|------|---------|---------|--------|--------|-------|------|
| the following | g image.   |      |           |      |     |      |         |         |        |        |       |      |

| 🔊 Format Labels |                |                           | x |
|-----------------|----------------|---------------------------|---|
| Pie Labels      | Pie Labels     |                           | ٩ |
| Pie Title       | Label Position | Feeler Lines and Labels   |   |
|                 | Label Display  | Percent Value             |   |
|                 | Format Labels  | Percent with no decimal 👻 |   |
|                 | Custom Format  | #.#                       |   |
|                 | Style Labels   | <b>2</b>                  |   |
|                 | Feeler Line    |                           |   |
|                 | Line Style     |                           |   |
|                 |                |                           |   |
|                 |                |                           |   |
|                 |                | ✓ OK S Cancel Appl        | y |

The Pie Labels tab contains the following options:

- □ **Label Position.** Select from this drop-down menu an option to control the display of feeler lines and labels on a pie chart.
- Label Display. Select from this drop-down menu an option to control the format of labels displayed next to feelers on a pie chart.
- □ **Format Labels.** Select from this drop-down menu of preset formats that can be applied to labels.
- Custom Format. Select this option to use a custom format from a list of preset formats. See the following table for a list and description of the characters that you can use in a custom format.
- **Style Labels.** Click this button to open the Style dialog box, where you can style text.

**Ring Label.** These options appear on the tab for a ring pie chart.

### **Feeler Line**

- Show Ring Label. Select this option to control the display of the total label on a pie ring chart.
- □ **Format Labels.** Select from this drop-down menu of preset formats that can be applied to labels.
- **Custom Format.** Select this option to use a custom format. See the following table.
- **Style Labels.** Click this button to open the Style dialog box, where you can style text.

The Format Labels drop-down menu provides a list of preset formats that you can apply to labels. When you select a custom format, it must be defined using a custom format pattern. The following table describes the characters that you can use in a custom format.

| Character      | Description   |
|----------------|---|
| #              | ls a digit.   |
| 0 (zero)       | Shows as absent.  |
| . (period)     | Is a placeholder for decimal separator.                                   |
| , (comma)      | Is a placeholder for grouping separator.                                  |
| ; (semicolon)  | Separates formats.  |
| - (dash)       | Is the default negative prefix.   |
| % (percent)    | Divides by 100 and shows as a percentage.                                 |
| X              | Determines that any other characters can be used in the prefix or suffix. |
| ' (apostrophe) | Is used to quote special characters in a prefix or suffix.                |

| 🔊 Format Labels         |  |      |          | х     |
|-------------------------|--|------|----------|-------|
| Pie Labels<br>Pie Title | Pie Title<br>Show Pie Title<br>Style Title |      |          |       |
|                         |  | 🗸 ок | S Cancel | Apply |

Use the Pie Title tab to create and style a pie title. The Pie Title tab is shown in the following image.

The Pie Title tab contains the following options:

- □ Show Pie Title. (Default). Clear this option to suppress a pie title. Select this option to display a pie title.
- **Style Title.** Click this icon to open the Style dialog box, where you can style pie title text.

Use the Funnel Labels tab to customize the labels on a funnel or a pyramid chart. The Funnel Labels tab is shown in the following image.

| Funnel Labels   |   |  |
|-----------------|---|--|
| Label Position  | Labels and Values to the Right  |  |
| Format Labels   | General 👻   |  |
| Custom Format   | #.#   |  |
| Style Labels    |   |  |
| Style Value     | <b>B</b>  |  |
| Feeler Line     |   |  |
| Show Feeler Lin | les   |  |
| Line Style      |   |  |
|                 | Funnel Labels<br>Label Position<br>Format Labels<br>Custom Format<br>Style Labels<br>Style Value<br>Feeler Line<br>V Show Feeler Line<br>Line Style | Funnel Labels   Label Position   Labels and Values to the Right   Format Labels   General   Custom Format   #.#   Style Labels   Style Value   Feeler Line   Image: Show Feeler Lines   Line Style |

The Funnel Labels tab contains the following options:

- □ **Label Position.** Select from this drop-down menu an option to control the display of feeler lines and labels on a funnel chart.
- □ **Format Labels.** Select from this drop-down menu of preset formats that can be applied to labels.
- □ **Custom Format.** Select this option to use a custom format. See the table in the previous section for a list and description of the characters that you can use in a custom format.
- **Style Labels.** Click this button to open the Style dialog box, where you can style text.
- **Style Value.** Opens the Style dialog box, where you can style the value.

#### **Feeler Line**

Show Feeler Lines. (Default) Clear this option to suppress feeler lines. Select this option to display feeler lines.

□ **Line Style.** Click this button to open the Line Style dialog box, where you can edit the color, weight, and style of the feeler line.

## **Style Dialog Box**

The Style dialog box contains options to style the data labels. The Style dialog box is shown in the following image.

| 🚱 Style 🗙     |
|---------------|
| Sans serif    |
| Sans serif    |
|               |
| V OK S Cancel |

The Style dialog box contains the following options:

- **Font.** Use the drop-down menu to change the font.
- **Font size.** Use the drop-down menu to change the numeric value for the font size.
- Font style. Click the appropriate button (bold, italic, underline) to style the selected text.
- □ **Text alignment.** Click the appropriate button (left, center, right) to align the selected text.
- □ **Font color.** Click the button to open the Color dialog box, where you can select the font color.
- Reset to Quick Styles from Template. Click the button to reset all settings to the default settings from the template.

**Note:** Reset only works while the Style dialog box is open. Once you click *OK*, all changes are committed. To undo global styling after it has been committed, you must use the *Undo* command on the Quick Access Toolbar.

# Line Style Dialog Box

The Line Style dialog box contains options to style lines on a chart. The Line Style dialog box is shown in the following image.

| Line Style |          |   |       |    |         | ΠX       |
|------------|----------|---|-------|----|---------|----------|
| Color      | — Weight | - | Style | •  |         |          |
|            |          |   |       |    |         |          |
|            |          |   |       |    |         |          |
|            |          |   |       |    |         |          |
|            |          |   |       |    |         |          |
|            |          |   |       |    |         |          |
|            |          |   | <br>  |    |         |          |
|            |          |   | -     | ОК | 🦏 Reset | S Cancel |

The Line Style dialog box contains the following options:

- Color. Click this button to open the Color dialog box, where you can select the color for the line.
- **Weight.** Click this button to open a drop-down menu of line weight options.
- **Style.** Click this button to open a drop-down menu of line style options.
- **Reset.** Click this button to reset the line to the default options.

# **Data Labels Elements Right-Click Menu**

When you right-click a data label on a bar, line, or area chart, a menu of the following options opens:

- Data Labels. Point to this option to toggle between Show and Hide.
- □ **More Label Options.** Click this option to open the Format Labels dialog box.

The right-click menu contains options that are available on the Series tab.

When you right-click a data label on a pie chart, a menu of the following options opens:

- Smart Positioning. Select this option to use smart positioning of data labels. For example, if a pie chart has so many slices that a data label could become illegible, InfoAssist moves the data label outside of the pie, but connects it to the slice with a feeler line.
- **On Slice.** Select this option to display the data labels on the pie slices.

- **Outside Slice.** Select this option to display the data labels outside the pie slices.
- Outside with feeler lines. Select this option to display the data labels outside the pie slices with feeler lines.

### **Using Data Labels Properties**

# In this section:

Series Tab Properties Group

The following sections contain procedures for customizing data labels. The procedures are organized by the tab and group in which their associated options appear on the ribbon.

### **Series Tab Properties Group**

The Properties group contains commands for enhancing charts, such as changing the type or adding a trendline, for the selected series.

### Procedure: How to Show and Hide Data Labels

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. You can access the option to show data labels in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Series tab, in the Properties group, open the Data Labels drop-down menu and select *More Data Labels Options* to open the Format Labels dialog box. On the General tab, select the *Show Data Labels* option, and click *OK* to close the dialog box. You can use this dialog box to format and style the data labels. For more information, see *Format Labels Dialog Box* on page 192. To hide data labels, clear this option.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click a series on the chart, point to Data Labels, and then select Show. To hide data labels, right-click a series on the chart, point to Data Labels, and then select *Hide*.

The data labels appear, and are formatted and styled accordingly.



The following image shows a chart with data labels.

## **Procedure:** How to Change the Position of Data Labels

- **1.** On the Series tab, in the Properties group, open the *Data Labels* drop-down menu.
- **2.** On the menu, select the position for the data labels.

The data labels are positioned accordingly.



The following image shows a chart with the data labels centered.

# **Formatting a Legend**

# In this section: Format Legend Dialog Box Legend Elements Right-Click Menu Using Legend Properties

A legend contains information that is necessary to accurately interpret the data on a chart. By default, a chart displays either a vertical axis title if there is a single measure field, or a legend if there are multiple measure fields.

# **Format Legend Dialog Box**

Whether you access legend options from the ribbon or the right-click menu, you are presented with the Format Legend dialog box of options. For instructions on how to open this dialog box, see *Using Legend Properties* on page 211.

The Format Legend dialog box contains options for formatting a legend on a chart. It contains the following tabs:

Legend Options

- Markers & Labels
- 🖵 Fill
- Border Styles
- Advanced

For instructions on how to open this dialog box, see the procedures in *Using Legend Properties* on page 211.

Use the Legend Options tab to customize the appearance of a legend on a chart. The Legend Options tab is shown in the following image.

| Legend Options   | Legend Options      |        |               |  |
|------------------|---------------------|--------|---------------|--|
| Markers & Labels | Show Legend         |        |               |  |
| Fill             | Legend Position     | Auto   | •             |  |
| Border Styles    | Legend Orientation  | Auto   |               |  |
| Advanced         | Legend Series Start | 0 -    |               |  |
|                  | Reverse Legend Or   | der    |               |  |
|                  | Legend Position     |        |               |  |
|                  | X 262               | Width  | 246           |  |
|                  | Y 363               | Height | 29            |  |
|                  |                     |        |               |  |
|                  |                     |        |               |  |
|                  |                     |        |               |  |
|                  |                     |        |               |  |
|                  |                     |        |               |  |
|                  |                     |        | ✓ OK 🚫 Cancel |  |

The Legend Options tab contains the following options.

- □ **Show Legend.** Select this option to show a legend on a chart. Clear this option to suppress a legend on a chart.
- □ **Legend Position.** Select an option from this drop-down menu to position a legend on a chart. The options are:

- Auto
- Bottom
- Right
- Left
- 🛛 Тор
- Right Top
- □ Right Bottom
- Left Top
- Left Bottom
- Bottom Left
- Bottom Right
- Top Left
- Top Right
- Free Float
- Legend Orientation. Select an option from this drop-down menu to control the orientation of legend markers in the legend area. The available options are Auto, Horizontal, Vertical.
- Legend Series Start. Use this option to specify the first series to appear in the legend area.
- Reverse Legend Order. Select this option to specify that the legend be drawn in reverse order. Clear this option to specify that the legend be drawn in normal order.
- Legend Position
  - **X.** Controls the point location of the bottom left corner of the legend.
  - **Width.** Controls the width of the legend.
  - **Y.** Controls the point location of the bottom left corner of the legend.
  - **Height.** Controls the height of the legend.

Use the Markers & Labels tab to customize the appearance of markers and labels on legends. The Markers & Labels tab is shown in the following image.

| Legend Options   | Markers and Labels |                |         |         |
|------------------|--------------------|----------------|---------|---------|
| Markers & Labels | Style Labels       |                |         |         |
| Fill             | Marker Style       | Automatic Line | Style   | •       |
| Border Styles    | Marker Position    | Left of Text   |         | -       |
| Advanced         | Show Beveled Marke | ers            |         |         |
|                  |                    |                |         |         |
|                  |                    | L OK           | (Cancel | @ Apply |

The Markers & Labels tab contains the following options:

- **Style Labels.** Click this button to open the Style dialog box, where you can style text.
- □ **Marker Style.** Select an option from this drop-down menu to edit the line style in the legend. The options are:
  - Markers Only
  - □ Line Style Only
  - □ Markers and Line Style
  - □ Automatic Line Style
- □ **Marker Position.** Select an option from this drop-down menu to set the position of text relative to the legend marker. The options are:
  - Left of Text
  - Right of Text
  - Above Text
  - Below Text
  - On Text

□ **Show Beveled Markers.** Select this option to show beveled markers. Clear this option to suppress beveled markers.

Use the Fill tab to modify the color of the legend area. For more information, see *Format* Series *Dialog Box* on page 160.

Use the Border Styles tab to place a border around a legend. For more information, see *Format Series Dialog Box* on page 160.

The Border Styles tab contains the following options:

- **Show Border.** Select this option to place a border around a legend.
- □ **Color.** With the Show Border option selected, you can click this button to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the border.

Use the Advanced tab to use square markers and marker shapes on a legend. The Advanced tab is shown in the following image.

| Format Legend    |   | )             |
|------------------|---|---------------|
| Legend Options   | Advanced                                    |               |
| Markers & Labels | ☑ Square Markers                            |               |
| Fill             | Use Marker Shapes                           |               |
| Border Styles    | 14-bit operation in the instantial contract |               |
| Advanced         |   |               |
| -                |   |               |
|                  |   |               |
|                  |   |               |
|                  | 🗸 ОК 🔞 Са                                   | ancel 🙎 Apply |

The Advanced tab contains the following options:

- **Square Markers.** Select this option to display square markers on a legend.
- **Use Marker Shapes.** Select this option to display marker shapes on a legend.

# **Legend Elements Right-Click Menu**

When you right-click a legend on a chart, a menu of options opens. The menu contains options that are available on the Format tab.

If you right-click the background area around the legend, two additional options are available, *Legend Area Color*, and *Legend Border Color*. The right-click menu options are described in the following table. The table provides links to the sections of this document in which those options are also discussed.

| Option              | Description   |  |
|---------------------|---|--|
| Show Legend         | Controls the display of the legend. InfoAssist displays the legend<br>by default. When you clear this option, InfoAssist suppresses<br>the legend. For instructions, see <i>Using Legend Properties</i> on<br>page 211. |  |
|                     | The background right-click menu has an option to restore the legend after it has been suppressed.   |  |
| Legend Position     | Controls the placement of the legend on the chart. For instructions see, <i>Using Legend Properties</i> on page 211.  |  |
| Legend Orientation  | Controls the orientation of the legend on the chart. For instructions see, <i>Using Legend Properties</i> on page 211.  |  |
| Legend Area Color   | Enables you to specify the color of the legend background area using the Color dialog box.  |  |
|                     | This option is available only when you right-click the area around the legend. For instructions see, <i>Using Legend Properties</i> on page 211.  |  |
| Legend Border Color | Enables you to specify the color of the border around the legend<br>background area using the Color dialog box.   |  |
|                     | This option is available only when you right-click the area around the legend. For instructions see, <i>Using Legend Properties</i> on page 211.  |  |
| More Legend Options | Opens the Format Legend dialog box.   |  |

# **Using Legend Properties**

### In this section:

Format Tab Labels Group

The following sections contain procedures for customizing legend. The procedures are organized by the tab and group in which their associated options appear on the ribbon.

### **Format Tab Labels Group**

### **Procedure:** How to Hide a Legend

- **1.** Create a chart with multiple measure fields.
- 2. Clear the Show legend option in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Layout group, open the Legends drop-down menu, and clear the Show legend option.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the legend, and clear the Show Legend option.

The legend is hidden.

#### **Procedure:** How to Position a Legend

- **1.** Create a chart with multiple measure fields.
- **2.** Open the menu of label position options in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Layout group, open the Legends drop-down menu, and point to *Legend Position*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the legend, and point to *Legend Position*.
- **3.** Select a position for the legend. The options are:
  - Auto
  - Bottom
  - Right
  - Left
  - 🛛 Тор
  - Right bottom

- Right top
- Left bottom
- Bottom right
- Top right
- Bottom left
- Top left

35K 30K 25K 20K 15K 10K 5K 0 Central MidEast NorthEast NorthWest SouthEast SouthWest West Region Cost Revenue 

The following image shows a chart with the legend in the default position on the bottom.



The following image shows a chart with the legend moved to the right.

### **Procedure:** How to Control the Orientation of a Legend

- **1.** Create a chart with multiple measure fields.
- 2. Open the menu of label orientation options in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Layout group, open the Legends drop-down menu, and point to *Legend Orientation*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the legend, and point to *Legend Orientation*.
- **3.** Select an orientation for the legend.

The options are:

- Auto
- Vertical
- Horizontal



The following image shows a chart with a legend that has a vertical orientation.

# Procedure: How to Specify the Color of a Legend Background

- **1.** Create a chart with multiple measure fields.
- 2. Open the Format Legends dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Layout group, open the Legends drop-down menu, and select *More Legend Options*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the legend, and select *More Legend Options*.

The Format Legends dialog box opens. For more information, see *Format Legend Dialog Box* on page 205.

- 3. On the Fill tab, set the fill, color, and transparency options for the legend background.
- **4.** Click *OK* to close the dialog box.

The legend is formatted accordingly.



The following image shows a chart with a legend with a teal background.

### Procedure: How to Specify the Color of a Legend Border

- **1.** Create a chart with multiple measure fields.
- 2. Open the Format Legends dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Layout group, open the Legends drop-down menu, and select *More Legend Options*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the legend, and select *More Legend Options*.

The Format Legends dialog box opens. For more information, see *Format Legend Dialog Box* on page 205.

- **3.** On the Border Styles tab, select the option to Show Border.
- **4.** Click the *Color* icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can specify the color of the legend border.
- **5.** Click *OK* to close the Color dialog box.
- 6. Click OK to close the Format Legend dialog box.

The legend border is formatted accordingly.

# **Formatting Gridlines**

### In this section:

Format Grid Lines Dialog Box

Gridline Elements Right-Click Menu

**Using Gridline Properties** 

Gridlines are used on a chart as a reference to help you understand the quantities and values of your data and decode information on the axis. There are four types of gridlines that you can display and edit on your chart. They are:

- Horizontal major gridlines
- Horizontal minor gridlines
- Vertical major gridlines
- Vertical minor gridlines

Major gridlines enhance the display of values, while minor gridlines supplement major gridlines. If a plot point falls in between major gridlines, you can use minor gridlines for more precise interpretation of the data.

- □ Vertical gridlines in a vertical chart run on the X axis.
- □ Horizontal gridlines in a vertical chart run on the Y axis.
- Horizontal major gridlines enhance the display of values, compared to the Y-axis scale alone. They are enabled by default on many charts. They do not apply to the pie, 3D, gauge, spectral map, or funnel chart type.
- Horizontal minor gridlines are disabled by default. They do not apply to the pie, 3D, gauge, spectral map, or funnel chart type.
- Vertical major gridlines enhance the display of values, compared to the X-axis scale alone. They are enabled by default. They do not apply to the pie, 3D, gauge, spectral map, or funnel chart type.
- Vertical minor gridlines are disabled by default. They apply only to scatter and bubble chart types, where the X axis is numeric. They do not apply to the pie, 3D, gauge, spectral map, or funnel chart type.

**Note:** The orientation of a chart determines the available gridline options.
# **Format Grid Lines Dialog Box**

Whether you access gridline options from the ribbon, or the right-click menu, you are presented with the Format Grid Lines dialog box of options to format horizontal and vertical gridlines, color bands, and frames on a chart.

Color bands come in a pair, with each band uniquely colored. They appear in a continually repeating pattern behind a series on a chart. The contrast of colors is designed to make the chart easier to read.

Alternate formatting can be used to apply different colors to sections, called regions, of an axis.

The Format Grid Lines dialog box contains the following tabs:

- Major Grid Lines
- Minor Grid Lines
- Color Bands
- Frames

Use the Major Grid Lines tab to format the major gridlines on the chart. The Major Grid Lines tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Format Horizontal Grid Line | es                    | x |
|-------------------------------|-----------------------|---|
| Major Grid Lines              | Major Grid Lines      |   |
| Minor Grid Lines              | Show Grid Lines       | 1 |
| Color Bands                   | Grid Style Normal 👻   |   |
| Frames                        | Line Style 🛛 📉        |   |
|                               | Ticks                 |   |
|                               | Tick Style Hidden 👻   |   |
|                               | Tick Color            |   |
|                               |                       |   |
|                               | 🗸 OK 🚫 Cancel 🤽 Apply |   |

The Major Grid Lines tab contains the following options:

- Show Grid Lines. Select this option to display major gridlines on a chart if minor gridlines are the default for the chart.
- Grid Style. Select from this drop-down menu to edit the style of the gridlines, such as adding a tick on the inside or the outside of the line.
- □ **Line Style.** Click this icon to open the Line Style dialog box, where you can edit the color, weight, and style of the gridline.
- □ **Tick Style.** Select from this drop-down menu of tick styles (Inside, Outside, Spanning, Hidden).
- Tick Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can edit the color of the tick.

Use the Minor Grid Lines tab to format the minor gridlines on your chart. The Minor Grid Lines tab is shown in the following image.

| ines                |
|---------------------|
| Minor Grid Lines    |
| Show Grid Lines     |
| Grid Style Normal 👻 |
| Line Style          |
| Grid count 1        |
| Ticks               |
| Tick Style Hidden 👻 |
| Tick Color          |
| Tick Color          |
|                     |

The Minor Grid Lines tab contains the following options:

Show Grid Lines. Select this option to display minor gridlines on a chart. By default, this option is enabled.

- Grid Style. Select from this drop-down menu to edit the style of the gridlines. The options are:
  - Normal
  - Normal with tick outside
  - Normal with tick inside
  - Tick spanning
- □ **Line Style.** Click this icon to open the Line Style dialog box, where you can edit the color, weight, and style of the gridline.
- **Grid count.** Set the number of minor gridlines that will appear between major gridlines.
- □ **Tick Style.** Select from this drop-down menu of tick styles. The options are:
  - Inside
  - Outside
  - Spanning
  - Hidden
- Tick Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can edit the color of the tick.

Use the Color Bands tab to format the color bands on your chart. The Color Bands tab is shown in the following image.

| 💦 Format Horizontal Grid Lines 🛛 🛛 🗙 |                  |          |        |          |
|--------------------------------------|------------------|----------|--------|----------|
|                                      |                  |          |        |          |
| Major Grid Lines                     | Color Bands      |          |        |          |
| Minor Grid Lines                     |                  |          |        |          |
|                                      | Band 1           |          |        |          |
| Color Bands                          | _                |          |        |          |
| -                                    | Color            | <b>_</b> |        |          |
| Frames                               | Transparency     |          |        | 0 - %    |
|                                      |                  | 0        |        | • • •    |
|                                      | Band 2           |          |        |          |
|                                      |                  |          |        |          |
|                                      | Color            | -        |        |          |
|                                      | Transparency     |          |        | 0%       |
|                                      | in an open entry | U        |        | <u> </u> |
|                                      |                  |          |        |          |
|                                      |                  | 104      | Const  | . Analy  |
|                                      |                  | ✓ OK     | Cancel | Apply    |

The Color Bands tab contains the following options:

- **Band 1.** Select this option to add Band 1 to a chart.
  - □ **Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can edit the color of Band 1.
  - □ **Transparency.** Move the slider to make Band 1 opaque (0%) or transparent (100%). The default is 0%.
  - □ %. Enter or select the percentage of the transparency of Band 1.
- **Band 2.** Select this option to add Band 2 to a chart.
  - Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can edit the color of Band 2.
  - □ **Transparency.** Move the slider to make the Band 2 opaque (0%) or transparent (100%). The default is 0%.
  - □ %. Enter or select the percentage of the transparency of Band 2.

Use the Quadrant Lines tab to control the placement and style of the quadrant lines in your scatter and bubble chart. The Quadrant Lines tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Format Horizontal Gri                             | d Lines X             |
|---|-----------------------|
| Major Grid Lines<br>Minor Grid Lines<br>Color Bands | Quadrant Lines        |
| Quadrant Lines                                      | Value 1.234567E30:    |
| Frames  | Line Style 🖉          |
|   |                       |
|   | 🗸 OK 🚫 Cancel 🧘 Apply |

The Quadrant Lines tab contains the following options:

- Show Quadrant Line. Select this option to show the quadrant line. Clear this option to suppress the quadrant line.
  - □ Value. Enter a value to control where the quadrant line will be placed on the X axis.
  - □ **Line Style.** Click this icon to open the Line Style dialog box, where you can edit the color, weight, and style of the quadrant line.

Use the Frames tab to enable or disable frame regions, and to set the location and style of the frame text. The Frames tab is shown in the following image.

| Major Grid Lines | Frames              |        |
|------------------|---------------------|--------|
| Minor Grid Lines | Show Frame Regions  |        |
| Color Bands      | Region 1 👻 Add Remo | ve     |
| Quadrant Lines   | Location 0          |        |
| Frames           | Color 📃             |        |
|                  | Border Color        |        |
|                  | Text                |        |
|                  | Style Text          |        |
|                  | Z OK S Cancel       | R Appl |

The Frames tab contains the following options:

- □ **Show Frame Regions.** Select this option to show a frame region. Clear this option to suppress a frame region.
  - **Region.** Select from this drop-down list, the region that you want to format.
  - □ **Add.** Click this button to add a region.
  - **Remove.** Click this button to remove a region.
- **Location.** Enter the location of the region.
- Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can edit the color of the frame.
- Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can edit the color of the frame border.
- **Text.** Enter the text that you want to appear on the frame.
- **Style Text.** Click this icon to style the frame text.

For instructions on how to open this dialog box, see the procedures in *Using Gridline Properties* on page 223.

# **Gridline Elements Right-Click Menu**

When you right-click a gridline on a chart, a menu of options opens. The options for the gridline elements are described in the following table.

| Element  | Option                     | Description   |
|--|----------------------------|---|
| Horizontal Major Gridlines<br>Horizontal Minor Gridlines<br>Vertical Major Gridlines<br>Vertical Minor Gridlines | Delete                     | Removes the gridline from the chart and updates the Live Preview accordingly.   |
|  | Set Line Color             | Enables you to specify the color<br>of the gridline, using the Color<br>dialog box. For more information,<br>see Color Dialog Box on page 36. |
|  | More Grid Lines<br>Options | Opens the Format Gridlines dialog<br>box. For more information, see<br><i>Format Grid Lines Dialog Box</i> on<br>page 217.                    |

# **Using Gridline Properties**

#### In this section:

Format Tab Features Group

The following sections contain procedures for customizing gridlines. The procedures are organized by the tab and group in which their associated options appear on the ribbon.

### **Format Tab Features Group**

The Features group for charts contains commands to select custom chart features, including chart rotation and annotation options.

### Procedure: How to Display Horizontal Major Gridlines

If your chart does not display gridlines by default, use this procedure to generate gridlines.

**1.** Create a chart.

**2.** On the Format tab, in the Features group, open the *Grid* drop-down menu, point to Horizontal Gridlines, and then select *Major Gridlines*.

The Format Horizontal Grid Lines dialog box opens.

**3.** On the Major Grid Lines tab, select Show Major Grid Lines.

Horizontal major gridlines are added to the chart.

The following image shows a chart with the horizontal major gridlines highlighted and the right-click menu open.



# **Procedure:** How to Display Horizontal Minor Gridlines

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. Access the option to show gridlines in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Format tab, in the Features group, open the Grid drop-down menu. On the Grid drop-down menu, point to Horizontal Gridlines, and then select Minor Gridlines.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click the chart, and select More Grid Line Options. The Format Horizontal Grid Lines dialog box opens. On the Minor Grid Lines tab, select Show Minor Grid Lines.

Horizontal minor gridlines are added to the chart.



The following image shows a chart with the horizontal minor gridlines highlighted.

### Procedure: How to Display Vertical Major Gridlines

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. Access the option to show gridlines in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Format tab, in the Features group, open the Grid drop-down menu. On the Grid drop-down menu, point to Vertical Gridlines, and then select Major Gridlines.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click the chart, and select More Grid Line Options. The Format Vertical Grid Lines dialog box opens. On the Major Grid Lines tab, select Show Major Grid Lines.

Vertical major gridlines are added to the chart.

The following image shows a chart with the vertical major gridlines highlighted and the right-click menu open.



# Procedure: How to Display Vertical Minor Gridlines

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. Access the option to show gridlines in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Format tab, in the Features group, open the Grid drop-down menu. On the Grid drop-down menu, point to Vertical Gridlines, and then select Minor Gridlines.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click the chart, and select More Grid Line Options. The Format Vertical Grid Lines dialog box opens. On the Minor Grid Lines tab, select Show Minor Grid Lines.

Vertical minor gridlines are added to the chart.



The following image shows a chart with vertical minor gridlines highlighted.

# Procedure: How to Set the Color, Weight, and Style of a Gridline

- **1.** Open the Format Grid Lines dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, open the Grid drop-down menu, point to the gridline type that you want to format, and select *More Grid Lines Options*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click a gridline, and select *More Grid Lines Options*.

The Format Grid Lines dialog box opens.

2. Click the Line Style icon.

The Line Style dialog box opens.

- **3.** Set the color, weight, and style of the gridline.
- 4. Click OK to close the Line Style dialog box.
- Click *OK* again to close the Format Grid Lines dialog box. The gridline is formatted accordingly.



The following image shows a chart with the default styling for gridlines.

The following image shows the same chart with the gridlines styled as red, dashed lines, of medium weight.



# Procedure: How to Set Ticks

Ticks are short lines which are perpendicular to a gridline. They are used to tick off specific increments along the gridline.

- **1.** Create a chart with gridlines.
- 2. Open the Format Grid Lines dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, open the Grid drop-down menu, point to the gridline type that you want to format, and select *More Grid Lines Options*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click a gridline, and select *More Grid Lines Options*.

The Format Grid Lines dialog box opens.

- 3. From the Tick Style drop-down menu select a tick style option. The options are:
  - Hidden
  - Inside
  - Outside
  - Spanning
- **4.** Click the *Color* icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can set the color of the tick marks.
- **5.** Click OK to close the Color dialog box.
- 6. Click OK again to close the Format Grid Lines dialog box.

The tick marks are formatted accordingly.

The following image shows a chart with tick marks spanning the frame of the chart.



## **Procedure:** How to Set Color Bands

- **1.** Create a chart with gridlines.
- 2. Open the Format Grid Lines dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, open the Grid drop-down menu, point to gridlines that you want to format, and select *More Grid Lines Options*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click a gridline, and select More Grid Lines Options.

The Format Grid Lines dialog box opens.

- **3.** On the Color Bands tab, click the *Color* icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can set the color of the color bands.
- **4.** Use the transparency slider, or the percentage box, to type or select the percentage of the transparency that you want to apply to the color.
- **5.** Click OK to close the Color dialog box.
- 6. Click OK again to close the Format Grid Lines dialog box.

The following image shows a chart with Color Band 1 set to a green color with 80 percent transparency.



# **Procedure:** How to Delete a Gridline

- **1.** Create a chart with gridlines.
- 2. Select a gridline.

- **3.** Delete the gridline in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Format tab, in the Features group, open the Grid drop-down menu. From the menu, point to the gridline that you want to format, and select More Grid Lines to open the Format Grid Lines dialog box. On the tab for the gridline that you want to delete, clear the Show Grid Lines option, and click OK.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the gridline, and from the menu, select *Delete*.

The gridline is deleted from the chart.

### Procedure: How to Display Quadrant Lines

Use the options on the Quadrant Lines tab to control the placement and style of the quadrant lines in your scatter and bubble chart.

Note: Quadrant lines are on by default for bubble charts and off by default for scatter charts.



The following image show a scatter chart without quadrant lines.

- **1.** Create a scatter chart.
- 2. On the Format tab, in the Features group, click Grid.
- **3.** On the drop-down menu, point to either Horizontal Gridlines or Vertical Gridlines, and then click *More Grid Lines Options*.

The Format Grid Lines dialog box opens.

- **4.** On the Quadrant Lines tab, select *Show Quadrant Line*. The quadrant line displays on the chart.
- **5.** Click OK to close the Format Grid Lines dialog box.

The following image shows the same chart with quadrant lines.



# **Formatting Axis Labels**

### In this section:

Format Axis Dialog Box

Axis Elements Right-Click Menu

**Using Axis Properties** 

Vertical and horizontal axes are based on the orientation of the graph. For example, in a vertical graph, the horizontal axis refers to the X axis and the vertical axis refers to the Y axis. In a horizontal graph, the horizontal axis refers to the Y axis and the vertical axis refers to the X axis. This is important to consider, since options could change depending on the orientation of the graph.

A chart can contain the following types of axis labels:

Horizontal axis labels represent the X axis. They do not apply to pie, funnel, or gauge charts.

- Vertical axis labels represent the Y1 axis in a single axis chart. They represent a numeric scale, usually located on the left side of a vertical chart.
- Secondary horizontal and vertical labels can only be used when dual axes charts are selected.

# **Format Axis Dialog Box**

#### In this section:

Secondary Axes Options

Whether you access axis options from the ribbon, or the right-click menu, you are presented with the Format Axis dialog box of options for formatting for both vertical and horizontal axes. The Format Axis dialog box contains the following tabs:

- Scale
- Title
- Labels
- Advanced

| Format Vertical | Axis                 |      | 3 |
|-----------------|----------------------|------|---|
| Scale           | Scale                |      |   |
| Title           | 🔽 Automatic Minimur  | n    |   |
| Labels          | Value                | 0.0  |   |
| Advanced        | Automatic Maximu     | m    |   |
|                 | Value                | 70.0 |   |
|                 | ✓ Automatic Grid Ste | ep   |   |
|                 | Value                | 15.0 |   |
|                 | Logarithmic Scale    |      |   |
|                 | Log scale base       | 10.0 |   |
|                 | 🔲 Include zero on sc | ale  |   |

Use the Scale tab to modify scale properties. The Scale tab is shown in the following image.

The Scale tab contains the following options:

- Automatic Minimum. Select this option to have the engine automatically supply the minimum value on the Y-axis scale. To use manual scaling, clear this option. You can then set the minimum value by entering a number into the Value text box.
- □ **Value.** Enter the minimum value in this text box if you have not selected Automatic Minimum.
- □ **Automatic Maximum.** Select this option to have the engine automatically supply the maximum value on the Y-axis scale. To use manual scaling, clear this option. You can then set the maximum value by entering a number into the Value text box.
- □ **Value.** Enter the maximum value in this text box if you have not selected Automatic Maximum.
- Automatic Grid Step. Select this option to automatically calculate the number of major grid steps. To use manual scaling, clear this option. You can then set the value by entering the number into the Value text box.
- **Value.** Enter the value in this text box if you have not selected Automatic Grid Step.

- □ **Logarithmic Scale.** Select this option to control whether or not the Y-axis scale progresses logarithmically instead of linearly. This option is disabled by default. When selected, the logarithmic base is set to 10.0, but can be changed by entering another value.
- **Log scale base.** Enter the base value to be shown on the logarithmic scale.
- □ **Include zero on scale.** Select this option to control whether or not a zero (0) value appears on the scale. This option is enabled by default.

Use the Title tab to create and style the title for the axis. The Title tab is shown in the following image.

| Format Vertical | Axis  |              |        |          | >     |
|-----------------|-------|--------------|--------|----------|-------|
| Scale           | Title |              |        |          |       |
| Title           | Text  |              |        |          |       |
| Labels          |       | Style text 🚳 | 1<br>1 |          |       |
| Advanced        |       |              |        |          |       |
|                 |       |              |        |          |       |
|                 |       |              |        |          |       |
|                 |       |              |        |          | 1     |
|                 |       |              | 🗸 ОК   | S Cancel | Apply |

The Title tab contains the following options:

- **Text.** Enter a title for the axis.
- **Style.** Click this icon to open the Style dialog box, where you can style the text.

Use the Labels tab to format the layout of the axis labels. The Labels tab is shown in the following image.

| Format Vertical A | xis           |         |      |        | x       |
|-------------------|---------------|---------|------|--------|---------|
| Scale<br>Title    | Labels        |         |      |        | -       |
| Labels            | Axis side     | Left    |      | -      |         |
| Advanced          | Style labels  |         |      |        |         |
|                   | Format Labels | General |      | -      |         |
|                   | Custom Format | #.#     |      |        |         |
|                   | <u> </u>      |         | 1 OK | Consul | . Annha |

The Labels tab contains the following options:

- □ **Show Labels.** Select this option to display labels next to the axis. This is enabled by default. Clear this option to suppress labels.
  - Axis side. Select from this drop-down menu of position options for the labels on the axis. The options are Left (default), Right, or Both.
  - **Style labels.** Click this icon to open the Style dialog box, where you can style text.
- **Stagger Labels.** Select this option to set the labels to appear staggered.
  - □ **Format Labels.** Select from this drop-down menu of preset formats that can be applied to the labels.
  - **Custom Format.** Select this option to use a custom format.

The Format Labels drop-down menu provides a list of preset formats that you can apply to labels. When you select a custom format, it must be defined using a custom format pattern. See the following table for a list and description of the characters that you can use in a custom format.

| Character      | Description   |
|----------------|---|
| #              | ls a digit.   |
| 0 (zero)       | Shows as absent.  |
| . (period)     | Is a placeholder for a decimal separator.                                 |
| , (comma)      | Is a placeholder for a grouping separator.                                |
| ; (semicolon)  | Separates formats.  |
| - (dash)       | Is the default negative prefix.   |
| % (percent)    | Divides by 100 and shows as a percentage.                                 |
| X              | Determines that any other characters can be used in the prefix or suffix. |
| ' (apostrophe) | Is used to quote special characters in a prefix or suffix.                |

Use the Advanced tab to modify additional axis properties. The Advanced tab is shown in the following image.

| Format Vertical A | Axis                  |           |
|-------------------|-----------------------|-----------|
| Scale             | Advanced              |           |
| Title             | Exclude Minimum Label |           |
| Labels            | Exclude Maximum Label |           |
| Advanced          | Descending Axis       |           |
|                   | V Show axis line      |           |
|                   | Line Style            |           |
|                   | Show zero line        |           |
|                   | Line Style            |           |
|                   | Custom Baseline       |           |
|                   | Value 0.0             |           |
|                   | Line Style            |           |
|                   | ✓ OK 🚫 Cance          | l 🙎 Apply |

The Advanced tab contains the following options:

- **Exclude Minimum Label.** Select this option to exclude the label with the lowest axis value from the chart.
- **Exclude Maximum Label.** Select this option to exclude the label with the highest axis value from the chart.
- Descending Axis. Select this option to draw the axis in descending order.
- **Show axis line.** Select this axis to control the display of the axis baseline.
- □ Line Style. Click this icon to open the Line Style dialog box, where you can edit the color, weight, and style of the axis line.
- **Show zero line.** Select this option to control the display of the zero line.
- □ **Line Style.** Click this icon to open the Line Style dialog box, where you can edit the color, weight, and style of the zero line.

- **Custom Baseline.** Select this option to control the display of the custom baseline.
- **Value.** Enter a value for the custom baseline.
- □ **Line Style.** Click this icon to open the Line Style dialog box, where you can edit the color, weight, and style of the custom baseline.

For instructions on how to open this dialog box, see the procedures in *Using Axis Properties* on page 241.

#### **Secondary Axes Options**

Formatting option are available for secondary axes in dual-axis charts. For example, in a vertical dual-axis chart, the secondary vertical axis refers to the Y2 axis.

The Format Secondary Axis dialog box contains the following tabs for both vertical and horizontal axes:

- General. For more information, see the Scale tab options in *Format Axis Dialog Box* on page 233.
- □ **Title.** For more information, see the equivalent tab in *Format Axis Dialog Box* on page 233.
- **Labels.** For more information, see the equivalent tab in *Format Axis Dialog Box* on page 233.
- Advanced. For more information, see the equivalent tab in *Format Axis Dialog Box* on page 233.

# **Axis Elements Right-Click Menu**

When you right-click an axis label in a chart in Live Preview, a menu of options opens. The options for the right-click axis label elements are described in the following tables.

| Element              | Option               | Description  |
|----------------------|----------------------|--|
| Horizontal<br>Labels | Delete               | Deletes labels from the chart and updates the Live Preview accordingly.  |
|                      | Stagger              | Controls the positioning of the labels. The On value positions the labels in a zigzag pattern. The Off default value positions the labels in a straight row. |
|                      | Rotate               | Rotates the labels a specified number of degrees.  |
|                      | Style Labels         | Enables you to apply styling to the labels, using the Style dialog box. For more information, see <i>Style Dialog Box</i> on page 201.                       |
|                      | More Axis<br>Options | Opens the Format Axis dialog box. For more information, see <i>Formatting Axis Labels</i> on page 232.   |
| Vertical<br>Labels   | Delete               | Deletes labels from the chart and updates the Live Preview accordingly.  |
|                      | Stagger              | Controls the positioning of the labels. The On value positions the labels in a zigzag pattern. The Off default value positions the labels in a straight row. |
|                      | Rotate               | Rotates the labels a specified number of degrees.  |
|                      | Format<br>Labels     | Formats the labels according to the value that you specify.  |
|                      | Style Labels         | Enables you to apply styling to the labels, using the Style dialog box. For more information, see <i>Style Dialog Box</i> on page 201.                       |
|                      | More Axis<br>Options | Opens the Format Axis dialog box. For more information, see <i>Formatting Axis Labels</i> on page 232.   |

# **Using Axis Properties**

How to: Delete Axis Labels Stagger Axis Labels Rotate Axis Labels Format Axis Labels Manually Set the Scale of an Axis Add an Axis Title Set Advanced Axis Properties

The following sections contain procedures for customizing an axis. The procedures are organized by the tab and group in which their associated options appear on the ribbon.

Axis labels appear by default.

### **Procedure:** How to Delete Axis Labels

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. You can delete axis labels in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Labels group, open the Axes drop-down menu, point to the axis that you are working with, and clear the Show Labels option.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click an axis label on the chart, and select *Delete*.

The axis labels are deleted from the chart.

### **Procedure:** How to Stagger Axis Labels

- **1.** Create a chart with at least one axis label on display.
- 2. Access the Stagger option in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Labels group, open the Axes drop-down menu, point to the axis that you are working with, and select *Stagger Labels*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click an axis label on the chart, point to Stagger and select *On*.

The axis labels are staggered.



The following image shows a chart with the vertical axis labels staggered.

# Procedure: How to Rotate Axis Labels

- **1.** Create a chart with axis labels.
- 2. Access the Rotate option in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Format tab, in the Labels group, open the Axes drop-down menu, point to the axis that you are working with, point to Rotate Labels, and then select the degree to which you want to rotate the axis labels.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click an axis label on the chart, point to *Rotate*, and then select the degree to which you want to rotate the axis labels.

The axis labels are rotated.



The following image shows a chart with the axis labels rotated 45 degrees.

### **Procedure:** How to Format Axis Labels

- **1.** Create a chart with an axis label.
- **2.** Access the list of axis label options in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Format tab, in the Labels group, open the Axes drop-down menu, point to the axis that you are working with, and select *More Axis Options* to open the Format Axis dialog box. Open the Labels tab, and from the Labels option drop-down menu, select the formatting option that you want.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click an axis label, point to Format Labels, and select the formatting option that you want.

The axis labels are formatted accordingly.



The following image shows a chart with the axis labels styled in red, bold, Arial font.

# Procedure: How to Manually Set the Scale of an Axis

- **1.** Create a chart.
- 2. Open the Format Axis dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Labels group, open the Axes drop-down menu, point to the axis that you are working with, and select *More Axis Options*.
  - Right-Click Menu: Right-click an axis value on the chart, and select More Axis Options.

The Format Axis dialog box opens.

- **3.** On the scale tab, clear the *Automatic Minimum* option and enter your own minimum value in the *Value* text box.
- **4.** Clear the *Automatic Maximum* option, and enter your own maximum value in the *Value* text box.
- **5.** Clear the *Automatic Grid Step* option, and enter your own grid step value in the *Value* text box.
- **6.** Optionally, you can select the *Logarithmic Scale* option and enter the log scale base in the text field of that name. You can also clear the *Include zero on scale* option if you do not want zero to appear on the axis.
- **7.** Click *OK* to close the dialog box.

The axis scale is set accordingly.

#### Procedure: How to Add an Axis Title

- **1.** Create a chart with an axis label.
- 2. Open the Format Axis dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Labels group, open the Axes drop-down menu, point to the axis that you are working with, and select *More Axis Options*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click an axis label, and select *More Axis Options*.

The Format Axis dialog box opens.

- **3.** On the Title tab, type the axis title in the *Text* field.
- **4.** Click the *Style text* icon to open the Style dialog box, where you can style the text. The axis title is styled accordingly.

**Note:** Right-click the axis title to delete, change, or style the axis title.

The following image shows a chart with a title added to the vertical axis.



# Procedure: How to Set Advanced Axis Properties

- **1.** Create a chart with an axis label.
- **2.** Open the Format Axis dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Labels group, open the Axes drop-down menu, point to the axis that you are working with, and select *More Axis Options*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click an axis label, and select *More Axis Options*.

The Format Axis dialog box opens.

- **3.** On the Advanced tab, set the following options:
  - Exclude Minimum Label
  - Exclude Maximum Label
  - Descending Axis
  - Show axis line
  - □ Show zero line
  - □ Custom Baseline (Value)

You can edit the color, weight, and style of all the lines that you set in the Line Style dialog box.

4. Click OK.

The axis advanced options are set accordingly.

### Formatting a Frame and a Background

#### In this section:

Frame & Background Dialog Box

Frame and Background Right-Click Menu

Using Frame and Background Properties

The frame of a chart is the area that contains the plot points. It is also the area in which horizontal and vertical gridlines are drawn.

The background of a chart is the area around the frame.

You can adjust the appearance of the frame and background to achieve different visual effects for your charts. For example, you can change the appearance of the chart frame line, or you can change the color of the background of your chart.

# Frame & Background Dialog Box

Whether you access frame and background options from the ribbon, or the right-click menu, you are presented with the Frame & Background dialog box of options for formatting the frame and background of a chart. The Frame & Background dialog contains the following tabs:

- Frame
- □ Frame Edge
- Background

The Frame & Background dialog box and pertinent tabs are discussed in this section for the following types of charts:

- 2D Charts and 2D Charts with 3D Effects (Frame and Frame Edge tabs)
- Pie Charts (Frame and Frame Edge tabs)
- □ 3D Charts (Left Wall, Right Wall, Floor, and Advanced tabs)

**Note:** The options in the Frame tab vary based on the chart type selected.

Use the Frame tab for 2D charts and 2D charts with 3D effects to set a frame depth angle and depth radius, select a fill for a frame, and set a shadow for a frame for these types of charts. The Frame tab for 2D charts and 2D charts with 3D effects is shown in the following image.

| Frame      | Frame           |        |              |     |                  |  |  |
|------------|-----------------|--------|--------------|-----|------------------|--|--|
| Frame Edge | Depth Angle     | 45     | Depth Radius | 0   |                  |  |  |
| Background |                 |        |              |     |                  |  |  |
|            | Fill            |        |              |     |                  |  |  |
|            | 🔘 No fill       |        |              |     |                  |  |  |
|            | Solid fill      |        |              |     |                  |  |  |
|            | 🔘 Gradient fill |        |              |     |                  |  |  |
|            | Color           | Γ      | J            |     |                  |  |  |
|            | Transparen      | icy d  | ]            | - 0 | * <mark>%</mark> |  |  |
|            | Shadow          |        |              |     |                  |  |  |
|            | Show            | Shadow |              |     |                  |  |  |

The Frame tab for 2D charts and 2D charts with 3D effects contains the following options:

- Depth Angle. Enter the angle from the front of the chart to the back where the chart risers and frames are drawn. You can set the depth angle from zero to 180 degrees, but it must be used along with Depth Radius.
- Depth Radius. Enter how far out the extruded frame will be extended. Small values, such as zero, produce very narrow charts. Large values, the maximum being 100, produce thicker charts.

Fill

- □ **No fill.** (Default). Select this option to keep the legend colorless.
- **Solid fill.** Select this option to display the Color and Transparency options.

- Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for a frame.
- □ **Transparency.** Move the slider to make the frame opaque (0%) or transparent (100%). The default is 0%.
- Gradient fill. Select this option to display the direction of the gradient, the color pattern of the gradient, and the degrees of transparency for the two colors that make up the gradient. A gradient is a smooth color transition or blending of one color to another. The number of colors to use in a gradient is defined by the *stop* or *pin* elements.
  - Direction. Select from this drop-down menu to set the direction of the gradient fill. The options are:
    - Gradient right
    - Gradient left
    - Gradient down
    - Gradient up
    - Gradient down left
    - Gradient up left
    - Gradient down right
    - Gradient up right
    - Radial
    - Radial top left
    - Radial top right
    - Radial bottom left
    - Radial bottom right
    - Radial pie
    - Radial pie inverted

#### **Gradient style**

Color Pattern. Select the color pattern for the data series. The color pattern option on the left is an AB wash that uses two colors in the pattern color1 - color2, for example, red-green. The color pattern option on the right is an ABA wash that uses two colors in the pattern color1 - color2 - color1, for example, red-green-red.

- □ **First Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the first color.
- Second Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the second color.

#### Shadow

**Show Shadow.** Select this option to set a shadow.

Use the Frame Edge tab for 2D charts and 2D charts with 3D effects to set a frame depth angle and depth radius, select a fill for a frame, and set a shadow for a frame for these types of charts. The Frame Edge tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Frame & Background | x                              |  |  |  |  |  |
|----------------------|--------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Frame                | Frame Edge                     |  |  |  |  |  |
| Frame Edge           | Automatically Shade Frame Edge |  |  |  |  |  |
| Background           | Side Frame                     |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | Color                          |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | Show Border Color              |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | Border Color                   |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | Bottom Frame                   |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | ☑ Show Color                   |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | Color                          |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | ☑ Show Border Color            |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | Border Color                   |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      | ✓ OK S Cancel Apply            |  |  |  |  |  |

The Frame tab for 2D charts and 2D charts with 3D effects contains the following options:

□ **Automatically Shade Frame Edge.** Select this option to automatically shade the frame edge. Clear this option to enable the Side Frame and Bottom Frame options.

#### **Side Frame**

- **Show Color.** Select this option to show the color of the side frame.
- □ **Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the side frame.
- **Show Border Color.** Select this option to show the color of the border of the side frame.
- Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the border of the side frame.

#### **Bottom Frame**

- **Show Color.** Select this option to show the color of the bottom frame.
- □ **Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the bottom frame.
- **Show Border Color.** Select this option to show the color of the bottom frame.
- Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the border of the bottom frame.

Use the Frame tab for pie charts to set pie depth and tilt, select a fill and color for a pie frame, and set a shadow for the frame. The Frame tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Frame & Background |  |      |        |       | x     |  |
|----------------------|--|------|--------|-------|-------|--|
| Frame<br>Frame Edge  | Frame Pie Depth 0 Pie Tilt 0             |      |        |       |       |  |
| Background           | Fill  No fill  Solid fill  Gradient fill |      |        |       |       |  |
|                      | Shadow 📃 Show Shadow                     |      |        |       |       |  |
|                      |  | 🗸 ок | S Cano | cel 🚨 | Apply |  |

The Frame tab for pie charts contains the following options:

- □ **Pie Depth.** Set the depth of the edge of a pie chart. You can select a value from zero to 100 to set the thickness of an edge.
- □ **Pie Tilt.** Set the tilt of the pie chart. The smaller the value you add, the flatter the pie chart appears. The larger the value you add, more of the pie edge appears.

Fill

- □ No fill. (Default). Results in no color added to the edge of the pie.
- **Solid fill.** Select this option to display the Color and Transparency options.
  - Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the frame.
  - □ **Transparency.** Move the slider to make the fill opaque (0%) or transparent (100%). The default is 0%.
- Gradient fill. Select this option to display the direction of the gradient, the color pattern of the gradient, and the degrees of transparency for the two colors that make up the gradient. A gradient is a smooth color transition or blending of one color to another. The number of colors to use in a gradient is defined by the *stop* or *pin* elements.
  - Direction. Select from this drop-down menu to set the direction of the gradient fill. The options are:
    - Gradient right
    - Gradient left
    - Gradient down
    - □ Gradient up
    - Gradient down left
    - Gradient up left
    - Gradient down right
    - Gradient up right
    - Radial
    - Radial top left
    - Radial top right
    - Radial bottom left
    - Radial bottom right
    - Radial pie
    - Radial pie inverted

#### □ Gradient Style

- Color Pattern. Select the color pattern for the data series. The color pattern option on the left is an AB wash that uses two colors in the pattern color1 color2, for example, red-green. The color pattern option on the right is an ABA wash that uses two colors in the pattern color1 color2 color1, for example, red-green-red.
- □ **First Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the first color.
- Second Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the second color.

#### Shadow

**Show Shadow.** Select this option to set a shadow around the frame.

Use the Frame Edge tab for pie charts to set the edge of a pie frame. The Frame Edge tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Frame & Background |   | х  |
|----------------------|---|----|
| Frame                | Frame Edge  |    |
| Frame Edge           | Automatically Shade Frame Edge  |    |
| Background           | Side Frame<br>Show Color<br>Color<br>Color<br>Show Border Color<br>Border Color<br>Border Color<br>Border Trame |    |
|                      | <ul> <li>Show Color</li> <li>Color</li> <li>Show Border Color</li> <li>Border Color</li> </ul>                  |    |
|                      | 🗸 OK 🛛 🔕 Cancel 🤽 App   | ly |

The Frame Edge tab for pie charts contains the following options:

- Automatically Shade Frame Edge. Select this option to automatically shade the frame edge. Clear this option to enable the Side Frame and Bottom Frame options.
- **Show Color.** Select this option to show the color of the side frame.
- **Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for side frame.
- **Show Border Color.** Select this option to show the color of the border of the side frame.

Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the border of the side frame.

#### **Bottom Frame**

- **Show Color.** Select this option to show the color of the bottom frame.
- □ **Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the bottom frame.
- **Show Border Color.** Select this option to show the color of the bottom frame.
- Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the border of the bottom frame.

Use Wall and Floor tabs to set the walls and floor of a 3D chart. The Left Wall tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Frame & Background |                |         |          | x       |
|----------------------|----------------|---------|----------|---------|
| Left Wall            | Left Wall      |         |          |         |
| Right Wall           | Show Wall      |         |          |         |
| Floor                | Wall Thickness | 0.0     |          |         |
| Advanced             | Cube Size      | 30.0    |          |         |
| Background           | Color _        | . Borde | r Color  | Pļ      |
|                      |                |         |          | _       |
|                      |                | 🗸 ок    | S Cancel | 🚨 Apply |

These Wall and Floor tabs contain the following options:

- □ Show Wall or Show Floor. Select this option to show the wall or floor (depending on the tab) of the 3D chart.
- **Wall Thickness.** Specify the thickness of the wall or floor.
- **Cube Size.** Specify the cube size of the wall or floor.
- Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the wall or floor.

- Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the border of the wall or floor.
- □ Show Wall (Left Wall). Select this option to show the left wall.
- Show Wall (Right Wall). Select this option to show the right wall.
- **Show Floor.** Select this option to show the floor.

Use the Advanced tab for 3D charts to modify additional properties for 3D frames. The Advanced tab for 3D charts is shown in the following image.

|            | -              |                     |      |          |             |
|------------|----------------|---------------------|------|----------|-------------|
| Left Wall  | Advanced       |                     |      |          |             |
| Right Wall | Viewing Angles | Custom              |      | •        |             |
| floor      | Inometric Pr   | niection            |      |          |             |
| Advanced   | E Proportione  | Cube                |      |          |             |
| leckground | ✓ Automatic s  | hading of walls     |      |          |             |
|            | Automatical    | ly Shade Frame Edge |      |          |             |
|            | 3D Zoom Fac    | tor                 |      |          |             |
|            | Pan Horizonta  | lly                 |      |          |             |
|            | Pan Vertically |                     |      |          |             |
|            |                |                     |      |          |             |
|            |                |                     |      |          |             |
|            |                |                     |      |          |             |
|            |                |                     |      |          |             |
|            |                |                     |      |          |             |
|            |                |                     |      |          |             |
|            |                |                     |      |          |             |
|            | - 1            |                     |      |          |             |
|            |                |                     | √ OK | S Cancel | Apply Apply |

The Advanced tab contains the following options:

- □ **Viewing Angles.** Select from a drop-down menu of viewing angles for three-dimensional charts. The options are:
  - Standard
  - Group View
  - Series View
  - Distorted Value
  - □ Isometric Standard

- Distorted Standard
- Emphasize Group
- Blast-O-Vision
- Thin Wall
- □ Isometric Group View
- □ Isometric Group View #2
- High Backed
- Upward Distorted
- Down Tilt
- Narrow Isometric
- □ Isometric view by groups
- Custom
- □ **Isometric Projection.** Select this option to ignore perspective distortion in a project graph cube from an isometric view.
- Proportional Cube. Select this option to define the axis size proportional to the number of series or groups.
- Automatic shading of walls. Select this option to shade chart walls.
- Automatically Shade Frame Edge. Select this option to automatically shade the frame edge.
  - 3D Zoom Factor. Enter a value in the text box to set the global scaling factor for zooming in and out in a 3D chart. Smaller values zoom out and produce a smaller display of the chart within a frame. Larger values zoom in and produce a larger display of the chart within a frame.
  - Pan Horizontally. Enter a value in the text box to pan a 3D chart in the horizontal direction. Smaller values move the frame of the chart to the left. Larger values move the frame of the chart to the right.
  - Pan Vertically. Enter a value in the text box to pan a 3D chart in the vertical direction. Smaller values move the frame of the chart upward. Larger values move the frame of the chart downward.

Use the Background tab to set and customize a border for a chart. The Background tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Frame & Background                                       |   |           | x                |
|--|---|-----------|------------------|
| Left Wall<br>Right Wall<br>Floor<br>Advanced<br>Background | Background<br>Show Border Color<br>Background Fill<br>Solid fill<br>Color<br>Transparency | olor<br>L | 0 _ %            |
|  |   | 🗸 ОК      | S Cancel & Apply |

The Background tab contains the following options:

- **Show Border Color.** Select this option to show the color of the border.
- Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the border.
- **Solid fill.** Select this option to display the Color and Transparency options.
  - □ **Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the frame.
  - □ **Transparency.** Move the slider to make the background opaque (0%) or transparent (100%). The default is 0%.
- Gradient fill. Select this option to display the direction of the gradient, the color pattern of the gradient, and the degrees of transparency for the two colors that make up the gradient. A gradient is a smooth color transition or blending of one color to another. The number of colors to use in a gradient is defined by the *stop* or *pin* elements.
  - Direction. Select from this drop-down menu to set the direction of the gradient fill. The options are:
    - Gradient right

- Gradient left
- Gradient left
- Gradient down
- Gradient up
- Gradient down left
- Gradient up left
- Gradient down right
- Gradient up right
- Radial
- Radial top left
- Radial top right
- Radial bottom left
- Radial bottom right
- Radial pie
- Radial pie inverted

### **Gradient Style**

- Color Pattern. Select the color pattern for the data series. The color pattern option on the left is an AB wash that uses two colors in the pattern color1 - color2, for example, red-green. The color pattern option on the right is an ABA wash that uses two colors in the pattern color1 - color2 - color1, for example, red-green-red.
- □ **First Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the first color.
- Second Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the second color.

For instructions on how to open this dialog box, see the procedures in *Using Frame and Background Properties* on page 260.

# Frame and Background Right-Click Menu

When you right-click a chart background, a menu of options opens. The options for the background and frame elements are described in the following table.

| Element    | Option                               | Description  |
|------------|--------------------------------------|--|
| Background | Background Color                     | Enables you to specify the color of the background, using the Color dialog box.<br>For instructions, <i>How to Change the Color of the Background</i> on page 263. |
|            | Show legend                          | Controls the display of the legend on the<br>background. When selected, it displays<br>the legend. When cleared, it suppresses<br>the display of the legend.       |
|            | More Frame and<br>Background Options | Opens the Frame & Background dialog box.<br>For more information, see <i>Frame &amp;</i><br><i>Background Dialog Box</i> on page 247.                              |
| Frame      | Frame Color                          | Enables you to specify the color of the frame, using the Color dialog box. For more information, see <i>Color Dialog Box</i> on page 36.                           |
|            | Show 3D                              | Controls the depth of the frame. The value<br>On renders the frame in 3D depth. The<br>value Off renders the frame in one<br>dimension.                            |
|            |                                      | For instructions, see How to Set 3D Depth on a Bar Chart on page 293.  |
|            | More Frame and<br>Background Options | Opens the Frame & Background dialog box.<br>For more information, see <i>Frame &amp;</i><br><i>Background Dialog Box</i> on page 247.                              |

# **Using Frame and Background Properties**

#### How to:

Change the Color of the Frame

Change the Color of the Background

The following sections contain procedures for customizing frame and background properties. The options for the following procedures are found in the Features group of the Format tab.

## Procedure: How to Change the Color of the Frame

The default color of the frame in a chart is determined by the Document Theme selected on the Options window. For more information, see *Changing User Preferences* on page 16. The following image shows a chart with the default frame color.



This procedure describes how to change the color of the frame.

- **1.** Create a chart.
- 2. Access the Frame & Background dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Frame & Background*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the chart, and select More Frame & Background Options.

The Frame & Background dialog box opens.

**3.** On the Frame tab, in the Fill area, click the *Color* icon.

Note: Solid fill must be selected for the Color icon to appear.

The Color dialog box opens. Select a new color for the frame. For more information on the Color dialog box, see *Color Dialog Box* on page 36. You can also set the depth angle and depth radius for the frame, as well as set a shadow for the frame.

4. Click OK.

The chart displays the new frame color.

The following image shows the same chart with a new frame color.



## Procedure: How to Change the Color of the Background

The default color of the background of a chart is determined by the Document Theme selected on the Options window. For more information, see *Changing User Preferences* on page 16. The following image shows a chart with the default background color.



- **1.** Create a chart.
- 2. Open the Frame & Background dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Frame & Background*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the background of the chart, and select *Background Color*.

The Frame & Background dialog box opens.

3. On the Background tab, in the Fill area, click the Color icon.

The Color dialog box opens. Select a new color for the background. For more information on the Color dialog box, see *Color Dialog Box* on page 36.

4. Click OK.

The chart displays the new background color.



In the following image, the chart now has a background color.

# Formatting a Gauge Chart

### In this section:

Format Gauge Dialog Box

Gauge Elements Right-Click Menu

**Using Gauge Properties** 

A gauge chart is a circular chart that indicates the current position of a single data value within a given spectrum. A gauge chart is shown in the following image.



You can change the appearance of a gauge chart by using the gauge chart options found on the Format Gauge dialog box.

# **Format Gauge Dialog Box**

Whether you access gauge options from the ribbon, or the right-click menu, you are presented with the Format Gauge dialog box of options for formatting a gauge chart. Such options include setting and styling a title for the gauge chart, setting tick marks, enabling and styling color bands, as well as setting advanced options, such as the gauge start and stop angle.

The Format Gauge dialog box contains the following tabs:

- General Options
- □ Axis Scale & Labels
- Tick Marks
- Bands
- Advanced

| 🔊 Format Gauge      | x                              |
|---------------------|--------------------------------|
| General Options     | General Options                |
| Axis Scale & Labels | Gauges per row 2               |
| Tick Marks          | Background Style Green Bevel 👻 |
| Bands               | Causa Naadla                   |
| Advanced            | Style Screwdriver              |
|                     | Style Scenario                 |
|                     | Color 🖳                        |
|                     | Border Color                   |
|                     | Gauge Title                    |
|                     | Show title                     |
|                     | Position Above 💌               |
|                     | Style 😰                        |
|                     | Gauge value                    |
|                     | Show value                     |
|                     | Style 😰                        |
|                     | 🗸 OK 🔕 Cancel 🤽 Apply          |

Use the General Options tab to set general gauge options. The General Options tab is shown in the following image.

The General Options tab contains the following options:

Gauges per row. Enter or select how many gauges appear on each row. The default setting displays two gauge charts. A maximum of 32 gauge charts can appear on each row.

**Note:** The number of charts displayed per row can differ, based on the output format selected. For example, HTML format will display two charts per row, and HTML5 will display four.

- Background Style. Select from a drop-down menu a style for the background. The options are:
  - Green Bevel (default)
  - Grey Bevel
  - Gold Bevel
  - Grey Bevel 2
  - Gold Bevel 2
  - Thin Black
  - Thin Black 2
  - Grey Bevel 3
  - Grey
  - Blue Bevel
  - Grey Flat
  - Turquoise Bevel

#### **Gauge Needle**

- Style. Select a style from a drop-down menu of options to be applied to the gauge needle. The options are:
  - Thin
  - Thick
  - □ Normal (default)
  - Screwdriver
  - Pencil
- □ **Color.** Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the gauge needle.

**Note:** If you are working with a gauge chart with more than one series, then you use the Format Series dialog box to format the color of the gauge needle and its border.

Border Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the gauge needle border.

**Note:** If you are working with a gauge chart with more than one series, then you use the Format Series dialog box to format the color of the gauge needle and its border.

### **Gauge Title**

- □ **Show title.** (Default) Displays a gauge title appear for each gauge. Clear this option to suppress the title.
- **Position.** Select a position for the gauge title. The options are:
  - □ Above (default)
  - Center
  - Below
- **Style.** Click this icon to open the Style dialog box, where you can style text.

### **Gauge value**

- **Show value.** (Default) Clear this option to suppress the gauge value.
- **Style.** Click this icon to open the Style dialog box, where you can style text.

Use the Axis Scale & Labels tab to set the axis scale and label properties for the gauge needle. The Axis Scale & Labels tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Format Gauge      |                     |         |          | x     |
|---------------------|---------------------|---------|----------|-------|
| General Options     | Axis Scale & Labels |         |          | _     |
| Axis Scale & Labels | Scale               |         |          | _     |
| Tick Marks          | 🔽 Automatic Minimu  | m       |          |       |
| Bands               | Value               | 0.0     |          |       |
| Advanced            | 🔽 Automatic Maximu  | ım      |          |       |
|                     | Value               | 70.0    |          |       |
|                     | Labels              |         |          | -     |
|                     | Show Labels         |         |          |       |
|                     | Style Labels        | 2       |          |       |
|                     | Format Labels       | General | -        |       |
|                     | Custom Format       | #.#     |          |       |
|                     |                     | 6.00    |          |       |
|                     |                     | ✓ OK    | S Cancel | Apply |

The Axis Scale & Labels tab contains the following options:

### Scale

- □ **Automatic Minimum.** (Default) Sets the engine to automatically supply the minimum value on the scale. Clear this option to manually set the minimum value by entering a number into the Value text box.
- □ **Value.** Enter the minimum value in this text box if you have not selected Automatic Minimum.
- □ **Automatic Maximum.** (Default) Sets the engine to automatically supply the maximum value on the scale. Clear this option to manually set the maximum value by entering a number into the Value text box.

□ Value. Enter the maximum value in this text box if you have not selected Automatic Maximum.

### Labels

- □ **Show Labels.** (Default) Displays labels next to the axis. Clear this option to suppress labels.
- **Style Labels.** Click this icon to opens the Style dialog box, where you can style text.
- □ **Format Labels.** Select from a drop-down menu of present formats that can be applied to the labels. When a custom format is selected, the format must be defined using a custom format pattern. For a list and description of the characters that you can use in a custom format, see the table in *Formatting Data Labels* on page 191.
- **Custom Format.** Text field to enter the custom format that you want to use.

The Tick Marks tab contains options to format tick marks on a gauge chart. The Tick Marks tab is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Format Gauge      |                       |
|---------------------|-----------------------|
| General Options     | Tick Marks            |
| Axis Scale & Labels | Major Ticks           |
| Tick Marks          | Automatic Grid Step   |
| Bands               | Value 15.0            |
| Advanced            | Tick Color            |
|                     | Tick Mark Length 0.15 |
|                     | Minor Ticks           |
|                     | V Automatic Grid Step |
|                     | Value 15.0            |
|                     | Tick Color            |
|                     | Tick Mark Length 0.05 |
|                     | ✓ OK S Cancel Apply   |

The Tick Marks tab contains the following options:

- Automatic Grid Step. (Default) Automatically calculates the number of major grid steps in a gauge chart. Clear this option to manually set the value by entering a number in the Value text box.
- **Value.** Enter the value in this text box if you have not selected Automatic Grid Step.
- Tick Color. Click this icon to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the tick marks.
- □ **Tick Mark Length.** Enter a value for the relative length of major tick marks in a gauge chart. The valid range is from 0.0 to 0.5. If you set the smallest value, major tick marks do not appear.

| The Bands tab contains options to format the color of the scale background or | ۱a | gauge |
|---|----|-------|
| chart. The Bands tab is shown in the following image.                         |    |       |

| 🔊 Format Gauge      |                     | x       |
|---------------------|---------------------|---------|
| General Options     | Bands               |         |
| Axis Scale & Labels | Band 1   Add Remove |         |
| Tick Marks          | Minimum Value 0.0   |         |
| Bands               |                     |         |
| Advanced            | Maximum Value 20.0  |         |
|                     | Border Color 📃      |         |
|                     | Fill                | _       |
|                     | No fill             |         |
|                     | Solid fill          |         |
|                     | Color 📃             |         |
|                     | Transparency 0      | ÷ %     |
|                     | -                   |         |
|                     | V OK S Cancel       | Apply 🛓 |

The Bands tab contains the following options:

- **Band 1.** Opens a drop-down menu of available bands.
  - Add. Adds the band selected from the drop-down menu of bands to the gauge chart. You can create up to five bands for a gauge chart.
  - **Remove.** Removes the band selected from the drop-down menu of bands to the gauge chart.
- **Minimum Value.** Enter a minimum value to a quality band in the gauge chart.
- **Maximum Value.** Enter a maximum value to a quality band in the gauge chart.
- □ **Border Color.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can edit the color of the gauge band border.

#### Fill

- □ **No fill.** Removes fill from the quality band.
- **Solid fill.** (Default) Applies a solid color to the quality band.
- Color. Click this option to open the Color dialog box, where you can select the color for the quality band.
- □ **Transparency.** Move the slider to make the band opaque (0%) or transparent (100%). The default is 0%.

The Advanced tab contains options to set additional properties for the gauge needle. It is shown in the following image.

| 🔊 Format Gauge      |                       |         |      |          | x       |
|---------------------|-----------------------|---------|------|----------|---------|
| General Options     | Advanced              |         |      |          | -       |
| Axis Scale & Labels | Descending Axis       |         |      |          |         |
| Tick Marks<br>Bands | 📝 Show Zero Label     |         |      |          |         |
| Advanced            | 🔲 Gauge Center by (   | Quality |      |          |         |
|                     | Gauge Start Angle     | 220.0   |      |          |         |
|                     | Gauge Stop Angle      | 320.0   |      |          |         |
|                     | Relative Inner Radius | 0.7     |      |          |         |
|                     | Relative Thickness    | 0.1     |      |          |         |
|                     | Same Size Gauges      |         |      |          |         |
|                     |                       |         | 🗸 ОК | S Cancel | 🚨 Apply |

The Advanced tab contains the following options:

Descending Axis. Select this option to draw the gauge scale in descending order. When this option is cleared (default), the gauge scale is drawn in ascending order.

- □ **Show Zero Label.** (Default) Displays the zero label appear on the axis scale. Clear this option to start the gauge at a another value.
- Gauge Center by Quality. Select this option to have the center of the gauge needle appear in the same the color as the band it is pointing to.
- □ **Gauge Start Angle.** Enter a value to rotate the gauge start angle to a specified number of degrees. Values can range from 0 to 359 degrees. The default is 220 degrees.
- □ **Gauge Stop Angle.** Enter a value to rotate the gauge stop angle to a specified number of degrees. Values can range from 0 to 359 degrees. The default is 320 degrees. Setting a start angle to 0, and a stop angle to 180, creates a semi-circle.
- Relative Inner Radius. Enter a value to define the inner radius of the gauge bands and labels relative to the outer background of the gauge. Smaller values, such as 0.0, place the inner radius closer to the center of the gauge. A maximum value of 1.0, places the inner radius close to the gauge outline.
- Relative Thickness. Enter a value to define the relative thickness of the gauge bands. Values can range from 0.0 to 1.0.
- Same Size Gauges. This option applies to multi-category gauge charts. If you are working with three or more gauges per row, you can select this option to have the gauges display in the same size.

## **Gauge Elements Right-Click Menu**

When you right-click a gauge chart, a menu containing the More Gauge Options becomes available. Select this option to open the Format Gauge dialog box.

# **Using Gauge Properties**

| How to:   |  |
|---|--|
| Set the Number of Gauges Per Row                                  |  |
| Set the Minimum and Maximum Axis Scale Values                     |  |
| Style Axis Labels   |  |
| Format Axis Labels  |  |
| Rotate Axis Labels  |  |
| Set Gauge Tick Marks  |  |
| Set Gauge Color Bands   |  |
| Match Needle Center Color to Band Color (Gauge Center by Quality) |  |
| Style a Gauge Needle  |  |
| Set Gauge Needle Colors in a Multi Series Gauge Chart             |  |

The following sections contain procedures for gauge properties. The Gauges option can be found on the Format tab, in the Features group.

Note: This option is only available when you are working with a gauge chart.

## Procedure: How to Set the Number of Gauges Per Row

If you have multiple gauges on a chart, you might want to specify how many gauges appear on each row. In the following example, a maximum of two gauges per row has been set.



- **1.** Create a gauge chart that has multiple values.
- 2. Open the Format Gauge dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click Gauges.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the gauge chart and select *More Gauge Options*.

The Format Gauge dialog box opens.

- **3.** On the General options tab, in the Gauges per row field, enter or select the number of gauges that you want to appear on one row.
- 4. Click OK.

The gauges now appear on one row.

After changing the setting from the default of 2 gauges per row to 3 gauges per row, all the charts now appear on one row.



# Procedure: How to Set the Minimum and Maximum Axis Scale Values

The following image shows a gauge chart with the scale values automatically supplied by the chart engine.



**1.** Create a gauge chart.

The following image shows a gauge chart with default settings.

- **2.** Open the Format Gauge dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Gauges*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the gauge chart, and select *More Gauge Options*.

The Format Gauge dialog box opens.

- **3.** On the Axis Scale & Labels tab, in the Scale area, either accept the minimum and maximum values for the scale automatically supplied by the chart engine, or enter your own in the *Value* fields.
- 4. Click Apply.

The gauge scale reflects the selections that you have made.

The following image shows the changes that were applied to the axis scale of the gauge chart in the preceding image. The automatic minimum value was cleared and a value of 20000 was set. The automatic maximum value was cleared and a value of 60000 was set.



## **Procedure:** How to Style Axis Labels

- **1.** Create a gauge chart.
- 2. Open the Style dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Format tab, in the Features group, click Gauges to open the Format Gauge dialog box. In the Format Gauge dialog box, open the Axis Scale & Labels tab. In the Labels area, click the Style Labels icon.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click an axis label, and click *Style*.

The Style dialog box opens.

- 3. Select your styling options.
- 4. Click OK.

The scale labels reflect the style selections that you have made.

The following image shows a gauge chart with the axis labels in bold red Courier font.



### **Procedure:** How to Format Axis Labels

- **1.** Create a gauge chart.
- 2. Access the menu of available format options for axis labels in one of the following ways:
  - Ribbon: On the Format tab, in the Features group, click Gauges to open the Format Gauge dialog box. In the Format Gauge dialog box, open the Axis Scale & Labels tab. In the Labels area, open the Format Labels drop-down menu.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click an axis label, and point to *Format*.

The menu of available format options opens.

**3.** Select your format option.

**Note:** If you select a custom format (for example, User Pattern, or Use Pattern /100), from the Format Labels menu on the Format Gauge dialog box, the Custom Format menu becomes available. When you select a custom format, it must be defined using a custom format pattern. For a list and description of the characters that you can use in a custom format, see the table in *Formatting Data Labels* on page 191.

4. Click OK.

The scale labels reflect the format selection that you have made.

## Procedure: How to Rotate Axis Labels

- **1.** Create a gauge chart.
- **2.** Right-click an axis label.
- **3.** On the right-click menu, point to Rotate, then select the degree to which you want the labels rotated.



The following image shows a gauge chart with the axis labels rotated 45 degrees.

### **Procedure:** How to Set Gauge Tick Marks

This procedure describes how to set the grid step, tick color, and tick length for the major and minor tick marks.

The following image shows a gauge chart with default tick marks.

- **1.** Create a gauge chart.
- 2. Open the Format Gauge dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Gauges*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the gauge chart and select *More Gauge Options*.

The Format Gauge dialog box opens.

**3.** On the Tick Marks tab, for the *Automatic Grid Step*, either accept the value automatically supplied by the chart engine, or enter your own, in the Value fields.

- **4.** Click the *Tick Color* icon, to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the tick mark.
- **5.** For the *Tick Mark Length*, either accept the value automatically supplied by the chart engine, or enter your own, in the *Value* fields.

The following image shows the same gauge chart. The major tick marks have been changed to red from black. They are now .30 in length, double their original size of .15. The minor tick marks are now blue instead of black. Their size has also been increased. They are now .10 in length, instead of .05.



## Procedure: How to Set Gauge Color Bands



The following image shows the gauge chart without color bands.

- **1.** Create a gauge chart.
- 2. Open the Format Gauge dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Gauges*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the gauge chart, and select *More Gauge Options*.
     The Format Gauge dialog box opens.
- **3.** Set the minimum and maximum value for each band that you want to appear on the gauge chart.
- **4.** Set the color of the fill and border for each color band.

Note: The gradient fill option is not available for color bands.

Click *OK* to close the Format Gauge dialog box.
 The bands are formatted accordingly.



The following images shows a gauge chart with color bands.

## Procedure: How to Match Needle Center Color to Band Color (Gauge Center by Quality)

This option matches the needle center color to the color of the band that the needle is pointing to.

- **1.** Create a gauge chart.
- 2. Open the Format Gauge dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Gauges*.
  - **Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the gauge chart and select *More Gauge Options*.

The Format Gauge dialog box opens.

- **3.** On the Bands tab, set the minimum and maximum value for each band that you want to appear on the gauge chart
- 4. Set the color of the fill and border for each color band.

Note: The gradient fill and transparency options are not available for gauge needles.

- 5. On the Advanced tab, select Gauge Center by Quality.
- 6. Click OK to close the Format Gauge dialog box.

The color of the center of the gauge needle now matches the color of the band.

The following image shows a gauge chart with the center of the gauge needle in the same color as the band it is pointing to.



#### Procedure: How to Style a Gauge Needle

This procedure explains how to change the gauge needle from the Normal style to the Pencil style.

- **1.** Create a gauge chart.
- 2. Open the Format Gauge dialog box in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Gauges*.

**Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the gauge chart, and select *More Gauge Options*.

- **3.** The Format Gauges dialog box opens.
- **4.** In the General Options tab, in the Gauge Needle section, from the Style drop-down menu, select *Pencil*.
- 5. Click OK.

The gauge needle changes to a pencil.

The following image shows a gauge chart styled with a pencil.



# Procedure: How to Set Gauge Needle Colors in a Multi Series Gauge Chart

You cannot change the fill color and border color of the needles in a multi-series gauge chart through the General Options tab of the Format Gauge dialog box. You can do so through the Format Series dialog box. However, you can still use the General Options tab to change the style of the needle.


The following image shows gauge charts with two series of data.

- **1.** Create a gauge chart with more than one measure.
- **2.** On the Series tab, from the Series drop-down menu, select the series that you want to style.
- **3.** In the Properties group, click *Style*.

The Format Series dialog box opens.

- **4.** On the Fill tab, select the fill and color options for the gauge needle for the selected series.
- **5.** On the Border tab, select the *Show Border Color* option, if you want the gauge needle to have a border. You can select the color for the border, as well.
- 6. Click Apply.
- 7. Repeat steps 2 through 5 for each series gauge needle that you want to style.
- 8. When you are finished, click OK to close the Format Series dialog box.

The color of the gauge needles and their borders changes accordingly.

The following image shows the same gauge chart with the needles with new colors, The *Show Border Color* option has been enabled with the default color of black for the border color.



# **Formatting Page Headings and Page Footings**

#### How to:

Add a Page Heading and Page Footing to a Chart

Control the Rendering of a Page Heading and Page Footing

Page headings and page footings supply context and key information about a chart, such as its purpose, audience, and author. Page headings and page footings also enhance visual appeal.

#### Procedure: How to Add a Page Heading and Page Footing to a Chart

The procedure uses sample values, but you can supply values that apply to your own charts.

This feature is available in Query Design view, Live Preview, and Document view.

- 1. Create a chart.
- **2.** With your chart open, on the Home tab, in the Report group, click *Header & Footer*. The Header & Footer dialog box opens.

**Tip:** Another way to access the Heading & Footing dialog box is to click the arrow next to the Header & Footer button. Doing so opens a drop-down menu from which you can select the heading or footing that you want to work with. After you make your selection, the Header & Footer dialog box opens, and the heading or footing that you selected is active.

**3.** Click the tab for the page heading or page footing, depending on which you want to add.

By default, the Page Heading tab is selected. In this procedure, accept the default to add a page heading first.

- **4.** Click inside the design area of the dialog box, and type the text for the page heading. For example, the text for a sample page heading might be Customers By Occupation.
- **5.** Using the styling options, apply styling to the page heading text.

In this example, the heading is styled in 14 pt. bold Helvetica with center alignment.

- 6. Click Apply to save the changes that you have made, without closing the dialog box.
- 7. To add a page footing, click the Page Footer tab.

For this procedure, you are going to add one of the supplied quick text options, followed by some text of your own.

- **8.** Click the down arrow next to the preformatted text button, and click *Created by* from the drop-down list.
- **9.** Complete the text by typing the applicable value within the supplied text, for example, Sales Manager.
- **10.** Change the styling as you want.
- **11.** Click *OK* to save the page heading and page footing and close the Header & Footer dialog box.

The chart contains the page heading and page footing that you added and styled.



The following image shows the chart that you formatted.

**12** To make changes to either the page heading or page footing, return to Design view. Right-click the header or footer, and click *Edit* from the drop-down menu.

#### **Procedure:** How to Control the Rendering of a Page Heading and Page Footing

You can control the way in which a page heading and page footing are rendered on a chart at run time.

- 1. Create a chart.
- **2.** Open the Header & Footer dialog box, as described in *How to Add a Page Heading and Page Footing to a Chart* on page 290.
- **3.** Click the Text options for chart **III** button.

A drop-down menu, with two options for rendering the page heading and page footing, opens.

Tip: Your selection for a page heading also applies to a page footing, and vice versa.

Create Header and Footer as text, renders the heading and footing as text elements that are separate from the chart image. This is the default value.

- Embed Header and Footer in the chart, renders the heading and footing text as part of the chart image.
- **4.** Select Embed Header and Footer in the chart.

The heading and footing text are rendered as part of the chart image.

5. Click OK to save your selection and close the Heading & Footing dialog box.

# **Using Additional Formatting Features**

#### How to:

Set 3D Depth on a Bar Chart Rotate a Chart Display a Static Reference Line Display a Dynamic Reference Line Display Annotations

This section describes additional formatting features that are available for charts.

#### Procedure: How to Set 3D Depth on a Bar Chart

You can apply a 3D-effect to a 2D-chart.

**Note:** If you find that the depth of the 3D effect makes it difficult to distinguish the values on the Y-axis scale, then you can turn this option off. This procedure explains how to set the 3D effect for a default vertical bar chart.



The following image shows a bar chart before the 3D effect is applied.

- 1. Create a 2D chart.
- **2.** In Live Preview, apply the 3D effect in one of the following ways:
  - **Ribbon:** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click 3D Effect.

**Right-Click Menu:** Right-click the frame of the chart, point to Show 3D, and select *On*, as shown in the following image.



The 3D effect is applied to the chart, as shown in the following image.



# **Procedure:** How to Rotate a Chart

You can rotate bar, line, and area charts to change the orientation of the data.

The following image shows a vertical chart before it is rotated.



- **1.** Create a chart.
- **2.** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Rotate*.



The chart is rotated 90 degrees clockwise. The following is an example of the same chart above, now rotated.

#### Procedure: How to Display a Static Reference Line

Reference lines draw attention to specific data locations on a chart. You can add up to three horizontal (X axis) and three vertical (Y axis) reference lines to a chart.

In InfoAssist, reference lines can be created using either a constant or a computed field.

Field values allows a property to be dynamic, so that the reference line can change position dynamically on the chart depending on the value of the field that is assigned to it.

**Note:** A reference line value should be a single value, such as 10K, for example. In the Reference line dialog box, if you select a field with multiple values, (Quantity Sold, for example), then InfoAssist plots the last value on the chart.

- 1. Create a chart.
- 2. On the Format tab, in the Features group, click Reference.
- 3. In the drop-down menu that opens, select one of the following:
  - Add Reference Line to Y axis
  - □ Add Reference Line to X axis

The Reference Line dialog box opens, as shown in the following image.

| Reference | æ Line       |         |         | □ x      |
|-----------|--------------|---------|---------|----------|
| Color     | Weight 👻     | Style 🔻 |         |          |
| ) Value 🔘 | ) Field      |         |         |          |
| Value:    |              |         |         |          |
| Text:     |              |         |         |          |
| Position: | Above Center |         |         | •        |
|           |              | ∕ ок    | 🖏 Reset | S Cancel |

- 4. Create the reference line with a static value that you set.
  - a. Select the Value option.
  - **b.** In the Value text field, type the value that you want to distinguish with the reference line.
- **5.** In the Text field, type the text for the reference line.
- **6.** In the Position drop-down menu, select the position for the reference line on the chart. The options are:
  - □ Above Center (default)
  - □ Above Left
  - Above Right
  - Below Center
  - Below Left
  - Below Right
- 7. Click the *Style* button to set the style for the reference line. The options are:
  - □ Solid (default)
  - Dots
  - Many Dots

- Dashed
- Dashed Dots
- Long Dash
- Mixed Dashes
- **8.** Click the *Color* button to open the Color dialog box, where you can select a color for the reference line and the text.
- 9. Click the Weight button to select the weight of the reference line. The options are:
  - □ 1px Light (default)
  - 2px Medium
  - 3px Heavy
- **10.** Click *OK* to save the options that you have selected, and close the Reference Line dialog box.

The reference line is added to the chart.

The following image shows a bar chart with a Y-axis reference line. The reference line was added by typing 120 in the Value field, and Top Selling Product in the Text field. The reference line uses the default Above Center setting for position. It is formatted as a red, dotted line, of medium weight.



## Procedure: How to Display a Dynamic Reference Line

In InfoAssist, reference lines can be created using either a constant or a computed field.

Field values allows a property to be dynamic, so that the reference line can change position dynamically on the chart depending on the value of the field that is assigned to it.

**Note:** A reference line value should be a single value, such as 10K, for example. In the Reference line dialog box, if you select a field with multiple values, (Quantity Sold, for example), then InfoAssist plots the last value on the chart.

The following procedure provides an example of how to create a dynamic reference line, where the value changes based on the date. In this example, you can track the number of estimated delivery days per shipping company, where the number of days estimated for delivery are based on whether or not the sale date is a holiday.

- **1.** Create a COMPUTE field to calculate the Reference Line.
  - a. On the Data tab, in the Calculation group, click Summary (Compute).

The Summary Field (COMPUTE) dialog box opens.

- **b.** In the Field text box, enter *Reference*.
- **c.** Set the format to *12*.
- **d.** Enter *IF WF\_RETAIL.DIM\_TIME\_SALES.TIME\_HOL EQ 'Y' THEN 5 ELSE 2* into the expression.
- e. Click OK to close the dialog box.
- 2. Hide the *Reference* field from the chart.
- **3.** Add a dynamic reference line.
  - **a.** On the Format tab, in the Features group, click *Reference*.
  - **b.** From the drop-down menu, select *Add Reference Line to Y-Axis*. The Reference Line dialog box opens.
  - c. Select the *Field* option.
  - **d.** From the Field drop-down menu, select *Reference*.
  - **e.** In the Text field, enter Acceptable.
  - **f.** From the Weight drop-down menu, select 2px Medium.
  - g. From the Position drop-down menu, select Above Left.
  - **h.** Optionally, you can change the color and style of the Reference line.
  - **i.** Click *OK* to close the Reference Line dialog box.

**4.** Run the chart.



Auto Prompt appears, as shown in the following image.

- **a.** Select 20100101 (January 1, 2010) and click *Run* to see that five days are acceptable since the date is a holiday.
- **b.** Select 20100202 (January 2, 2010) and click *Run* again to see that two days are acceptable since the date is not a holiday.
- 5. Click Save.

#### **Procedure:** How to Display Annotations

Annotations are explanatory notes or comments. You can add up to eight annotations on a chart.

- **1.** Create a chart.
- 2. On the Format tab, in the Features group, click Annotate.
- **3.** In the drop-down menu that opens, click Add an annotation.

The Annotation dialog box opens, as shown in the following image.

| Annotation 1                      |  |
|-----------------------------------|--|
| 📆 OK 🧠 Reset 🚫 Cancel Position: 🗸 |  |
|                                   |  |
|                                   |  |
|                                   |  |
|                                   |  |
|                                   |  |
| Ready                             |  |

- **4.** In the text input field, type the text for the annotation.
- **5.** In the Position drop-down menu, select the position for the annotation on the chart. The options are:
  - Top Left
  - □ Top Middle
  - Top Right
  - Middle Left
  - Middle Right
  - Bottom Left
  - Bottom Middle
  - Bottom Right
- **6.** Click *OK* to save the options that you selected, and close the Annotation dialog box. The annotation is added to the chart.
- 7. Click *Run* to generate the report.



The following image shows a chart with an annotation in the middle right position.

# **Creating and Customizing Documents**

#### In this section:

Accessing Document View

**Building a Document** 

Describes features of documents and Document view, which enables users to add text, images, reports, and charts to create documents in InfoAssist.

Designing documents in Document view allows you to add text, images, active form controls, reports, and charts to create documents that can be used to generate presentation-ready reports based on your data.

Document view combines the features of report building with the ability to style and present customized documents.

# **Accessing Document View**

#### How to:

Access Document View to Build a New Document Access Document View by Opening an Item From the Splash Screen Access Document View by Opening a Report From the Quick Access Toolbar Access Document View From the Document Button on the Home and View Tabs

- In Document view, you can:
- Build a new document.
- Open an existing document.
- Generate a new document from an existing single report.

A blank InfoAssist canvas in Document view is shown in the following image.



#### Procedure: How to Access Document View to Build a New Document

You can access Document view from the InfoAssist splash screen to create a new document.

**Note:** The splash screen must be set to display when you start InfoAssist in order to run this procedure. You use the Options window to set the splash screen to display. For more information, see *Changing User Preferences* on page 16.

If InfoAssist is configured to start in Document mode, rather than with the splash screen, then you can begin this procedure at step 3.

**1.** Open InfoAssist, as described in Accessing InfoAssist from the Resource Tree on page 12.

The splash screen appears.

**2.** Select *Build a Document*.

An Open dialog box opens.

**3.** Select a data source to begin building your document.

**Note:** Documents can be built using more than one data source. The source you select here is the one you will begin with, but you can add more at any time. For more information on adding additional data sources, see *Data Tab* on page 49.

4. Click OK.

InfoAssist opens a new canvas in Document view.

#### **Procedure:** How to Access Document View by Opening an Item From the Splash Screen

You can access existing documents in Document view from the InfoAssist splash screen.

**Note:** The splash screen must be set to display when you start InfoAssist in order to run this procedure. You use the Options window to set the splash screen to display. For more information, see *Changing User Preferences* on page 16.

**1.** Open InfoAssist, as described in Accessing InfoAssist from the Resource Tree on page 12.

The splash screen appears.

2. Click Open Existing Item.

An Open dialog box opens.

- **3.** Select one of the documents. Documents are represented by the Document 💆 icon.
- 4. Click OK.

InfoAssist opens the document in Document view.

**Note:** If you select a single report in step 3, InfoAssist opens the report in either Query Design view or Live Preview. To view a copy of the report in Document view, see *How to Access Document View From the Document Button on the Home and View Tabs* on page 306.

#### Procedure: How to Access Document View by Opening a Report From the Quick Access Toolbar

You can access documents in Document view from the InfoAssist Quick Access Toolbar.

- With InfoAssist open, click Open existing item item from the Quick Access Toolbar. An Open dialog box appears.
- 2. Select one of the documents, which are represented by the Document 💆 icon.
- 3. Click OK.

InfoAssist opens the document in Document view.

**Note:** If you select a single report in step 2, InfoAssist opens the report, in either Query Design view, or Live Preview. To view a copy of the report in Document view, see *How* to Access Document View From the Document Button on the Home and View Tabs on page 306.

# *Procedure:* How to Access Document View From the Document Button on the Home and View Tabs

With InfoAssist open in Live Preview or Query Design view, you can access Document view by clicking the *Document* button in the Design group. The Design group appears on both the Home and View tabs.

Accessing Document view by clicking the Document button creates a copy of the current single report as a document. You can use this method to promote My Content to Document view.

You can also access Document view in Reporting Objects by following this procedure.

**Note:** When a Reporting Object is promoted to Document view, any reports and charts that the Reporting Object has are added to the canvas.

- **1.** With an InfoAssist report open, click either the *Home* tab, or the *View* tab.
- 2. In the Design group, click Document.

InfoAssist enters Document view.

The Document icon is highlighted in the Design group and in the left corner of the Navigation taskbar. The following image shows the highlighted Document icon.



**Note:** The single report you started with still exists in the original view. Selecting Document view while a single report is open does not convert the report to a document. It makes a copy of the report, with the copy becoming a document and the original remaining unchanged.

You can switch between the new document and the original report using the *Switch Report* button. The Switch button is found on the View tab, in the Report group and on the Status bar. You can also switch between the document and the report using the reports button on the status bar. For more information on switching between reports, see *View Tab* on page 68.

# **Building a Document**

| In this section:                             |
|--|
| Inserting Reports From Multiple Data Sources |
| Inserting a New Report                       |
| Inserting a New Chart                        |
| Inserting an Existing Report                 |
| Creating a Document From a Single Report     |
| Inserting Text and Images                    |
| Editing Components in a Document             |

Document view allows you to build multiple reports and charts on the same canvas. The styling, design, and report building functionality of Live Preview and Query Design view is available in Document view.

In addition, there are many other features that simplify building documents. You can build and insert multiple reports in the form of reports and charts into documents. You can also insert images and text for presentation and organizational purposes.

# **Inserting Reports From Multiple Data Sources**

#### How to:

Insert Two Reports From Two Different Data Sources

With InfoAssist opened in Document view, you can insert multiple charts and reports onto the canvas. These reports can be from different data sources. With documents, you have the option to add additional data sources to the document.

In order to insert reports from different data sources, the document must have multiple data sources loaded. For more information on adding and switching between data sources, see *Data Tab* on page 49.

Note: You cannot use multiple data sources when working with a Reporting Object.

## Procedure: How to Insert Two Reports From Two Different Data Sources

A document can display multiple reports from multiple data sources in the same document.

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, insert a chart or report.
- 2. If your document has only one data source, insert additional data sources.

For more detailed instructions on inserting multiple data sources, see *Data Tab* on page 49.

**3.** Switch to a data source different than the one used in step 1.

For more detailed instructions on switching to a different data source, see *Data Tab* on page 49.

**4.** Insert a chart or report using this new data source, following the instructions given in *Inserting a New Report* on page 309.

Your document is now populated with reports that have data from different data sources. You can add as many data sources as you need.

#### **Inserting a New Report**

# How to: Insert a Report With the Insert Tab Insert a Report With Drag and Drop Insert a Report With Double-Click Insert a Report With Right-Click

With InfoAssist opened in Document view, you can insert multiple charts and reports onto the canvas. The procedures in the following sections detail how to insert reports into documents.

In Document view, you can insert a report in the following ways.

- □ Use the Insert tab.
- Double-click a data source field.
- □ Right-click a data source field.
- Drag and drop a data source field onto the canvas.

**Note:** When you use the Insert tab, double-click a data source field, or right-click a data source field, a report placeholder is inserted in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

Dragging and dropping a data source field onto the canvas inserts the place holder at the location you dropped it.

The following procedures describe how to insert new reports. For more information on how to edit existing reports, see *How to Style and Customize a Report* on page 328.

#### Procedure: How to Insert a Report With the Insert Tab

The Insert tab is only available to insert reports in Document view. For more information on the Insert tab, see *Insert Tab* on page 37.

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the *Insert* tab.
- 2. In the Reports group, click Report.

A report placeholder appears in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

You can now add fields to the report using the canvas and the Resources panel. For more information on how to use the Resources panel to add additional fields to the report, see *Understanding the Resources Panel* on page 86.

#### Procedure: How to Insert a Report With Drag and Drop

You can insert a report by dragging data source fields from the Resources panel onto the canvas in Document view. To insert a report, make sure that Report is selected on the Format tab, in the Destination group. This option is also on the Home tab, in the Format group.

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the *Format* tab.
- **2.** In the Destination group, click *Report*.

**Note:** You can also click Report from the Home tab, in the Format group.

**3.** Select a data source field from the Data pane in the Resources panel and drag it onto the canvas. Make sure that you drop the data source field onto an open area of the canvas and not on top of another chart or report.

A report with the selected data source appears in the Results panel, as shown in the following image.



**4.** You can now add fields to the report using the canvas and the Resources panel. For more information on how to use the Resources panel to add additional fields to the report, see *Understanding the Resources Panel* on page 86.

#### Procedure: How to Insert a Report With Double-Click

You can double-click a data source field in the Resources panel in Document view. To insert a report, make sure that no report is actively selected on the canvas and Report is selected on the Format tab, in the Destination group. This option is also on the Home tab, in the Format group.

**Note:** You cannot insert a new report by a double-click if a report is actively selected. If a report is selected, click the canvas to deselect the report and make the canvas the active object.

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the Format tab.
- 2. In the Destination group, click Report.

Note: You can also click Report on the Home tab, in the Format group.

**3.** Double-click a data source field in the Data pane of the Resources panel.

A report with the selected data source appears in the Results panel, as shown in the following image.



**4.** You can now add fields to the report using the canvas and the Resources panel. For more information on how to use the Resources panel to add additional fields to the report, see *Understanding the Resources Panel* on page 86.

#### Procedure: How to Insert a Report With Right-Click

You can insert reports by right-clicking a data source field in the Resources panel in Document view. To insert a report, make sure that no report is actively selected on the canvas and Report is selected on the Format tab, in the Destination group. This option is also on the Home tab, in the Format group.

**Note:** You cannot insert a new report by a right-click if a report is actively selected. If a report is selected, click the canvas to deselect the report and make the canvas the active object.

- 1. With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the Format tab.
- 2. In the Destination group, click Report.

**Note:** You can also click *Chart* on the Home tab, in the Format group.

**3.** Right-click a data source field in the Data panel.

A menu opens.

4. Select from the following menu options:

- Sum
- Sort
- Across
- Include as Coordinated
- Filter
- Slicers

A report with the selected data source appears in the Results panel.

#### **Inserting a New Chart**

#### How to:

Insert a Chart With the Insert Tab Insert a Chart With Drag and Drop Insert a Chart With Double-Click Insert a Chart With Right-Click

With InfoAssist opened in Document view, you can bring multiple charts and reports onto the canvas. The procedures in the following sections describe how to insert charts into documents.

- In Document view, you can insert a chart in the following ways:
- Use the Insert tab.
- Double-click a data source field.
- □ Right-click a data source field.
- Drag and drop a data source field from the Resources panel onto the canvas.

**Note:** When you use the Insert tab, double-click a data source field, or right-click a data source field, a chart placeholder is inserted in the upper-left visible portion of the canvas.

Dragging and dropping a data source field onto the canvas inserts the place holder at the location you dropped it.

The following procedures describe how to insert new charts. For more information on how to edit existing charts, see *How to Style and Customize a Chart* on page 330.

### Procedure: How to Insert a Chart With the Insert Tab

The Insert tab is only available to insert charts in Document view. For more information on the Insert tab, see *Insert Tab* on page 37.

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the *Insert* tab.
- **2.** In the Reports group, click *Chart*.

A chart placeholder appears in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

You can now add fields to the chart using the canvas and the Resources panel. For more information on how to use the Resources panel to add additional fields to the report, see *Understanding the Resources Panel* on page 86.

#### Procedure: How to Insert a Chart With Drag and Drop

You can insert a chart by dragging data source fields from the Resources panel and dropping them onto the canvas in Document view. To insert a chart, make sure that *Chart* is selected on the Format tab, in the Destination group. This option is also on the Home tab, in the Format group.

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the *Format* tab.
- 2. In the Destination group, click Chart.

**Note:** You can also click Chart on the Home tab, in the Format group.

**3.** Select a data source field from the Data pane in the Resources panel and drag it onto the canvas. Make sure that you drop the data source field onto an open area of the canvas and not on top of another chart or report.



A chart placeholder with the selected data source appears in the Results panel, as shown in the following image.

4. You can now add fields to the chart using the canvas and the Resources panel.

For more information on how to use the Resources panel to add additional fields to the report, see *Understanding the Resources Panel* on page 86.

#### **Procedure:** How to Insert a Chart With Double-Click

You can double-click a data source field in the Resources panel in Document view. To insert a chart, make sure that no report is actively selected on the canvas and Chart is selected on the Format tab, in the Destination. This option is also on the Home tab, in the Format group.

**Note:** You cannot insert a new chart by a double-click if a report is actively selected. If a report is selected, click the canvas to deselect the report and make the canvas the active object.

- 1. With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the Format tab.
- 2. In the Destination group, click Chart.

Note: You can also click Chart on the Home tab, in the Format group.

3. Double-click a data source field in the Data pane of the Resources panel.

A chart placeholder with the selected data source appears in the Results panel, as shown in the following image.



**4.** You can now add fields to the chart using the canvas and the Resources panel. For more information on how to use the Resources panel to add additional fields to the report, see *Understanding the Resources Panel* on page 86.

# Procedure: How to Insert a Chart With Right-Click

You can insert charts by right-clicking a data source field in the Resources panel in Document view. To insert a chart, make sure no report is actively selected on the canvas and Chart is selected on the Format tab, in the Destination group. This option is also on the Home tab, in the Format group.

**Note:** You cannot insert a new chart by a right-click if a report is actively selected. If a report is selected, click the canvas to deselect the report and make the canvas the active object.

**1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the *Format* tab.

2. In the Destination group, click Chart.

Note: You can also click Chart on the Home tab, in the Format group.

**3.** Right-click a data source field in the Data panel.

A menu appears.

- 4. Select from the following menu options:
  - □ Include as Category Axis. For dimension (non-numeric or date) fields.
  - □ Include as Legend Series. For dimension (non-numeric or date) fields.
  - **Filter.** For all types of fields.
  - □ **Slicers.** For all fields.
  - Coordinated. The Coordinated field container contains a common sort field for creating multiple reports and charts that are burst into separate page layouts. Each value for a coordinated sort field appears on a separate page.

A chart placeholder, with the selected data source, appears in the Results panel. The chart placeholder turns into a live preview of the chart once the X-axis and Y-axis data fields are selected.

# **Inserting an Existing Report**

#### How to:

Insert an Existing Report With the Insert Tab

With InfoAssist opened in Document view, you can insert existing charts and reports onto the canvas from the Insert tab. The following procedure describes how you can insert reports into new documents and documents that are already populated with reports, text, and images.

#### Procedure: How to Insert an Existing Report With the Insert Tab

You can create a document in the Custom Reports section of the domain and use Standard Reports items as Existing Report components. You cannot use other Custom Report items as components.

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the *Insert* tab.
- **2.** In the Reports group, click *Existing Report*.

An Open dialog box appears.

**3.** Browse to the report that you want to insert and click *OK*.

The report appears in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

Hovering the mouse over an existing report displays the report title as a tooltip.

Note: You cannot edit an existing report that is inserted into a document.

# **Creating a Document From a Single Report**

You can take a single report created in Live Preview or Query Design view and convert it into a document, displaying it in Document view.

When you convert a single report into a document, the original report is preserved and a copy of that report is opened as a document in Document view. You can then add additional reports, charts, images, and text.

# **Inserting Text and Images**



With InfoAssist opened in Document view, you can bring text and images onto the canvas. The following procedures describe how you can insert text and images into new documents and documents that are already populated with reports, text, and images.

Note: You can only do this in Document view.

The following procedures detail how to insert text and images. For more information on how to edit existing text and images, see *Editing Components in a Document* on page 320.

#### **Procedure:** How to Insert Text

- 1. With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the Insert tab.
- 2. In the Objects group, click Text Box.

A text component appears in the upper-left corner of the canvas with default text, as shown in the following image.



**3.** Double-click, or right-click, the text component to edit the text.

For more information on editing and styling the text, see *How to Edit Text* on page 332.

#### Procedure: How to Insert an Image

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, click the *Insert* tab.
- In the Objects group, click Image.
   An Open dialog box appears.
- Browse to the desired image and click OK.
   The selected image appears in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

# **Editing Components in a Document**

| How to:                      |  |
|------------------------------|--|
| Resize a Component           |  |
| Move a Component             |  |
| Align Components             |  |
| Style and Customize a Report |  |
| Style and Customize a Chart  |  |
| Edit Text                    |  |
| Delete a Component           |  |

The reports, controls, and text in a document can be edited, moved, resized, and deleted. Each of these components has a context menu which can be accessed by right-clicking the component.

Images can be moved, resized, and deleted, but they have no context menu and cannot be edited. Right-clicking a image brings up the option to delete it.

#### **Procedure:** How to Resize a Component

You can resize a component in the following ways:

- □ Using the component sizing handles.
- □ Changing the height and width on the Layout tab, in the Size & Arrange group.
- Accessing the options on the Size tab in the Size and Position dialog box.

The resize feature is available for all components that can be added to a document.

**1.** Open or create a document with at least one report, text component, control, or image.

- 2. Resize the component in one of the following ways:
  - Sizing Handles: Select the component and drag the sizing handles that appear around it, as shown in the following image. As you manually increase the height and width of the component, the new values appear in the corresponding text boxes in the Size & Arrange group of the Layout tab.



- **Ribbon:** You can use the ribbon in one of the following ways:
  - Select the component in the document. On the Layout tab, in the Size & Arrange group, enter values in the Height and Width fields.
  - On the Layout tab, in the Size & Arrange group, click the dialog box launcher on the lower-left side of the group, to open the Size and Position dialog box.

Right-Click Menu: Right-click the component and select Size and Position. The Size and Position dialog box opens.

From the Size and Position dialog box, open the Size tab, as shown in the following image.

| Size     | Size  |                           |
|----------|---|---------------------------|
| Position | Size<br>Height 3.67<br>Scale<br>Height 100 + %<br>AutoFit<br>Auto Overflow<br>Lock Aspect Ratio | Width 4.86<br>Width 100 - |

Use the Height and Width options to change the position of the selected component. You can adjust the pixel size of the object with the Size options or the scale percentage of the object with the Scale options.

You can lock the aspect ratio using the Aspect Ratio button, which is available when working with charts, images, and text boxes while working in Document view. With the aspect ratio locked, changing the width automatically changes the height to keep the component to scale, and changing the height automatically changes the width.

**Note:** The Auto Overflow option is only available while working with reports in Document view through the Size & Arrange group. With Auto Overflow set, you cannot manually set the height and width of a report. The area of the report expands automatically to show all data.

The AutoFit option is only available for charts through the Size & Arrange group. With AutoFit set, the chart size becomes dynamic. This means that other applications can override the size of the chart when the chart is embedded.

When two objects are selected, the *Relative Position* button sets the bottom-left corner of the component that is higher on the page to the upper-left corner of the one that is lower. Once a relationship is created, arrows appear to show that relationship while both items are still selected.

#### Procedure: How to Move a Component

You can move a component by clicking it, or by accessing the Position section of the Size and Position dialog box. This feature is available for all components that can be added to a document.

You can also align components with each other so that their horizontal or vertical position matches. For more information, see *How to Align Components* on page 324.

**1.** Open or create a document with at least one report, text component, control, or image.

2. Select the component and move it by using one of the following methods:

□ Use the mouse to drag the component anywhere on the canvas.

or

- □ Right-click the component and click Size and Position.
  - □ On the Size and Position dialog box, click the *Position* tab, as shown in the following image.

| Size and Position |   |                    |                     | x     |
|-------------------|---|--------------------|---------------------|-------|
| Size Position     | Position<br>Position on page<br>Horizontal: | 2<br>79 ÷<br>148 ÷ | from top left corne | r     |
|                   |   | √ ок               | S Cancel            | Apply |

□ Use the Horizontal and Vertical options to change the position of the selected component.

#### **Procedure:** How to Align Components

You can align components with each other so that their horizontal or vertical positions match. You must have multiple components selected to use the align options.

The alignment is anchored by the component that is in the farthest position of the selected alignment. For example, if you select two components and click *Align Left*, the components align horizontally with the component farthest to the left.

- **1.** Open or create a document with at least two components.
- **2.** Select a component.
**3.** Select a second component by holding the Ctrl key and clicking a component.

**Note:** You can select multiple components simultaneously by holding the Ctrl key and with the left mouse dragging a selection box around the components. When you release the mouse, sizing handles appear around each component that you selected.

Sizing handles appear around the components, as shown in the following image.



- 4. Align the components using one of the following methods:
  - Right-click one of the selected components and select an alignment option from the Align drop-down menu, as shown in the following image.



- or
- □ Access the alignment options from the Align drop-down menu. The menu is available on the Layout tab, in the Size & Arrange group, as shown in the following image.





The selected components align, as shown in the following image.

5. Click anywhere in the canvas to deselect the components.

## Procedure: How to Style and Customize a Report

When you select a component, you can perform various functions on the component, such as moving and resizing it, as explained in *How to Move a Component* on page 323. After clicking a component, you can use the ribbon to affect all settings of the selected component, except for fields. You can double-click or right-click a component to select individual fields to edit through the context menu or Field tab.

In addition to reports, you can style and customize charts and text. For more information on charts, see *How to Style and Customize a Chart* on page 330. For more information on text, see *How to Edit Text* on page 332.

Note: Images cannot be edited.

- **1.** Open or create a document with at least one report.
- 2. Select the report.

Sizing handles appear around the border.

Note: The groups of the Field tab are unavailable

3. Right-click the report, and click Edit Report, as shown in the following image.



**Note:** You can also activate the report by double-clicking it. This action provides the same functionality as right-clicking and then clicking *Edit Report*.

4. You can now select fields within the report. Select a field by clicking it in the canvas.



Note: The groups on the Field tab are now available, as shown in the following image.

**Note:** You can also select a field within the report by clicking the field in the Query pane of the Resources panel. Make sure that the report that contains the field you would like to edit is selected on the canvas.

You can now edit the selected report using commands available through the context menu or the ribbon.

For more information on styling and customizing reports, see *Customizing and Styling Report*.

## Procedure: How to Style and Customize a Chart

When you select a component, you can perform various functions on the component, such as moving and resizing it, as explained in *How to Move a Component* on page 323. After clicking a component, you can use the ribbon to affect all settings of the selected component, except for fields. You can double-click or right-click a component to select individual fields to edit through the context menu or Field tab.

In addition to charts, you can style and customize reports and text. For more information on reports, see *How to Style and Customize a Report* on page 328. For more information on text, see *How to Edit Text* on page 332.

Note: Images cannot be edited.

- **1.** Open or create a document with at least one chart.
- 2. Select the chart.

Sizing handles appear around the border, as shown in the following image.

🔝 🦢 🔒 🧠 👳 🖳 😂 Run A Y 🖉 Exclude • 9 • E Ŧ AJ \$ - % Eiha a 🗃 Data Holiday (Shipped) Month, Name, (Shipper) Day,Name,(Shipped) Ouantity Sold Revenue MSRP 📮 Discount Stereo Systems 132 Cost Televisions 71 Video Players Davs,D 108 Video Production 23 Custo 🚨 Age 🚨 Latitude Longitude Filter

**Note:** The groups of the Field tab are unavailable.

**3.** Right-click the chart, and click *Edit Chart*, as shown in the following image.

| Home Insert Format Data Sitcers Layout View   | w Fab/J Series  |
|---|---|
| Margins Orientation Size Units Page<br>Hargins Orientation Size Units Page<br>Harribers   | Height 2.34 A Appet Ratio a Pellotive Position<br>Wildh 3.39 A AutoFit<br>Auto Overflow - Align<br>Size & Arrange |
| Cender  Conder  Conde | Product: Quantity<br>Category Sold<br>Stereo Systems 132<br>Televisions 71<br>Video Production 23                 |

**Note:** You can also activate the chart by double-clicking it. This action provides the same functionality as right-clicking, and then clicking *Edit Report*.

4. You can now select fields within the chart. Select a field by clicking it in the canvas.



**Note:** The groups on the Field tab are now available, as shown in the following image.

**Note:** You can also select a field within the chart by clicking the field in the Query pane of the Resources panel. Make sure that the chart that contains the field you would like to edit is selected on the canvas.

You can now edit the selected chart using commands available through the context menu or the ribbon.

For more information on styling and customizing charts, see *Creating and Customizing Chart*.

## **Procedure:** How to Edit Text

When you select a component, you can perform various functions on the component, such as moving and resizing it, as explained in *How to Move a Component* on page 323. After clicking a component, you can use the ribbon to affect all settings of the selected component, except for fields. You can double-click or right-click a component to select individual fields to edit through the context menu or Field tab.

In addition to editing text, you can style and customize reports and charts. For more information on reports, see *How to Style and Customize a Report* on page 328. For more information on charts, see *How to Style and Customize a Chart* on page 330.

Note: Images cannot be edited.

- **1.** Open or create a document with at least one text component.
- **2.** Select the text.

| Provention of the second secon | lew Field  |                                   |
|--|--|-----------------------------------|
| Report Chart Existing Report Chart Existing Box Cojects  | <b>%</b> ∫Document   |                                   |
| Very         | pouble click to edit<br>pouble click to edit<br>Product Quantity<br>Category Selds<br>Stereo Systems 132<br>Televisions 71<br>Video Production 23<br>Product Televisions 24<br>Product Televisions 71<br>Video Production 23 | - 12%.<br>- 9%.<br>- 9%.<br>- 9%. |

Sizing handles appear around the border, as shown in the following image.

3. Right-click the text, and click Edit Text, as shown in the following image.



**Note:** You can also activate the context menus by double-clicking the text. This actions provides the same functionality as right-clicking, and then clicking *Edit Text*.

A cursor appears over the text.

4. Click anywhere in the text box and begin entering text.



5. Highlight the text you would like to edit, and right-click it. A menu of options appears.



6. Using the menu options, you can style the text and insert quick text.

The text component menu options are as follows:

- **Font.** Opens a list of available fonts for the selected text.
- □ Size. Opens a list of available text sizes for the selected text.
- **Bold.** Formats the selected text in bold.
- **Italic.** Formats the selected text in italics.
- **Underline.** Underlines the selected text.
- □ **Text color.** Opens the Color dialog box where you can select a color for the selected text.
- **Cut.** Cuts the selected text.
- **Copy.** Copies the selected text to the clipboard.
- **Paste.** Pastes the selected text from the clipboard.
- Date. Opens a list of date quick text in various formats.
- **Time.** Opens a list of time quick text in various formats.
- **page #.** Opens a list of page number quick text in various formats.

## **Procedure:** How to Delete a Component

The following procedure applies to all components in Document view.

- **1.** Open or create a document with at least one component.
- **2.** Right-click the component and click *Delete*.

The component is deleted from the canvas.

Note: You can also delete a component by clicking it and pressing the Delete key.



# **3** Building Dashboards and Applications in InfoAssist

You can use InfoAssist to create HOLD files, build dashboards, and applications.

# **Topics:**

- Creating HOLD Files
- Creating Multi-page Documents and Dashboards
- Creating Active Technologies Components With InfoAssist
- Using Slicers
- Building InfoMini Applications
- Glossary

# **Creating HOLD Files**

#### In this section:

Valuable Applications of HOLD Files

Storing HOLD Files

**Output Formats for Reports and Charts** 

Creating Hold Files

Creating a Subquery Filter Using a HOLD File

Document Mode

Describes how to create a HOLD file for use in a report, chart, document, and dashboard, and how to use a HOLD file in a subquery filter.

A HOLD file is the output of a report request stored in a file that you can use as input to another Web Query procedure.

You can then create new report requests that extract data from the HOLD file, resulting in multi-step report.

HOLD files can be created to use in a report, chart, document, or dashboard.

# **Valuable Applications of HOLD Files**

A HOLD file is valuable when you want to do the following:

- Extract fields from a large data source for faster and more efficient retrieval in subsequent requests.
- Store virtual field values or summary values calculated in one request for further processing in another request.

## **Storing HOLD Files**

HOLD files can be created for immediate use and saved temporarily or they can be stored for future and repeated use.

# **Output Formats for Reports and Charts**

You can save a HOLD file for a report in the following formats:

- □ Binary (\*.ftm)
- □ FOCUS (\*.foc). For more information, see FOCUS Format Index Fields on page 347.

- □ Comma Delimited with Titles (\*.csv)
- Plain Text (\*.ftm)
- □ Tab Delimited (\*.tab)
- Tab Delimited with Titles (\*.tab)
- Database Table (\*.sql)
- □ SQL Script (\*.sql)
- □ XML (\*.xml)

You can save a HOLD file for a chart in the following formats:

- PNG
- GIF
- SVG
- JPEG

# **Creating Hold Files**

## In this section:

FOCUS Format Index Fields

#### How to:

Create Multiple Components in a Document From a HOLD File

Create a Tabular Report From a HOLD File

Create a HOLD File for a Subquery

This section contains three examples of how you would use a HOLD file:

Note: Across fields are not allowed in HOLD files.

## **Procedure:** How to Create Multiple Components in a Document From a HOLD File

This procedure describes how to extract fields into a HOLD file and then create multiple components in a document from the HOLD file.

- **1.** Select a data source.
- 2. Add fields that need to be extracted for use in subsequent requests.
- **3.** On the Home tab, in the Format group, click *File & Printer*.

- 4. Click the Destination drop down list and select File.
- 5. Click the Browse button to open the Temporary dialog box.
- **6.** In the Temporary dialog box, name the file, choose the format of the Hold file from the format drop-down list, and click Save.

**Note:** The default is to create a temporary Hold file, which is deleted after the report or chart is run. Alternatively, you can create a permanent Hold file by selecting an application path folder location. This file will remain in this location after the procedure is run for future use.

- 7. Select Create Document.
- **8.** On the Insert tab, in the Reports group, click *Chart*.
- **9.** Add fields to the chart.
- 10. Insert another chart.
- **11.** Add fields to that chart.
- **12** On the Format tab, in the Chart Types group, click *Pie*.
- **13** On the Insert tab, in the Reports group, click *Report*.
- **14.** Add fields to the report.
- **15.** Add as many reports and charts as you want to complete your document.

## Procedure: How to Create a Tabular Report From a HOLD File

You can store virtual field values, or summary values, calculated in one request for further processing in another request, as the following procedure illustrates.

Complete the procedure steps to create a tabular report showing Quantity of Items Sold per Product Category, By Region, Across Years. Include a column that shows percentages within region.

- **1.** Select the *WF\_RETAIL\_SALESCLUSTER* master or any master with similar numeric and alphanumeric fields.
- 2. Add Quantity, Sold.
- 3. Change Title.
- 4. In the Edit Title dialog box, type Quantity and click OK.
- 5. Add Region.
- 6. On the Home tab, in the Format group, click File & Printer.
- 7. Click the Destination drop down list and select File.

- 8. Click the Browse button to open the Temporary dialog box.
- **9.** In the Temporary dialog box, name the HOLD file and click Save.

**Note:** The default is to create a temporary Hold file, which is deleted after the report or chart is run. Alternatively, you can create a permanent Hold file by selecting an application path folder location. This file will remain in this location after the procedure is run for future use.

- **10.** Click Create Report.
- **11.** On the Data tab, in the Join group, click Join.
- **12** In the Join dialog box, click *Add New*.
- **13.** From the drop-down menu, select *Existing*.
- **14.** From the Please pick a new target master file dialog box, select *Select the WF\_RETAIL\_SALESCLUSTER master* and click *OK*.

Two join tables are joined.

- **15.** Click *OK* to close the dialog box.
- **16.** From FACT\_SALES, add *Quantity*, Sold.
- **17.** From HOLD, add *Quantity*, Sold.
- **18.** On the Field tab, in the Display group, click *First Value* to add the FST prefix to Quantity, Sold.
- **19.** On the Field tab, in the Display group, click *Hide Field* to hide *Quantity*, *Sold*, as it will be used in a subsequent calculation.
- **20.** On the Data tab, in the Calculation group, click Summary (Compute).
- **21.** In the Summary Field Compute dialog box, do the following:

□ In the Field Name field, type XPCT.

- □ In the Format field, type *F*6.2%.
- Enter the expression in the image to calculate percentages.
- **22.** Click *OK* to close the dialog box.
- **23.** Add Region to By.
- **24.** On the Field tab, in the Display group, select *Simple* from the Subtotal drop-down menu to create Subtotal on Region.
- **25.** Add *Product, Category* to By.
- 26. Add Year, (Sales) to Across.

**27.** On the Home tab, in the Report group, click *Row Totals*.

The report is complete.

## Procedure: How to Create a HOLD File for a Subquery

The following procedure describes how to create a HOLD file for use in a subquery.

**1.** Create a new report with at least one filter condition set.

For example, the report shown in the following image lists Customer IDs with Gender equal to Female.

| Home Inseri: Format Data Slicers Layo  | rout View Field   | a 🔮    |
|--|---|--------|
| HTML Chart   | Ve Document Records: 500 V  | Report |
| Format   | Design Filter   |        |
| - Tota   | Nive Preview (500 Records)  |        |
| ID_MARITAL_STATUS  First Name  Gender  Gender  Customer Full Name  Measures/Properties  Filter  Filter  Gender Equal to Female | <ul> <li>►</li> <li>►</li></ul> | *      |
| Query  | 000028  |        |
| Report (WF_RETAIL_CUSTOMER)  | 000031  |        |
| By   | 000033<br>000034<br>000041  |        |
| Across   | 000045  |        |
| _  | 000046  |        |
|  | 000047  |        |
|  | 000049  | -      |

2. Click File & Printer.

The File & Printer button is found on the Home tab, in the Format group, and on the Format tab, in the Destination group.

The File & Printer button is a split button. Click the left side of the button to launch the Save dialog box. The down arrow on the right side also opens the Save dialog box so you can change settings or set them for the first time.

An example of the File & Printer button and the associated ToolTip are shown in the following image.

| Home Insert Format Data Slicers Layout   | t View Field   | a 🔞          |
|--|--|--------------|
| HTML Chart Urve<br>File & Printer • Query Live<br>Preview  | Image: Data from Source     Image: Data from Source       Image: Data from Source     Image: Data from Source       Image: Data from Source     Image: Data from Source       Image: Document Records:     500                           | Report       |
| Format Based the second the others BB2 d   | - Design Filter  |              |
| Send the report to either a DB2 d  | latabase of to a network printer.  |              |
| Customer Full Name     Gender     Gender     Gender     Gender     Gender     Gender     Gender Equal to Female     Gender Equal to Female     Gender Equal to Female     Gender Equal to Female     Sum     Gender Equal to Female     D_CUSTOMER   | ID_CUSTOMER           000001           000002           000015           000016           000017           000018           000021           000025           000028           000031           000034           000031           000034 |              |
| Across   | 000045<br>000046<br>000047<br>000049   | -            |
| The second secon | J  |              |
| Dana   |  | Circle Tab.  |
| Dolle  | 📄 Keports 🔹 🚱 HIML 👻 🖡   | Single Lab • |

| Cap Temporary  |                  |                         | □ x    |
|--|------------------|-------------------------|--------|
| G Temporary  |                  |                         | 4      |
|  |                  |                         |        |
| Temporary  | Name ~           | Size Type Last Modified | Title  |
| <ul> <li>baseapp</li> <li>baseapp</li> <li>filemonitor</li> <li>foccache</li> <li>binagn</li> <li>bincen</li> <li>bisamp</li> <li>creai</li> <li>retail_old</li> <li>retail_orig</li> <li>z-new</li> </ul> |                  |                         |        |
| < III  |                  | m                       | Þ      |
|  | File name: File1 |                         | •      |
|  |                  | Save                    | Cancel |

The Temporary dialog box opens, as shown in the following image.

**Note:** The label *Temporary* appears at the top of the dialog box. When you select a folder, the label changes to *Select a location and format*, as shown in the following image.

😰 Select a location and format

The File & Printer Options dialog box opens, as shown in the following image.

| Destination: | File | • |        |   |
|--------------|------|---|--------|---|
| File Name:   |      |   | Browse | • |
|              |      |   |        |   |
|              |      |   |        | 0 |

- 3. Click the Destination drop down list and select File, then click the Browse button.
- 4. In the Select a location and format dialog box, provide the following:
  - **a.** In the File name text box, type a file name. The default file name is *File1*.
  - **b.** From the list menu, select SQL Script (\*.sql) as the file format.

c. Select a location for the HOLD file.

The location is either Temporary, which is the default, or a writable server application folder.

**Note:** If the HOLD file name already exists in the specified location, it will be overwritten without warning, when you click *Save*.

5. Click Save.

The Create Report button appears on the bottom of the InfoAssist Live Preview application window, as shown in the following image.

| Home Insert Format Data Slicers Layout   | it View Faeld  | a 😢     |
|--|--|---------|
| HTML Chart Query Live  | Document: Records: 500   | Report  |
| Format Preview   | N Decian Filter  |         |
| - Data   |  |         |
| ID_MARITAL_STATUS     First Name     Last Name     Gender     Source Full Name     Sources     Source State            | ID_CUSTOMER<br>000001<br>000002<br>000004<br>000015<br>000016                | Ē       |
| Filter   | 000017<br>000018<br>000021<br>000024<br>000025                               |         |
| <ul> <li>□ File1 (WF_RETAIL_CUSTOMER)</li> <li>∑ sum</li> <li>□ By</li> <li>□ ID_CUSTOMER</li> <li>□ Across</li> </ul> | 000028<br>000031<br>000033<br>000034<br>000041<br>000045<br>000046<br>000047 | -       |
| Done   | Create Report  | e Tab 🔻 |

6. Repeat steps 2 - 4 to create as many HOLD files as you need.

**7.** To use the HOLD file right away in a report, chart, document, or dashboard, select the corresponding option, as shown in the following image.

| I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I  | out View Field                   | A 🕑           |
|--|----------------------------------|---------------|
| Chart T  | Data from Source                 | Exclude       |
| Report   | Use Sample Data                  | X Include     |
| HTML File & Printer - Query L  | re Document Records: 500 - Filte | Report        |
| Format   | Design                           | Filter        |
| - 🗃 Data   | 💫 Live Preview (500 Records)     |               |
| ID MARITAL STATUS  |                                  |               |
| First Name   |                                  |               |
| 🗖 Last Name  | ID_COSTOMER                      |               |
| 🗖 Gender   | 000001                           |               |
| Scustomer Full Name  | 000002                           |               |
| 🖃 😻 Measures/Properties  | 000004                           |               |
| 🛼 Customers  | 000015                           |               |
|  | 000016                           |               |
| - V Filter   | 000017                           |               |
| Cender Equal to Female   | 000018                           |               |
| Gender Equarito Fernale  | 000021                           |               |
|  | 000024                           |               |
| - Duery  | 000025                           |               |
|  | 000028                           |               |
|  | 000031                           |               |
| By   | 000034                           |               |
| ID CUSTOMER  | 000041 Create Report             |               |
| Across   | 000045 Create Chart              |               |
|  | 000046 Zreate Docume             | nt            |
|  | 000047 🙍 Create Dashboa          | ard 🔻         |
|  | Create Report                    | -             |
| The second secon |                                  |               |
|  |                                  | a Records 7.1 |
| Done   | Reports                          | Single Tab    |

The following image is an example of the Live Preview application window when *Create Report* is selected.



# **FOCUS Format Index Fields**

FOCUS is the only format that supports an index field. The maximum number of fields to index is four. If the file format is FOCUS, then *Index* appears on the Query pane, as shown in the following image.

| - 📄 Query                         |
|-----------------------------------|
| 🖃 🗐 FocusFile (WF_RETAIL_CUSTOMER |
| ∑ Sum                             |
| 🖃 🧱 By                            |
| 💷 Last Name                       |
| ID_CUSTOMER                       |
| Across                            |
| 🖃 🛲 Index                         |
| LASTNAME                          |

# **Creating a Subquery Filter Using a HOLD File**

## How to:

Create a Subquery Filter Using a HOLD File

In InfoAssist, you can create a subquery using a HOLD file. A subquery is a nested query that is added to the Where clause of an SQL statement. A subquery is valuable because it is highly reusable.

## Procedure: How to Create a Subquery Filter Using a HOLD File

This procedure describes how to create a subquery filter using a HOLD file created in the previous procedure.

1. Build a report.

|   | a mald  |  |                                |      |
|---|---------|--|--------------------------------|------|
| Home Insert Format Data Slicers Layout View   | V Freid |  |                                | 20 0 |
|   |         |  |                                |      |
| Detail Summary Join Advanced Missing I<br>(Define) (Compute) Filter   | Data    | Add Switch   |                                |      |
| Calculation Join Filter Displa  |         | Data Source  |                                |      |
| - 🗐 Data  |         | Note: The American Market Note: Note | ds)                            |      |
| B 📦 WE RETAIL   |         |  |                                |      |
| Measures  |         | о., <u>г</u> им  |                                |      |
| T Sales   |         | Customer Full Name   | Region                         | -    |
| Shipments   |         | Able Mikaela   | Central                        | =    |
| 🖃 💦 Dimensions  |         | Alatorre Owen  | SouthEast                      |      |
| 😑 🧾 Customer  |         | Alber, Hailey  | West                           |      |
| Hierarchies   |         | Almanza Leah   | SouthEast                      |      |
| 🖃 🧦 Customer  | =       | Amedee Brender   | Central                        |      |
| Region  |         | Angel Vern   | West                           |      |
| + State   |         | Arondt Cara  | West                           |      |
| Chy   |         | Arenac, Dradu  | West                           |      |
| Customer Full Name  |         | Armanta Wilfred  | CouthEast                      |      |
|   |         | Armenta, withred   | SouthEast                      |      |
| □ values  |         | Armstrong, sydni   | Southwest                      |      |
|   |         | Arriola, Brittney  | MIDEast                        |      |
| Ime (Sales)   |         | Artz, Ayla   | Northwest                      |      |
| Time (Shipped)  |         | Asbury, Jaylen   | West                           |      |
| Time (Delivery)   |         | Avera, Caroline  | NorthEast                      |      |
| Time (Estimated Delivery)   | -       | Banes, Ezequiel  | Central                        |      |
| V Filter  |         | Bangert, Harmony   | NorthEast                      |      |
| Tiller  |         | Banks, Jayde   | NorthEast                      |      |
|   |         | Barger, Jack   | SouthEast                      |      |
|   |         | Barger, Sabastian  | SouthEast                      |      |
|   |         | Battiste, Makayla  | NorthWest                      |      |
| Query   |         | Baumgarten, Edward   | SouthEast                      |      |
| File1 (WF_RETAIL_CUSTOMER)  |         | Bays, Alex   | West                           |      |
| Report (WF RETAIL)  |         | Behrendt, Darius   | Central                        |      |
| Σ Sum   |         | Bilski, Nona   | SouthEast                      |      |
| By  |         | Bisbee, Carmella   | Central                        |      |
| Customer Full Name  |         | Blass, Garrett   | West                           |      |
| Region  |         | Bone, Aryanna  | NorthEast                      |      |
| Across  |         | Brody, Rudy  | MidEast                        |      |
|   |         | Brothers, Lidia  | MidEast                        |      |
|   |         | Bruns, Teri  | SouthWest                      | -    |
| an - 💦 Live Preview   |         |  |                                |      |
|   | Ela     | i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i  |                                |      |
| ine in the second se | 📃 керс  | ons 🔻 😽 HIML   | <ul> <li>Single Lat</li> </ul> |      |

An example report is shown in the following image.

**2.** On the Data tab, in the Filter group, click *Advanced Filter*. The Advanced Filter dialog box opens.

**3.** In the Advanced Filter dialog box, from the Type drop-down menu, select *Subquery* as the filter type for the left-most part of the expression, as shown in the following image.

| $\Sigma^{\rm W}$ Create a filtering condition                       |          |
|---|----------|
| 🐺 New Filter 🛛 💥 Insert Before 🛛 🦹 Insert After 🛛 🤿 Group 🔄 Ungroup |          |
| 🗙 🎓 🗅 🗋 🗠 🧼   |          |
| □ V WHERE<br><field> Equal to <value></value></field>               |          |
| Type: Field   |          |
| WF_RI Field   |          |
|   |          |
| □ 🥩 WF_RETAIL   |          |
| 🕀 📴 Measures  |          |
| 🗷 🚟 Sales   |          |
| 🕀 🚟 Shipments   |          |
| E The Dimensions  |          |
| Customer  |          |
|   |          |
| ✓ OK S Cancel   |          |
| √ок (   | S Cancel |

**4.** From the Subquery drop-down menu, select *In list* as the comparison operator, as shown in the following image.

| Create a filtering condition  | □ x           |
|---|---------------|
| 🐺 New Filter 🛛 🗶 Insert Before 🛛 🕵 Insert After 🛛 🤿 Group 🔶 Ungroup |               |
| 🗙 🎓 🖸 📋 🤜 🧼   |               |
| 🕀 🐺 WHERE   |               |
| Subquery In I 💌 <subquery></subquery>                               |               |
| In list   |               |
| NOL IN ISL  |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   |               |
|   | V OK 🚫 Cancel |

**5.** From the list of subqueries, select the subquery that was created (in this example, File1) for the right-most part of the expression.

The Subquery drop-down menu with the File1 Subquery is shown in the following image.

| Create a filtering condition  | □ X          |
|---|--------------|
| 🐺 New Filter 🛛 🗶 Insert Before 🛛 🖹 Insert After 🛛 🔿 Group 🔶 Ungroup |              |
| 🗙 🎓 🗅 🗋 👒 👳   |              |
| 🗏 🐺 WHERE   |              |
| Subquery In I <subquery> &lt;</subquery>                            |              |
|   |              |
|   | VOK 🚫 Cancel |

6. Click OK.

The report is filtered by the subquery that you created.



An example of the report filtered by female customers is shown in the following image.

**Note:** To view the SQL statements generated by the request, go to the Quick Access Toolbar, open the Run drop-down menu, and select *SQL Trace*.

# **Document Mode**

To create a HOLD file from a report included in a document, select the report and click *File & Printer* or right-click the report and select *Convert to File* from the menu. Then follow the steps for creating a HOLD file as described in *How to Create a HOLD File for a Subquery* on page 342.

# **Creating Multi-page Documents and Dashboards**

#### In this section:

Creating Multi-page Documents Creating a Multi-page Active Technologies Dashboard Navigating the Page Menu Using the Active Cache Option Enabling Active Cache Through InfoAssist

Describes how to create multi-page documents and active technologies dashboards and how to enable active cache through InfoAssist.

In Document mode, content can be created on multiple pages. The available output formats are: PDF, HTML, active report, PowerPoint, Excel, active PDF, and active Flash.

- The active report and active Flash output formats combine multiple reports and charts into one document, resulting in a tabbed active dashboard.
- Excel combines multiple reports as different sheets in a workbook.
- □ PowerPoint combines multiple reports and charts in a single slide.

## **Creating Multi-page Documents**

#### How to:

Create a Multi-page Document

You can create multi-page documents using InfoAssist.

## Procedure: How to Create a Multi-page Document

**1.** Create a new document.

Page 1 appears on the canvas title bar, as shown in the following image.

|   | 🚯 🗋 🧕 🚽   | <b>9</b> 🔶      | 🗐 🕒 Rur            | 0                |            |            |
|---|---|-----------------|--------------------|------------------|------------|------------|
|   | Home Insert   | Format          | Data Slicers       | Layout \         | /iew Field | ~ <b>0</b> |
|   | Page Report   | Chart<br>Report | Existing<br>Report | Text<br>Box<br>O | Image      |            |
| I | 🗋 Data 📃  |                 | <u>%</u>           | ocument          |            | 🌅 Page 1 🕶 |
|   | WF_RETAIL     WF_RETAIL     WF_RETAIL     Weasures     Weasures     Weasures     Weasures     Sales     Weasures     Shipmer     Dimensions     Success | nts             |                    | .  o             | ] [1.      | <br>       |

- 2. Add content, such as a new or existing report, chart, text, and images to Page 1.
- **3.** To add another page, do one of the following:
  - On the Insert tab, in the Pages group, click Page.
  - On the canvas title bar, click the page icon. From the Page menu that opens, select New Page.

A new page, for example, Page 2, is inserted after the current page, and appears on the canvas, as shown in the following image.



Each new page that you add is named Page *n*, where *n* is a unique number increasing by an increment of 1.

- 4. Add content to Page 2.
- 5. Repeat steps 3 4 until your document is complete.

To navigate between pages, open the Page menu by clicking the Page icon at the top of the canvas, as shown in the following image.



# **Creating a Multi-page Active Technologies Dashboard**

#### How to:

Create a Multi-page Active Technologies Dashboard

You can create a multi-page active technologies dashboard using InfoAssist.

## Procedure: How to Create a Multi-page Active Technologies Dashboard

**1.** Create a new active dashboard.

Page 1 appears on the canvas title bar, as shown in the following image.



- **2.** Add content, such as a new or existing report, chart, text, images, and active dashboard prompts to Page 1.
- **3.** To add another page, do one of the following:
  - On the Insert tab, in the Pages group, click Page.
  - □ On the canvas title bar, click the page icon. From the Page menu that opens, select *New Page*.

A new page, for example, Page 2, is inserted after the current page, and appears on the canvas, as shown in the following image.



Each new page that you add is named Page n, where n is a unique number increasing by an increment of 1.

- **4.** Add content to Page 2.
- **5.** Repeat steps 3 4 until your dashboard is complete.

To navigate between pages, open the Page menu by clicking the Page icon at the top of the canvas, as shown in the following image.

| Page<br>Pages | Report  | Chart<br>Reports | Existing<br>Report | Text<br>Box<br>Ob | Image<br>jects      | Drop<br>Down       | List | Checkbox<br>e Dashboard Pr | Radio<br>Button | abc<br>Text  |  |
|---------------|---|------------------|--------------------|-------------------|---------------------|--------------------|------|----------------------------|-----------------|--|--|
| Data          | F_RETAIL<br>Measures<br>Sales<br>Sales<br>Shipmen<br>Dimensions | its .            |                    | ument             | , ,  1 <u>, ,</u> , | <u>, , , , </u>  2 |      |                            |                 | □ Pa<br>□ Pa<br>□ Pa<br>□ Pa<br>□ Pa<br>□ Pa<br>□ Pa | Page 2<br>age 1<br>age 2<br>ew Page<br>age Options |

6. Run the active dashboard.

The tabs appear at the top of the canvas, as shown in the following image.



# **Navigating the Page Menu**

You can access the Page menu by clicking the Page icon in Design mode, as shown in the following image.

|   | 🗕 🌗 🍚 Page 3 🕇 |
|---|----------------|
|   | Page 1         |
|   | Page 2         |
|   | Page 3         |
|   |                |
| * | New Page       |
| Ĩ | Page Options   |

The Page menu lists the pages in the order in which you created them. You can rearrange the pages using drag-and-drop functionality. You can also select multiple pages and delete them.

In addition, the Page menu contains the New Page option to add a new page to the document.

The Page menu also contains *Page Options* which you can click to launch a dialog box of the following options:

- Rename Page
- Move Page Up
- Move Page Down
- Delete

The Page Options dialog box is shown in the following image.

| 🍟 Page   | Optic        | ns         | x    |
|----------|--------------|------------|------|
| <u> </u> | •            | <b>→ X</b> |      |
| 🗋 Page   | 1            |            |      |
| 🗋 Page   | 2            |            |      |
| 🔡 Page   | $\mathbb{N}$ | Rename     |      |
| 🔄 Page   | -            | Move Up    |      |
|          | -            | Move Down  |      |
|          | ×            | Delete     |      |
|          |              |            |      |
|          |              |            |      |
|          |              |            |      |
|          |              |            |      |
|          |              |            |      |
|          |              |            |      |
|          |              |            |      |
|          |              |            | 🗸 ок |

When you select a page, the Rename, Move Up, Move Down, and Delete options become active in the menu bar at the top of the dialog box. Also, when you right-click a page, a context menu of these same options opens.

The position of the page that you have selected determines which directional options are available. For example, *Move Up* would not be an option for Page 1. *Move Down* would not be an option for the last page.

To close the dialog box, click OK.

## **Using the Active Cache Option**

Because all post-retrieval processing is performed in the memory of the web browser, an active report has a processing limit of approximately 5,000 records or 100 pages of output. The active cache option enables you to send only the first page of active report output to the browser and retrieve subsequent pages from a temporary cache on the Reporting Server.

**Tip:** It is recommended that you set the number of rows retrieved five times greater than the number of lines retrieved per page (as indicated in SET LINES). The minimum number of rows retrieved is 100.

# **Enabling Active Cache Through InfoAssist**

In InfoAssist, active cache is enabled when you select *active report* as the output type (Format tab, Output Types group) and the *Pages on Demand* button (Format tab, Navigation group) is enabled. The Pages on Demand button is shown in the following image.



In InfoAssist, the Advanced tab on the active report options dialog box contains the Rows Retrieved drop-down list. Use this setting to establish the increments in which the cached data stored in a binary file is returned to the output window. The default is 100. The Advanced tab is shown in the following image.

| Active Report Options |                    | x     |
|-----------------------|--------------------|-------|
| General               | Advanced           | -     |
| Menu Options          | Active Cache       |       |
| Colors                | Rows Retrieved 100 |       |
| Advanced              | Security           |       |
|                       | Password           |       |
|                       | Expiration         |       |
|                       | Date Days          |       |
|                       | YYMMDD             |       |
|                       |                    |       |
|                       |                    |       |
|                       |                    |       |
|                       |                    |       |
|                       |                    |       |
|                       |                    |       |
|                       |                    |       |
|                       | 🗸 OK 🚫 Cancel 🙎    | Apply |

**Note:** In a multi-page document, active cache must be enabled per component. It is not globally set. Therefore, when creating a document in AHTML format, you must select each component separately to enable active cache. When you do so, the Pages on Demand button is activated.
# **Creating Active Technologies Components With InfoAssist**

#### In this section:

Creating an Active Technologies Report

Creating an Active Technologies Chart

Creating an Active Technologies Dashboard

Describes how to create a report, chart, or dashboard that is enabled for Active Technologies using InfoAssist.

This topic describes how to create a report, chart, or dashboard that is enabled for Active Technologies using InfoAssist.

These reports, charts, and dashboards use the full capabilities of Active Technologies. They are also referred to as active reports, charts, and dashboards.

## **Creating an Active Technologies Report**

#### In this section:

Active Technologies Report Menu Options

Configuring Active Technologies Report Options

How to:

Create an Active Technologies Report

An active report is a self-contained report that is designed for offline analysis, meaning it contains all the data and JavaScript within the output file. Using an active report, you can:

- Interact with the data, using analysis options similar to those found in an Excel workbook, without any connection to a server. Analysis options include filtering, sorting, charting, and much more.
- Work offline without any additional plug-ins or programs. An active report is a self-contained report, meaning it contains all of the data and JavaScript within the HTML output file. Packaging the data and the interactive functions in the HTML file also makes the output highly compressible for email and transparent to security systems.
- Save the report on a local machine with active report functionality. Since no connection to a server is required to view the data or use the analysis options, a user can save and use the report anywhere.

An active report using Adobe<sup>®</sup> Flex<sup>®</sup> includes most of the capabilities available in the HTML version of active reports in a user-friendly report format. An active report delivered as a self-contained Adobe Flash file (.SWF files that are Adobe<sup>®</sup> Flash<sup>®</sup> Player compatible) allows for faster analysis of large data sets and interaction with the active report.

## Procedure: How to Create an Active Technologies Report

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Report view, on the Format tab, in the Output Types group, click *active report*.
- 2. Create a report.
- 3. Run the report.

The following image shows an active report with the available menu options for the Product Category column.

| 9 of 9    | records, Page | <u>1</u> of 1 |                           |                       |
|-----------|---------------|---------------|---------------------------|-----------------------|
|           | Product       |               | ]                         |                       |
| Region 🔻  | Category      | <b>7</b>      |                           |                       |
| MidEast   | Stereo Syste  | So            | t Ascending               |                       |
|           | Televisions   |               | t Descending              |                       |
|           | Video Player  | Filt          | er                        |                       |
| NorthEast | Stereo Syste  | Cal           | culate                    |                       |
|           | Televisions   | Cha           | art<br>Iun                |                       |
|           | Video Player  | Piv           | ot (Cross Tab)            |                       |
| SouthEast | Stereo Syste  |               |                           |                       |
|           | Televisions   | Hid           | e Column                  |                       |
|           | Video Player  | Gri           | d Tool<br>art/Dollun Tool |                       |
|           |               | Piv           | at Tool                   |                       |
|           |               |               |                           |                       |
|           |               | Sh            | ow Records                | $\blacktriangleright$ |
|           |               | Co            | nments                    | Þ                     |
|           |               | Sei           | nd as E-mail              |                       |
|           |               | Sav           | ve Changes                |                       |
|           |               | Exp           | oort                      |                       |
|           |               | Prir          | ıt                        |                       |
|           |               | Wir           | ndow                      |                       |
|           |               | Re            | store Original            |                       |

# **Active Technologies Report Menu Options**

Menu options for an active report are described in the following table.

| Option          | Definition                            |  |
|-----------------|---------------------------------------|--|
| Sort Ascending  | Sorts the column in ascending order.  |  |
| Sort Descending | Sorts the column in descending order. |  |
| Filter          | Filters the data. Options are:        |  |
|                 | □ Equals                              |  |
|                 | Not equal                             |  |
|                 | Greater than                          |  |
|                 | Greater than or equal to              |  |
|                 | Less than                             |  |
|                 | Less than or equal to                 |  |
|                 | □ Between                             |  |
|                 | □ Contains                            |  |
|                 | Contains (match case)                 |  |
|                 | Omits                                 |  |
|                 | Omits (match case)                    |  |

| Option            | Definition   |
|-------------------|--|
| Calculate         | Calculation types that you can apply to the column:  |
|                   | □ Clear  |
|                   | Clear all  |
|                   | Count  |
|                   | Count distinct, which counts the number of distinct values within a field.   |
|                   | For numeric fields, you can also apply:  |
|                   | □ Sum  |
|                   | □ Avg  |
|                   | D Min  |
|                   | □ Max  |
|                   | □ % of Total   |
| Chart             | Creates a chart from the report. Options are Pie, Line, Bar, and Scatter.  |
| Rollup            | Lists the fields available to create a Rollup table.   |
| Pivot (Cross Tab) | Lists the fields available to create a Pivot table.  |
| Visualize         | Adds or removes visualization bars to the selected column. The Visualize option is available for numeric data columns. |
| Hide Column       | Suppresses the display of the selected column in the report.   |
| Show Columns      | Lists the names of the columns that are hidden in the report, allowing you to individually restore a column.           |
|                   | Select the name of a specific column in the hidden columns list to restore that column to the report.                  |

| Option            | Definition   |
|-------------------|--|
| Freeze Column     | Freezes the report at a particular point so that columns to the left of the freeze point remain in view while the user scrolls through the other report columns.   |
|                   | <b>Note:</b> If the report can be fully viewed in the browser window, freeze is not applied. The Freeze column option is not available for expandable report (Accordion) views.  |
| Unfreeze All      | Unfreezes the columns.   |
| Grid Tool         | Opens the Grid Tool which you can use to change the column<br>order, select multiple columns to sort ascending or descending,<br>hide and show columns, add a calculation result to a column,<br>and add subtotals in the active report.   |
| Chart/Rollup Tool | Opens the Chart/Rollup Tool which you can use to select multiple<br>group fields to generate the chart or rollup table. The Chart/Rollup<br>Tool contains a list of columns available in the active report to<br>add to Group By and Measure fields. Drag the columns into the<br>field that you want. |
| Pivot Tool        | Opens the Pivot Tool, which you can use to select multiple group<br>fields to generate the chart or pivot table. The Pivot Tool contains<br>a list of columns available in the active report to add to Group<br>By, Across, and Measure fields. Drag the columns into the field<br>that you want.      |
| Show Records      | Opens the Show Records menu option to list the number of records available for display per page in the report. Select a number (for example, 10) to display, per page. Default displays the number of records (lines) per page that is specified in the report procedure.                              |
| Comments          | Options to display comments under cells or hide indicators for comments in the active report output.   |
| Send as E-mail    | Sends report as email.   |
|                   | <b>Note:</b> To use this feature, you must have ActiveX enabled in your browser security settings.   |
|                   | This feature is only supported in Internet Explorer.   |

| Option           | Definition   |  |
|------------------|--|--|
| Save Changes     | Saves changes.   |  |
|                  | <b>Note:</b> To use this feature, you must have ActiveX enabled in your browser security settings. |  |
|                  | This feature is only supported in Internet Explorer.   |  |
| Export           | Exports all records or filtered only records to HTML, CSV, or XML.                                 |  |
|                  | <b>Note:</b> To use this feature, you must have ActiveX enabled in your browser security settings. |  |
| Print            | Prints all records or filtered only records.   |  |
| Window           | Displays reports in a cascade or separate tabs.  |  |
| Restore Original | Restores the active report to its default state specified in the report procedure.                 |  |

# **Configuring Active Technologies Report Options**

| In this section: |  |  |
|------------------|--|--|
| General Tab      |  |  |
| Menu Options Tab |  |  |
| Colors Tab       |  |  |
| Advanced Tab     |  |  |
|                  |  |  |

You can configure active report options, including menu options, based on user role through the active report options dialog box.

You access the dialog box on the Format tab, in the Features group, by clicking the *active report options* button. The button is available when active report, active Flash, or active PDF is selected as the output type.

The active report options dialog box contains the following tabs:

- General
- Menu Options
- Colors
- Advanced

### **General Tab**

Use the General tab to set common properties specific to active reports. The General tab is shown in the following image.

| Active Report Options | x                        |
|-----------------------|--------------------------|
| General               | General                  |
| Menu Options          | Display                  |
| Colors                | Window Cascade 🖵         |
| Advanced              | Freeze Columns None 🗨    |
|                       | Page Options             |
|                       | Records Per Page 57      |
|                       | Page Information         |
|                       | Display Page Information |
|                       | Alignment 📃 🗮 🗏          |
|                       | Location Top Row         |
|                       | Chart Options            |
|                       | Chart Engine HTML5       |
|                       | Legend 🗹 Collapsible     |
|                       | Bottom Left 🛛 🛨          |
|                       |                          |
|                       | V GK S Cancel Apply      |

The General tab contains the following options:

**Display.** This area contains options to set the window to cascade or tabs, and options to freeze columns.

□ Window. Select the window setting. The options are Cascade and Tabs.

**Freeze Columns.** Select the columns you would like to freeze. You can also select None.

**Page Options.** This area contains options to set the number of records per page, enable the display of page information, edit the alignment, and set the location of the page information.

- Records Per Page. Select or type the number of records that you would like to display per page. The default value is 57. The options are:
  - 🖵 All
  - **u** 10
  - **u** 20
  - **u** 30
  - **4**0
  - **J** 50
- □ **Display Page Information.** Select this option to display page information. Clear this option to disable the display of page information.
- Alignment. Click the appropriate button to set the alignment of the page information. Options are Left, Center, and Right.
- □ **Location.** Select the location for the page information. The options are Top Row and Bottom Row.

Chart Options. This area contains options that pertain to charts.

- Chart Engine. Select the chart engine to determine the set of charts that you can create. The options are:
  - **Standard.** Uses the Active Technologies default chart engine. This option is available for output format types AHTML, FLEX, and APDF.
  - □ **Flash.** This setting is the default for the output format types AHTML and FLEX. For AHTML, this uses the current Flash charts by default on browsers with Flash Player that might not support the functionality in the new JavaScript charts, such as older releases of Internet Explorer. These charts automatically switch to the new JavaScript charts on browsers that do not support Flash, such as Safari<sup>®</sup> on the iPad.
  - HTML5. Uses the new JavaScript charts for the output format type AHTML. These charts work in both connected and disconnected mode. The current AHTML default four JavaScript charts will not be available at run time.

- □ **Flex.** Uses the default four Adobe Flex charts when output format is FLEX or APDF. These are the existing charts that work in both connected and disconnected mode. No additional chart types will be available at run time.
- Legend (check box). Select this option to collapse the legend if necessary. Clear this option if you do not want the legend to collapse. This is for active Flash and active PDF only.
- □ **Legend (menu).** Select the location for the legend. This is for active Flash and active PDF only. The options are:
  - Bottom Left
  - Bottom Center
  - Bottom Right

## **Menu Options Tab**

Use the Menu Options tab to select a user type and select which options to display in the menu. The Menu Options tab is shown in the following image.

| General      | Menu Options     |                    |
|--------------|------------------|--------------------|
| Menu Options | Here Torres 1 1  |                    |
| Colors       | User Type: Power |                    |
| Advanced     | Show Records     | Filter             |
|              | Freeze           | Calculations       |
|              | 📝 Hide/Unhide    | Chart              |
|              | Export           | Visualize          |
|              | Sorting          | 📝 Rollup           |
|              | V Pivot          | Comments           |
|              | Window Type      | 📝 Restore Original |
|              | Send as Email    | V Save Changes     |
|              | V Print          | Accordion          |
|              | Advanced Tools   | Grid Tool          |

The Menu Options tab contains the following options:

- **User Type.** The options are Power, Analyst, Basic, and Custom.
  - **Power.** This is the default user type and enables all functionality.
  - Analyst. This user type has the following functionality: Show Records, Freeze, Hide/Unhide, Export, Sorting, Pivot, Filter, Calculations, Chart, Visualize, Restore Original, Save Changes, and Accordion.

- □ **Basic.** This user type has the following functionality: Show Records, Freeze, Hide/Unhide, Sorting, Filter, Calculations, Visualize, and Restore Original.
- Custom. If you select a combination of options that does not match one of the existing user types (Power, Analyst, Basic), the User level name that appears in the User Type field is Custom. This is not a default user type or a selectable user type. It is used to show that options for this user do not match any of the existing user types.
- □ Show Records. Shows all records or specific numbers of records.
- **Freeze.** Freezes and unfreezes columns.
- □ Hide/Unhide. Hides and shows columns.
- **Export.** Exports data as HTML, .CSV, or Excel (XML) formats.
- **Sorting.** Sorts data in ascending and descending order.
- **Pivot.** Pivots data.
- □ Window Type. Shows windows as cascade or tabs.
- **Send as Email.** Sends reports as email.
- **Print.** Prints all records or filtered-only records.
- Advanced Tools. Accesses the Chart/Rollup, Pivot, and Grid Tools.
- **Filter.** Opens the Filter Selection dialog box.
- Calculations. Performs the following calculations: Sum, Avg, Min, Max, Count, Distinct, % of Total.
- **Chart.** Converts report to pie, line, bar, or scatter charts.
- **Visualize.** Adds data visualization bars to report.
- **Rollup.** Performs rollup on data.
- **Comments.** Adds comments.
- **Restore Original.** Restores original data.
- **Save Changes.** Saves changes.
- Accordion. Produces accordion reports.
- **Grid Tool.** Opens the Grid Tool dialog box.

## **Colors Tab**

Use the Colors tab to select colors for various objects on the report. The Colors tab is shown in the following image.

| General Colors   Menu Options Page   Colors Font Background Page   Advanced Row Selection   Hover Selected Visualization   Visualization Positive Negative | 3 |
|--|---|
| Menu Options Page Font Background Row Selection Hover Selected Visualization Positive Negative Negative  |   |
| Colors Font Background Advanced Row Selection Hover Selected Visualization Positive Negative   |   |
| Advanced Row Selection Hover Selected Visualization Positive Negative  |   |
| Hover Selected Selected Visualization Positive Negative  |   |
| Visualization  |   |
| Positive 🔳 Negative 🔳  |   |
|  |   |
| Calculations   |   |
| Font 🗾 Background 🜉  |   |
| Menu -   |   |
| Font Background  |   |
| Border   |   |
| Hover  |   |
| Font Background  |   |
|  |   |

The Colors tab contains the following options:

**Page.** This area contains options to set the colors for the font and background for the page text.

- **Font.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the font color.
- **Background.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the background color for the page text.

**Row Selection.** This area contains options to set the colors that appear when you point to or select a row on the report.

- □ **Hover.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the color that the row becomes when you pause the mouse over the row.
- Selected. Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the highlight color that the row becomes when you use the highlight option.

**Visualization.** This area contains options to set the colors for the data visualization bars.

- Positive. Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the color for a positive data visualization bar.
- Negative. Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the color for a negative data visualization bar.

Calculations. This area contains options to set the colors for values in a calculation.

- **Font.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the font color for the calculation.
- **Background.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the background color for the calculation.

Menu. This area contains options to change the color of the menu.

- Normal
  - □ **Font.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the color for the text of the options on the column menus.
  - Background. Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the background color for the column menus.
  - Border. Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the color for the border of the column menus.
- Hover
  - □ **Font.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the color for the text of the options on the column menus when you point to them.
  - **Background.** Opens the Color dialog box, where you can select the background color that appears behind options on the column menus when you point to them.

### **Advanced Tab**

Use the Advanced tab to control the number of rows retrieved from active cache and to make security settings.

**Note:** active cache is enabled when you select *active report* as the output type on the Format tab, in the Output Types group, and click *Pages on Demand* on the Format tab, in the Navigation group.

| Active Report Op | tions              | )     |
|------------------|--------------------|-------|
| General          | Advanced           |       |
| Menu Options     | Active Cache       |       |
| Colors           | Rows Retrieved 100 |       |
| Advanced         | Security           | _     |
|                  | Password           |       |
|                  | Expiration         |       |
|                  | (a) Date           |       |
|                  | YYMMDD             |       |
|                  |                    |       |
|                  | VOK 🚫 Cancel 🙎     | Apply |

The Advanced tab is shown in the following image.

The Advanced tab contains the following options:

**active cache.** Enables reports to cache the data in a binary file and return the data to the output window in pre-set increments.

- **Rows Retrieved.** Select the number of rows retrieved in the output. The options are:
  - □ 100 (default)
  - **J** 500
  - **1**000
  - **2**000
  - **3**000
  - **4**000
  - **5**000

**Security.** This area allows you to set a password to access the report and enable expiration by date or by days.

**Note:** When setting security options for active reports, be aware that security options can be set for each individual component on the canvas, but only one password can be set for the entire document.

## **Creating an Active Technologies Chart**

#### In this section:

Active Technologies Options for Charts

How to:

Create an Active Technologies Chart

An active report is a report that is designed for offline analysis. For more information, see *Creating an Active Technologies Report* on page 361.

## Procedure: How to Create an Active Technologies Chart

- 1. Create a chart.
- **2.** On the Format tab, in the Output Types group, click *active report, active Flash,* or *active PDF*.
- **3.** Generate the chart.

The following image shows an HTML5 pie chart that displays the sum of the values in the Quantity Sold field by Region.



# **Active Technologies Options for Charts**

Options for an active chart are described in the following table.

| Option       | Definition  |
|--------------|---|
| Group By (X) | Changes groups by the horizontal sort field.                              |
| Add (Y)      | Adds vertical sort field.   |
| Export to    | Exports to Excel, Word, and PowerPoint.                                   |
| Тор          | Displays the top values. Options are Top 3, Top 5, Top 10, and Clear Top. |

| Option            | Definition  |
|-------------------|---|
| Chart/Rollup Tool | Opens the Chart/Rollup Tool which you can use to select multiple<br>group fields in the chart or rollup table generated. The Chart/Rollup<br>Tool contains a list of columns available in the active report and<br>Group By and Measure sort fields. Drag the columns into the<br>desired sort field. |
| Pie               | Views data as a pie chart.  |
| Bar               | Views data as a bar chart.  |
| Line              | Views data as a line chart.   |
| Scatter           | Views data as a scatter chart.  |
| Advanced Chart    | Opens the Chart/Rollup Tool.  |
| Original Chart    | Restores the active chart to the chart type specified in the report procedure.  |
| Sum               | Applies the following options to the Measure field: Sum, Avg, Min, Max, Count, and Distinct.  |

# **Creating an Active Technologies Dashboard**

| In this section:   |
|--|
| Active Technologies Dashboard Prompts                      |
| Target Reports   |
| Using Multiple Reports as Targets and Sources              |
| How to:  |
| Add an Active Technologies Dashboard Prompt to a Dashboard |
| Change the Filter Condition                                |
| Add Multiple Prompts to a Dashboard                        |
| Cascade Prompts  |

You can create an active dashboard by inserting active dashboard prompts into a document to act as filters on the reports of the dashboard. You can also cascade (chain) prompts to populate based on the selections of the previous prompts. The output format of the active dashboard must be active report, active Flash, or active PDF in order to add active dashboard prompts.

# **Active Technologies Dashboard Prompts**

The Active Dashboard Prompts group contains buttons to click to insert active dashboard prompts into your dashboard. This group is only visible when the output format of the dashboard is set to active report, active PDF, or active Flash. You can access the active dashboard prompts on the Format tab, in the Output Types group. The Active Dashboard Prompts group is shown in the following image.



The following are the types of active dashboard prompts that you can use to apply filters to an active dashboard:

- **Drop Down.** Inserts a drop down prompt placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.
- **List.** Inserts a list prompt placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

- Checkbox. Inserts a check box prompt placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.
- Radio Button. Inserts a radio button prompt placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.
- **Text.** Inserts a text area prompt placeholder in the upper-left corner of the canvas.

**Note:** The display of values populated in active dashboard prompts is dependent on the data setting. For example, if sample data is turned on, then active dashboard prompts will show sample data, such as:

WF\_RETAIL1 WF\_RETAIL2 WF\_RETAIL3

For more information on data settings, see *Design Group* on page 30.

#### **Target Reports**

When you bind a field to an active dashboard prompt, the default target report is the report from which you dragged the field. You can add or remove target reports from an active dashboard prompt through the active dashboard properties dialog box. For more information on using the active dashboard properties dialog box, see *Using Multiple Reports as Targets and Sources* on page 382.

A report must meet one of the following requirements to be a target report:

- The report contains a field with the same name as the source field (actual field name or AS name).
- □ The Master File of the report has a field with the same name as the source field.

If a report is eligible to be a target report because the field has the same user-entered title and the title is changed, the report is automatically removed as a target.

#### Procedure: How to Add an Active Technologies Dashboard Prompt to a Dashboard

This procedure describes how to begin to create a dashboard by creating one report and binding a single prompt to one of the fields of the report.

- **1.** Open InfoAssist in Document view.
- **2.** On the Format tab, in the Output Types group, select an active output type (active report, active Flash, active PDF).
- **3.** On the Insert tab, in the Reports group, click *Report*.

A placeholder appears on the canvas.

- **4.** Drag fields onto the canvas, or into the Query pane, to create the report and start building the dashboard.
- **5.** On the Insert tab, in the active dashboard prompts group, select a dashboard prompt to insert into the document.

For example, the following image shows a radio button prompt added to the dashboard.

An active dashboard prompt appears in the upper-left corner of the canvas. If you have left the report in the upper-left corner of the canvas, then you will have to drag the prompt off the report, as shown in the following image.



- **6.** Select the report and bind one of its data source fields to the prompt in one of the following ways:
  - Query pane: Select the report. From the Query pane, drag the field that you want to bind onto the prompt.
  - Report on the canvas: Right-click the report and click Edit Report. The report becomes editable. Highlight the column that contains the data that you want and drag it on the prompt.

Once you have bound the field to the prompt, the values of the field appear in the prompt.

**Note:** Once an active dashboard prompt is added to the canvas, the document is locked in an active output format. You cannot change out of active report, active Flash, or active PDF format if there are prompts present on the canvas. To switch to a non-active output format, all prompts must be removed.

The following image shows an active dashboard in which the Product Category field of the report has been bound to a radio button prompt.



The following image shows an example of a dashboard at run time. The active report has a radio button prompt bound to the Product Category field. Since it is a radio button, and *Televisions* is selected, only Regions that have sold televisions appear on the report.



# **Using Multiple Reports as Targets and Sources**

#### How to:

Build a Dashboard With Multiple Reports as Targets and Sources

Change the Field

You can add multiple reports and charts to a dashboard. Each report can have multiple prompts associated with it.

### Procedure: How to Build a Dashboard With Multiple Reports as Targets and Sources

The following procedure describes how to set up active dashboard prompts for two reports on a dashboard. In the example that is used, the first report contains information about the categories of electronics products sold in various regions. The Region field will be bound to a group of radio buttons. Each radio button will represent a particular region in which the electronics are sold. When you select a radio button for a region, for example, NorthEast, the report will be filtered by your selection.

The second report contains information about the gender and age group of electronics consumers. The Gender field will be bound to a drop-down list. The list will display the values, male and female. When you select a gender from the drop-down list, the report will be filtered by your selection.

**1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, and at least two reports on the canvas, add two active dashboard prompts, as described in *How to Add an Active Technologies Dashboard Prompt to a Dashboard* on page 379.

The following image shows a dashboard with the region report and the gender report described in the introduction. Next to the region report is a radio box. Next to the gender report is a drop-down list prompt. The prompts are not yet bound to any report fields.

| Option 1   | *        |  | Product  | Quantity  |
|------------|----------|--|--|---|
| Option 2   |          | Region   | Category   | Sold  |
|            |          | MidEast  | Stereo Systems   | 7   |
| Option 3   | =        |  | Televisions  | 6   |
| Option 4   |          |  | Video Players  | 8   |
| Option 5   |          |  | Video Production   | 2   |
| O option o | Ŧ        | NorthEast  | Stereo Systems   | 10  |
|            |          |  | Televisions  | 1   |
|            |          |  | Video Players  | 10  |
|            |          |  | Video Production   | 1   |
|            |          | SouthEast  | Stereo Systems   | 10  |
|            |          |  | Televisions  | 5   |
|            |          |  | Video Players  | 8   |
|            |          |  |  |   |
|            |          |  |  |   |
| Option 1   | <b>-</b> | Product  |  |   |
|            |          |  |  | _   |
|            |          | Category   | Gender   | Age Group   |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste   | Gender<br>ms Female  | Age Group<br>Thirties   |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste   | <u>Gender</u><br>ms Female   | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult  |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste   | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male  | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties  |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste   | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male  | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult   |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions                                  | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female  | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Teen   |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions                                  | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female  | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Teen<br>Thirties   |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions                                  | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female  | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Teen<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult  |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions                                  | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female<br>Male                                    | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Teen<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties  |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions                                  | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female<br>Male                                    | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Teen<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult   |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions<br>Video Players                 | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female<br>Male<br>s Female                        | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Teen<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties   |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions<br>Video Players                 | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female<br>Male<br>s Female                        | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Teen<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult  |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions<br>Video Players                 | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female<br>Male<br>s Female<br>Male<br>Male        | Age Group<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Teen<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties<br>Young Adult<br>Thirties  |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions<br>Video Players                 | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female<br>Male<br>s Female<br>Male                | Age GroupThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultTeenThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung Adult                            |
|            |          | Category<br>Stereo Syste<br>Televisions<br>Video Players<br>Video Produc | Gender<br>ms Female<br>Male<br>Female<br>Male<br>s Female<br>Male<br>tion Female | Age GroupThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultTeenThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirtiesYoung AdultThirties |

2. Right-click the active dashboard prompt you want to bind a field to and click *Properties*.

For example, in the following image, the right-click menu for the radio button prompt is open.

| Option 1                | D!        | Product          | Quantity |
|-------------------------|-----------|------------------|----------|
| O Octor 2               | Region    | Category         | Sold     |
| 🎽 Properties            | MidEast   | Stereo Systems   | 7        |
| © 0                     |           | Televisions      | 6        |
| 💿 👩 🚑 Size and Position |           | Video Players    | 8        |
| a a 🗙 Delete            |           | Video Production | 2        |
|                         | NorthEast | Stereo Systems   | 10       |
|                         |           | Televisions      | 1        |
|                         |           | Video Players    | 10       |
|                         |           | Video Production | 1        |
|                         | SouthEast | Stereo Systems   | 10       |
|                         |           | Televisions      | 5        |
|                         |           | Video Players    | 8        |

The active dashboard properties dialog box opens, as shown in the following image.

The Prompts list displays the two prompts (radiobuttons\_1 and combobox\_1) that were added to the dashboard in step 1. The prompt titled radiobuttons\_1 is highlighted because it was selected in step 2.

| 🎢 Active Dashboard Properties     |                       |                              | x                 |
|-----------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets         | 😽 Cascades            |                              |                   |
| Prompts radiobuttons_1 combobox_1 | Source<br>Report      | Targets<br>Candidate Reports | Targets           |
|                                   | Field                 |                              | 0                 |
|                                   | Condition<br>Equal to |                              |                   |
|                                   | -                     | 🗸 ок                         | 🔇 Cancel  🚨 Apply |

**3.** From the Report drop-down menu, select the report that contains the field you want to bind an active dashboard prompt to.

In this example, shown in the following image, the radio buttons list (radiobuttons\_1) has been selected as the prompt for the region report (table\_1).

| 🎢 Active Dashboard Properties      |  |                           |              | x    |
|------------------------------------|--|---------------------------|--------------|------|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets          | 😽 Cascades   |                           |              |      |
| Prompts  radiobuttons_1 combobox_1 | Source Report table_1 table_2 Field Condition Equal to | Targets Candidate Reports | Targets      |      |
|                                    | ☑ Include All  |                           |              |      |
|                                    | _  | 🗸 ок                      | 🔇 Cancel 🧘 A | pply |

The next step describes how to bind the Region field from the region report to the radio buttons list to filter that report.

**4.** From the Field drop-down menu, select the field to which you want to bind the active dashboard prompt.

In this example, the Region field has been selected for the radio buttons list (radiobuttons\_1), as shown in the following image.

| 🎢 Active Dashboard Properties     |   |                           | x                |
|-----------------------------------|---|---------------------------|------------------|
| 🔶 Prompt Source & Targets         | 😽 Cascades  |                           |                  |
| Prompts radiobuttons_1 combobox_1 | Source Report Field Quantity,Sold Region Cc Product,Category Equal to | Targets Candidate Reports | Targets          |
|                                   | ☑ Include All   | ок                        | S Cancel & Apply |

The following image shows Region as the selected field for the radio buttons list. The region report (table\_1) is a target report because it is the one from which you selected the field. In addition, table\_2, the gender report, now appears in the Candidate Reports list.

| active Dashboard Properties       |  |  |   |                              | x    |
|-----------------------------------|--|--|---|------------------------------|------|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets         | 🔻 Cascades   | _                                      | _ | _                            | _    |
| Prompts radiobuttons_1 combobox_1 | Source Report table_1  Field Region Condition Equal to V Include All | Targets Candidate Reports Name Table_2 | 0 | Fargets<br>Name<br>■ table_1 |      |
|                                   | _  | 🗸 ок                                   | 6 | Cancel 🙎 A                   | pply |

5. Click OK.

The prompt is now bound to the field on the dashboard.

In the following image, the radio buttons list is bound to the Region field. It displays all regions by which a user can filter the report.

| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |              |                  |             |
|---------------------------------------|--------------|------------------|-------------|
| [All]                                 |              | Product          | Quantity    |
| Central                               | Region       | Category         | Sold        |
|                                       | MidEast      | Stereo Systems   | 7           |
| MidEast                               |              | Televisions      | 6           |
| NorthEast                             |              | Video Players    | 8           |
| NorthWest                             |              | Video Production | 2           |
|                                       | NorthEast    | Stereo Systems   | 10          |
| SouthEast                             |              | Televisions      | 1           |
| SouthWest                             |              | Video Players    | 10          |
| West                                  |              | Video Production | 1           |
| Mest +                                | SouthEast    | Stereo Systems   | 10          |
|                                       |              | Televisions      | 5           |
|                                       |              | Video Players    | 8           |
|                                       |              |                  |             |
|                                       |              |                  |             |
| Option 1 🚽                            | Product      |                  |             |
|                                       | Category     | Gender           | Age Group   |
|                                       | Stereo Syste | ms Female        | Thirties    |
|                                       |              |                  | Young Adult |
|                                       |              | Male             | Thirties    |
|                                       |              |                  | Young Adult |
|                                       | Televisions  | Female           | Teen        |
|                                       |              |                  | Thirties    |
|                                       |              |                  | Young Adult |
|                                       |              | Male             | Thirties    |
|                                       |              |                  | Young Adult |
|                                       | Video Plaver | s Female         | Thirties    |
|                                       |              |                  | Young Adult |
|                                       |              | Male             | Thirties    |
|                                       |              |                  | Young Adult |
|                                       | Video Produ  | ction Female     | Thirties    |
|                                       |              | Male             | Young Adult |

The following steps describe how to bind the Gender field in the gender report (table\_2) to the drop-down list prompt.

**6.** Right-click the next active dashboard prompt to which you want to bind a field and click *Properties*.

For example, in the following image, the drop-down list prompt on the gender report is selected.

|          | [All]        | l 🔺     |             | Product         | Quantity    |
|----------|--------------|---------|-------------|-----------------|-------------|
|          | Cen          | ntral   | Region      | Category        | Sold        |
|          | A414         | Eact    | MidEast     | Stereo Systems  | 7           |
|          | I MIDEast    |         |             | Televisions     | 6           |
|          | Nor          | thEast  |             | Video Players   | 8           |
|          | Nor          | thWest  |             | Video Productio | on 2        |
|          | @ Sou        | thEast  | NorthEast   | Stereo Systems  | 10          |
|          | 0 300        | uncast  |             | Televisions     | 1           |
|          | 🔘 Sou        | thWest  |             | Video Players   | 10          |
|          | West         | st _    |             | Video Productio | on 1        |
|          |              | *       | SouthEast   | Stereo Systems  | 10          |
|          |              |         |             | Televisions     | 5           |
|          |              |         |             | Video Players   | 8           |
| ·        |              |         |             |                 |             |
| Opt      | ion 1 🚽 🗖    |         | Product     | - · ·           |             |
| <u> </u> | 🏹 Properties |         | Category    | Gender          | Age Group   |
|          | F#3          |         | Stereo Syst | ems Female      | Thirties    |
|          | Size and Pi  | osition |             |                 | Young Adult |
|          | 🗙 Delete     |         |             | Male            | Thirties    |
|          |              |         |             |                 | Young Adult |
|          |              |         | Televisions | Female          | leen        |
|          |              |         |             |                 | Thirties    |
|          |              |         |             |                 | Young Adult |
|          |              |         |             | Male            | Thirties    |
|          |              |         |             |                 | Young Adult |
|          |              |         | Video Playe | rs Female       | Thirties    |
|          |              |         |             |                 | Young Adult |
|          |              |         |             | Male            | Thirties    |
|          |              |         |             |                 | Young Adult |
|          |              |         | Video Prod  | uction Female   | Thirties    |
|          |              |         |             | Male            | Young Adult |

The active dashboard properties dialog box opens again, as shown in the following image.

| 🎢 Active Dashboard Properties           |                       |                              | x               |
|---|-----------------------|------------------------------|-----------------|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets               | 😽 Cascades            |                              |                 |
| Prompts<br>radiobuttons_1<br>combobox_1 | Source<br>Report      | Targets<br>Candidate Reports | Targets         |
|   | Field                 |                              | 0               |
|   | Condition<br>Equal to |                              |                 |
|   | ☑ Indude All          |                              | Scancel & Apply |

Notice that combobox\_1, the prompt selected on the dashboard, is selected in the Prompts list.

**7.** From the Report drop-down menu, select the report that contains the field you want to bind an active dashboard prompt to.

In this example, shown in the following image, the drop down list (combobox\_1) has been selected as the prompt for the gender report (table\_2).

| 🗳 Active Dashboard Properties     |  |                   | x              |
|-----------------------------------|--|-------------------|----------------|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets         | 😽 Cascades   |                   |                |
| Prompts radiobuttons_1 combobox_1 | Source Report table_2 table_1 table_2 Field Condition Equal to | Candidate Reports | Targets        |
|                                   | Indude All   |                   | Cancel 🚨 Apply |

The next step describes how to bind the Gender field from the gender report to the drop down list to filter that report.

**8.** From the Field drop-down menu, select the field to which you want to bind the active dashboard prompt.

In this example, the Gender field has been selected for the drop-down list (combobox\_1), as shown in the following image.

| 🎢 Active Dashboard Properties     |   |                           | )                 |
|-----------------------------------|---|---------------------------|-------------------|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets         | 😽 Cascades  |                           |                   |
| Prompts radiobuttons_1 combobox_1 | Source<br>Report<br>table_2<br>Field<br>Product,Category<br>Gender<br>Co<br>Age Group<br>Equal to<br>V<br>Include All | Targets Candidate Reports | Targets           |
| _                                 | _   | 🗸 ок                      | 🚯 Cancel  🚨 Apply |

Once the Gender field has been selected, table\_2 (gender report) appears in the Target list and table\_1 (region report) appears in the Candidate Reports list.

| 🎢 Active Dashboard Properties     |  |   |                      | x   |
|-----------------------------------|--|---|----------------------|-----|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets         | 😽 Cascades   |   |                      |     |
| Prompts radiobuttons_1 combobox_1 | Source Report table_2  Field Gender Condition Equal to Include All | Targets Candidate Reports Name  Table_1 | Targets Name Table_2 |     |
|                                   |  | 🗸 ок                                    | 🚯 Cancel 🚨 Ap        | ply |

**Note:** To move a report from the Candidate Reports list box to the Targets list box, select it and click the *Add to List* arrow. To remove a report from the Targets list box, select it and click the *Remove from List* arrow. You can select multiple reports by holding down the Ctrl key and clicking each one.

9. Click OK.

The prompt is now bound to the field on the dashboard.

In this example, the drop-down list is bound to the Gender field. A user could filter the gender report by male or female.

The following image shows the final dashboard with two reports and two prompts.

| [All     | ]                            |          |                |                       |             |
|----------|------------------------------|----------|----------------|-----------------------|-------------|
| Mic      | East                         |          | [All]          |                       |             |
| No.      | rthFast                      |          |                |                       |             |
| 0 110    | chease .                     |          | Female         |                       |             |
| 🔘 Sou    | IthEast                      |          | Male           |                       |             |
| 12       | of 12 records, Page <u>1</u> | of 1     | 24 of 24 rec   | ords, Page <u>1</u> ( | of 1        |
|          | Product                      | Quantity | Product        |                       |             |
| Region ' | Category 🗸                   | Sold ▼   | Category 🔻     | Gender 🔻              | Age Group 🔻 |
| MidEast  | Stereo Systems               | 4,607    | Stereo Systems | Female                | Teen        |
|          | Televisions                  | 3,246    |                |                       | Thirties    |
|          | Video Players                | 5,043    |                |                       | Young Adult |
|          | Video Productio              | n 955    |                | Male                  | Teen        |
| NorthEa  | st Stereo Systems            | 8,735    |                |                       | Thirties    |
|          | Televisions                  | 5,578    |                |                       | Young Adult |
|          | Video Players                | 9,057    |                |                       |             |
|          | Video Productio              | n 1,738  |                |                       |             |
| SouthEa  | st Stereo Systems            | 7,431    |                |                       |             |

In this example, the region report has been filtered by the NorthEast region and the gender report has been filtered by Female.

| [All]                               |                                      |                  |          |             |
|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------------|----------|-------------|
| MidEast                             |                                      |                  |          |             |
| NorthEast                           |                                      |                  |          |             |
| SouthEast                           |                                      | Female           |          |             |
| 4 of 12 records, Page <u>1</u> of 1 | 12 of 24 records, Page <u>1</u> of 1 |                  |          |             |
| Product Qu                          | antity                               | Product          |          |             |
| Region 🔻 Category 🛛 🔻               | Sold 🔻                               | Category 🔻 🔻     | Gender 🔻 | Age Group 🔻 |
| NorthEast Stereo Systems            | 8,735                                | Stereo Systems   | Female   | Teen        |
| Televisions                         | 5,578                                |                  |          | Thirties    |
| Video Players                       | 9,057                                |                  |          | Young Adult |
| Video Production                    | 1,738                                | Televisions      | Female   | Teen        |
|                                     |                                      |                  |          | Thirties    |
|                                     |                                      |                  |          | Young Adult |
|                                     |                                      | Video Players    | Female   | Teen        |
|                                     |                                      |                  |          | Thirties    |
|                                     |                                      |                  |          | Young Adult |
|                                     |                                      | Video Production | Female   | Teen        |
|                                     |                                      |                  |          | Thirties    |
|                                     |                                      |                  |          | Young Adult |

### **Procedure:** How to Change the Field

You can change the field to which the active prompt is bound.

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, bind an active prompt to a field, as described in *Using Multiple Reports as Targets and Sources* on page 382.
- Right-click the active dashboard prompt that you want to configure, and click *Properties*. The active dashboard properties dialog box opens.

| active Dashboard Properties       |   |                           | x  |
|-----------------------------------|---|---------------------------|--|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets         | 😽 Cascades  |                           |  |
| Prompts radiobuttons_1 combobox_1 | Source Report table_1  Field Region Product,Category Condition Equal to V Include All | Targets Candidate Reports | Targets       Name       Image: constraint of the state of the |
|                                   | _   | 🗸 ок                      | Scancel 2 Apply  |

3. From the Field menu, select a different field, as shown in the following image.

A warning message alerts you that changing the source field for the prompt will remove the existing prompt and any children prompts from the cascades. The warning message is shown in the following image.

| Activ | e Dashboard Properties  |
|-------|---|
| 1     | Changing the source field for control CheckBox_1 will remove CheckBo<br>and any children controls from the existing cascades.<br>Click OK to continue.<br>Click Cancel to keep the original source field. |
|       | 🗸 OK 🚫 Cancel   |

- **4.** Click *OK* to close the warning.
- 5. Click OK to close the active dashboard properties dialog box.

The active dashboard prompt is updated with the new source field.

In the following example, the check box prompt is updated with electronics products, as shown in the following image.

| • • •            |   |           |                |
|------------------|---|-----------|----------------|
| [All]            |   |           | Product        |
|                  |   | Region    | Category       |
| Stereo Systems   |   | MidEast   | Stereo Systems |
| Televisions      |   |           | Televisions    |
| Video Players    |   |           | Video Players  |
|                  | - | NorthEast | Stereo Systems |
| Video Production |   |           | Televisions    |
|                  |   |           | Video Players  |
|                  |   | SouthEast | Stereo Systems |
|                  |   |           | Televisions    |
| ┟────┥           |   |           | Video Players  |

# Procedure: How to Change the Filter Condition

- **1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, bind an active dashboard prompt to a field, as described in *How to Add an Active Technologies Dashboard Prompt to a Dashboard* on page 379.
- **2.** Right-click the active dashboard prompt that you want to work with, and from the right-click menu, select *Properties*.

The active dashboard properties dialog box opens.

- **3.** From the Condition drop-down menu, select the filter condition for the active dashboard prompt. The options are Equal to, Not equal to, Less than, Less than or equal to, Greater than, and Greater than or equal to.
- 4. Click OK.

The filter condition is applied to the active dashboard prompt.

# Procedure: How to Add Multiple Prompts to a Dashboard

**1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, and at least one report on the canvas, add at least two active dashboard prompts, as described in *How to Add an Active Technologies Dashboard Prompt to a Dashboard* on page 379.
| Option 1 | Option 1 | * | Product          |           | Quantity |
|----------|----------|---|------------------|-----------|----------|
| Option 2 | Option 2 |   | Category         | Region    | Sold     |
| Option 3 | © .      | - | Stereo Systems   | Central   | 14       |
| Option 4 | Option 3 | = |                  | MidEast   | 7        |
| Option 5 | Option 4 |   |                  | NorthEast | 10       |
| option o | Option 5 | - |                  | NorthWest | 14       |
|          | 0        |   |                  | SouthEast | 10       |
|          |          |   |                  | SouthWest | 2        |
|          |          |   |                  | West      | 10       |
|          |          |   | Televisions      | Central   | 6        |
|          |          |   |                  | MidEast   | 6        |
|          |          |   |                  | NorthEast | 1        |
|          |          |   |                  | NorthWest | 11       |
|          |          |   |                  | SouthEast | 5        |
|          |          |   |                  | SouthWest | 1        |
|          |          |   |                  | West      | 13       |
|          |          |   | Video Players    | Central   | 5        |
|          |          |   |                  | MidEast   | 8        |
|          |          |   |                  | NorthEast | 10       |
|          |          |   |                  | NorthWest | 11       |
|          |          |   |                  | SouthEast | 8        |
|          |          |   |                  | SouthWest | 4        |
|          |          |   |                  | West      | 4        |
|          |          |   | Video Production | Central   | 3        |
|          |          |   |                  | MidEast   | 2        |
|          |          |   |                  | NorthEast | 1        |
|          |          |   |                  | NorthWest | 1        |
|          |          |   |                  | West      | 1        |

The following image shows a dashboard with a list prompt and a radio button prompt.

**2.** Bind the fields to prompts that you have added, as described in *How to Add an Active Technologies Dashboard Prompt to a Dashboard* on page 379.

In the following image, the list prompt has been bound to the Product Category field and the radio button prompt has been bound to the Region field. The two prompts work independently of each other to filter the dashboard in different ways.

| [All]          | [All]     | * | Product          |           | Quantity |
|----------------|-----------|---|------------------|-----------|----------|
| Stereo System  | Central   | = | Category         | Region    | Sold     |
| Televisions E  | MidEast   |   | Stereo Systems   | Central   | 14       |
| Video Plavers  | MidLast   |   |                  | MidEast   | 7        |
| Video Produc 🔻 | NorthEast |   |                  | NorthEast | 10       |
|                |           |   |                  | NorthWest | 14       |
|                |           |   |                  | SouthEast | 10       |
|                |           |   |                  | SouthWest | 2        |
|                |           |   |                  | West      | 10       |
|                |           |   | Televisions      | Central   | 6        |
|                |           |   |                  | MidEast   | 6        |
|                |           |   |                  | NorthEast | 1        |
|                |           |   |                  | NorthWest | 11       |
|                |           |   |                  | SouthEast | 5        |
|                |           |   |                  | SouthWest | 1        |
|                |           |   |                  | West      | 13       |
|                |           |   | Video Players    | Central   | 5        |
|                |           |   |                  | MidEast   | 8        |
|                |           |   |                  | NorthEast | 10       |
|                |           |   |                  | NorthWest | 11       |
|                |           |   |                  | SouthEast | 8        |
|                |           |   |                  | SouthWest | 4        |
|                |           |   |                  | West      | 4        |
|                |           |   | Video Production | Central   | 3        |
|                |           |   |                  | MidEast   | 2        |
|                |           |   |                  | NorthEast | 1        |
|                |           |   |                  | NorthWest | 1        |
|                |           |   |                  | West      | 1        |

The following image shows the dashboard indicating the quantity of stereo systems sold for all regions.

| [All]            | ۲       | [All]     | 7 of 28      | records, Page <u>1</u> | of 1     |
|------------------|---------|-----------|--------------|------------------------|----------|
| Stereo Systems   | $\odot$ | Central   | Product      |                        | Quantity |
| Televisions      | $\odot$ | MidEast   | Category     | ▼ Region ▼             | Sold 🔻   |
| Video Players    | $\odot$ | NorthEast | Stereo Syste | ems Central            | 11,143   |
| Video Production | 0       | NorthWest |              | MidEast                | 4,607    |
|                  | 0       | SouthEast |              | NorthEast              | 8,735    |
|                  |         | CouthWort |              | NorthWest              | 7,287    |
|                  | 0       | Southwest |              | SouthEast              | 7,431    |
|                  | 0       | west      |              | SouthWest              | 1,832    |
|                  |         |           |              | West                   | 6,638    |

The following image shows the dashboard indicating the electronics products sold in the NorthEast region.

| [All]            | © [All]   | 4 of 28 recor    | ds, Page <u>1</u> of | 1        |
|------------------|-----------|------------------|----------------------|----------|
| Stereo Systems   | Central   | Product          |                      | Quantity |
| Televisions      | MidEast   | Category 🛛 🔻     | Region 🔻             | Sold 🔻   |
| Video Players    | NorthEast | Stereo Systems   | NorthEast            | 8,735    |
| Video Production | NorthWest | Televisions      | NorthEast            | 5,578    |
|                  | SouthEast | Video Players    | NorthEast            | 9,057    |
|                  | SouthWest | Video Production | NorthEast            | 1,738    |
|                  | West      |                  |                      |          |

#### **Procedure: How to Cascade Prompts**

When you have more than one prompt on the canvas, you can cascade prompts to populate based on the selections of the previous prompts. Cascading prompts have a parent-child relationship, in which the parent filters the available options of the child.

An active prompt can be the parent of more than one other prompt, but cannot be a child of more than one prompt.

**1.** With InfoAssist open in Document view, bind at least two active prompts to fields, as described in *Using Multiple Reports as Targets and Sources* on page 382.

In the following image, a report has been created to show the quantity of electronics sold by states within a region. Two prompts, a radio button to select the region, and a check box to select the state, have been added to the report. The objective is to be able to select a region, and then cascade down to the state level.

| Ocentral    | AK    |   | Product        |           | State    | Quantity |
|-------------|-------|---|----------------|-----------|----------|----------|
| MidEast     | AL    |   | Category       | Region    | Code     | Sold     |
| NorthEast   |       |   | Stereo Systems | NorthEast | MA       | 1        |
| O NOT ULASC |       |   |                |           | ME       | 2        |
| NorthWest   | AZ    |   |                |           | NJ       | 2        |
| SouthEast   | CA    | = |                |           | NY       | 6        |
| SouthWest   | 🔲 CO  |   |                | SouthEast | AL       | 1        |
| West        | ПСТ   |   |                |           | FL<br>GA | 2        |
| 0           |       |   |                |           | SC       | 1        |
|             | DC    |   | Televisions    | NorthEast | MF       | 1        |
|             | DE DE |   |                |           | NY       | 1        |
|             | 🔲 FL  |   |                | SouthEast | FL       | 1        |
|             | GA    |   |                |           | GA       | 1        |
|             |       |   |                |           | MS       | 2        |
|             |       |   |                |           | SC       | 1        |
|             |       |   | Video Players  | NorthEast | СТ       | 2        |
|             | D ID  |   |                |           | ME       | 3        |
|             |       |   |                |           | NJ       | 1        |
|             |       |   |                |           | NY       | 2        |
|             | IN IN |   |                |           | VT       | 2        |
|             | KS    |   |                | SouthEast | AL       | 1        |
|             | KY    |   |                |           | FL       | 3        |
|             |       |   |                |           | LA       | 2        |
|             |       |   |                |           | MS       | 2        |
|             | MA 📃  |   |                |           | SC       | 1        |
|             | MD    | - |                |           |          |          |

- **2.** Right-click the active dashboard prompt that you want to configure, and click *Properties*. The active dashboard properties dialog box opens.
- 3. Click Cascades.

By default, a cascade named Cascade1 appears in the Cascades section of the active dashboard Properties dialog box.

- □ You can click the Create a new cascade 🧩 button to create a new cascade.
- □ You can click the *Delete selected cascade* × button to delete the selected cascade.

The following image shows that the Region field is associated with the radio button prompt and the State Code field is associated with the check box in the Available Prompts list.

| active Dashboard Properties 🌱 |  |   |                  | x           |
|-------------------------------|--|---|------------------|-------------|
| Prompt Source & Targets       | 🏹 Cascades   | _ | _                | _           |
| Cascades * X<br>Cascade1      | Available Prompts           Name         Field               |   | Selected Prompts | × •         |
|                               | radiobuttons_1     Region     for the ckbox_1     State,Code | - |                  |             |
|                               |  | • |                  |             |
|                               |  | 0 |                  |             |
|                               |  |   |                  |             |
|                               |  |   |                  |             |
|                               |  |   | 🗸 OK 🛛 🔞 Cani    | cel 🙎 Apply |

- 4. Select the cascade to which you want to add prompts.
- 5. From the Available Prompts list box, select the prompt that you want to add.

**6.** Click the *Add to List* arrow to move the selected prompt to the Selected Prompts list box, as shown in the following image.

| 🎢 Active Dashboard Properties |                   |              |         |                  |       | x     |
|-------------------------------|-------------------|--------------|---------|------------------|-------|-------|
| 🛉 Prompt Source & Targets     | 😽 Cascades        | _            | _       | _                | _     | _     |
| Cascades 🛛 💥 🗙                | Available Prompts |              | 9       | Selected Prompts |       | ¥     |
| Cascade1                      | Name              | Field        | 1       |                  |       |       |
|                               | radiobuttons_1    | Region       |         |                  |       |       |
|                               | checkbox_1        | State,Code   |         |                  |       |       |
|                               |                   |              |         |                  |       |       |
|                               |                   |              | <b></b> |                  |       |       |
|                               |                   |              | 0       |                  |       |       |
|                               |                   |              | -       |                  |       |       |
|                               |                   |              |         |                  |       |       |
|                               |                   |              |         |                  |       |       |
|                               | •                 | 111 <b>•</b> |         |                  |       |       |
|                               |                   |              |         | <b>(</b>         |       |       |
|                               |                   |              |         | 🗸 OK 🛛 🚫 Can     | cel 🎽 | Apply |

**Note:** You can remove prompts from the Selected Prompts list box by selecting them and clicking the *Remove from List* arrow.

**7.** Add any additional prompts you want to be part of the cascade by repeating steps 5 and 6.

By default, the hierarchy of the prompts is determined by the order in which they are added to the Selected Prompts list. The cascade of the prompts is from top to bottom. The prompts that come first in the Selected Prompts list are the parents of the lower prompts.

**8.** You can change the hierarchy of the prompts by selecting a prompt in the Selected Prompt list box and clicking the Move Up and Move Down arrows, as shown in the following image.

| Y | Active Dashboard P | propert | ies |   |                   |    |                  |                 | х    |
|---|--------------------|---------|-----|---|-------------------|----|------------------|-----------------|------|
| ł | Prompt Source & Ta | argets  | _   | Y | Cascades          |    | _                |                 | _    |
|   | Cascades           | *       | x   |   | Available Prompts |    | Selected Prompts | A 4             | ,    |
|   | Cascade 1          |         |     |   |                   |    | Name             | Field           |      |
|   |                    |         |     |   |                   |    | radiobuttons_1   | Region          |      |
|   |                    |         |     |   |                   |    | dheckbox_1       | State,Code      |      |
|   |                    |         |     |   |                   |    |                  |                 |      |
|   |                    |         |     |   |                   | 22 |                  |                 |      |
|   |                    |         |     |   |                   | 0  |                  |                 |      |
|   |                    |         |     |   |                   |    |                  |                 |      |
|   |                    |         |     |   |                   |    | •                | III             | F.   |
|   | L                  |         |     | 1 |                   |    |                  |                 |      |
|   | _                  | _       |     |   |                   | _  | 🗸 ок             | 🚱 Cancel 🛛 🚨 Ap | oply |

9. Click OK.

The cascade is created.

10. Run the report.

| N   | VorthEast | AL  |       | 45 of 45 | i rec | cords, Pag | e <u>1</u> ( | of 1  |   |          |
|-----|-----------|-----|-------|----------|-------|------------|--------------|-------|---|----------|
| © S | outhEast  | СТ  | Produ | ıct      |       |            |              | State |   | Quantity |
|     |           | FL  | Categ | ory      | •     | Region     | •            | Code  | • | Sold 🔻   |
|     |           | GA  | Stere | o Syste  | ms    | NorthEa    | st           | СТ    |   | 717      |
|     |           | LA  |       |          |       |            |              | MA    |   | 1,073    |
|     |           | MA  |       |          |       |            |              | ME    |   | 1,009    |
|     |           | ME  |       |          |       |            |              | NH    |   | 355      |
|     |           | INC |       |          |       |            |              | NJ    |   | 1,307    |
|     |           | MS  |       |          |       |            |              | NY    |   | 3,443    |
|     |           | NH  |       |          |       |            |              | RI    |   | 116      |
|     |           | NJ  |       |          |       |            |              | VT    |   | 715      |
|     |           | NM  |       |          |       | SouthEa    | st           | AL    |   | 1,131    |
|     |           | NY  |       |          |       |            |              | FL    |   | 1,651    |
|     |           | RI  |       |          |       |            |              | GA    |   | 1,660    |
|     |           |     |       |          |       |            |              | LA    |   | 748      |
|     |           | SC  |       |          |       |            |              | MS    |   | 704      |
|     |           | VT  |       |          |       |            |              | NM    |   | 430      |
|     |           |     |       |          |       |            |              | SC    |   | 1,107    |
|     |           |     | Telev | isions   |       | NorthEa    | st           | СТ    |   | 475      |
|     |           |     |       |          |       |            |              | MA    |   | 649      |
|     |           |     |       |          |       |            |              | ME    |   | 575      |

The following image shows the report with the region radio box and the state check box.

The following image shows the dashboard output with the region prompt cascading down to the state level.

| 0 | NorthEast | СТ    | 3 of 45 rec    | ords, Page <u>1</u> o | f 1    |          |
|---|-----------|-------|----------------|-----------------------|--------|----------|
| 0 | SouthEast | MA 🔽  | Product        |                       | State  | Quantity |
|   |           | ME ME | Category 🛛 🔻   | Region 🔻              | Code 🔻 | Sold 🔻   |
|   |           | NH    | Stereo Systems | NorthEast             | MA     | 1,073    |
|   |           | NJ    | Televisions    | NorthEast             | MA     | 649      |
|   |           | NY    | Video Players  | NorthEast             | MA     | 1,003    |
|   |           |       |                |                       |        |          |
|   |           |       |                |                       |        |          |
|   |           | VT    |                |                       |        |          |

**Note:** If you set up more than one cascade, the cascade that you interact with last is the one that filters the report.

# **Using Slicers**

| In this section:        |
|-------------------------|
| Creating Slicers        |
| Filtering With Slicers  |
| Edit Slicers Dialog Box |
|                         |

Describes the functionality of slicers, the dynamic selection criteria available from the Slicers tab.

You can use InfoAssist to create slicers, dynamic filters that you can use with reports, charts, dashboards, and documents.

## **Creating Slicers**

How to: Create a Slicer Add a Field to an Existing Slicer Group Add a Hierarchy as a Slicer Group

You can create slicers by dragging fields to the Slicers tab or through the context menu of a field. When you create a slicer group, it appears on the Slicers tab, as shown in the following image.



You can use slicers to dynamically filter reports at design time in InfoAssist. You can dynamically filter reports at run time when they are included in an InfoMini application. For more information on InfoMini, see *Building InfoMini Applications*.

## **Procedure:** How to Create a Slicer

- **1.** Click the Slicers tab.
- 2. Create a new slicer by using one of the following methods:
  - □ Click the *New Group* button to create a new slicer group.

Select a field from the Data pane and drag it onto the *Drag Fields Here to Create Slicers* text on the Slicers tab.

Note: You cannot drag and drop parent-child hierarchies onto the Slicers tab.

The field is added to the new group.

or

□ Right-click a field in the Data pane, point to Slicers, and then click *New Group*, as shown in the following image.



The field is added to the new group, as shown in the following image.



## Procedure: How to Add a Field to an Existing Slicer Group

- **1.** Click the Slicers tab.
- 2. Add a field to an existing slicer group using one of the following methods:
  - Select a field from the Data pane and drag it onto an existing slicer group.

or

□ Right-click a field in the Data pane, point to *Slicers*, and then click *Existing Group*, as shown in the following image.

| Home Intert Format Data Silvers Layout Vie   | w Field                                  |                    |
|--|--|--------------------|
| New Group     Preview     500     Regio       Clear Slicers     Run Time     Al     Image: Clear Slicers | n Product, Category Product, Subcategory | Model Product Name |
| Options A Record Limit A G   | Prod                                     | uct 🍾              |
| Data   | S Interactive Design View                |                    |
| 🗏 🎯 WF_RETAIL 🔺  | Drag and drop fields onto the            |                    |
| 🖃 🖬 Dimensions   | canvas or into the query pane            |                    |
| 🖃 🎲 Geography 📰  | to begin building your report.           |                    |
| 🗄 🗖 Region   | , call segure second                     |                    |
| 🖃 🍘 Product  |  |                    |
| Product,Category   |  |                    |
| Winter (Sales)   |  |                    |
|  |  |                    |
| T Vear   |  |                    |
| W Time (Del     Aurora   |  |                    |
| Year,  |  |                    |
| 🗆 🎲 Time (Est 🍸 Filter   |  |                    |
| 🗉 🗉 Year, 🥖 Slicers 🛛 💆 New Group  |  |                    |
| Existing Group   |  |                    |
| 🗄 🚨 Education Type   |  |                    |
| ID_SHIPFACT  |  |                    |
| ID_SHIPMENT  |  |                    |
| ID_SALES   |  |                    |

Select an existing group from the menu, as shown in the following image, and then click *OK*.

| Add Slicer |     |   | ×          | < |
|------------|-----|---|------------|---|
| Group 1    |     |   | •          | - |
|            |     |   |            |   |
|            |     | _ |            | _ |
|            | ✓ 0 | К | 🔇 🔕 Cancel |   |

The field is added to the existing group.

## **Procedure:** How to Add a Hierarchy as a Slicer Group

Note: You cannot drag and drop parent-child hierarchies onto the Slicers tab.

- **1.** Click the Slicers tab.
- 2. Add a hierarchy as a slicer group using one of the following methods:
  - □ Select a hierarchy from the Data pane and drag it onto an existing slicer group.

The hierarchy is added as a new group, not as a slicer in the existing group. The new group is given the same name as the hierarchy.

or

Click the *New Group* button to create a new slicer group.

Select a hierarchy from the Data pane and drag it onto the *Drag Fields Here to Create Slicers* text of the Slicers tab.

The hierarchy is added to the new group, as shown in the following image. The name of the new group changes to the name of the hierarchy automatically.



**Note:** Hierarchies cannot be added to existing slicer groups. If a hierarchy is dragged onto an existing slicer group, a new group is created automatically.

There is no right-click context menu for hierarchies. To add a hierarchy as a slicer group, you must drag and drop it into a new slicer group.

## **Filtering With Slicers**

#### In this section:

How Slicers Cascade Together

How to:

Change the Relationship Operator in a Slicer

Once you add slicers to an InfoAssist report, you can use them to filter the report. You can select values from the slicers menus, change the number of records that appear, create new slicer groups, clear existing slicer groups, and update the report preview.

Slicers that are not selected have their values filtered by the selected slicers. Only values that meet the criteria for previously selected slicers will appear in the menu for the next slicer. Slicers are not filtered in the order they appear in the slicer group, but by the order they are selected. Cascading of slicers is only valid for hierarchies.

## Procedure: How to Change the Relationship Operator in a Slicer

For alpha fields, the available operators are:

- equal to
- not equal to

For numeric and date fields, the available operators are:

- equal to
- not equal to
- in range
- not in range
- greater than
- less than
- greater than or equal to
- less than or equal to
- **1.** With at least one slicer added to the report, click the *Slicers* tab.
- **2.** Click the operators button on the slicer for the operation you want to change.

A list of operators (numeric) appears in the menu, as shown in the following image.

**Note:** Alpha fields just flip between equal and not equal.

| Home Insert Format Data Slicers Layout View                             | f Field   |      |
|---|---|------|
| Weise         Group         Preview         Soo         ▼         Regio | 1.1 Year, (Sales) <sup>2.1</sup> Product, Category Product, Subcategory Model Product<br>REast  2008  F 2008  C 2008  C 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 | Name |
|   | Group > < 2 ≤ 1   |      |
|   | Region Category NorthEast Stereo Systems Televisions Video Production   |      |
| + Product,Category  |   |      |

**3.** Select the operator that you want from the menu. You can rest the mouse on an operator to display a tooltip describing the operation.



## **How Slicers Cascade Together**

#### How to:

**Cascade Slicers** 

Slicers cascade within a hierarchy (cube or dimension builder-based), rather than in the order of user interaction, eliminating potential performance issues.

| 5 5 CO X         | ( প                |        |       |
|------------------|--------------------|--------|-------|
| Name             |                    | Format | Expre |
| 🖃 🗾 wf_retail/wl | f_retail           |        |       |
| - Measur         | e Groups           |        |       |
| 🖻 🦾 Dimensi      | ons                |        |       |
| E Pro            | duct               |        |       |
| 白唇               | Product            |        |       |
|                  | - PRODUCT_CATEGORY | A40V   |       |
|                  | - PRODUCT_SUBCATEG | ASOV   |       |
|                  | - MODEL            | A50V   |       |
|                  | PRODUCT_NAME       | A150V  |       |
| 🖶 🍙 Tim          | e (Sales)          |        |       |
| E-\$             | Time (Sales)       |        |       |
| ae               | - TIME_YEAR        | 16     |       |
|                  | - TIME_QTR         | 16     |       |
|                  | - TIME_MTH         | 16     |       |
| E                | - TIME DAY         | 16     |       |

The following image illustrates a dimension builder-based hierarchy.

## **Procedure: How to Cascade Slicers**

Controls with fields from the same hierarchy are cascaded together. In the following example, a report has been created that shows the quantity of products, by category, sold each year.

| Product        | Year    | Quantity |
|----------------|---------|----------|
| Category       | (Sales) | Sold     |
| Stereo Systems | 2007    | 1        |
|                |         | 2        |
|                |         | 4        |
|                | 2008    | 1        |
|                |         | 2        |
|                |         | 3        |
|                | 2009    | 1        |
|                |         | 2        |
|                |         | 4        |
|                | 2010    | 1        |
|                |         | 2        |
|                |         | 4        |
| Televisions    | 2007    | 1        |
|                |         | 2        |
|                |         | 4        |
|                | 2008    | 1        |
|                | 2009    | 1        |
|                | 2007    | 2        |
|                |         | 3        |
|                | 2010    | 1        |
|                | 2010    | 2        |
| Video Players  | 2007    | 1        |
|                | 2007    | 2        |

- 1. Create a report.
- 2. Create multiple slicer groups, as described in *How to Create a Slicer* on page 406.

In the following example, two groups have created for this report. They are Product and Time (Sales). Both are from hierarchies, so they will cascade.



In the next example, Televisions is selected as the first control for the Product group.

| Home Insert  | 🔩 🐡   🖳<br>t Format Data  | a Slicers La    | yout View Field                            |
|--|---|-----------------|--|
| Vew Group<br>Clear Slicers                         | Preview 5<br>Run Time A   | init P          | Product,Category Product,Subcategory       |
| Data<br>Data<br>Produc<br>Produc<br>Pro<br>Time (S | gion 4<br>t I<br>pduct,Category<br>Product,Subcat<br>iales)<br>ar (Sales) | Produ<br>Catego | Televisions Video Players Video Production |
| ⊕ 🖬 🖂 🖂  | Quarter, (Sales)<br>Shipped)  |                 |  |

Once you click *OK*, the new control appears in the drop-down menu, as shown in the following image.



The 1 prior to the decimal point indicates that this is the first cascade you have interacted with. The 1 after the decimal point indicates that it is the first control in that cascade.

In the next example, Flat Panel TV is selected as the second control for the Product group, as shown in the following image. This is filtered to only show subcategories for Televisions.



Flat Panel TV appears in the Product Subcategory drop-down menu, as shown in the following image.



The number 1.2 indicates that this is the second control for the first cascade.

Now, a second group, Time (Sales) is created. It has two controls, the first is Year (Sales), the second is Quarter (Sales), as shown in the following image.

| Year,(Sales) <sup>2.1</sup><br>2007 | - =      | Quarter,(Sales) <sup>2.2</sup> | -   |
|-------------------------------------|----------|--------------------------------|-----|
|                                     | Time (Sa | les)                           | rs. |

**3.** Filter the report using the controls in the slicer groups that you created.

In the following example, the report has been filtered to show the number of flat panel televisions that were sold in the first quarter of 2007.

| Home Inser   | i Format Data               | 😋 Run 🗸<br>Slicers Layout                        | View Fie                    | ld                        |   |  |                    |
|--|-----------------------------|--|-----------------------------|---------------------------|---|--|--------------------|
| <ul> <li>New Group</li> <li>Clear Slicers</li> <li>Update Preview</li> </ul> | Preview 500<br>Run Time All | •<br>•   | Product,Cate<br>Televisions | egory <sup>1.1</sup>      | Product,Subcategory <sup>1.2</sup><br>Flat Panel TV 🗨 | Year,(Sales) <sup>2.1</sup> Quarter,(Sale<br>2007 <b>V 1</b> | es) <sup>2.2</sup> |
| Options 🖻  | Record Limit                | 5  |                             | Product                   | 5   | Time (Sales)   | R.                 |
| Data<br>WF_RETAIL<br>WF_RETAIL<br>W Dimensions<br>W Custor                   | s E                         | Report1[0]<br>Product<br>Category<br>Televisions | Year<br>(Sales)<br>2007     | Quantity<br>Sold<br>1,715 |   |  |                    |

**Note:** The order of a cascade is dynamic. For example, if you selected Camcorder from Product Subcategory first, then the Product Category control would have a value of Video Production.

## **Edit Slicers Dialog Box**



You can access the Edit Slicers dialog box by clicking the edit button next to the group labels on the Slicers tab, as shown in the following image.



The Edit Slicers dialog box contains the following tabs:

- General
- Record Limit
- Group # (tab for each slicer group)

## **General Tab**

Use the General tab to show or hide the Options group and to automatically update the Interactive preview. You can also reorder or delete existing groups on this tab. The General tab is shown in the following image.

| A care succes                      |  |                |
|------------------------------------|--|----------------|
| General<br>Record Limit<br>Group 1 | General          Show Options group         Auto Update Preview         Group Order         Edit Group Order         Group         Group         Group | Hide & Exclude |
|                                    |  |                |

The General tab contains the following options:

Show Options group. Select this option to display the Options group on the Slicers tab. The Options group is shown in the following image.



The Options group contains the following options:

- □ **New Group.** Adds a new slicers group to the Slicers tab.
- □ **Clear Slicers.** Clears all selected values from existing slicers.

- □ **Update Preview.** Updates the design time canvas with any changes that have been made.
- □ Auto Update Preview. Enables auto updating of the canvas.
- Edit Group Order. Select a group, then use the up and down arrows to change its position.
- □ Hide & Exclude. Select a group, then select this option to delete the group.

## **Record Limit Tab**

Use the Record Limit tab to show or hide the Record Limit group, the Preview control, and the Run Time control, as shown in the following image. You can also use this tab to select the number of preview and run-time records that will be shown.

| 🔀 Edit Slicers                     |  |       | x |
|------------------------------------|--|-------|---|
| General<br>Record Limit<br>Group 1 | Record Limit   Show Record Limit group   Preview   Records   Show Preview control   Run Time   Records   All   Show Run Time control |       |   |
|                                    | 🗸 OK 🚫 Cancel 🤽 /  | Apply |   |

The Record Limit tab contains the following options:

Show Record Limit group. Select this option to display the Record Limit group on the Slicers tab. The Record Limit group is shown in the following image.

| Preview  | 500     | • |
|----------|---------|---|
| Run Time | All     | • |
| Recon    | d Limit | 5 |

The Record Limit group contains the following menus:

- Preview. Use this menu to control how many records are displayed in the design-time preview.
- **Run Time.** Use this menu to control how many records are displayed at run time.
- □ **Show Preview control.** Select this option to display the Preview menu in the Show Record Limit group on the Slicers tab. You can set the default number of records to be shown at design time with the Records menu in the Preview section.
- □ **Show Run Time control.** Select this option to display the Run Time menu in the Show Record Limit group on the Slicers tab. You can set the default number of records to be shown at run time with the Records menu in the Run Time section.

## **Group Tab**

Use the Group tab, shown in the following image, to change the name of the group, change the order of the slicers in the group, and set a required option for slicers. Selecting a slicer and clicking the Remove from List button deletes the slicer.

| 🔀 Edit Slicers                     |   | ПX    |
|------------------------------------|---|-------|
| General<br>Record Limit<br>Group 1 | Group Properties Group Name Group 1 Slicers Edit Slicer Order |       |
|                                    | Product,Category  |       |
|                                    | 🗸 OK 🛛 🚱 Cancel 🙎   | Apply |

The Group tab contains the following options:

- **Group Name.** Use this field to enter or edit the name of a Slicer group.
- **Edit Slicer Order.** Select a slicer, then use the up and down arrows to change its position.
- Required. Select this option to set a slicer to be required. A slicer that is set to required must have a value selected before the report can run. A required slicer is indicated by an asterisk (\*), as shown in the following image.

| New Group Clear Slicers | Preview  | 500      | - | Product,Category* |
|-------------------------|----------|----------|---|-------------------|
| Update Preview          | Run Time | All      | • |                   |
| Options 🖻               | Recor    | rd Limit | 5 | Group 1 🗖         |

# **Building InfoMini Applications**

#### In this section:

**Understanding InfoMini Applications** 

Creating an InfoMini Application

Describes how to create InfoMini applications that have embedded analysis functionality that is available at run time.

InfoMini applications are built from an InfoAssist report and contain a subset of InfoAssist functionality available at run time.

You can build an InfoMini application and provide the run-time user with the option to interact with and edit the report.

## **Understanding InfoMini Applications**

#### In this section:

Using the InfoMini Button

When you create a report in InfoAssist, you have the option to activate InfoMini. You can run a report with InfoMini activated, which creates an InfoMini application. An InfoMini application contains a subset of the functionality available in a full InfoAssist report. You can limit or expand the functionality that is available to the user at run time when you build the report in InfoAssist.

An InfoMini application opens in its own browser window when it is run from within InfoAssist to test. An InfoMini application does not open in its own browser window in the Business Intelligence (BI) Portal or in any other application that you build yourself.

An InfoMini application has many of the components an InfoAssist report has, with the following exceptions:

- □ The main menu is not accessible.
- □ The New, Open, and View code buttons on the Quick Access Toolbar are not available.
- □ Certain tabs and groups are unavailable or limited.
- □ The status bar is not accessible.
- □ The navigation taskbar is not accessible.
- □ InfoMini does not support referencing existing procedures and Reporting Objects.

For more information on the available components and their functionality, see *InfoAssist Application Window* on page 20.

## **Using the InfoMini Button**

# In this section:

Interactive Mode

The InfoMini button can be found on the Format tab, in the Destination group. You can click the *InfoMini* button to activate the InfoMini option. With the InfoMini button active, you can run a report to open the InfoMini application.

To deactivate the InfoMini option, click the *InfoMini* button again. There must be at least one option selected from the InfoMini button menu for InfoMini to be activated.

You can set the options available to the user at run time from the menu on the InfoMini button. If you select an option from the menu when the InfoMini button is inactive, the InfoMini option is activated. The options are:

- Format tab
- Slicers tab
- □ Run Immediately.

When you select an option from the menu, a check mark appears next to the option. The check mark indicates the option is available for the user at run time within the InfoMini application. If you select a checked option to clear it, the check mark disappears, and the option is no longer available through the InfoMini application. If you clear all of the options from the menu, InfoMini is deactivated.

The Run Immediately option is set by default. It enables reports to run immediately when InfoMini first launches. You might want to clear this option so that the user can choose a format and pick slicers before running a report.

#### **Interactive Mode**

Interactive mode is the default mode when an InfoMini application runs. You can access Interactive mode from the Quick Access Toolbar of an InfoMini application. The Resources panel is not available in Interactive mode. If no options are selected from the InfoMini button when the application runs, the tool still opens in Interactive mode with no ribbon options available.

The following options can be activated in Interactive mode:

Format tab

Slicers tab

From the Format tab, you can access the Output Types group, with the following exceptions:

- □ The Destination, Navigation, and Features groups, which are on the Format tab in InfoAssist, are not available in an InfoMini application.
- □ The Other button, which is on the Format tab, in the Chart Types group in InfoAssist, is not available in an InfoMini application.
- □ The InfoMini button, which is on the Format tab, in the Destination group in InfoAssist, is not available in an InfoMini application.

For more information on the functionality of the available groups on the Format tab, see *Format Tab* on page 39.

From the Slicers tab, you can access the Options, Record Limit, and Slicer Group groups, with the following exceptions:

□ The New Group option, which is on the Slicers tab, in the Options group in InfoAssist, is not available in the Interactive mode of an InfoMini application.

**Note:** The New Group option is available on the Slicers tab, in the Options group in an InfoMini application in Edit mode.

- □ The Update Preview option, which is on Slicers tab, in the Options group in InfoAssist, is not available in an InfoMini application.
- □ The Preview list, which is on the Slicers tab, in the Record Limit group in InfoAssist, is not available in an InfoMini application. It only appears in Edit mode in a document.

For more information on the functionality of the available groups on the Slicers tab, see *Using Slicers*.

## **Creating an InfoMini Application**

#### How to:

Activate InfoMini

Enable and Disable InfoMini Application Options

Test an InfoMini Application

Interact With an InfoMini Application

To create an InfoMini application in InfoAssist, build a report as you normally would, then activate InfoMini and add the functionality you want the user to have available to them at run time. For more information on what functionality is available to InfoMini applications, see *Understanding InfoMini Applications* on page 422.

## Procedure: How to Activate InfoMini

- **1.** With an InfoAssist report open, click the *Format* tab.
- 2. To activate InfoMini, do one of the following:
  - □ In the Destination group, click *InfoMini*, as shown in the following image.



**Note:** At least one option from the InfoMini menu must be selected in order to activate InfoMini. By default, the Format tab, Slicers tab, and Save option are selected on the menu when you activate InfoMini in a new report. For more information on enabling InfoMini options, see *How to Enable and Disable InfoMini Application Options* on page 425.

- □ In the Destination group, on the InfoMini menu, click one of the following options:
  - Format tab
  - Slicers tab

The InfoMini button is highlighted and the InfoMini mode is activated. For more information about running an InfoMini application, see *How to Test an InfoMini Application* on page 426.

## Procedure: How to Enable and Disable InfoMini Application Options

You can choose which options will be available at run time in an InfoMini application. By default, the Format tab, Slicers tab, and Save option are selected on the menu when you activate InfoMini in a new report. For more information about the functionality of each option, see *Understanding InfoMini Applications* on page 422.

- **1.** With an InfoAssist report open, click the *Format* tab.
- 2. Click the *InfoMini* button and select the options you want available from the menu.

InfoMini does not have to be active for you to access the menu. When you select an option from the menu, InfoMini is activated.

## Procedure: How to Test an InfoMini Application

- **1.** With an InfoAssist report open, activate InfoMini as described in *How to Activate InfoMini* on page 425.
- **2.** Enable the options that you want, as described in *How to Enable and Disable InfoMini Application Options* on page 425.
- 3. Run the report.

An InfoMini application opens in a new window.

## Procedure: How to Interact With an InfoMini Application

You have the ability to alter the InfoMini application at run time using the Interactive mode. Changes to the application are not reflected on the canvas dynamically and you must run the report to see the updates.

**1.** Run a report with InfoMini activated, as described in *How to Test an InfoMini Application* on page 426.

An InfoMini application opens in a new window.

- **2.** By default, the ribbon is hidden in an InfoMini application. To display the ribbon, do one of the following:
  - □ Click one of the tabs, as shown in the following image.

| 🚽   🖘 👳   当 R    | un     |               |     |
|------------------|--------|---------------|-----|
| Format Slicers   |        |               | × 🕐 |
|                  |        |               | *   |
| Product          |        |               | 1   |
| Category         | Region | Revenue       |     |
| Stereo Systems   | West   | 13,017,422.95 | E   |
| Televisions      | West   | 42,979,027.83 |     |
| Video Players    | West   | 16,491,444.00 |     |
| Video Production | West   | 9,281,163.62  |     |
|                  |        |               |     |

□ Click the Show Ribbon button, as shown in the following image.

| 🚽   🖘 - 🐡   🕯 R  | un     |               |          |
|------------------|--------|---------------|----------|
| Format Slicers   |        |               | <u> </u> |
|                  |        |               |          |
| Product          |        |               |          |
| Category         | Region | Revenue       |          |
| Stereo Systems   | West   | 13,017,422.95 | :        |
| Televisions      | West   | 42,979,027.83 |          |
| Video Players    | West   | 16,491,444.00 | L        |
| Video Production | West   | 9,281,163.62  |          |
|                  |        |               |          |

The tabs that are enabled appear on the ribbon.

| 🚽   🖘 🛷   🕞 R    | un     |               |     |
|------------------|--------|---------------|-----|
| Format Slicers   |        |               | ~ 🥑 |
|                  |        |               | •   |
| Product          |        |               |     |
| Category         | Region | Revenue       |     |
| Stereo Systems   | West   | 13,017,422.95 | E   |
| Televisions      | West   | 42,979,027.83 |     |
| Video Players    | West   | 16,491,444.00 |     |
| Video Production | West   | 9,281,163.62  | +   |

For example, in the preceding image, the Format, and Slicers tab were enabled in InfoMini and appear on the ribbon. The available options on these tabs provide the same functionality as they do in InfoAssist. You can use this embedded functionality to change the report at run time.

For example, in the following image, active report has been selected as the output format for the report.



The following image shows the active report at run time.

**3.** After making your changes, click *Run* to see an updated version of the report.

For example, the following image shows the report run with Region as the slicer in the InfoMini application.



4. Click Save to save the application.

You can reopen a saved InfoMini application in InfoMini or, if you have access, open the report in InfoAssist.

## Glossary

Describes key concepts in this manual.

#### **3D Effect**

A customized charting feature that sets the three-dimensional view to be on or off.

#### Accessibility

A specialized reporting feature that allows a title to be added to a report, chart, or document that is Section 508 compliant. This option is only available for reports and charts when the output type is HTML or PDF.

#### Accordion

A specialized reporting feature in which expandable views of data are created for each vertical sort field. This option displays data values only for the first vertical sort field when the user first views the output. The view can be expanded manually to expose the data values of lower-level sort fields.

#### accordion report

Report output that is expandable for each vertical sort field.

#### active chart

A chart that uses the full capabilities of Active Technologies.

#### active dashboard

A dashboard that uses the full capabilities of Active Technologies.

#### active dashboard prompts

Controls from Active Technologies that act as filters on the reports of the document, such as text box, image, drop down, list, check box, radio button, and text field.

#### active dashboard properties dialog

A dialog box of options to add active form controls to reports in a document.

#### active Flash

An output format available for reports, charts, documents, and dashboards.

#### active PDF

An output format available for reports, charts, documents, and dashboards. Requires  $Adobe^{\ensuremath{\mathbb{R}}}$  Reader<sup> $\ensuremath{\mathbb{R}}$ </sup> 9.0 or later.

#### active report

A report that uses the full capabilities of Active Technologies.

#### active report Options

A customized charting feature. Opens the active report options dialog box where you can configure your active report options, such as menu items, graph engine, and colors. This option is only available when the output type is set to active report, active Flash, or active PDF.

#### Aggregation

A report custom feature in which the user can display numeric measure data using a variety of aggregation options other than the default of Sum.

#### aggregation value

A value assigned to a numeric measure field in a report.

#### Annotate

A customized charting feature that allows the user to add an annotation and position it on a chart.

#### annotation

Explanatory note or comment.

#### application button

A button on the InfoAssist Application window that provides access to the application menu of procedure-related commands.

#### axis

A reference line drawn on a chart.

#### axis labels

Labels generated automatically based upon the scale of the axis. They appear along the axis.

#### axis title

Descriptive text that provides meaningful information about the data measured by an axis.

#### background

The area the appears behind the frame of a chart.

#### cascade

An output view option in which multiple output windows are cascaded diagonally across the Results panel.

#### cascade controls

Controls that have a parent-child relationship, in which the parent filters the available options of the child. An active form control can be the parent of more than one other control, but cannot be a child of more than one control.

#### cell padding

The amount of space inserted between rows and columns in a report.

#### color bands

Basic design elements of a chart. Color bands come in a pair, with each band uniquely colored. They appear in a continually repeating pattern behind a series on a chart. The contrast of colors is designed to make a chart easier to read.

#### color mode

The mode that controls how color is applied to a series (measure field) on a chart. The possible settings are By Series (default) and By Group.

#### data bars

A report custom feature in which data visualization bars are added to numeric data.

#### document theme

A theme selected by the user to distinctly style reports and charts.

#### data labels

Descriptive names that identify specific data points within a series.

#### data tab

A tab on the ribbon that contains data manipulation and data display options in the Calculation, Join, Filter, Display, and Data Source groups.

#### dimension filtering

An option to display dimension filters at the top of a report.

#### **Environment and Styling**

Area of the InfoAssist Options window that contains settings to select an application theme for the user interface or a document them to apply styling to reports and charts.

#### feeler line

A line that connects the data label to a chart.

#### **Field tab**

A tab on the ribbon that appears when the user selects a data source field in the Query Design pane of Layout canvas. The options available in the Field tab are specific to the data type that is selected. The options available for numeric fields are different from the options available for non-numeric and date fields. The Field tab provides access to the Filter, Sort, Break, Style, Format, Display, and Links groups.

#### **Format Grid Lines dialog box**

A dialog box of options to format horizontal and vertical gridlines, color bands, and frames on a chart.

#### Format Axis dialog box

A dialog box of options for formatting for both vertical and horizontal axes.

#### Format Gauge dialog box

A dialog box of options for formatting a gauge chart. Such options include setting and styling a title for the gauge chart, setting tick marks, and color bands, as well as advanced settings, such as setting the gauge start and stop angle.
#### Format Labels dialog box

A dialog box that contains options for editing data labels.

#### **Format Series dialog box**

A dialog box that contains options to format the fill and border of each series on a chart.

#### **Format tab**

A tab on the ribbon that contains different options for selecting output formats and other reporting features, depending on whether you are creating a report or a chart. For reports, the Format tab provides access to the Output Types, Destination, Navigation, and Feature groups. For charts, the Format tab provides access to the Output Types Destination, Chart Types, Features, and Labels group.

#### frame

The area of a chart that contains all of the basic chart elements, such as the plot points, gridlines, legend, and chart title. The frame appears as a rectangle.

#### Frame & Background

A customized charting feature. Through the Frame & Background dialog box, the user can set frame and background options specific to the chart type selected.

#### Freeze

A custom report output format that allows the user to view output with column titles that freeze (remain in view) when the user scrolls through pages of the report output.

#### gauges

A customized charting feature. Through the Gauge dialog box the user can set options specific to a gauge chart.

#### grid

A customized charting feature that allows the user to set options for horizontal and vertical gridlines.

#### gridlines

Lines that run horizontally and vertically to enhance the readability of a chart. Gridlines can be major or minor.

#### Home tab

A tab on the ribbon that contains the most commonly-used commands and options from the Format, Design, Filter, and Report groups.

#### InfoMini

An application built from an InfoAssist report that contains a subset of InfoAssist functionality at run time.

#### **Insert tab**

A tab on the ribbon that contains options to add reports, charts, existing reports, text, images, and active form control (for active report, active PDF, and active Flash outputs only) to a canvas in Document view.

#### **Interface theme**

A theme selected by the user to style all menus and dialog boxes.

#### Layout canvas

A component of the InfoAssist application window. The Layout canvas displays a preview of the report being created or modified in the Results panel when the user is in Live Preview (default). The Layout canvas is always fully maximized (within the Results panel) and cannot be minimized, cascaded, or tiled. A blank canvas opens when there is no report.

#### Layout tab

A tab on the ribbon that provides access to page display and layout options from the Page setup, Size & Arrange, and Report groups.

#### legend

A chart element that displays each series that appears on a chart.

#### **Lightweight Mapping**

The Lightweight Mapping functionality offers the ability to view data that is bound to a geo-location. Using a powerful HTML5 map viewer, you can view data using a variety of popular formats, such as bubble markers and heat filled polygons (also known as Choropleths). The HTML5 map viewer contains zoom, pan, and scale controls. You can use this functionality to visualize patterns, trends, and relationships related to the location information in data.

#### limit

A report custom feature in which the number of unique variables in a column is limited.

#### markers

Visual elements found on line charts that represent data points on a chart.

#### **Navigation taskbar**

A component of the InfoAssist Application window that displays groups and icons that provides different views and quick access to all active reports and report access.

#### **Page Breaks**

A custom report Pages on Demand feature in which a new page is started in the output when the primary sort field changes.

#### **Pages On Demand**

A custom report output format that allows the user to view output, one page at a time, and to use a menu bar at the bottom of the report output, from which the user can view a specific page.

#### **Personal InfoAssist**

A self-service version of InfoAssist.

#### **Pop-up Title**

A report custom feature in which pop-up titles are added to a report and appear when the mouse pointer hovers over a column title.

#### quadrant lines

Horizontal and vertical lines that cross to divide a chart into four sections.

#### **Query Design pane**

A component of the InfoAssist application window that contains the Filter and Query (field container) area. It appears below the Data pane, except when the user selects Query design view, which expands the size of the pane and displays it in the Results panel.

#### **Quick Access Toolbar**

A toolbar on the InfoAssist Application window that displays frequently used commands, such as New, Open, save, Undo, Redo, View code, Run, and Preview.

#### Rank

A report custom feature in which a ranking column is inserted for By and Measure fields in a report.

#### Recompute

A report custom feature in which the result of a Compute command is recalculated.

#### Reference

A customized charting feature that allows the user to add a reference line to the Y-axis and a reference line to the X-axis.

#### reference line

A line designed to draw attention to specific data locations on a chart. A maximum of three horizontal (X axis) and three vertical (Y axis) reference lines can be added to a chart.

#### **Repeat Sort Values**

A report custom feature in which all repeated sort values appear instead of blanks after the first instance of a new sort value appears in the report.

#### **Resources panel**

A component of the InfoAssist Application window that displays the fields from the selected data source in the data pane. Also displays the Query design pane below the Data pane, except in Query Design view.

#### **Results panel**

A component of the InfoAssist Application window that displays the Query Design pane, Layout canvas, or Output window.

#### ribbon

A component of the InfoAssist Application window that displays commands needed to create reports, charts, documents, and dashboards.

#### ring label

Descriptive name for a concentric ring found on a ring chart.

#### Rotate

A customized charting feature that allows the user to toggle between a vertical or horizontal display of a chart.

#### **Row Totals**

A report custom feature in which a grand total column is inserted to the right side of the report to sum numeric data in each row.

#### series

A group of data points that are plotted on a chart

#### Series tab

A tab on the ribbon that only appears when the user is working with charts. It provides access to chart options through the Select, Properties, Line, Pie, and Display groups.

#### slicers

Dynamic filters that you can use with reports, charts, documents, and dashboards.

#### **Slicers tab**

A tab on the ribbon that provides the ability to create and edit slicers.

#### **Smart Positioning**

Of data labels on a pie chart. If a pie chart has so many slices that a data label could become illegible, InfoAssist moves the data label outside of the pie, but connects it to the slice with a feeler line.

#### **Stack Measures**

An option to stack all measures on a report.

#### splash screen

A screen of available Getting Started and Help options that opens when a user clicks New on the InfoAssist application main menu.

#### **Status bar**

A component of the InfoAssist Application window that contains an output button that the user clicks to see the selected format and an output target button that the user clicks to view the selected option for displaying new output windows or tabs.

#### **Sub Footer**

A report custom feature, in which a subfooting is added at the end of the data on each page of the report output when the primary sort field changes.

#### **Sub Header**

A report custom feature in which a subheading added just below the column titles in the report output when the primary sort field changes.

#### Subtotal

A report custom feature in which a subtotal is inserted in the output for all numeric fields when the primary sort field changes.

#### switch output

An output view option in which a drop-down menu opens, where the user can select any active report to view the output.

#### **Table of Contents**

A custom report output format that allows the user to view output for individual values of the first sort (By) field, one value at a time.

#### tile horizontally

An output view option in which multiple output windows are tiled horizontally, one above another, across the Results panel.

#### tile vertically

An output view option in which multiple output windows are tiled vertically, side by side, across the Results panel.

#### **Title Popup**

A specialized reporting feature in which a pop-up title appears when the mouse pointer hovers over a column title in the report output.

#### traffic light conditional styling

Color styling applied to data for a selected measure field. By default a report displays the values that satisfy the first condition in green, and the values that satisfy the second condition in red.

#### trendline

A line drawn between any two points on a data series that shows the direction that the values of the data series are going in.

#### View

Area of the InfoAssist Options window that provides settings for establishing the design view in which the user will work, the type of data that the user will use when previewing output, the limit that needs to be set on record input, how data and query panels will look, and the output target that will be used.

#### **View tab**

A tab on the ribbon that provides access to report design viewing options in the Design, Show/Hide, Data Panel, Query Panel, Output Window, and Reports groups.

#### Within

Functionality that allows you to use specific aggregation tasks at different report levels. You can use the Within phrase to manipulate display field values as they are aggregated within a sort group rather than a report column.

# Index

3D chart types 1413D charts 1413D depth removing from a bar chart 293

## A

accessing document view from document button 306 opening an existing item 305 active cache 358, 359, 360 enabling 359 enabling by component 360 rows retrieved 358 active dashboard prompts group 38 active dashboards 378 active report Options dialog box 366, 367, 370, 372, 374 Advanced tab 374 Colors tab 372 General tab 367 Menu Options tab 370 **Active Technologies** for charts 375 aggregation values 182 annotations displaying 301 application button 20 application main menu 21 application window 20 area chart types 136 area charts 135

axis manually setting 244 right-click menu 239 setting advanced properties 246 using properties 241 axis labels custom format characters 236 deleting 241 formatting 232, 243 horizontal axis labels 232 rotating 242 secondary axis labels 233 staggering 241 vertical axis labels 233 axis titles adding 245

### В

bar chart types 131 bar charts 129 Break group 78 bubble charts 140

## С

Calculation group 49 chart adding a page heading and a page footing 290 controlling the rendering of a page heading and page footing 292 frame and background 247 pyramid 143 rotating 296 chart frame and background formatting 246 Chart Types group 47 charts 3D 141 area 135 bar 129 bubble 140 chart elements 155 chart formatting tools 154 chart outputs 154 combination 144 creating a basic chart 146 creating a combination chart 149 creating a dual-axis chart 149 creating a multi-axis chart 150 creating an advanced chart 147 creating and customizing 127 displaying annotations 301 dynamic reference lines 300 funnel 143 gauge 143 gauge thermometer 143 horizontal bar charts 131 horizontal box plot 143 library of advanced charts 146 line charts 134 Live Preview 156 multi-axis 137 pareto 143 pie 132 polar 139 removing 3D depth 293 right-click menu 157 selecting 129 special 143 spectral map 143 static reference lines 297 stock 142 using Active Technologies 375 vertical bar charts 130 vertical box plot 143 visualizing data with 128

charts (continued) XY plot 137 color bands setting 230 Color dialog box 36 color mode by group 190 by series 190 Color Mode By Group setting 167 By Series setting 167 combination charts 144

## D

data labels associated dialog boxes 192 changing the position 204 custom format characters 198 formatting 191 right-click menu 202 showing 203 using properties 203 Data pane adding fields to a report 91 Data Panel group 69 Data Source group 63 Data tab 49, 51, 55, 62, 63 Calculation group 49 Data Source group 63 Display group 62 Filter group 55 Join group 51 **DEFINE** fields 49 Design group 30 Destination group 43 Detail (DEFINE) dialog box 50

Display group 80, 86 Document view accessing 304 documents accessing Document view 304 aligning components 324 associating a field with a prompt 382 building 308 building a new 305 building in document view 303 cascading prompts 399 changing the filter condition 394 creating from a single report 318 deleting a component 335 editing component 320 editing text 332 insert a chart with right-click 316 inserting a chart 313 inserting a chart with double-click 315 inserting a chart with drag and drop 314 inserting a chart with the Insert tab 314 inserting a report 309 inserting a report with double-click 311 inserting a report with drag and drop 310 inserting a report with right-click 312 inserting a report with the Insert Tab 310 inserting an existing report 317 inserting an existing report into a document with the Insert tab 317 inserting an image 319 inserting reports from multiple data sources 308 inserting text 318 inserting text and images 318 inserting two reports from two different data sources 308 moving a component 323 resizing a component 320 setting target reports 379 styling and customizing a chart 330 styling and customizing a report 328 dynamic reference lines 300

## E

Edit Slicers dialog box 417 Edit Title dialog box 162 Excel output for reports 126

## F

Features group (charts) 46 Features group (reports) 45 field images 88 Field tab 75, 78, 79, 80, 81 Break group 78 Display group 80 Filter group 75 Format group 79 Links group 81 Sort group 78 Style group 79 Filter group 31, 55, 75 filtering with slicers 409 FOCUS format index files 347 Format Axis dialog box 233, 234, 235, 236, 238 Advanced tab 238 Labels tab 236 Scale tab 234 Title tab 235 Format Gauge dialog box 266, 267, 270, 272, 273.274 Advanced tab 274 Axis Scale & Labels tab 270 Bands tab 273 General Options tab 267 Tick Marks tab 272 Format Grid Lines dialog box 217, 218, 220, 221, 222 Color Bands tab 220 Frames tab 222 Major Grid Lines tab 217

Format Grid Lines dialog box (continued) Minor Grid Lines tab 218 **Quadrant Lines tab 221** Format group 29, 79 Format Labels dialog box 192, 193, 195, 196, 197, 199, 200 Advanced tab 195 Funnel Labels tab 200 General Options tab 193 General Options tab (stack chart) 196 Pie Labels tab 197 Pie Title tab 199 Format Legend dialog box 205, 206, 208, 209 Advanced tab 209 Legend Options tab 206 Markers & Labels tab 208 Format Series dialog box 160, 162 Border tab 162 Fill tab 160 Format tab 39, 40, 43, 44, 45, 46, 47, 48 Chart Types group 47 Destination group 43 Features group (charts) 46 Features group (reports) 45 Labels group (charts) 48 Navigation group (reports 44 Output Types group 40 Frame & Background dialog box 247, 248, 250, 252, 254, 255, 256, 258, 259 Advanced tab for 3D charts 256 Background tab 258 Frame Edge tab for 2D charts and 2D charts with 3D effects 250 Frame Edge tab for pie charts 254 Frame tab for 2D charts and 2D charts with 3D effect 248 Frame tab for pie charts 252 right-click menu 259 Wall and Floor tabs 255 frame and background using properties 260 funnel charts 143

### G

gauge using properties 276 gauge chart right-click menu 275 gauge charts 143, 266 Format Gauge dialog box 266 gauge thermometer 143 gridlines 216, 223, 224, 225, 226, 227, 230 deleting 230 displaying horizontal minor 224 displaying vertical major 225 displaying vertical minor 226 formatting 216 maior 216 minor 216 right-click menu 223 setting the color, weight, and style 227 using properties 223

## Η

Help 14, 20 HOLD files Document mode 352 Home tab 29, 30, 31, 32 Design group 30 Filter group 31 Format group 29 Report group 32 horizontal box plot charts 143 horizontal major gridlines displaying 223 HTML5 41

## I

InfoAssist introducing 10 InfoAssist interface application button 20 application window 20 Help 20 Layout canvas 21 main components 20 navigating 19 Navigation taskbar 21 Output window 21 Query Design pane 21 Quick Access Toolbar 20 Resources panel 20 Results panel 20 ribbon 20 status bar 21 InfoAssist Options dialog box 13 InfoMini 11, 12 accessing 12 Insert tab 37, 38 active dashboard prompts group 38 **Objects group 38** Report group 37 inserting a chart 313

## J

Join dialog box 52 Join group 51

### L

Labels group (charts) 48 launching InfoAssist Domain Tree 12 layout canvas 21 Layout canvas 106 Layout tab 66, 67 Page Setup group 66, 67 Report group 67

Layout tab (continued) Size & Arrange group 67 legend right-click menu 210 legends controlling the orientation 213 formatting 205 hiding 211 positioning 211 specifying background color 214 specifying border color 215 using properties 211 Lightweight Mapping 39, 47, 146 line chart types 135 line charts 134, 170 applying a smooth effect 170 Line group 85 Line Style dialog box 202 Links group 81 List view 70 Logical view 69

### М

major gridlines 216 marker changing the appearance of 173 markers connecting or hiding a series line 172 mathematical equations 170 minor gridlines 216 multi-axis charts 137 multi-page dashboards 353 multi-page dashboard creating 355 multi-page document creating 353 multi-page documents 353 multipage documents and dashboards Page menu 357

### Ν

Navigation group (reports) 44 Navigation taskbar 21, 120

### 0

Objects group 38 Options group 64 Options window 17 Output Types group 40 Output window 21, 110, 111, 112, 113, 114 cascade 112 output format options 114 output target options 111 output view options 112 switch output 114 tile horizontally 113 tile vertically 114 Output Window group 73

### Ρ

page footing adding to a chart 290 page heading adding to a chart 290 page headings and page footings formatting 290 Page Options dialog box 358 Page Setup group 66, 67 pareto charts 143 pie chart types 133 pie charts 132 Pie group 86 pie slices expanding 175 hiding 176 polar charts 139 Properties group 83 pyramid charts 143

## Q

Query Design pane 21, 70, 71, 90, 95, 158 1x4 70 areas 2x2 70 filter area 90 right-click options 95 right-click options for charts 158 tree 71 Query Panel group 70 Quick Access Toolbar 20, 25

### R

Reference Line dialog box 298 reference lines COMPUTE field 300 dynamic 300 static 297 Report group 32, 67, 74 Report Style dialog box 34 reports creating an Active Technologies report 361 Excel output 126 Reports Live Preview 156 Resources panel 20, 86, 88, 92 field images 88 using Query Design pane in 92 Results panel 20, 102, 103 using Query Design pane in 103 ribbon 20

## S

scatter charts 138 secondary axes options Format Secondary Axis dialog box 239 Select a data source dialog box 63 Select group 83 selecting a data source 14 series 159, 165, 168, 169, 177, 179, 181, 188, 190, 191 changing the title 188 changing the type 169 color mode 190 deleting 191 dialog boxes 159 filtering values in 179 formatting 159 formatting the fill and border 169 hiding fields 181 reversing the order of 177 right-click menu 165 selecting 168 using properties 168 Series tab 83, 85, 86 Display group 86 Line group 85 Pie group 86 Properties group 83 Select group 83 Style group 83 Show/Hide group 68 Size & Arrange group 67 Size and Position dialog box 322, 324 slicers Edit Slicers dialog box 417

slicers (continued) filtering with 409 using 405 Slicers tab 64, 65 Group Number group 65 **Options group 64** Record Limit group 64 Sort group 78 sorting fields 179 special charts 143 spectral map charts 143 static reference lines 297 status bar 21, 122 stock chart types 143 stock charts 142 Structured view 70 Style dialog box 201 Style group 79 subquery filter 348 Summary Field (COMPUTE) dialog box 50

## T

ticks setting 228 Traffic Light Condition dialog box 162 traffic light conditions applying with drill-down to numeric measure field (by constant) 184 applying with drill-down to numeric measure field (by field) 187 trendlines adding 169

#### Index

## U

user preferences changing 16 environment and styling 18 format 18 layout 17 start up options 17 view 18 User Selection 42 View tab 68, 69, 70, 73, 74 Data Panel group 69 Output Window group 73 Query Panel group 70 Report group 74 Show/Hide group 68

### W

Within 81

### V

vertical box plots charts 143

## X

XY plot chart types 140 XY plot charts 137